# A.M.Yaglom and I.M.Yaglom CHALLENGING MATHEMATICAL PROBLEMS WITH ELEMENTARY SOLUTIONS



Volume II: Problems from Various Branches of Mathematics A. M. Yaglom and I. M. Yaglom

# CHALLENGING MATHEMATICAL PROBLEMS WITH ELEMENTARY SOLUTIONS

Volume II

Problems From Various Branches of Mathematics

Translated by James McCawley, Jr. Revised and edited by Basil Gordon

DOVER PUBLICATIONS, INC. NEW YORK Copyright © 1967 by The University of Chicago All rights reserved under Pan American and International Copyright Conventions.

Published in Canada by General Publishing Company, Ltd., 30 Lesmill Road, Don Mills, Toronto, Ontario

Published in the United Kingdom by Constable and Company, Ltd., 10 Orange Street, London WC2H 7EG

This Dover edition, first published in 1987, is an unabridged and unaltered republication of the edition published by Holden-Day, Inc, San Francisco, in 1967. It was published then as part of the Survey of Recent East European Mathematical Literature, a project conducted by Alfred L. Putnam and Izaak Wirszup, Dept. of Mathematics, The University of Chicago, under a grant from The National Science Foundation. It is reprinted by special arrangement with Holden-Day, Inc, 4432 Telegraph Ave., Oakland, California 94609

Originally published as *Neelementarnve Zadachi v Elementarnom Izlozhenii* by the Government Printing House for Technical-Theoretical Literature, Moscow, 1954.

Manufactured in the United States of America

Dover Publications, Inc., 31 East 2nd Street, Mineola, N.Y. 11501

### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

#### Yaglom, A. M.

[Neelementarnye zadachi v elementarnom izlozhenii. English]

Challenging mathematical problems with elementary solutions / A. M Yaglom and I M. Yaglom: translated by James McCawley, Jr. : revised and edited by Basil Gordon

p. cm

Translation of: Neelementarnye zadachi v elementarnom izlozhenii. Reprint. Originally: San Francisco Holden-Day, 1964-1967.

Bibliography: p.

Includes indexes.

Contents v. 1 Combinatorial analysis and probability theory—v. 2. Problems from various branches of mathematics.

ISBN 0-486-65536-9 (pbk. . v. 1) ISBN 0-486-65537-7 (pbk. · v 2)

 I. Combinatorial analysis – Problems, exercises, etc.

 2. Probabilities – Problems, exercises, etc.

 3. Mathematics – Problems, exercises, etc.

 I. Yaglom, I. M.

 (Isaac Moiseevich), 1921–

 III. Title.

 QA164.11613

 1987

 511'.6-dc19

 87-27298

## PREFACE TO THE AMERICAN EDITION

As in the case of Volume I, a considerable number of changes have been made in adapting the original book for use by English-speaking readers. The editor accepts full responsibility for these changes which include the following:

1. The order of a few problems has been changed in order that no problem need depend on a later one for its solution.

2. Problems 110 and 128 were added in order to supplement and lend perspective to problems 112 and 127, respectively.

3. Several solutions, and some of the introductory paragraphs, have been expanded or rewritten to bring out points not familiar to many American readers. This applies in particular to most of Section 8.

4. The bibliography has been considerably enlarged.

BASIL GORDON

Cambridge 1967

## SUGGESTIONS FOR USING THE BOOK

This volume contains seventy-four problems. The statements of the problems are given first, followed by a section giving complete solutions. Answers and hints are given at the end of the book. For most of the problems the reader is advised to find a solution by himself. After solving the problem, he should check his answer against the one given in the book. If the answers do not coincide, he should try to find his error; if they do, he should compare his solution with the one given in the solutions section. If he does not succeed in solving the problem alone, he should consult the hints in the back of the book (or the answer, which may also help him to arrive at a correct solution). If this is still no help, he should turn to the solution. It should be emphasized that an attempt at solving the problem is of great value even if it is unsuccessful: it helps the reader to penetrate to the essence of the problem and its difficulties, and thus to understand and to appreciate better the solution presented in the book.

But this is not the best way to proceed in all cases. The book contains many difficult problems, which are marked, according to their difficulty, by one, two, or three asterisks. Problems marked with two or three asterisks are often noteworthy achievements of outstanding mathematicians, and the reader can scarcely be expected to find their solutions entirely on his own. It is advisable, therefore, to turn straight to the hints in the case of the harder problems; even with their help a solution will, as a rule, present considerable difficulties.

The book can be regarded not only as a problem book, but also as a collection of mathematical propositions, on the whole more complex than those assembled in Hugo Steinhaus's excellent book, *Mathematical Snapshots* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1960), and presented in the form of problems together with detailed solutions. If the book is used in this way, the solution to a problem may be read after its statement is clearly understood. Some parts of the book, in fact, are so written that this is the best way to approach them. Such, for example, are problems 125 and 170, and, in general, all problems marked with three asterisks.

The problems are most naturally solved in the order in which they occur. But the reader can safely omit a section he does not find interesting. There is, of course, no need to solve all the problems in one section before passing to the next.

This book can well be used as a text for a school or undergraduate mathematics club. In this case the additional literature cited in the text will be of value. While the easier problems could be solved by the participants alone, the harder ones should be regarded as "theory." Their solutions might be studied from the book and expounded at the meetings of the club.

# CONTENTS

Preface to the American Edition	v
Suggestions for Using the Book	vii
Problems	3
I. Points and Lines	3
II. Lattices of Points in the Plane	5
III. Topology	7
IV. A Property of the Reciprocals of Integers	11
V. Convex Polygons	11
VI. Some Properties of Sequences of Integers	12
VII. Distribution of Objects	13
VIII. Nondecimal Counting	13
IX. Polynomials with Minimum Deviation from Zero (Tchebychev Polynomials)	20
X. Four Formulas for $\pi$	22
XI. The Calculation of Areas of Regions Bounded by Curves	25
XII. Some Remarkable Limits	33
XIII. The Theory of Primes	38
Solutions	45
Hints and Answers	199
Bibliography	213

# Challenging Mathematical Problems with Elementary Solutions

Volume II

Problems From Various Branches of Mathematics

## PROBLEMS

### I. POINTS AND LINES

Problems 101 to 107 are taken from a branch of mathematics called *projective geometry*. We are concerned here only with *plane* projective geometry, which deals with the properties of plane figures that are unchanged by projection from one plane onto another (fig. 1).



Fig. 1

There are two kinds of projection, central and parallel. A central projection is obtained by choosing two planes  $\pi$ ,  $\pi'$ , and a center O which is on neither of them. Given any point P of  $\pi$ , we draw OP and extend it until it intersects  $\pi'$  in a point P' as in fig. 1a. The mapping  $P \rightarrow P'$  is called a central projection. (Of course if OP is parallel to  $\pi'$  there will be no point P' of intersection. In this case P can be thought of as being mapped to a "point at infinity" by the projection.) A parallel projection from  $\pi$  to  $\pi'$  is obtained by drawing a family of parallel lines and mapping

### PROBLEMS

each point A of  $\pi$  onto the point A' of  $\pi'$  such that AA' is one of these lines (fig. 1b). This is sometimes thought of as central projection from a point at infinity.

A projection sends any figure F drawn in the plane  $\pi$  to a figure F' in  $\pi'$ . We call F' the *image* of F. The image of a straight line is itself a straight line, but the distance from a point P to a line l, or the angle between two lines  $l_1$  and  $l_2$ , may be changed by projection (fig. 1a). Similarly, the image of a circle need not be a circle (fig. 1b). Projective geometry deals only with the properties of figures which are unchanged by projections, and is therefore not concerned with such things as distances, angles, and circles. However, concepts involving only the incidence of points and lines (such as collinearity or concurrence) are preserved under projection and therefore belong to projective geometry. Each configuration of straight lines and curves in problems 101 to 107 would be transformed under projection into another configuration having the same properties, and thus the results proved in these problems are theorems of projective geometry.

For further reading see [4] and [10].

101. A certain city has 10 bus routes. Is it possible to arrange the routes and the bus stops so that if one route is closed, it is still possible to get from any one stop to any other (possibly changing along the way), but if any two routes are closed, there are at least two stops such that it is impossible to get from one to the other?

102. Show that it is possible to set up a system of bus routes (more than one) such that every route has exactly three stops, any two routes have a stop in common, and it is possible to get from any one stop to any other without changing.

103.\* Consider a system of at least two bus lines with the following properties:

(1) Every line has at least three stops.

- (2) Given any two stops there is at least one bus line joining them.
- (3) Any two distinct lines have exactly one stop in common.

a. Show that all the lines have the same number of stops. Calling this number n + 1, show that every stop lies on n + 1 different lines.

**b.** Prove that there are altogether  $n^2 + n + 1$  stops and  $n^2 + n + 1$  lines in the system.

104a. Arrange nine points and nine straight lines in the plane in such a way that exactly three lines pass through each point, and exactly three points lie on each line.

**b.** Show that such an arrangement is impossible with seven points and seven straight lines.

105.\* Let S be a finite set of straight lines in the plane, arranged in such a way that through the point of intersection of any two lines of S there passes a third line of S. Prove that the lines of S are either all parallel or all concurrent.

106.\* Let S be a finite set of points in the plane, arranged in such a way that the line joining any two points of S contains a third point of S. Prove that all the points of S are collinear.

*Remark.* The results of problems 105 and 106 are "dual" to each other in the sense of projective geometry. This means that either result is obtained from the other by interchanging the words *point* and *line* and interchanging the terms *line joining two points* and *point of intersection of two lines*. The "principle of duality" asserts that whenever a theorem holds in projective geometry, so does its dual. See, for example, pp. 13-14 in [4].

107.\*\* In the plane we are given n points, not all collinear. Show that at least n straight lines are required to join all possible pairs of points.

108a. Find all possible arrangements of four points in the plane such that the distance between any two of them is one or the other of two given quantities a and b. Find all the values of the ratio a:b for which such arrangements are possible.

**b.** Find all possible arrangements of n points in the plane such that the distance between any two of them is either a or b. For what values of n do such arrangements exist?

109a.\* Show that for any integer N > 2 it is possible to find N points in the plane, not all on one line, such that the distance between any two of them is an integer.

**b.\*\*** Show that it is impossible to find infinitely many points in the plane satisfying the conditions of part **a**.

### **II. LATTICES OF POINTS IN THE PLANE**

Problems 110 to 112 deal with lattice points in the plane, that is, with a system of points at the vertices of a network of squares (the *lattice* squares) covering the plane in the same way as the squares on a sheet of graph paper cover the sheet (fig. 2). Such lattices play an important part in pure mathematics (theory of numbers) and in scientific applications (crystallography): Minkowski's theorem (problem 112) is particularly important and has many applications in the theory of numbers. See Ref. [19], chap. IV and [10], chap. II.

In some of the following problems it is convenient to introduce a coordinate system, as in fig. 2, and to take the width of the lattice squares

# PROBLEMS

as the unit of measurement. Then the lattice points are precisely the points (x,y) whose coordinates x and y are integers.

110. Blichfeldt's lemma.<sup>6</sup> Let M be a set in the plane with area greater than 1. Show that M contains two distinct points  $(x_1, y_1)$  and  $(x_2, y_2)$  such that  $x_2 - x_1$  and  $y_2 - y_1$  are integers.

111a. Let  $\Pi$  be a parallelogram whose vertices are lattice points, and suppose there are no other lattice points inside  $\Pi$  or on its boundary (fig. 3a). Prove that the area of  $\Pi$  is equal to that of a lattice square.

**b.** Let  $\Pi$  be any polygon whose vertices are lattice points (fig. 3b). Prove that the area A of  $\Pi$  is given by the formula A = i + b/2 - 1, where i is the number of lattice points inside  $\Pi$  and b is the number of lattice points on the boundary of  $\Pi$ . Here the unit of area is that of a lattice square. For example, the area of the polygon in fig. 3b is  $4 + \frac{16}{2} - 1 = 11$ .

(Part a is a special case of part b, with i = 0 and b = 4.)



Fig. 3

<sup>9</sup> Hans Blichfeldt (1873-1945), an American mathematician.

112.\*\* Minkowski's theorem.<sup>1</sup> Let K be a convex set in the plane which is centrally symmetric with respect to the origin O. Suppose K has an area greater than 4. Prove that K contains a lattice point other than O.

113. In a circular orchard of radius 50 with center at the origin O, trees are planted at all the lattice points except O. In the middle of the orchard there is a garden-house (fig. 4). As long as the trees (which we assume have equal circular cross section) are thin enough, they do not block off the





view from the garden-house (that is, it is possible to draw a ray from O which does not pass through any of the trees). Show that it is possible to see out of the orchard when the trees have radius less than  $1/\sqrt{2501} \approx 1/50.01$ , but that when the radius becomes greater than 1/50 the view is completely blocked off.

### III. TOPOLOGY

Topology is a branch of mathematics which is concerned with very general, purely qualitative properties of geometric figures. As a branch of mathematics in its own right, it arose comparatively recently, in the twentieth century. At present it is an important part of mathematics, having valuable applications to many other branches. See Refs. [2], [7], and [10], chap. VI.

114. Draw n straight lines in the plane. Show that the regions into which these lines divide the plane can be colored with two colors in such a way

<sup>1</sup> Hermann Minkowski (1864–1909), a German mathematician.



that no two adjacent regions (that is, two regions touching along a segment of one of the lines) have the same color (fig. 5).

We may formulate problem 114 as follows: the map obtained by drawing n straight lines in the plane can be colored using two colors in such a way that no two neighboring countries have the same color. In this form the problem is seen to be a special case of the following question: What is the minimum number of colors which will suffice to color *any* map in such a way that no two neighboring countries have the same color? This question is still unanswered, although it has attracted the attention of mathematicians for the past one hundred years. It has been proved that five colors are enough, and it is conjectured that four colors are enough. Problems on the coloring of networks of lines (see 115) and nodes (see Remark to 117) are also connected with this question. For more details, see reference [7].

115a. Consider a network of lines and nodes with the property that at most two lines meet at each node (fig. 6a). The lines are to be colored in such a way that no two adjacent lines (that is, lines meeting at a node) have



Fig. 6

the same color. Show that this is always possible using three colors, but may be impossible with only two colors.

**b.\*\*** Suppose that at most three lines meet at each node of the network (fig. 6b). Show that the lines can be colored as in part **a** using four colors, but that this may be impossible with only three colors.

*Remark.* In practice it sometimes happens that a network of lines has to be colored in the way described above. This occurs, for example, when an electrical network has to be connected without mixing up the wires. It proves convenient to use wires of different colors and never to plug two wires of the same color into the same terminal.

116a.\*\* Sperner's lemma.<sup>2</sup> A triangle T is divided into smaller triangles in such a way that any two of the small triangles have no point in common,



or have a vertex in common, or have a complete side in common. (Thus no two triangles touch along *part* of a side of one of them.) The three vertices of T are numbered 1, 2, 3. Each vertex of the small triangles is then also numbered 1, 2, or 3. The numbering is arbitrary except that vertices lying on the side of T opposite vertex i (for i = 1, 2, 3) must not be numbered i (fig. 7). Show that among the small triangles there is at least one whose vertices are numbered 1, 2, 3.

**b.** State and prove an analogous result for a tetrahedron divided into smaller tetrahedra.

117.\* A triangle is divided into smaller triangles as in problem 116a. Show that if an even number of triangles meet at each vertex, then the vertices can be numbered 1, 2, or 3 in such a way that the vertices of every triangle have three different numbers attached to them (fig. 8).

\* Emmanuel Sperner (1905- ), a German mathematician.



There is a conjecture that in all cases (that is, without the requirement that an even number of triangles meet at each vertex), it is possible to number the vertices with the four numbers 1, 2, 3, and 4 in such a way that the vertices of any of the small triangles have three different numbers attached to them. This conjecture has not yet been either proved or disproved. It is closely connected with the map-coloring problem (see above, under problem 114).

Remark. Note that problem 117 may be rephrased as follows: if a triangle is broken up into small triangles, as described in problem 116a, and an even number of triangles meet at each vertex, then the vertices may be colored so that no two adjacent vertices (that is, vertices belonging to the same triangle) have the same color, using just three colors (see problems 114 and 115).

118.\*\*\* A problem on neighbors. A square of side 1 is divided into polygons (fig. 9). Suppose that each of these polygons has a diameter<sup>3</sup> less than  $\frac{1}{30}$ . Show that there is a polygon P with at least six neighbors. that is, polygons touching P in at least one point.



Fig. 9

<sup>3</sup> By the diameter of a polygon we mean the greatest distance between any two of its points.

### IV. A PROPERTY OF THE RECIPROCALS OF INTEGERS

119. Let a = 1/n be the reciprocal of a positive integer *n*. Let *A* and *B* be two points of the plane such that the segment *AB* has length 1. Prove that every continuous curve joining *A* to *B* has a chord<sup>4</sup> parallel to *AB* and of length *a*. Show that if *a* is not the reciprocal of an integer, then there is a continuous curve joining *A* to *B* which has no such chord of length *a*.

For a complete characterization of the possible sets of chord lengths parallel to AB, see H. Hopf [26].

### **V. CONVEX POLYGONS**

Problems 120 to 122 are concerned with extremal properties of convex polygons. The results are true, and the proofs need little alteration, for any convex sets (not necessarily polygons). A set is said to be convex if the whole of the line segment joining any two points in it lies inside the body.

The theory of convex bodies is an important part of geometry, having applications in other branches of mathematics and science. See Refs. [19], [22], and [24].

120a. Show that any convex polygon of area 1 can be enclosed in a parallelogram of area 2.

**b.** Show that a triangle of area 1 cannot be enclosed in a parallelogram of area less than 2.

121a. Show that any convex polygon of area 1 can be enclosed in a triangle of area 2.

**b.\*\*** Show that a parallelogram of area 1 cannot be enclosed in a triangle of area less than 2.

122a.\* Let M be a convex polygon and l any straight line. Show that it is possible to inscribe a triangle in M, one of whose sides is parallel to l, and of area at least  $\frac{3}{8}$  that of M.

**b.** Let M be a regular hexagon, and l a line parallel to one of its sides. Show that it is impossible to inscribe a triangle in M with one side parallel to l and of area more than  $\frac{3}{4}$  that of M.

\* A chord of a curve C is a straight line segment, both of whose endpoints lie on C.

### VI. SOME PROPERTIES OF SEQUENCES OF INTEGERS

123a.\*\* Consider n arithmetic progressions, each consisting entirely of integers, and extending indefinitely in both directions. Show that if any two of the progressions have a term in common, then they all have a term in common. Show that if the progressions are allowed to assume non-integer values, then the conclusion may be false.

**b.** Consider n arithmetic progressions, each extending indefinitely in both directions. If each three of them have a term in common, prove that they all have a term in common.

*Remark.* It is interesting to note the similarity between the phrasing of this problem and the following theorem of Helly: If a family of convex sets in the plane is such that any three have a point in common, then all of them have a point in common. For a unified treatment of both theorems, see reference [27].

124a. Show that a sequence of 1's and 2's, having at least four terms, must contain a digit or sequence of digits which appears twice in succession.

**b.\*\*** Show that there exist arbitrarily long sequences of 1's and 2's in which no digit or sequence of digits occurs three times in succession. (Cf. M. Morse and G. A. Hedlund, "Symbolic Dynamics", American Journal of Mathematics, vol. 60 (1938), pp. 815–866.)

125a.\*\*\* Show that there exist arbitrarily long sequences consisting of the digits 0, 1, 2, 3, such that no digit or sequence of digits occurs twice in succession.

**b.** Show that there are solutions to part **a** in which the digit 0 does not occur. Thus three digits is the minimum we need to construct sequences of the desired type.

Although part  $\mathbf{a}$  is actually a corollary of part  $\mathbf{b}$ , we have stated the problems separately, for part  $\mathbf{a}$  is somewhat simpler.

126.\*\* Let T be a positive integer whose digits consist of N 0's and 1's. Consider all the *n*-digit numbers (where n < N) obtained by writing down *n* consecutive digits of T; there are N - n + 1 such numbers, starting at the 1st, the 2nd, ..., the (N - n + 1)th digit of T.<sup>5</sup>

Show that, given n, we may choose N and T in such a way that all the *n*-digit numbers obtained from T are different, and that every *n*-digit number consisting entirely of 1's and 0's is to be found among them.

<sup>5</sup> Thus if T = 10010, then the two-digit numbers we obtain in this way are 10, 00, 01, and 10 again.

### **VII. DISTRIBUTION OF OBJECTS**

127. We are given 10 cookies of each of 20 flavors. The cookies are distributed into 20 boxes, 10 cookies to each box. Show that however the distribution is made, it is always possible to select one cookie from each box in such a way that the 20 cookies so obtained are all of different flavors.

128. The marriage problem. Suppose that there are m boys and M girls, and that each boy is acquainted with a certain number of the girls. Suppose, moreover, that for each subset of k boys  $(1 \le k \le m)$ , the total number of their acquaintances is at least k. Show that it is possible for each boy to marry one of his acquaintances without bigamy being committed.

### **VIII. NONDECIMAL COUNTING**

The problems in this section are related by the fact that their solution involves the use of number systems other than the familiar decimal system. For the reader's convenience, we now give a brief account of these systems.

Consider an infinite sequence of integers  $u_0 = 1, u_1, u_2, \ldots, u_n, \ldots$ , with  $u_0 < u_1 < u_2 < \cdots$ . Let N be any given positive integer, and suppose  $u_n$  is the largest member of the sequence which is  $\leq N$ . We divide N by  $u_n$ , obtaining a quotient  $q_n$  and a remainder  $r_n$ ; that is,  $N = q_n u_n - r$ , where  $q_n = [N/u_n]$  and  $0 \leq r_n < u_n$ . Next we divide  $r_n$ by  $u_{r-1}$ , containing a quotient  $q_{n-1}$  and a remainder  $r_{n-1}$ ; thus  $r_n = q_{n-1}u_{n-1}$  (containing a quotient  $q_{n-1}$ ), and  $0 \leq r_{n-1} < u_{n-1}$ . We now divide  $r_{n-1}$  by  $u_{n-2}$ , and proceed in this way, obtaining the equations

$N = q_n u_n + r_n$	$0 \leq r_n < u_n$	
$r_n = q_{n-1}u_{n-1} + r_{n-1}$	$0 \leq r_{n-1} < u_{n-1}$	
$r_{n-1} = q_{n-2}u_{n-2} + r_{n-2}$	$0 \leq r_{n-2} < u_{n-2}$	
•	•	
•	•	(1)
•	•	
$r_{i+1} = q_i u_i + r_i$	$0 \leq r_i < u_i$	
· ·	•	
	•	
$r_2 = q_1 u_1 + r_1$	$0 \leq r_1 < u_1$	
$r_1 = q_0 u_0$		

The last remainder  $r_0$  is zero, since  $u_0 = 1$ . It is possible that some earlier remainder  $r_i$  is zero, in which case  $q_{i-1} = q_{i-2} = \cdots = q_0 = 0$ .

Combining equations (1) we get

$$N = q_n u_n + q_{n-1} u_{n-1} + \dots + q_1 u_1 + q_0, \qquad (2)$$

where  $q_i = [r_{i+1}/u_i]$ . Since  $0 \le r_{i+1} < u_{i+1}$ , we have  $0 \le q_i < u_{i+1}/u_i$ . We will refer to equation (2) as the representation of N in the number system determined by  $\{u_0, u_1, u_2, \ldots\}$ . Note that  $r_i = q_{i-1}u_{i-1} + \cdots + q_1u_1 + q_0$ , and therefore, since  $r_i < u_i$ , we have

$$q_{i-1}u_{i-1} + \cdots + q_1u_1 + q_0u_0 < u_i$$
  $(1 \le i \le n+1).$  (3)

It is easily seen that, conversely, given a sequence  $q_n, q_{n-1}, \ldots, q_1, q_0$ of nonnegative integers satisfying condition (3), the expression  $q_n u_n + q_{n-1}u_{n-1} + \cdots + q_1u_1 + q_0u_0$  is the representation of its sum in the number system determined by  $\{u_0, u_1, u_2, \ldots\}$ . The inequalities  $0 \le q_i < u_{i+1}/u_i$ are not always sufficient for this, as we shall see later (page 15).

A case of particular importance arises if we choose a fixed integer b > 1 and let  $u_i = b^i$ . Then  $u_{i+1}/u_i = b^{i+1}/b^i = b$ , and our expansion takes the form

$$N = q_n b^n + q_{n-1} b^{n-1} + \dots + q_1 b + q_0, \tag{4}$$

where  $0 \le q_i < b$ . When b = 10, this means that  $0 \le q_i \le 9$ . In this case  $q_n, q_{n-1}, \ldots, q_0$  are the digits of N in the usual decimal notation, which is customarily abbreviated as  $N = q_n q_{n-1} \cdots q_0$  (not a product!). In general, equation (4) is referred to as the representation of N to the base b, and the resulting number system is called the b-ary system. (For b = 2, 3, and 10 the terms binary system, ternary system, and decimal system are preferred.)

It is easy to show conversely that given integers  $q_n, q_{n-1}, \ldots, q_1, q_0$ , with  $0 \le q_i < b$ , the expression  $q_n b^n + q_{n-1} b^{n-1} + \cdots + q_1 b + q_0$  is the representation of its sum to the base b; as noted earlier, this property need not hold for more general sequences  $\{u_0, u_1, u_2, \ldots\}$ .

The case b = 2, that is, the binary system, is especially important and is used in solving problems 129 and 130. Here the "digits"  $q_i$  satisfy  $0 \le q_i < 2$ , so that each  $q_i$  is either 0 or 1. Hence the representation

$$N = q_n 2^n + q_{n-1} 2^{n-1} + \cdots + q_1 2 + q_0$$

gives us an expression of N as a sum of distinct powers of 2, namely, those powers  $2^i$  for which  $q_i = 1$ . For example, the binary expansions of the

Abbreviated notation

integers  $\leq 10$  are as follows:

1 =		2°	1
2 =	21		10
3 =	2 <b>1</b> +	20	11
4 =	2²		100
5 =	2 <sup>2</sup> +	2º	101
6 =	$2^2 + 2^1$		110
7 ==	$2^2 + 2^1 +$	2°	111
8 = 2 <sup>3</sup>			1000
9 = 2 <sup>3</sup>	+	2º	1001
$10 = 2^3$	+ 21		1010

In the right-hand column we show the abbreviated notation, in which only the digits  $q_nq_{n-1}\cdots q_1q_0$  are written, just as in the decimal system.

As another example (which is of use in problem 131), we consider the case where the  $u_i$  are the *Fibonacci numbers*, that is,  $u_0 = 1$ ,  $u_1 = 2$ , and  $u_i = u_{i-1} + u_{i-2}$  for  $i \ge 2$ . The first few of these numbers are shown in the following table.

i	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
u <sub>i</sub>	1	2	3	5	8	13	21	34	55	89	144

The number system determined by this sequence is called the *Fibonacci* system, or F-system for short. Since  $0 \le q_i < u_{i+1}/u_i = (u_i + u_{i-1})/u_i < (u_i + u_i)/u_i = 2$ , we see that each  $q_i$  is either 0 or 1, as in the case of the binary system. But it is not true that every expression of the form  $q_n u_n + \cdots + q_0 u_0$ , with  $0 \le q_i \le 1$ , is the representation of its sum in the F-system. In fact, we cannot have two consecutive digits  $q_{i-1}$  and  $q_{i-2}$  equal to 1. For if  $q_{i-1} = q_{i-2} = 1$ , then  $q_{i-1}u_{i-1} + q_{i-2}u_{i-2} + \cdots + q_0u_0 \ge u_{i-1} + u_{i-2} = u_i$ , a contradiction to inequality (3) above.

On the other hand, if  $1 = q_n, q_{n-1}, \ldots, q_1, q_0$  is a sequence of 1's and 0's, such that no two consecutive terms are 1, then the expression  $q_n u_n + q_{n-1}u_{n-1} + \cdots + q_1u_1 + q_0u_0$  is the F-expansion of its sum N. For if  $1 \le i \le n+1$ , we have

$$q_{i-1}u_{i-1} + \cdots + q_1u_1 + q_0u_0 \leq u_{i-1} + u_{i-3} + u_{i-5} + \cdots + u_k$$

where k = 0 or 1 according as *i* is odd or even. If *i* is odd, then

$$u_{i-1} + u_{i-3} + u_{i-5} + \dots + u_2 + u_0$$
  
=  $(u_i - u_{i-2}) + (u_{i-2} - u_{i-4}) + (u_{i-4} - u_{i-6}) + \dots + (u_3 - u_1) + u_0$   
=  $u_i - u_1 + u_0 = u_i - 1.$  (5)

If *i* is even, then

$$u_{i-1} + u_{i-3} + u_{i-5} + \dots + u_3 + u_1$$
  
=  $(u_i - u_{i-2}) + (u_{i-2} - u_{i-4}) + \dots + (u_2 - u_0)$  (6)  
=  $u_i - u_0 = u_i - 1.$ 

Thus in any case,

$$q_{i-1}u_{i-1} + \cdots + q_0u_0 \leq u_i - 1 < u_i$$

so that the inequalities (3) are satisfied. This shows that  $q_n u_n + \cdots + q_0 u_0$  is the F-expansion of its sum.

The F-expansions of the integers from 1 to 10 are as follows:

	Abbreviated form
1 = 1	1
2 = 2	10
3 = 3	100
4 = 3 + 1	101
5 = 5	1000
6 = 5 + 1	1001
7 = 5 + 2	1010
8 = 8	10000
9 = 8 + 1	10001
10 = 8 + 2	10010

In problems 130 and 131 we are concerned with mathematical games of the following type.

A network of nodes and lines is given, the one illustrated in fig. 10 for example. There is a unique highest node, marked START. The game is played by two players with a counter which is initially placed at START. The first player moves the counter downward along one of the lines emanating from START, until it covers an adjacent node. For example, in fig. 10 the first player could move to any one of the positions marked 1, 2, or 3. Next, the second player moves the counter farther down in the same manner. In the figure, if the first move is to position 1, the second move must be to 4; if the first move is to 2, the second move must be to



Fig. 10

5; while if the first move is to 3, the second move could be to either 6 or 7. The game continues in this way, with the two players alternately moving the counter downward, until a position is reached where no further move is possible (nodes 7, 8, 9, and 10 in the figure). The player whose turn it is to move is then unable to play, and loses the game. In other words, the object is to make the last move.

We wish to describe briefly how such games can be analyzed. By a *winning position* we mean one with the property that whoever plays from it can win the game by proper play, no matter what his opponent does. The other positions are called *losing positions*; they are such that whoever has to move from them will be defeated by a skilled opponent. The following three properties are clear:

- (1) The nodes at the bottom of the network are losing positions.
- (2) A node A is a winning position if it is possible to move from A to a losing position.
- (3) A node B is a losing position if every move from B leads to a winning position.

By using these three properties we can determine the nature of every node in the diagram, starting at the bottom and working up. For example, in fig. 10 we first mark the bottom nodes with an L (for *losing*). This gives fig. 11.

Next, using property (2), we see the nodes 3, 4, 5, and 6 are winning positions; marking them with a W, we obtain fig. 12. By property (3) it now follows that nodes 1 and 2 are losing positions; this gives fig. 13.

Finally, we see from property (2) that the START is a winning position. This means that the first player can win the game by moving either to 1 or 2, and then, after his opponent moves, pushing the counter to the bottom.





i

i

1





Fig. 13

It is clear from our analysis that with proper play on both sides, the game is a win for the first or second player according as the START is marked with a W or an L.

In actual practice, the method we have just described for finding the winning and losing positions can be quite cumbersome to apply. The following theorem gives a convenient criterion for identifying the set of *all* losing positions in the network without working up from the bottom.

**Theorem.** Let  $\mathfrak{L}$  be a subset of the nodes of the network such that

- (4) No two nodes of  $\mathcal{L}$  are connected by a line of the network.
- (5) From every node not in L there is a line leading (downward) to a node of L.

Then £ is precisely the set of all losing positions.

**Proof.** The nodes at the bottom of the network are in  $\mathcal{L}$ , for otherwise property (5) would be violated. Now suppose you are playing the game and find yourself at a node of  $\mathcal{L}$ . By (4) you must move the counter to a node not in  $\mathcal{L}$ . By (5) your opponent can then move it back to a node of  $\mathcal{L}$ . Continuing in this way, you will find yourself at lower and lower nodes of  $\mathcal{L}$ , until you finally reach the bottom of the network; you will then be unable to move. Thus the nodes of  $\mathcal{L}$  are losing positions. On the other hand, if you start at a node not in  $\mathcal{L}$ , you can move the counter to a node in  $\mathcal{L}$  by (5). Then you have put your opponent in a losing positions.

The use of this theorem will become apparent in problems 130 and 131.

129.\*\*\* The squares of an infinite chessboard are numbered successively as follows: in the corner we put 0, and then in every other square we put the smallest nonnegative integer that does not appear to its left in the same row or below it in the same column (fig. 14). What number will appear at the intersection of the 1000th row and the 100th column?



Fig. 14

130.\*\* The game of Nim. Two players play with three piles of matches. Each player in turn takes a number of matches (as many as he likes) from any of the piles (but only from one pile in each turn). The winner is the one who takes the last match.

Determine the initial conditions for which the first player can force a win, and those for which he cannot, and give a method of play with which he will always win in the first case.

*Remark.* Instead of three piles of matches we may use a piece of paper with three rows of squares and three checkers (fig. 15). The players alternately

			0	
		0		
		0		

Fig.	15
Fig.	15

move one of the checkers any number of squares to the right, and the winner is the one who makes the last move. In this form the game may conveniently be played in a classroom, using chalk and an eraser.

Similar remarks apply to the following problem.

131.\*\*\* Wythoff's game.<sup>6</sup> The game is played with two piles of matches. The two players alternately remove from the piles. They may either take as many matches as they like from one pile or take the same number from both piles. The winner is the one who takes the last match.

Determine the initial conditions for which the first player can force a win, and those for which he cannot, and give the correct method of play for him in the former case.

### IX. POLYNOMIALS WITH MINIMUM DEVIATION FROM ZERO (TCHEBYCHEV POLYNOMIALS)

Problems 133 to 138 are concerned with P. L. Tchebychev's classical theorem on the polynomials with minimum deviation from zero (see problem 135) and related results. These questions play an important part in modern mathematics.

<sup>6</sup> Nim and Wythoff's games are both played in China, the latter under the name of Tsan-shitsi (which means "choosing stones"). The mathematical theory of the game was given by Wythoff in Ref. [25]. See also Coxeter, Ref. [5]



The deviation of a function f(x) from zero on some interval is the maximum absolute value assumed by the function on the interval. Thus the deviation from zero of the function y = f(x), whose graph is given in fig. 16, is the length MP.

132. Show that

**a.** 
$$\sin n\alpha = \binom{n}{1} \sin \alpha \cos^{n-1} \alpha - \binom{n}{3} \sin^3 \alpha \cos^{n-3} \alpha + \binom{n}{5} \sin^5 \alpha \cos^{n-5} \alpha - \cdots;$$

so that, for example,

 $\sin 6\alpha = 6 \sin \alpha \cos^5 \alpha - 20 \sin^3 \alpha \cos^3 \alpha + 6 \sin^5 \alpha \cos \alpha.$ 

**b.** 
$$\cos n\alpha = \cos^n \alpha - {n \choose 2} \sin^2 \alpha \cos^{n-2} \alpha + {n \choose 4} \sin^4 \alpha \cos^{n-4} \alpha - \cdots;$$
  
that for example

so that, for example,

 $\cos 6\alpha = \cos^6 \alpha - 15 \sin^2 \alpha \cos^4 \alpha + 15 \sin^4 \alpha \cos^2 \alpha - \sin^6 \alpha.$ 

c. 
$$\tan n\alpha = \frac{\binom{n}{1}\tan \alpha - \binom{n}{3}\tan^3 \alpha + \binom{n}{5}\tan^5 \alpha - \cdots}{1 - \binom{n}{2}\tan^2 \alpha + \binom{n}{4}\tan^4 \alpha - \cdots}$$

so that, for example,

$$\tan 6\alpha = \frac{6\tan \alpha - 20\tan^3 \alpha + 6\tan^5 \alpha}{1 - 15\tan^2 \alpha + 15\tan^4 \alpha - \tan^6 \alpha}$$

133. Tchebychev's polynomials. Prove that for all x in the interval  $-1 \leq x \leq 1$ , the expression<sup>7</sup>

$$T_n(x) = \cos\left(n\cos^{-1}x\right)$$

<sup>7</sup> Here  $\cos^{-1} x$  means the angle  $\alpha$  such that  $0 \leq \alpha \leq \pi$  and  $\cos \alpha = x$ .

is a polynomial in x of degree n with leading coefficient  $2^{n-1}$ . Find all the roots of the equation  $T_n(x) = 0$  and all the values of x between -1 and +1 for which  $T_n(x)$  assumes a maximum or a minimum.

134. Find the quadratic polynomial

$$x^2 + px + q$$

whose deviation from zero on the interval  $-1 \le x \le 1$  is least.

135.\*\* Prove that the deviation from zero of the polynomial

$$x^{n} + a_{n-1}x^{n-1} + a_{n-2}x^{n-2} + \cdots + a_{1}x + a_{0}$$

of degree *n* with leading coefficient 1, on the interval  $-1 \le x \le 1$ , is at least  $1/2^{n-1}$  and is equal to  $1/2^{n-1}$  if and only if the polynomial is  $(1/2^{n-1})T_n(x)$  (see problem 133).

136.\* Find all the monic polynomials (i.e. with leading coefficient 1) whose deviation from zero on the interval  $-2 \le x \le 2$  is the least possible.

137.\*\* The deviation from zero of a function f(x) on a set of points x = a, x = b, x = c, ..., x = k is the maximum of the numbers |f(a)|, |f(b)|, ..., |f(k)|.

Find the monic polynomial of degree n whose deviation from zero on the n points x = 0, 1, 2, ..., n is the least possible.

138.\*\*\* Let  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  be any *n* points of the plane. Show that on any segment of length *l* there is a point *M* such that

$$\overline{MA}_1 \cdot \overline{MA}_2 \cdots \overline{MA}_n \geq 2\left(\frac{l}{4}\right)^n.$$

How should the *n* points  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  be chosen so that on a given segment PQ of length *l* there is no point *M* for which

$$\overline{MA}_1 \cdot \overline{MA}_2 \cdots \overline{MA}_n > 2\left(\frac{l}{4}\right)^n$$
?

### X. FOUR FORMULAS FOR $\pi$

It has been proved that  $\pi$ , the ratio of the circumference of a circle to its diameter, is not only irrational but is not even a root of any polynomial  $x^n + a_1 x^{n-1} + \cdots + a_n = 0$  with rational coefficients  $a_1, \ldots, a_n$ . In particular, there is no expression for  $\pi$  involving only a finite number of rational numbers, addition, subtraction, multiplication, division, and root extraction signs. There are, however, a large number of expressions for  $\pi$  involving, *infinite* sums or products, the first such formula having X. Four formulas for  $\pi$  23

been obtained in the sixteenth century (see problem 144a). In this section we derive a number of the classical formulas for  $\pi$ , allowing us to calculate its value as closely as we like. See Ref. [11].

139. Prove that

**a.** If  $0 < \alpha < \pi/2$ , then sin  $\alpha < \alpha < \tan \alpha$ .

**b.** If *n* is an integer >1, and  $0 < n\alpha < \pi/2$ , then  $(\sin \alpha)/\alpha > (\sin n\alpha)/n\alpha$ .

140. Simplify the expression

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{8}\cdots\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^n}$$
.

141. Find polynomials with rational coefficients whose roots are

**a.** 
$$\cot^2 \frac{\pi}{2m+1}$$
,  $\cot^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m+1}$ ,  $\cot^2 \frac{3\pi}{2m+1}$ ,  $\cot^2 \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$ ;  
**b.**  $\cot \frac{\pi}{4n}$ ,  $-\cot \frac{3\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\cot \frac{5\pi}{4n}$ ,  $-\cot \frac{7\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\ldots$ ,  $\cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}$ ,  
 $-\cot \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}$  (for *n* even);  
**c.**  $\sin^2 \frac{\pi}{2m}$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m}$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{3\pi}{2m}$ ,  $\ldots$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{(m-1)\pi}{2m}$ ;  
**d.**  $\sin^2 \frac{\pi}{4m}$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{3\pi}{4m}$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{5\pi}{4m}$ ,  $\ldots$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m}$ .

142. Prove that

**a.** 
$$\cot^2 \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^2 \frac{3\pi}{2m+1} + \cdots + \cot^2 \frac{m\pi}{2m+1} = \frac{m(2m-1)}{3};$$

**b.** 
$$\csc^2 \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \csc^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \csc^2 \frac{3\pi}{2m+1} + \cdots + \csc^2 \frac{m\pi}{2m+1} = \frac{m(2m+2)}{3};$$

c. for even n

$$\cot\frac{\pi}{4n} - \cot\frac{3\pi}{4n} + \cot\frac{5\pi}{4n} - \cot\frac{7\pi}{4n} + \cdots$$
$$+ \cot\frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n} - \cot\frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n} = n.$$

143. Prove that

$$\sin\frac{\pi}{2m}\sin\frac{2\pi}{2m}\sin\frac{3\pi}{2m}\cdots\sin\frac{(m-1)\pi}{2m}=\frac{\sqrt{m}}{2^{m-1}}$$

and

$$\sin\frac{\pi}{4m}\sin\frac{3\pi}{4m}\sin\frac{5\pi}{4m}\cdots\sin\frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m}=\frac{\sqrt{2}}{2^m}.$$

144a. From the result of problem 140 deduce Vieta's<sup>8</sup> formula

$$\frac{\pi}{2} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\frac{1}{2}}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2}}}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \cdots}}}} \,.$$

b. Evaluate the infinite product

$$\frac{1}{2} \cdot \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}}} \cdots$$

145a. From the identities 142a and b deduce Euler's formula

$$\frac{\pi^2}{6} = 1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{4^2} + \cdots$$

b. What is the sum of the infinite series

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^4} + \frac{1}{3^4} + \frac{1}{4^4} + \cdots?$$

146a. From the identity of 142c deduce Leibniz's<sup>9</sup> formula

 $\frac{\pi}{4} = 1 - \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} - \frac{1}{7} + \cdots$ 

b. What is the sum of the infinite series

$$1 + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{5^2} + \frac{1}{7^2} + \cdots?$$

147. From the identity in problem 143 deduce Wallis's formula<sup>10</sup>

$$\frac{\pi}{2} = \frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdot \frac{6}{5} \cdot \frac{6}{7} \cdots$$

<sup>8</sup> François Vieta (1540-1603), a French mathematician, one of the creators of modern algebraic notation.

<sup>9</sup> Gottfried Wilhelm Leibniz (1646-1716), a German mathematician, one of the inventors of the differential and integral calculus.

<sup>10</sup> John Wallis (1616-1703), an English mathematician.

### XI. THE CALCULATION OF AREAS OF REGIONS BOUNDED BY CURVES

Problems 148 to 157 are concerned with the calculation of the areas of curvilinear figures (that is, figures bounded by curves). In high-school geometry we learn to calculate the areas of certain simple plane figures: circles, and sectors and segments of circles. But in many problems in both pure and applied mathematics, we have to calculate the areas of more complicated figures, with boundaries that need not consist of straight lines and arcs of circles. The integral calculus is concerned in part with general



Fig. 17

methods for calculating such areas. Most of these general methods were created in the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries, when the development of the sciences made numerous calculations of this type necessary. However, isolated problems in the calculation of areas were dealt with long before that time: a number of them were solved by various special tricks which use no more than high-school mathematics. We give a number of these below.

The central role in this series of questions is played by problems 151 to 154, which contain the geometric theory of natural logarithms.

In the following problems we will calculate the areas of certain curvilinear trapezoids *ABCD* bounded by a curve *BC* given by the equation y = f(x) (for instance, the parabola  $y = x^2$ , or the sine curve  $y = \sin x$ ), a segment *AD* of the x axis and two vertical lines *AB* and *CD*, corresponding to x = a and x = b (fig. 17a). In certain cases the side *AB* of our trapezoid may degenerate to a point, and we shall then be dealing with a curvilinear triangle instead of a curvilinear trapezoid. See, for example, triangle ACD in fig. 17b.

In calculating the area of a curvilinear trapezoid ABCD (as in the calculation of the area of a circle) we must use the concept of limit. Let us divide the base line AD of the trapezoid into *n* parts by means of points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}$ , and let the lengths of  $AM_1, M_1M_2, M_2M_3, \ldots, M_{n-1}D$  be  $h_1, h_2, h_3, \ldots, h_n$ , respectively. Next draw vertical lines through  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}$  to meet the curve y = f(x) at the points  $N_1, N_2, \ldots, N_{n-1}$  (fig. 18). Construct *n* rectangles with bases  $AM_1, M_1M_2, M_2M_3, \ldots, M_{n-1}D$  and heights  $M_1N_1, M_2M_2, M_3M_3, \ldots, DC$ , respectively.



Let the x coordinates of the points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}, D$  be  $x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_{n-1}, x_n$ ; then since the x coordinate of A is a, and that of B is b, we have  $x_1 = a + h_1, x_2 = a + h_1 + h_2, \ldots, x_{n-1} = a + h_1 + h_2 + \cdots + h_{n-1} = b - h_n, x_n = b$ . The lengths of the segments  $M_1N_1, M_2N_2, M_3N_3, \ldots, DC$  are equal to  $f(x_1), f(x_2), f(x_3), \ldots, f(x_n)$ , respectively; it follows that the area of the steplike polygon we have constructed from our n rectangles is

$$S_n = f(x_1)h_1 + f(x_2)h_2 + f(x_3)h_3 + \dots + f(x_n)h_n.$$
(7)

New let *n* tend to infinity, at the same time making all the lengths  $h_1, h_2, h_3, \ldots, h_n$  of the segments  $AM_1, M_1M_2, M_2M_3, \ldots, M_{n-1}D$  tend to zero. Then in all cases considered in this book,  $S_n$  will tend to a limit which is the area of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>11</sup> We might equally well have taken the heights of our *n* rectangles to be the segments AB,  $M_1N_1$ ,  $M_2N_2$ , ...,  $M_{n-1}N_{n-1}$ . It turns out in all the examples given below that the area of the polygon formed in this way will tend to the same limit as  $S_n$  (for  $n \to \infty$  and all  $h_i$  tending to zero). This common limit is the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD*.

It follows that we need only distribute our n-1 points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}$  on AD in a manner that allows us to calculate the sum (7); we then let  $n \to \infty$  in the formula

In the following problems, a and b are positive real numbers such that a < b.



Fig. 19

148. Calculate the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the parabola  $y = x^2$ , the x axis, and the line x = a (fig. 19).

149a. Find the area bounded by the wave ABC of the sine curve  $y = \sin x \ (-\pi/2 \le x \le 3\pi/2)$  and the line AC (fig. 20a).

**b.** Find the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the sine curve  $y = \sin x$ , the x axis, and the line x = a, where  $a < \pi$  (fig. 20b).

**150a.\*** Find the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the curve  $y = x^m$  (where m is an integer  $\neq -1$ ), the x axis, and the lines x = a and x = b.

**b.** Using the result of part **a**, find the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the curve  $y = x^m$  (m > 0), the x axis, and the line x = b.

The next four problems deal with the calculation of the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the curve  $y = x^{-1} = 1/x$ , the x axis, and the lines x = a and x = b, that is, with the case m = -1 excluded in 150a.

Logarithms and exponentials are often introduced in high school in the following way. If n is a positive integer, one defines

$$a^n = \overbrace{a \ a \ \cdots \ a}^{n \text{ factors}}.$$

obtained, and find the area of the curvilinear figure. Of course we must be careful to choose the division points in such a way that as  $n \to \infty$  the distance between neighboring points tends to zero.

The calculation of the area of a curvilinear triangle (fig. 17) is treated in the same manner as the calculation of the area of a curvilinear trapezoid.


If  $a \neq 0$ , and *n* is a negative integer, then  $a^n$  is defined to be  $1/a^{-n}$ , while  $a^0$  is defined to be 1. It is then shown that  $a^{m+n} = a^m \cdot a^n$  and  $a^{mn} = (a^m)^n$  for any integers *m* and *n*. At this point the student is expected to see intuitively that if a > 0, then  $a^x$  can be defined even when x is not an integer, in such a way that the "laws of exponents"  $a^{u+v} = a^u a^v$  and  $a^{uv} = (a^u)^v$  continue to hold. The logarithm of y to the base a, denoted by  $\log_a y$  is then defined to be "that number x such that  $a^x = y$ ." The crucial point, namely the existence and uniqueness of such a number x, is not discussed. One then goes on to show that

and

$$\log_a uv = \log_a u + \log_a v$$
$$\log_a u^v = v \log_a u.$$

All of this can be made perfectly rigorous; we will briefly indicate some of the steps. First of all, if q is a positive integer, the function  $y = x^q$ increases continuously from 0 to  $\infty$  as x goes from 0 to  $\infty$  (fig. 21).

Hence any horizontal line y = a, where a > 0, cuts the curve in a unique point. In other words there is a unique value of x such that  $x^q = a$ . We use the symbol  $a^{1/q}$  to denote this value. Next, if p is any integer, and q is a positive integer, we define  $a^{p/q}$  to be  $(a^{1/q})^p$ . Thus we have defined  $a^r$  for all rational numbers r. The laws of exponents, namely  $a^{r+s} = a^r \cdot a^s$ ,  $a^{rs} = (a^r)^s$ , where r and s are rational, are not hard to prove using the above definitions. It is also easy to show that  $a^r$  is an increasing



function of r if a > 1, i.e. that  $a^r < a^s$  whenever r < s. If a < 1, then  $a^r$  is a decreasing function of r.

If x is irrational, choose an increasing sequence  $\{r_n\}$  of rational numbers such that  $\lim_{n \to \infty} r_n = x$ . The sequence  $\{a^{r_n}\}$  is monotone and bounded. Hence  $\lim_{n \to \infty} a^{r_n}$  exists. We denote this limit by  $a^x$ . It can then be shown that the function  $a^x$  is continuous and satisfies the laws of exponents. It is monotone increasing if a > 1, and decreasing if a < 1 (fig. 22).

The continuity and monotonicity of  $a^x$  imply that for any given y > 0, there is exactly one value of x such that  $y = a^x$ . We denote this x by the symbol  $\log_a y$ . The properties  $\log_a uv = \log_a u + \log_a v$ ,  $\log_a u_2 = v \log_a u$  are now simple consequences of the laws of exponents.

The development of exponentials and logarithms sketched above can be regarded as the "old-fashioned" treatment. At the present time the preferred method is to define the logarithmic function  $\log_a x$  as the area



Fig. 22

under part of a certain hyperbola. The exponential function is then defined as the inverse function of  $y = \log_a x$ . In problems 151–154 we develop this approach more fully, and show that it leads to the same results as the old-fashioned treatment.

151. Let  $S_1$  and  $S_2$  be the areas of the curvilinear trapezoids bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines  $x = a_1$ ,  $x = b_1$  and  $x = a_2$ ,  $x = b_2$ , respectively (fig. 23). Show that if  $b_1/a_1 = b_2/a_2$ , then  $S_1 = S_2$ .



We now proceed to determine the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = a and x = b (fig. 24). By the result of 151 this area depends only on the ratio b/a = c; trapezoids for which this ratio is the same have the same area. In other words, the area is a function of c = b/a; we denote the function by F(c). It is clear that for every z > 1, F(z) is equal to the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and



the lines x = 1 and x = z (see fig. 25a, in which this area is shaded). It is natural to put F(1) = 0; and in the future we shall do so. As regards values of z less than 1, we agree that F(z) will then mean the area of the trapezoid bounded by the hyperbola, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = z, but taken with the negative sign. We have now defined F(z) for all positive z, and according to our definition F(z) > 0 for z > 1, F(1) = 0, and F(z) < 0 for z < 1.





The following three problems are devoted to a study of the function F(z): they lead us to the conclusion that this function coincides with the logarithmic function, familiar from high-school work, the only difference being that it is to a base different from 10.

152. Prove that for any positive  $z_1$  and  $z_2$ 

$$F(z_1 z_2) = F(z_1) + F(z_2).$$

153. Prove that the function F(z) assumes the value 1 at some point between 2 and 3.

In what follows we shall always use the letter e to denote the value of z for which F(z) = 1. Thus the conclusion of 153 is that the number e exists and that 2 < e < 3.

This number e plays an important part in mathematics and often appears in contexts that at first glance have nothing to do with its definition as the area under a hyperbola. See, for example, problems 158, 163, 164, and 80 (in vol. 1).

154. Suppose  $\log_e z$  is defined as indicated on pp. 27–29. Show that

$$F(z) = \log_e z.$$

Thus geometric considerations of the area under a hyperbola have led us to the function<sup>12</sup> log z. This fact will help to explain why the creators of the theory of logarithms, Napier and Bürgi, who developed the theory independently and almost at the same time, both chose as their base not 10 (which might seem the logical choice) but the irrational number e. Napier and Bürgi did not, in fact, consider the area under a hyperbola, but in essence their definitions of logarithms are fairly close to ours, and both immediately lead to logarithms to base e.<sup>13</sup>

Logarithms to base e are customarily called *natural logarithms* and are denoted by the symbol ln:

$$\ln z = \log_e z.$$

We have thus proved that  $F(z) = \ln z$ . It follows that the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = a, x = b (where b > a) is equal to  $\ln (b/a)$  (see problem 151 above). This result has numerous applications, and it explains the frequent occurrence of logarithms in problems that at first glance seem to have no connection with them. See, for example, problems 155, 156, 167, 170, 173, and 174.

For notions of probability used in the next three problems, refer to Section VII (page 27) in Volume I.

155.\*\*\* A rod is broken into three pieces; the two break points are chosen at random. What is the probability that an acute-angled triangle can be formed from the three pieces?

**156.\*\*\*** A rod is broken in two at a point chosen at random; then the larger of the two pieces is broken in two at a point chosen at random. What is the probability that the three pieces obtained can be joined to form a triangle?

157.\*\*\* Buffon's problem.<sup>14</sup> A plane is ruled with parallel lines, the distance between two consecutive lines being 2a. A needle of length 2a and negligible thickness is dropped in a random fashion on the plane surface. Prove that the probability that the needle lands across one of the lines is  $2/\pi \approx 0.637$  (where  $\pi$  as usual denotes the ratio of the circumference of a circle to its diameter).

<sup>18</sup> We can arrive geometrically at logarithms to other bases simply by considering the area under hyperbolas y = c/x, where  $c \neq 1$ . For instance, we arrive at the socalled common logarithms by choosing  $c = 1/\log 10 \approx 0.4343$ . However, there are a number of reasons why logarithms to base *e* are particularly simple and natural. These reasons are connected with the fact that the simplest hyperbola of the form y = c/xis the one with c = 1.

<sup>18</sup> Reference [1] deals with the history of the theory of logarithms.

<sup>14</sup> Georges Buffon (1707–1788), a famous French scientist.

# **XII. SOME REMARKABLE LIMITS**

The following problems on limits are connected with the geometric problems of the last section. The solutions depend on the results of problems 148 to 154. Purely algebraic solutions to some of these problems are given in references [17] and [21].

158. Find the values of the following limits:

a. 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} n \ln \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right)$$
.  
b.  $\lim_{n \to \infty} n \log_a \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right)$   
c.  $\lim_{n \to \infty} n(\sqrt[n]{a} - 1)$ .

**159a.\*** Find the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the curve  $y = a^x$ , the x axis, the y axis, and the line x = b (fig. 26a).

**b.** Find the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the curve  $y = \log_a x$ , the x axis, and the line x = b, where b > 1 (fig. 26b).



160.\* Find the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the curve  $y = (\log_a x)/x$ , the x axis, and the line x = b, where b > 1 (fig. 27).



### 161. Show that for k > -1

 $\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \dots + n^k}{n^{k+1}} = \frac{1}{k+1}.$ 

The result of 161 shows that for large *n* the sum  $1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k$ , where k > -1, is asymptotically  $n^{k+1}/(k+1)$ . This same sum for the cases k = -1 and k < -1 will be considered in problems 167 and 169.

In what follows we repeatedly come across approximate estimates for sums and products, made on the assumption that the number of summands or factors is large. These estimates are of two different types. If we are lucky, we find a comparatively simple expression such that the difference between it and the sum of *n* terms tends to zero as  $n \rightarrow \infty$ . In such cases the *absolute error* made by replacing the sum by our expression will be very small for large *n*. We shall say that the sum of *n* terms is *approximately equal* to our expression and shall use the symbol  $\approx$  for approximate equality.

But sometimes, for example in problem 161, we have a different situation. Here we cannot assert that the difference  $1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k - n^{k+1}/(k+1)$  becomes very small for large *n*. However, the ratio  $(1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k)(k+1)/n^{k+1}$  for large *n* is very close to one. So if we replace the sum  $1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k$  by the expression  $n^{k+1}/(k+1)$ , we commit an error which may be large, but is small compared to the sum  $1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k$  itself. The relative error approaches zero as  $n \to \infty$ . In such cases mathematicians speak of the asymptotic equality of two expressions and use the symbol  $\sim$ . The result of problem 161 is that the sum  $1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k$  is asymptotically equal to  $n^{k+1}/(k+1)$ :

$$1^k + 2^k + 3^k + \cdots + n^k \sim \frac{1}{k+1} n^{k+1}$$
.

162a.\* Show that the sequence

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{1}\right)^{1}, \left(1+\frac{1}{2}\right)^{2}, \left(1+\frac{1}{3}\right)^{3}, \ldots, \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n}, \ldots$$

is increasing.

b. Show that the sequence

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{1}\right)^{2}, \left(1+\frac{1}{2}\right)^{3}, \left(1+\frac{1}{3}\right)^{4}, \ldots, \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1}, \ldots$$

is decreasing.

From the results of 159a and b it follows easily that the two sequences considered in them both tend to one and the same limit. For by a the sequence

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{1}\right)^{1}, \left(1+\frac{1}{2}\right)^{2}, \left(1+\frac{1}{3}\right)^{3}, \ldots$$

is increasing. Moreover, the terms cannot increase indefinitely, since they are all less than  $(1 + 1/1)^2 = 4$ . This follows from the inequality

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n < \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1} \le \left(1+\frac{1}{1}\right)^2,$$

which in turn follows from the fact that the sequence in **b** is decreasing. Thus the terms of the first sequence tend to a limit. Similarly, we can show that the terms of the second sequence tend to a limit: its terms are decreasing, and each is greater than  $(1 + 1/1)^{1} = 2$ , since

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1} > \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n \ge \left(1+\frac{1}{1}\right)^1.$$

Moreover, since

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{(1+1/n)^{n+1}}{(1+1/n)^n} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right) = 1,$$

the limits of the two sequences coincide.

This common limit lies between 2 and 4; in fact, it is just the number *e*, defined geometrically in problem 153:

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n=\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1}=e.$$

(See the solution of problem 163.)

From the results of  $\mathbf{a}$  and  $\mathbf{b}$  it follows that for all positive integers n

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n < e < \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1};$$

this allows us to determine the value of e to any desired degree of accuracy. The decimal expansion of e starts e = 2.718281828459045... In practice one would not use the result of problem 162 to calculate e, but the infinite series given below in problem 164. 163.\* Show that for any positive or negative z

$$e^z = \lim_{n \to \infty} \left( 1 + \frac{z}{n} \right)^n$$

164.\*\* Show that

$$e^{z} = 1 + z + \frac{z^{2}}{2!} + \frac{z^{3}}{3!} + \cdots + \frac{z^{n}}{n!} + \cdots$$

so that in particular (for z = 1 and z = -1),

$$e = 1 + 1 + \frac{1}{2!} + \frac{1}{3!} + \dots + \frac{1}{n!} + \dots$$
$$\frac{1}{e} = e^{-1} = \frac{1}{2!} - \frac{1}{3!} + \dots + \frac{(-1)^n}{n!} + \dots$$

165.\*\*\* Show that for any positive integer n the number n! satisfies the inequality

$$\sqrt{\frac{4}{5}} e \cdot \sqrt{n} \left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n < n! < e \cdot \sqrt{n} \left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n.$$

166a.\*\*\* Show that the ratio

$$n!:\sqrt{n}\left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n$$

tends to a limit C as  $n \to \infty$ . Note that by the previous result C lies between  $\sqrt{4/5e}$  and e, and hence, between 2.43 and 2.72.

**b.** Show that the number C of part **a** is equal to  $\sqrt{2\pi} \approx 2.50$ , where  $\pi$  is the ratio of the circumference of a circle to its diameter.

From the result of 166 it follows that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{n!}{\sqrt{2\pi n}(n/e)^n}=1,$$

in other words, that

$$n! \sim \sqrt{2\pi n} \left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n.$$

(For the meaning of  $\sim$  see the discussion after problem 161.) This approximation formula is known as *Stirling's formula*<sup>15</sup> and is of frequent application in various branches of mathematics and physics. It turns out

<sup>15</sup> James Stirling (1692-1770), a Scottish mathematician.

36

that for n = 10 Stirling's formula already gives a very good approximation to n!. (In fact, 10! = 3,628,800, and using 5-figure tables we find that  $\sqrt{20\pi} (10/e)^{10} \approx 3,598,700$  (to 5 significant figures); thus if we replace 10! by  $\sqrt{20\pi} (10/e)^{10}$  our error is less than 1%.)

As *n* increases further, the relative error involved in using the formula decreases rapidly. At the same time it is precisely for large values of *n* that the direct calculation of n! as the product of all the integers from 1 to *n* becomes laborious. Stirling's formula is used in the remarks following the solutions of problems 78b, 79a, and 79b in the first volume of this book.

### 167. Put

$$1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \dots + \frac{1}{n-1} - \ln n = \gamma_n$$

Show that

**a.**  $0 < \gamma_n < 1$ .

**b.** As  $n \to \infty$ ,  $\gamma_n$  tends to a limit  $\gamma$ .

Thus for large n we have the approximate equality

$$1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \dots + \frac{1}{n} \approx \ln(n+1) + \gamma,$$
 (8)

and the accuracy of this approximate equation increases as n increases. As  $n \to \infty$  the difference

$$\ln (n + 1) - \ln n = \ln \frac{n + 1}{n} = \ln \left( 1 + \frac{1}{n} \right)$$

tends to zero (since  $(1 + 1/n) \rightarrow 1$ ), so that (8) can also be written in the more elegant form

$$1+\frac{1}{2}+\frac{1}{3}+\cdots+\frac{1}{n}\approx\ln n+\gamma.$$

(Compare this with the result of problem 173.)

The number

$$\gamma = \lim_{n \to \infty} \left( 1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \dots + \frac{1}{n-1} - \ln n \right)$$

appears often in higher mathematics (see, for example, "Mertens' third formula," problem 174); it is called *Euler's constant*. Its decimal expansion starts  $\gamma = 0.57721566...$ 

168a.\* Show that there exists a number C such that the difference

$$\frac{\log 1}{1} + \frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \dots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} - C \log^2 n = \delta_n$$

always lies between  $-\frac{1}{4}$  and  $+\frac{1}{4}$ . Find this number C.

### PROBLEMS

**b.** Show that as  $n \to \infty$ ,  $\delta_n$  tends to a limit  $\delta$  (which also lies between  $-\frac{1}{4}$  and  $+\frac{1}{4}$ ).

Thus for large n we have the approximate equality

$$\frac{\log 1}{1}+\frac{\log 2}{2}+\frac{\log 3}{3}+\cdots+\frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1}\approx C\log^2 n+\delta,$$

or alternatively

 $\frac{\log 1}{1}+\frac{\log 2}{2}+\frac{\log 3}{3}+\cdots+\frac{\log n}{n}\approx C\log^2 n+\delta.$ 

The accuracy of the approximation increases with n.

It is interesting to compare this with problem 171.

169. Show that as n tends to infinity, for s > 1 the sum

$$1+\frac{1}{2^s}+\frac{1}{3^s}+\cdots+\frac{1}{n^s}$$

tends to a limit lying between 1/(s-1) and s/(s-1).

The proposition of 169 may also be phrased as follows: the *infinite* series

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \frac{1}{4^s} + \dots + \frac{1}{n^s} + \dots$$
(9)

converges for s > 1, and its sum lies between 1/(s - 1) and s/(s - 1). Thus for s = 2 the sum lies between 1 and 2, for s = 4 it lies between  $\frac{1}{3}$  and  $\frac{4}{3}$ . For the exact sum of the series  $1 + 1/2^2 + 1/3^2 + 1/4^2 + \cdots$  and  $1 + 1/2^4 + 1/3^4 + 1/4^4 + \cdots$  see problems 145a and b. For  $s \le 1$  the infinite series (9) diverges; the partial sums  $1 + 1/2^* + \cdots + 1/n^*$  tend to infinity as  $n \to \infty$ . (See problems 161 and 167.)

### **XIII. THE THEORY OF PRIMES**

The theory of numbers is the branch of mathematics that studies the properties of integers. A large part of the theory is concerned with the study of prime numbers (that is, numbers having no divisors except 1 and themselves); problems 170–174 treat this topic. The central result among these problems is Tchebychev's theorem (problem 170).

Despite the apparent simplicity of the questions that arise in the theory of prime numbers, it remains one of the deepest branches of mathematics. A number of the central questions have been solved only recently, and some are still unsolved. Significant results in the theory of prime numbers have been obtained in the last few decades by I. M. Vinogradov, P. Erdös, and A. Selberg, among others. See Refs. [12], [18], and [23].

The number of primes  $\leq N$  is denoted by  $\pi(N)$ ; thus

$$\pi(1) = 0 (1 \text{ does not count as a prime}), \pi(2) = 1, \pi(3) = \pi(4) = 2,$$
  

$$\pi(5) = \pi(6) = 3, \pi(7) = \pi(8) = \pi(9) = \pi(10) = 4, \pi(11) = \pi(12) = 5,$$
  

$$\pi(13) = \pi(14) = \pi(15) = \pi(16) = 6, \dots$$

170.\*\*\* Tchebychev's theorem. Show that there exist positive constants A and B such that for every N

$$A\frac{N}{\log N} < \pi(N) < B\frac{N}{\log N}$$

It is clear that the result of problem 93, Volume I, follows from Tchebychev's theorem, since the inequality  $\pi(N) < BN/\log N$  implies that  $\pi(N)/N \to 0$  as  $N \to \infty$ .

Tchebychev's theorem asserts that the number  $\pi(N)$  of primes  $\leq N$  is of the order N/log N. This remarkable theorem was an important step in determining the asymptotic behavior of  $\pi(N)$  as  $N \to \infty$ .

Tchebychev found fairly close limits between which  $\pi(N)$  must lie. He showed that

$$0.40 \frac{N}{\log N} < \pi(N) < 0.48 \frac{N}{\log N}$$

This result may be written more elegantly if we pass over to natural logarithms (logarithms to base e = 2.718...; see problems 151 to 154):  $\pi(N)$  satisfies the inequalities

$$0.92\frac{N}{\ln N} < \pi(N) < 1.11\frac{N}{\ln N}$$

Thus we see that  $\pi(N)$  is approximated with considerable accuracy by the function  $N/\ln N$  (since the numerical multiples 0.92 and 1.11 are both close to 1). Tchebychev also proved that if the ratio  $\pi(N):N/\ln N$ tends to a limit as  $N \to \infty$ , then this limit is necessarily 1. That the limit of the ratio  $\pi(N):N/\ln N$  as  $N \to \infty$  does in fact exist (and therefore is equal to 1) was not proved until the end of the last century, some fifty years after Tchebychev's work. The first proofs of the existence of the limit, due to the French mathematician J. Hadamard and the Belgian mathematician Ch. de la Vallée Poussin, required the application of deep ideas from higher mathematics. An "elementary" (although very complicated) proof was found in 1948 by the Hungarian mathematician **P.** Erdös and the Norwegian mathematician A. Selberg. Thus it is now known that

$$\pi(N) \sim \frac{N}{\ln N}$$

(for the meaning of the symbol  $\sim$  see above, under problem 161).

171.\*\*\* Mertens' first theorem.<sup>16</sup> Let 2, 3, 5, 7, 11, ..., p be the primes not exceeding a given integer N. Show that for all N, the quantity

$$\left|\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \frac{\log 7}{7} + \frac{\log 11}{11} + \dots + \frac{\log p}{p} - \log N\right|$$

is bounded, in fact < 4.

As N increases indefinitely, so does its logarithm, for log N is greater than any given number K as soon as N is greater than  $10^{K}$ . The sum

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \dots + \frac{\log p}{p}$$

where 2, 3, 5, 7, 11, ..., p are the primes  $\leq N$ , also tends to infinity with N. Mertens' first theorem asserts that the difference between these two quantities remains bounded: the absolute value of this difference is always less than 4. Thus the sum

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \frac{\log 7}{7} + \frac{\log 11}{11} + \dots + \frac{\log p}{p}$$

may be approximated by the simple expression log N. The error is always less than 4, and therefore as  $N \rightarrow \infty$  the *relative* error tends to 0.

In particular, it follows from Mertens' first theorem that

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \cdots + \frac{\log p}{p} \sim \log N$$

(for the meaning of the notation see above, in the discussion following problem 161). For as  $N \rightarrow \infty$ 

$$\frac{\left(\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \dots + \frac{\log p}{p}\right)}{\left(\log N - 1\right)} = \frac{\left(\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \dots + \frac{\log p}{p} - \log N\right)}{\left(\log N \to 0\right)}.$$

172a. Abel's formula.<sup>17</sup> Consider the sum

$$S = a_1b_1 + a_2b_2 + a_3b_3 + \cdots + a_nb_n$$

<sup>16</sup> F. Mertens, an Austrian mathematician who specialized in the theory of numbers. He was active at the end of the nineteenth century.

<sup>17</sup> Niels Henrik Abel (1802–1829), a brilliant Norwegian mathematician who in the course of his short life established a large number of important results in algebra and analysis.

where  $a_1, a_2, a_3, \ldots, a_n$  and  $b_1, b_2, b_3, \ldots, b_n$  are any two sequences of numbers. Denote the sums  $b_1, b_1 + b_2, b_1 + b_2 + b_3, b_1 + b_2 + \cdots + b_n$  by  $B_1, B_2, B_3, \ldots, B_n$ , respectively. Show that

$$S = (a_1 - a_2)B_1 + (a_2 - a_3)B_2 + (a_3 - a_4)B_3 + \cdots + (a_{n-1} - a_n)B_{n-1} + a_nB_n.$$

b. Using Abel's formula, calculate the value of

1. 
$$1 + 2q + 3q^2 + \cdots + nq^{n-1}$$
.  
2.  $1 + 4q + 9q^2 + \cdots + n^2q^{n-1}$ .

173.\*\*\* Mertens' second theorem. **a.** Let 2, 3, 5, 7, 11, ..., p be the primes not exceeding the integer N. Show that for all N > 1, the expression

$$\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} + \frac{1}{7} + \frac{1}{11} + \dots + \frac{1}{p} - \ln \ln N$$

has absolute value less than some constant T. (We could, for example, take T = 15.)

b. Show that the difference

$$\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} + \frac{1}{7} + \frac{1}{11} + \dots + \frac{1}{p} - \ln \ln N$$

tends to a limit  $\beta$  as  $N \to \infty$ . It follows from part **a** that  $\beta \leq 15$ ; in fact,  $\beta$  is approximately  $\frac{1}{4}$ .

We thus have the approximate equality

$$\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} + \frac{1}{7} + \frac{1}{11} + \dots + \frac{1}{p} \approx \ln \ln N + \beta.$$

174. Mertens' third theorem. Let 2, 3, 5, 7, 11, ..., p be the primes not exceeding the integer N. Show that as  $N \rightarrow \infty$ , the product

$$\ln N\left(1-\frac{1}{2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{3}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{5}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{7}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{11}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{1}{p}\right)$$

tends to a limit c.

We can also write Mertens' third theorem in the form

$$\left(1-\frac{1}{2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{3}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{5}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{7}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{11}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{1}{p}\right)\sim\frac{c}{\ln N}.$$

Using advanced methods it can be shown that the constant c is equal to  $e^{-\gamma}$ . Here  $e \approx 2.718...$  is the base for the system of natural logarithms, and  $\gamma$  is Euler's constant, defined in problem 167.

We also note the following curious formula, closely connected with Mertens' third theorem:

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{2}\right)\left(1+\frac{1}{3}\right)\left(1+\frac{1}{5}\right)\left(1+\frac{1}{7}\right)\cdots\left(1+\frac{1}{p}\right)\sim\frac{6e^{\gamma}}{\pi^{2}}\ln N$$

(where 2, 3, 5, 7, ..., p are the primes not exceeding N). Here e and  $\gamma$ are defined as above, and  $\pi$  is the ratio of the circumference of a circle to its diameter. The preceding formula follows from

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{3} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{5} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{7} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{11} \end{pmatrix} \cdots \begin{pmatrix} 1+\frac{1}{p} \end{pmatrix}$$
  
=  $\frac{(1-1/2^2)(1-1/3^2)(1-1/5^2)(1-1/7^2)(1-1/11^2) \cdots (1-1/p^2)}{(1-1/2)(1-1/3)(1-1/5)(1-1/7)(1-1/11) \cdots (1-1/p)},$   
and

$$\left(1-\frac{1}{2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{3}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{5}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{7}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{11}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{1}{p}\right)\sim\frac{e^{-\gamma}}{\ln N}$$

(see problem 174), while

$$\left(1-\frac{1}{2^2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{3^2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{5^2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{7^2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{11^2}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{1}{p^2}\right)\sim\frac{6}{\pi^2}$$

by Euler's formula, which is given in problem 145a. (See the solution to problem 92 of vol. 1.)

The three theorems of Mertens, together with the prime number theorem (Hadamard-de la Vallée Poussin; see the text following problem 170), are examples of the remarkable connection between natural logarithms and the distribution of the primes among the integers.

# SOLUTIONS

# SOLUTIONS

# I. POINTS AND LINES

101. Yes. Consider, for example, 10 straight lines in the plane, no two of which are parallel and no three of which are concurrent. Let the lines be the bus routes and let the points of intersection be the stops. We can get from any one stop to any other (if the stops lie on one line, without changing; and if not, then with just one change). If we discard one line, it is still possible to get from any one stop to any other, changing buses at most once. However, if we discard two lines, then one stop—their point of intersection—will have no bus routes passing through it, and it will be impossible to get from this stop to any other.

102. One possible arrangement of the routes is shown in fig. 28. There are seven routes and seven stops.



103a. We note that given any two stops P and Q, there is exactly one line joining them. For by property (2) there is at least one such line. But if there were two distinct lines passing through P and Q, then property (3) would be violated.

Now denote by f(P) the number of lines through the stop P, and by g(l) the number of stops on the line l. We prove first that if P does not lie



on *l*, then f(P) = g(l). For let the stops of *l* be  $Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_g$ , where g = g(l). By the preceding remark, there is exactly one line joining *P* to each of the *g* stops  $Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_g$ . But by property (3) every line through *P* has a stop in common with *l*, that is, every line through *P* passes through one of the stops  $Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_g$ . Therefore there are exactly *g* lines through *P*, that is, f(P) = g(l).

Now consider any two distinct lines a and b. We will prove that there is a stop P which is on neither a nor b. By property (3), a and b have exactly one stop C in common. By property (1), a has at least three stops, so there is a stop  $A \neq C$  on a. Similarly, there is a stop  $B \neq C$  on b(fig. 30). The line joining A and B contains a third stop P by property (1). If P were on either a or b, property (3) would be violated.



Fig. 30



From what we showed above it now follows that g(a) = f(P) and g(b) = f(P), so that g(a) = g(b). Thus all lines have the same number of stops, which we denote by n + 1. (This notation proves to be convenient in more advanced work; see the remark at the end of the problem.)

It remains to be shown that if P is any stop, then f(P) = n + 1. It suffices to prove that there is some line l which does not pass through P; we then have f(P) = g(l) = n + 1. To construct such a line l, choose a stop  $Q \neq P$ . Then there is a line d joining P to Q. (fig. 31).

By hypothesis there is more than one line, so there is a stop R not on d. Then the line l joining Q and R has the desired property.

**b.** Let *l* be any line, and let  $Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_{n+1}$  be the stops on *l*. Every line other than *l* has exactly one stop in common with *l*, that is, goes through exactly one of the stops  $Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_{n+1}$ . By part **a** we know that through each  $Q_i$  there are n + 1 lines, one of which is *l* itself (fig. 32). Hence there are altogether (n + 1)n lines other than *l*. Together with *l*, this gives a total of  $(n + 1)n + 1 = n^2 + n + 1$  lines.

Similarly, we choose any stop P, and let  $l_1, l_2, \ldots, l_{n+1}$  be the lines through P. Since every stop is joined to P by a line, every stop is on one of the lines  $l_i$ . By part **a**,  $l_i$  has n + 1 stops, one of which is P itself. Hence each  $l_i$  has n stops other than P, so that there are altogether (n + 1)n stops other than P. Together with P, we get a total of  $(n + 1)n + 1 = n^2 + n + 1$  stops.



Fig. 32

### SOLUTIONS

*Remark.* A system  $\Pi$  of lines and stops satisfying the conditions of problem 103 is called a *finite projective plane*. Generally the stops are called *points*. The number *n* is called the *order* of  $\Pi$ . It has been proved that if *n* is a power of a prime, then there exists a projective plane of order *n*. Thus there exist planes of orders 2, 3, 4, 5, 7, 8, 9, 11, 13, 16, ... For example, if n = 2, the system of  $n^2 + n + 1 = 7$  points and seven lines shown in fig. 28 is a projective plane of order 2. No one has ever found a projective plane whose order *n* is not a prime power. It has been proved that there is none of order 6, but it is not known whether or not there exists a plane of order 10.

104a. Arrange two congruent rectangles ABCD and BEFC so that they touch along the common side BC (fig. 33). Draw the diagonals of each of these rectangles, and of the large rectangle AEFD which they form. Each of the three pairs of diagonals intersects in a point lying on the straight



line MN, where M and N are the midpoints of AD and EF, respectively. These three points of intersection X, Y, Z, together with the points A, B, C, D, E, F, comprise the nine points. As the nine lines we take the six diagonals, the horizontal lines AE and DF, and the line MN, which lies halfway between them. It is easy to see that these nine points and nine lines satisfy all the conditions of the problem.

**b.** Suppose we could arrange seven points  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ ,  $A_3$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$ ,  $A_7$ and seven lines  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$ ,  $p_7$  in a configuration satisfying the conditions of the problem. We show first that in this case any line joining two of the points  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ ,  $A_3$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$ ,  $A_7$  is one of the seven lines  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$ ,  $p_7$ , and that any point of intersection of two of the lines  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ ,  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$ ,  $p_7$  is one of the points  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ ,  $A_3$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$ ,  $A_7$ . Suppose, for example, that  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$  are the three lines which pass through the point  $A_1$ . By hypothesis two of our points (apart from  $A_1$ ) lie on each of these lines. Thus each of the six remaining points lies on one of the lines  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ . This means that the line joining  $A_1$  to any of the other points is one of the lines  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ .

Similarly, we can show that the line joining any of the seven points to any other is one of our seven lines, and that the point of intersection of any two of our seven lines is one of the points  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ ,  $A_3$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$ ,  $A_7$ . For



this it is sufficient to note that through the three points which lie on one of the lines there pass all the remaining lines (two through each of the points).

Let us start now with three points  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ ,  $A_3$  and the three lines, say  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $p_3$ , which join these points in pairs (fig. 34). By the conditions of the problem, one of the seven given lines (other than the sides of this triangle) must pass through each vertex of the triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$ .

Suppose that  $p_4$  passes through  $A_1$ ,  $p_5$  through  $A_2$ , and  $p_6$  through  $A_3$ . Let  $p_4$  meet  $p_3$  at  $A_4$ ,  $p_5$  meet  $p_2$  at  $A_5$ , and  $p_6$  meet  $p_1$  at  $A_6$ . If all the conditions are to be fulfilled, we must require in addition that the three lines  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$  meet at a point  $A_7$  and that the points  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$  lie on a line  $p_7$ . We shall show that it is impossible to fulfill both conditions. In particular, we shall show that if  $p_4$ ,  $p_5$ ,  $p_6$  meet in a point  $A_7$ , then  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$  cannot be collinear.

Any straight line which does not pass through a vertex of a triangle either cuts two sides of the triangle (fig. 35a) or fails to cut any of the sides (fig. 35b): it cannot cut just one side or cut all all three sides. If  $A_7$  lies inside triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$  (fig. 34a), then all the points  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ ,  $A_6$ , will lie on



Fig. 35

the sides of this triangle; and if it lies outside the triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$  (fig. 34b and c), then just one of these points lies on a side of the triangle, and the others on the extensions of the other two sides. In the first case  $p_7$  would have to cut all three sides of triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$ ; in the second case it would have to cut just one side (and the extensions of the other two sides). Since both cases are impossible, we conclude that it is impossible to arrange seven points and seven lines to satisfy the conditions of the problem.

105. Suppose the lines of S are not all parallel; then two (and hence, by hypothesis, three) of them intersect in a point A. We shall prove that all



Fig. 30

the lines of S pass through A. To show this, we suppose there is a line l in S which does not pass through A (fig. 36a) and we derive a contradiction as follows. In addition to A there may be other intersection points of the lines of S which do not lie on l (fig. 36b). But since S is a finite set, there are only a finite number of such points, say  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_k$ . If  $d_i$  is the distance from  $A_i$  to l, we can choose the numbering so that  $d_1$  is minimal, that is,  $d_1 \leq d_i$  for  $i = 2, \ldots, k$ .

By hypothesis there are at least three lines through  $A_1$ , and these lines intersect l in points P, Q, R, where Q lies between P and R (fig. 37).



Fig. 37

By hypothesis S contains a line through Q other than l and  $A_1Q$ . This line intersects either  $A_1P$  or  $A_1R$  in a point  $A_i$ . But then  $d_i < d_1$ , a contradiction. This proves that all the lines of S pass through A.

106. As in problem 105, the proof is by contradiction. If A, B, C are any three points, let d(A; BC) denote the distance from A to the line l containing B and C. Now suppose that not all points of S are collinear; then there exist three points A, B, C in S such that d(A; BC) > 0. There are only a finite number of such triplets A, B, C, for S is finite. Hence there is at least one such triplet such that d(A; BC) is minimal.

By hypothesis the line l through B and C contains another point D of S (see fig. 38). The foot P of the perpendicular from A to l divides l



into two halflines. Two of the three points B, C, D must lie on the same halfline (one of them may coincide with P). Let us say for definiteness that the situation is as shown in fig. 38, with C and D in the same halfline. Draw CQ perpendicular to AD and CR parallel to AP. Then  $CQ < CR \le AP$ , so that d(C; AD) < d(A; BC). This contradicts the fact that d(A; BC) was minimal, and the proof is complete.

*Remark.* The above proof is due to L. M. Kelly. For a historical account of this problem, together with other proofs, see Ref. [6].

The result can also be formulated as follows: Among the lines joining n points in the plane, not all collinear, there is at least one *ordinary* line, that is, a line containing only two of the points. In this formulation, one is naturally led to ask how many ordinary lines there must be. It has been shown that there must be at least 3n/7 such lines; see Ref. [14].

107. The number n must be at least 3, since not all of the n points lie on a line. If n = 3 the theorem is clear: we need exactly three lines to join the three possible pairs of points. We now use mathematical induction. We suppose the theorem has been proved for n points and show that it also holds for n + 1 points. Consider all the lines joining our n + 1 points in

pairs. According to problem 106 at least one of these lines must contain only two of our n + 1 points (or else all the points would lie on one line). Say these two points are  $A_n$  and  $A_{n+1}$ . If the *n* points  $A_1, \ldots, A_n$  lie on a line, it is clear that the total number of lines is exactly n + 1 (the line on which the points  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_n$  lie, and the *n* distinct lines joining these points to  $A_{n+1}$ ). On the other hand, if the *n* points  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_n$ do not lie on a line, then by the induction hypothesis there are at least *n* lines joining these points in pairs. Now draw lines joining  $A_{n+1}$  to  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$ . Since  $A_nA_{n+1}$  does not contain any of the other points  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_{n-1}$ , it is distinct from all the lines joining  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_n$ in pairs. We have thus added at least one new line and therefore have a total of at least n + 1 distinct lines. Consequently, we have shown that if our theorem is true for *n* points, then it is also true for n + 1 points. By mathematical induction it follows that the theorem holds for any number of points.

108a. Let A, B, C, D be the four points. In all, there are six possible distances between the points, namely, AB, AC, AD, BC, BD, CD. Each of these six distances must have one of the two values a and b. There are a priori the following possibilities:

- (1) All six distances are a.
- (2) Five distances are a and one is b.
- (3) Four distances are a and two are b.
- (4) Three distances are a and three are b.

Let us examine these four cases separately.

Case 1. This case is impossible. For then the points A, B, C are the vertices of an equilateral triangle, and D, being equidistant from all of them, must lie at the center of the circumscribed circle. But then AD < AB, a contradiction.

Case 2. Three of the given points, say A, B, and C, must be vertices of an equilateral triangle of side a. The fourth point D must be at distance a from two of these vertices, say A and C, and at distance b from B.

So the points A, B, C, D are the vertices of a rhombus, one of whose diagonals, AC, is equal to its side (fig. 39a). It is easy to calculate that in this case  $b = BD = a\sqrt{3}$ .

Case 3. This case contains two subcases.

(i) Suppose the two segments of length b have a common endpoint, say D. Then the remaining points, A, B, C, form an equilateral triangle of side a. The point D is at distance b from two of the vertices, say A and C, and is at distance a from the third vertex B. Since AD = CD, D lies on the perpendicular bisector of AC; and since BD = a = BA = BC, D lies on the circle with center at B which passes through A and C. Hence there are two possible positions for D, as shown in fig. 39b and c. Thus



A, B, C, D lie at the vertices of a deltoid,<sup>1</sup> two of whose sides are a and two b, and whose diagonals are each equal to a. It follows easily from the diagrams that in this case

$$b^{2} = AP^{2} + PD^{2} = \left(\frac{a}{2}\right)^{2} + \left(a \pm \frac{a\sqrt{3}}{2}\right)^{2} = (2 \pm \sqrt{3})a^{2},$$

that is, that

$$b = a\sqrt{2} + \sqrt{3}$$
 or  $b = a\sqrt{2} - \sqrt{3}$ .

(The two signs under the radical correspond to the two possibilities illustrated by figs. 39b and c.)

(ii) Suppose the two segments of length b do not have a common endpoint. Then the notation can be chosen so that AC = BD = b, and AB = AD = BC = CD = a. Since BA = BC and DA = DC, both B and D lie on the perpendicular bisector of AD (fig. 39d). Moreover, since

<sup>1</sup> A deltoid is a quadrilateral with two pairs of equal adjacent sides.

AB = AD, B and D are equidistant from AC. Thus the diagonals of the quadrilateral ABCD are perpendicular bisectors, and so ABCD is a rhombus. Since AC = BD, the rhombus is a square, and therefore  $b = a\sqrt{2}$ .

Case 4. This case also contains two subcases.

(i) Suppose that among the four given points there are three (say A, B, C) which form the vertices of an equilateral triangle. Then D must be equidistant from these three points, and so lies at the center of the circumscribed circle (fig. 37c). It is clear that in this case  $b = AD = a\sqrt{3}/3$ .

(ii) Suppose that no three of our four points form the vertices of an equilateral triangle. Let us assume that b > a.

Among the three segments of length b there must be two with a common endpoint, for the six endpoints of these segments are all in the set  $\{A, B, C, D\}$ . Suppose such a common endpoint is A and that AB = AC = b. Since we have assumed that the triangle ABC is not equilateral, we must have BC = a. Notice now that the point D cannot be at the same distance from B and C (that is, cannot lie on the perpendicular AE to BC): for if it were, then either BD = CD = a and triangle BCD would be equilateral, or BD = CD = b, which would make four of our six distances equal to b.

So the point D does not lie on AE, and we may suppose by symmetry that it lies on the same side of AE as C. Then DB > DC, so that we must have DB = b, DC = a. But there are altogether three segments of length a and three of length b; it follows that the only segment we have not yet considered, AD, must be of length a. We now see that the triangles ABCand BAD are congruent, so that C and D are at the same distance from AB and CD is parallel to AB. Thus the points A, B, C, D form an isosceles trapezoid whose shorter base is equal to the sides, and whose longer base is equal to the diagonals (fig. 39f).

Let P be the foot of the perpendicular from D to AB. Then  $BD^2 = BP^2 + PD^2$  and  $AD^2 = AP^2 + PD^2$ , so that  $BD^2 - AD^2 = BP^2 - AP^2 = (BP + AP)(BP - AP)$ . Now BD = b, AD = a, BP + AP = BA = b, and BP - AP = CD = a. Thus  $b^2 - a^2 = ba$ . Dividing by  $a^2$  and transposing, we obtain  $(b/a)^2 - (b/a) - 1 = 0$ . Hence  $b/a = (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  (since the other root of the quadratic equation  $x^2 - x - 1 = 0$  is  $(1 - \sqrt{5})/2$ , which is negative).

Thus figs. 37a to f show all possible arrangements of four points in the plane such that the distance between any two of them is one of the values a and b. We see that such configurations are possible only if

$$b = a\sqrt{3}, \quad b = a\sqrt{2} + \sqrt{3}, \quad b = a\sqrt{2} - \sqrt{3},$$
  
 $b = a\sqrt{2}, \quad b = \frac{a\sqrt{3}}{3}, \quad \text{or} \quad b = a\frac{1 + \sqrt{5}}{2},$ 

where b is the distance occurring less frequently, or if both distances occur the same number (three) of times, b is the longer. It is more convenient, however, to reformulate the result so that b is taken to be the longer of the two lengths in every case. Since  $1/\sqrt{2-\sqrt{3}} = \sqrt{2+\sqrt{3}}$  and  $1/(\sqrt{3}/3) = \sqrt{3}$ , the following possibilities are the only ones that remain:

$$b = a\sqrt{3}, \quad b = a\sqrt{2+\sqrt{3}}, \quad b = a\sqrt{2}, \text{ and } \quad b = a \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}.$$

**b.** Let us consider, in order, the possible values of n.

(1) n = 2. In this case there is only one distance: whatever the location of the two points in the plane, this distance assumes only one value a.

(2) n = 3. In this case there are three distances. If these distances are to assume only the two values a and b (say a twice and b once), the



points must be the vertices of an isosceles triangle with base b and side a (fig. 40a and b: the latter illustrates the degenerate case when the triangle reduces to a line segment). It is clear that a and b need only satisfy the inequality

$$a \geq \frac{b}{2};$$

in particular, it is possible to have a = b.

(3) n = 4. This case was settled in part **a**.

(4) n = 5. If A, B, C, D are any four of the five points A, B, C, D, E, they satisfy the condition of part **a** and must therefore be arranged in one of the six configurations shown in fig. 39. Suppose, for example, that A, B, C, D are arranged as in fig. 39a. The distances between the four points A, B, C, E must assume the same two values a and  $b = a\sqrt{3}$ ; it follows that these points must be arranged as in fig. 39a or e. But three of these four points, A, B, C, are the vertices of an equilateral triangle of side a, and in fig. 39c the only equilateral triangle has side b > a. So A, B, C, E must be situated as in fig. 39a. Since E does not coincide with D, the only possible configuration is that illustrated in fig. 41a. But in this configuration DE = 2a has length neither a nor b. So we have shown that it is impossible for four of our five points to be arranged as in fig. 39a.

Similarly, we can show that the points A, B, C, D cannot be situated as in fig. 39b or c, for if we assume that they are, we necessarily arrive at one of the configurations 39b or c for the five points A, B, C, D, E, and in each of these configurations the length of DE is different from a or b. If A, B, C, D are arranged as in fig. 39e, then so are A, B, C, E, and this is clearly impossible if D and E are to be distinct. Similarly, if A, B, C, Dare as in 39d, E must coincide with D (for the four points A, B, C, E must also be at the vertices of a square).



Thus the only case remaining is the one in which A, B, C, D are at the vertices of the trapezoid illustrated in fig. 37f. In this case A, B, C, E must form a congruent trapezoid, and it is easy to see that the five points A, B, C, D, E must lie at the vertices of a regular pentagon (fig. 42).<sup>2</sup> This arrangement of the five points is therefore the only one satisfying the conditions of the problem: all the 10 distances between pairs of the five points are equal to one of the quantities a and  $b = a(1 + \sqrt{5})/2$ .

<sup>2</sup> Note that if we circumscribe a circle about the trapezoid *ABCE* (fig. 37f), then the points *A*, *B*, *C*, *D* will be four of the vertices of a regular pentagon inscribed in this circle. To prove this, put  $\angle DAB = \angle ADB = \alpha$ . Then  $\angle CDB = \angle CBD = \angle CDA - \angle BDA = (180^{\circ} - \alpha) - \alpha$  (note that in the cyclic quadrilateral *ABCD* the angles at *B* and *D* sum to 180°, and the angle at *B* is  $\alpha$  by the congruence of triangles *ABC* and *BAD*) = 180° - 2 $\alpha = \angle ABD$ , and  $\angle BCD = 180^{\circ} - 2(180^{\circ} - 2\alpha) = 4\alpha - 180^{\circ}$ . Since  $\angle BCD = \angle CBA = 180^{\circ}$ , we have  $5\alpha - 180^{\circ} - 180^{\circ}$ ;  $\alpha = 2(180^{\circ}/5) = 72^{\circ}$ . Now since  $\angle ABD = \angle DBC = 180^{\circ}/5$ , it follows that *AD*, *CD*, and *CB* are three of the sides of a regular pentagon inscribed in the circle. (5)  $n \ge 6$ . By the result we have just obtained, any five of the given n points must lie at the vertices of a regular pentagon. But if  $n \ge 6$  points are all distinct, such an arrangement is clearly impossible. So there are no solutions to our problem for  $n \ge 6$ .

We thus see that the problem has a solution only for n = 2, 3, 4, or 5.



109a. Let N be a given integer, greater than 2. We are required to find N points in the plane, not all collinear, such that the distance between any two of them is an integer.

We give two such arrangements.

First solution. It is easy to check directly that if

$$x = 2uv, \quad y = u^2 - v^2, \quad z = u^2 + v^2,$$
 (1)

then

$$x^2 + y^2 = z^2.$$
 (2)

By using these formulas<sup>3</sup> we can find N-2 distinct triples of positive integers  $(x_1,y_1,z_1), (x_2,y_2,z_2), \ldots, (x_{N-2},y_{N-2},z_{N-2})$  satisfying (2) and such that  $x_1 = x_2 = \cdots = x_{N-2}$ . For let k be any common multiple of the integers 1, 2, 3, ..., N-2 such that  $k > (N-2)^2$ . To obtain our N-2 triples we successively put

$$u_1 = k, v_1 = 1;$$
  $u_2 = \frac{k}{2}; v_2 = 2,$   
 $u_3 = \frac{k}{3}, v_3 = 3; \dots;$   $u_{N-2} = \frac{k}{N-2}, v_{N-2} = N-2$ 

in formula (1). This gives N - 2 triples  $(x_i, y_i, z_i)$ . Clearly  $x_1 = x_2 = \cdots = x_{N-2} = 2k$ , and  $y_1 > y_2 > \cdots > y_{N-2}$ . Moreover,  $y_{N-2} > 0$ , since

$$y_{N-2} = \left(\frac{k}{N-2}\right)^2 - (N-2)^2 > \left(\frac{(N-2)^2}{N-2}\right)^2 - (N-2)^2 = 0.$$

<sup>a</sup> Equations (1) are the well-known formulas for the lengths of the sides of a rightangled triangle, when all these lengths are integers. See, for example, Hardy and Wright, Ref. [9].



Now choose a coordinate system in the plane, and mark off n = N - 2points  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_n$  on the y axis at distances  $y_1, y_2, y_3, \ldots, y_n$ from O. Let P be the point (2k,0) (fig. 43a). It is easy to see that the N points O, P,  $A_1, A_2, A_3, \ldots, A_{N-2}$  satisfy the conditions of the problem, that is, that the distance between any two of them is an integer.

*Remark.* Instead of marking off N-1 points  $O, A_1A_2, \ldots, A_{N-2}$  on Oy and a single point P on Ox, we can take only N-2 points on Oy, and for our Nth point take P' = (-2k, 0). We could also take only half our points on the positive y axis, and choose the remainder so that the whole configuration is symmetric about O.

Second solution. We see from equations (1) and (2) that

$$\left(\frac{2uv}{u^2+v^2}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{u^2-v^2}{u^2+v^2}\right)^2 = 1.$$
 (3)

Using (3) we can find N points R, S,  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_{N-2} = A_n$  on the circumference of a circle with diameter RS = 1 so that all the distances  $A_1R, A_2R, \ldots, A_nR, A_1S, A_2S, \ldots, A_nS$  are rational numbers: for this choose n = N - 2 pairs of rational numbers  $(u_1, v_1), (u_2, v_2), \ldots, (u_n, v_n)$  so that the ratios  $u_i/v_i$  are distinct and >1. Take for  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  the points for which  $A_iR = (2u_iv_i)/(u_i^2 + v_i^2)$ ;  $i = 1, 2, \ldots, n$ ; note that in this case

$$A_{i}S = \frac{u_{i}^{2} - v_{i}^{2}}{u_{i}^{2} + v_{i}^{2}}$$

(fig. 43b).

We prove now that the distance between any two of these points is also rational. Since the diameter of the circle is 1, we have

$$A_1A_2 = \sin A_1RA_2 = \sin (A_1RS - A_2RS)$$
  
= sin A\_1RS cos A\_2RS - sin A\_2RS cos A\_1RS  
= A\_1S \cdot A\_2R - A\_2S \cdot A\_1R;

from which it follows at once that  $A_1A_2$  is rational. By an analogous argument each of the distances  $A_iA_j$  (i, j = 1, 2, ..., n) is rational.

Suppose k is any common multiple (for instance, the least common multiple) of the denominators of the fractions representing the distances between all possible pairs of points selected from  $R, S, A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$ . Then by drawing a figure similar to the one we have constructed, but magnified by a factor of k, we obtain N points, any two of which are an integral distance apart. All these points lie on a circle of radius k, but not on a straight line.

**b.** We must show that an infinite number of points, not all lying on a straight line, cannot have the property that the distance between any two of them is an integer. To do so it is sufficient to prove that given three



Fig. 44

noncollinear points O, P, Q, there exist only a finite number of points at integral distances from all of them.

Suppose PO = m and QO = n, where m and n are integers. We denote by A an arbitrary point lying at an integral distance from the three points O, P, Q (fig. 44). Since the difference between the lengths of two sides of a triangle does not exceed the length of the third side,

$$|AP - AO| \le PO = m$$
 and  $|AQ - AO| \le QO = n$ ,

equality being attained when the triangle APO (or AQO) degenerates into a segment of a straight line. Since the distances AO, AP, and AQ are integers, the differences AP - AO and AQ - AO are also integers (possibly negative). From the given inequalities, the difference AP - AOcan assume only the 2m + 1 distinct values  $m, m - 1, \ldots, 1, 0, -1, \ldots, -m + 1, -m$ , and AQ - AO the 2n + 1 values  $n, n - 1, \ldots, 1, 0, -1, \ldots, -1, \ldots, -n + 1, -n$ .

We now show that for given values k and l of the two differences AP - AO and AQ - AO, there can be at most two positions for the point

#### SOLUTIONS

A; it then follows that there cannot be more than 2(2m + 1)(2n + 1)distinct positions for A, such that the distance from A to each of the points O, P, Q is integral. This will conclude our proof.

Suppose then that

$$AP - AO = k$$
 and  $AQ - AO = l$ .

Draw lines AX and AY which pass through A and are parallel to OQ and OP, respectively (fig. 44). Let x and y be the lengths OX = YAand OY = XA, and let  $\alpha$  be the angle QOP. We note that  $\alpha \neq 0^{\circ}$ ;  $\alpha \neq 180^\circ$ , since O, P, Q are not collinear. On applying the law of cosines to the triangles OAX, PAX, and QAY, and noting that  $\cos AXO =$  $\cos(180^\circ - \alpha) = \cos \alpha$ , we find that

$$AO = \sqrt{x^2 + y^2 + 2xy \cos \alpha}$$
$$PA = \sqrt{(x - m)^2 + y^2 + 2(x - m)y \cos \alpha}$$
$$AQ = \sqrt{(y - n)^2 + x^2 + 2(y - n)x \cos \alpha}.$$

Since AP - AO = k and AO - AO = l,

$$\sqrt{[(x-m)^2 + y^2 + 2(x-m)y\cos\alpha]} - \sqrt{[x^2 + y^2 + 2xy\cos\alpha]} = k, \quad (1)$$

$$\sqrt{[x^2 + (y - n)^2 + 2x(y - n)\cos\alpha]} - \sqrt{[x^2 + y^2 + 2xy\cos\alpha]} = l.$$
 (2)

We shall transform the first of these equations. Carry the second radical to the right-hand side and square both sides, obtaining

$$(x - m)^2 + y^2 + 2(x - m)y \cos \alpha$$
  
=  $x^2 + y^2 + 2xy \cos \alpha + 2k\sqrt{(x^2 + y^2 + 2xy \cos \alpha)} + k^2$   
or

$$x^{2} - 2xm + m^{2} + y^{2} + 2xy \cos \alpha - 2my \cos \alpha$$
  
=  $x^{2} + y^{2} + 2xy \cos \alpha + 2k\sqrt{(x^{2} + y^{2} + 2xy \cos \alpha)} + k^{2}$ ,  
or

$$-2xm - 2ym \cos \alpha + m^2 - k^2 = 2k\sqrt{(x^2 + y^2 + 2xy \cos \alpha)}.$$

In exactly the same way the second equation yields

$$-2yn - 2xn \cos \alpha + n^2 - l^2 = 2l\sqrt{(x^2 + y^2 + 2xy \cos \alpha)}.$$

On comparing these last two equations, we find that

 $l(-2xm - 2ym \cos \alpha + m^2 - k^2) = k(-2yn - 2xn \cos \alpha + n^2 - l^2),$ or

$$x(-2ml + 2nk \cos \alpha) \perp y(-2ml \cos \alpha + 2nk) = k(n^2 - l^2) - l(m^2 - k^2), \quad (3)$$

and on squaring each of them, we obtain

$$(-2xm - 2ym\cos\alpha + m^2 - k^2)^2 = 4k^2(x^2 + y^2 + 2xy\cos\alpha),$$
 (4)  
and

$$(-2yn - 2xn\cos\alpha + n^2 - l^2)^2 = 4l^2(x^2 + y^2 + 2xy\cos\alpha).$$
 (5)

If the coefficients of x and y in (3) are not both zero, we may solve for one of them and substitute in (4) or (5): we obtain a quadratic, which cannot have more than two distinct real roots. We thus obtain at most two solutions [that is, pairs (x,y)] for the equations, and each pair determines uniquely the position of the point A [in effect, the pair (x,y) is the expression for A in nonrectangular coordinates referred to axes OP and OQ]. Hence in this case there are at most two positions for A, and the theorem is proved.

If the coefficients of both x and y in (3) are zero, we have

$$m^2l^2 = mlnk \cos \alpha = n^2k^2$$
.

Thus ml = nk or -nk and either ml = nk = 0 or  $\cos \alpha = \pm 1$ . But  $\cos \alpha = \pm 1$  is impossible, as we have noted, and the remaining case reduces to

$$l=0=k$$

The equations (4) and (5) now reduce to

$$2x + 2y \cos \alpha = m$$
$$2y + 2x \cos \alpha = n$$

and these may be solved uniquely for x and y, since  $\cos^2 \alpha \neq 1$ . Thus in this case there is only one possible position for the point A.

We have thus completed an algebraic proof that the number of points A for which AP - AO = k and AQ - AO = l (where O, P, Q are given noncollinear points of the plane, and k and l are given real numbers) is at most two. To explain this result geometrically, it is natural to consider the locus of those points of the plane whose distances from two given points have a constant difference. This locus is studied in detail in analytic geometry: it is a branch of the curve known as a hyperbola (a special case of which is the graph of the function y = 1/x) and has the form given in fig. 45.<sup>4</sup>

From the shape of such curves it is intuitively clear that two of them cannot intersect in more than two points (see fig. 45b), and it is just this fact which was proved rigorously above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In figs. 45a and b the second branches of the hyperbolas are shown as dotted lines. It is customary to give the name *hyperbola*, not to the locus of points from which the distances to two given fixed points have a constant difference but to the locus of points for which the difference of these distances has a constant *absolute value*. The hyperbola thus has two branches: one consisting of the points M for which MA - MB = a, and the other of the points N for which NB - NA = a.



We note that if O, P, Q are collinear, the proof breaks down; then the very definition of the quantities x and y is impossible. Geometric considerations in this case do not lead to a solution either: if O, P, Qare collinear, the hyperbolas can degenerate into rays of the line OPQ(this will happen, for example, when k = OP and l = OQ) and coincide with each other along a whole halfline. Of course, this corresponds to the fact that it *is* possible to find an infinite number of points on a line satisfying the conditions of the problem: we need merely choose all the points lying at an integral distance from some fixed point of the line.

### **II. LATTICES OF POINTS IN THE PLANE**

110. For each lattice point L, let  $S_L$  be the lattice square whose lower left corner is L (fig. 46).<sup>5</sup> The set M is decomposed into pieces  $M \cap S_L$  by the squares  $S_L$ . Translate each square  $S_L$  along the segment LO so that the squares are all superimposed on  $S_0$ . The pieces  $M \cap S_L$  are thereby translated onto subsets  $T_L$  of  $S_0$ . Since the total area of these pieces is, by hypothesis, greater than 1, at least two of them must intersect. Suppose therefore that (x,y) is in both  $T_P$  and  $T_Q$ , where  $P \neq Q$ . If P = (a,b) and Q = (c,d), then the point  $(x_1,y_1) = (x + a, y + b)$  is in  $M \cap S_P$ , while  $(x_2,y_2) = (x + c, y + d)$  is in  $M \cap S_Q$ . Thus both  $(x_1,y_1)$  and  $(x_2,y_2)$  are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> More precisely, let  $S_L$  be the set of all points (x,y) such that  $m \le x < m + 1$ and  $n \le y < n + 1$ , where L = (m,n). The purpose of this convention is to insure that the squares  $S_L$  cover the plane without overlapping.



-

in *M*. Furthermore,  $x_2 - x_1$  and  $y_2 - y_1$  are integers, since  $x_2 - x_1 = c - a$  and  $y_2 - y_1 = d - b$ .

*Remark.* The result of this problem may be expressed in a different form as follows. Let L be a lattice point, and suppose each point A of M is translated to the point A' such that AA' is parallel and equal to OL (fig. 47). We then say that M has been given the translation OL, and we denote the image of M under this translation by  $M_L$ . It is easily seen from the figure that if A = (x,y) and and L = (m,n), then A' = (x + m, y + n).

Now suppose M has an area greater than 1. By problem 110, M contains two distinct points of the form (x,y) and (x + m, y + n), where m and n are


integers. If A = (x, y) and L = (m, n), then A' = (x + m, y + n) is by definition in  $M_L$ . Thus M and  $M_L$  both contain the point A'. We state this result as a theorem.

**Theorem 1.** If M has an area greater than 1, then there is some lattice point  $L \neq 0$  such that M and  $M_L$  have a point in common.

We also note for later purposes that the pieces into which  $M_L$  is decomposed by the lattice squares are translates of the pieces  $T_L$ . Hence we have

**Theorem 2.** The translates  $M_L$  cover the entire plane if and only if the pieces  $T_P$  cover the entire square  $S_O$ .

**111a.** Let  $\Pi = OABC$  be a parallelogram whose vertices are lattice points and which contains no other lattice points in its interior or on its boundary (fig. 48a). Let  $\Pi^i$  be the interior of  $\Pi$ ; then  $\Pi$  is the union of  $\Pi^i$  and the



Fig. 48

four edges OA, AC, CB. BO. Clearly  $\Pi$  and  $\Pi^i$  have the same area  $\alpha$ ; the problem is to prove that  $\alpha = 1$ .

For each lattice point L let  $\prod_{L}$  be the parallelogram obtained by translating II along the segment OL (fig. 48b).

The parallelograms  $\Pi_L$  form a network covering the entire plane. Moreover, if  $\Pi_L^i$  denotes the interior of  $\Pi_L$ , then  $\Pi_P^i$  and  $\Pi_Q^i$  have no points in common when  $P \neq Q$ .

The proof that  $\alpha = 1$  is by contradiction. If  $\alpha \neq 1$ , we must have either  $\alpha > 1$  or  $\alpha < 1$ .

(1) Suppose  $\alpha > 1$ . Then we can apply theorem 1, with  $M = \Pi^i$ . The theorem says that t' are is a lattice point  $L \neq O$  such that  $\Pi^i$  and  $\Pi^i_L$  have a point in common. This is a contradiction to the fact that  $\Pi^i_P$  and  $\Pi^i_Q$  do not intersect when  $P \neq Q$ .

(2) Suppose  $\alpha < 1$ . Then we can apply theorem 2 with  $M = \Pi$ . The pieces  $T_I$ , have total area  $\alpha < 1$  and so cannot cover all of  $S_O$ . Hence, by theorem 2, the parallelograms  $\Pi_L$  cannot cover the entire plane, a contradiction.

These contradictions prove that  $\alpha = 1$  as required.

**b.** It follows from part **a** that the formula (3) A = i + b/2 - 1 holds when  $\Pi$  is a parallelogram containing no lattice points other than its vertices. For then i = 0, b = 4, and  $i + b/2 - 1 = \frac{4}{2} - 1 = 1 = A$ .

Next, suppose  $\Pi$  is an "empty" triangle, that is, a triangle containing no lattice points other than its vertices. Then i = 0, b = 3, and  $i + b/2 - 1 = \frac{1}{2}$ . Thus in order to verify (3) we must show that  $\Pi$  has area  $\frac{1}{2}$ . To prove this we extend  $\Pi$  to a parallelogram by adjoining a triangle  $\Pi'$ symmetric to it with respect to the center O of one of its sides (fig. 47). Since O is a center of symmetry of the lattice,  $\Pi'$  contains no lattice points



other than its vertices. Hence, by the result of part a, the parallelogram we have constructed has area 1; therefore  $\Pi$  has area  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

Consider now two polygons  $\Pi_1$  and  $\Pi_2$  having all their vertices at lattice points and adjoining each other along the common side PQ (fig. 49).

Suppose we already know that the formula (3) holds for each of these polygons. We shall then show that it also holds for the polygon  $\Pi = \Pi_1 \cup \Pi_2$ . Let  $A, A_1, A_2, i, i_1, i_2, b, b_1, b_2$  be the areas, numbers of interior lattice points, and boundary lattice points of II,  $\Pi_1$ , and  $\Pi_2$ , respectively. By hypothesis

$$A_1 = i_1 + \frac{b_1}{2} - 1$$
$$A_2 = i_2 + \frac{b_2}{2} - 1.$$

and

Denote by k the number of lattice points on the segment PQ, including the two endpoints. Then it is clear from the figure that

$$A = A_1 + A_2,$$
  
 $i = i_1 + i_2 + (k - 2),$ 

and

$$b = (b_1 - k) + (b_2 - k) + 2.$$

(The last term +2 takes account of the points P and Q.) Therefore

$$A = A_1 + A_2 = i_1 + \frac{b_1}{2} - 1 + i_2 + \frac{b_2}{2} - 1$$
  
=  $(i_1 + i_2 + k - 2) + \frac{1}{2}(b_1 + b_2 - 2k + 2) - 1$   
=  $i + \frac{b}{2} - 1$ ,

which is what we wanted to prove.

It is now easy to show that (3) holds for all polygons with vertices at lattice points. Every such polygon can be decomposed into triangles by drawing suitable diagonals<sup>6</sup>; all the vertices of these triangles are lattice points, since they are vertices of the original polygon. Each triangle  $\Pi$ which is not already empty (that is, contains at least one lattice point *P* other than its vertices) can be split into empty triangles. For if *P* is an interior lattice point of  $\Pi$ , we join it to the three vertices, whereas if *P* is on an edge of  $\Pi$ , we join it to the opposite vertex. In either case we have split  $\Pi$  into smaller triangles, each containing fewer lattice points than  $\Pi$ . By repeating this process sufficiently often, we eventually decompose all the triangles, and hence also the original polygon, into empty triangles. By repeatedly applying the fact that (3) holds for the union of two polygons if it holds for each of them, we see that (3) holds for the original polygon.

*Remark.* For any polygon  $\Pi$  we have  $b \ge 3$  (since  $\Pi$  has at least three vertices), and  $i \ge 0$ . Hence  $A = i + b/2 - 1 \ge \frac{3}{2} - 1 = \frac{1}{2}$ . Thus any polygon whose vertices are lattice points has area at least  $\frac{1}{2}$ . Equality holds if and only if  $\Pi$  is an empty triangle.

**112.** If A = (x,y) is any point of K, let A' = (x/2,y/2). It is easily seen that A' lies on the segment OA, and  $\overline{OA'} = \frac{1}{2}\overline{OA}$  (fig. 50).

Applying the transformation  $A \rightarrow A'$  to every point of K, we obtain a set K' which is similar to K in the ratio 1:2. Since the area of a set is proportional to the square of its linear dimensions, area  $(K') = \frac{1}{4} \operatorname{area} (K)$ . By hypothesis, area (K) > 4, and therefore area (K') > 1. By Blichfeldt's lemma (problem 110), K' contains two points  $(x_1, y_1)$  and  $(x_2, y_2)$  such that  $x_2 - x_1$  and  $y_2 - y_1$  are integers. By the construction of K', the points  $A = (2x_1, 2y_1)$  and  $B = (2x_2, 2y_2)$  are in K. Since K is symmetric about O, it also contains the point  $C = (-2x_1, -2y_1)$ , which is the mirror image of A in O. Since K is convex it contains the midpoint P of the segment CB.

<sup>\*</sup> See, for example, Knopp, Ref. [15].



Fig. 50

The coordinates of P are

 $\left(\frac{-2x_1+2x_2}{2},\frac{-2y_1+2y_2}{2}\right)=(x_2-x_1,y_2-y_1).$ 

Since  $x_2 - x_1$  and  $y_2 - y_1$  are integers, P is a lattice point.

*Remarks.* (1) Since K is symmetric about O, it contains  $Q = (x_1 - x_2, y_1 - y_2)$ , the mirror image of P in the origin. Thus K contains at least two lattice points other than O.

(2) If K is convex, symmetric about O, and has area 4, it need not contain any lattice point other than O. Consider, for example, the square consisting of all points (x,y) with |x| < 1, |y| < 1. However, there is always a lattice point  $P \neq 0$  either inside K or on its boundary. For if there were no such point, we could magnify K slightly about O and obtain a set L which would still contain no lattice points except O. This is a contradiction to Minkowski's theorem, since L has area >4.

113. We show first that if the radius  $\rho$  of the trees is greater than  $\frac{1}{50}$ , then the view from the center will be blocked in every direction. Through the center O draw an arbitrary line MN intersecting the boundary of the orchard in the points M and N. We assert that there is no gap in the trees in either of the directions OM and ON. To prove this, draw tangents to the boundary of the orchard at M and N, and lines AD and BC equal and parallel to MN and at distance  $\rho$  from it (fig. 51a). We obtain a rectangle ABCD of area  $AB \cdot MN = 100 \cdot 2\rho = 4 \cdot 50\rho$  and so greater than 4 (since  $\rho > \frac{1}{50}$ ). By Minkowski's theorem (problem 112) it follows that there are at least two lattice points P and Q inside the rectangle which are symmetric with respect to O. (See remarks at the end of the solution to problem 112.) The trees of radius  $\rho$  planted at P and Q intersect the rays OM and ON, so that an observer at the center cannot see out of the orchard in either of these directions.

We must now show that if  $\rho < 1/\sqrt{2501}$ , it is possible to see out of the orchard from O. Let R be the point whose coordinates are (50,1). (See fig. 51b.) We will prove that the segment OR does not intersect any trees.



Clearly there are no lattice points on OR other than the endpoints O and R. The length of OR is  $\sqrt{50^2 + 1^2} = \sqrt{2501}$ . Now let S be any lattice point in the orchard. By the remark made in the solution of problem 111b, the area of the triangle ORS is at least  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

If T is the foot of the perpendicular from S to OR, then the area of ORS is  $\frac{1}{2}\overline{OR} \cdot \overline{ST}$ . Therefore  $\frac{1}{2}\overline{OR} \cdot \overline{ST} \ge \frac{1}{2}$ , which implies that  $\overline{ST} \ge 1/\overline{OR} = 1/\sqrt{2501} > \rho$ . This means that the tree of radius  $\rho$  with center at S does not intersect OR. Thus it is possible to see out of the orchard by looking toward R.

# **III. TOPOLOGY**

**114.** To begin with, it is clear that the two regions into which the plane is divided by a single straight line can be colored according to the conditions of the problem (fig. 52). We shall now show that if the regions into which





Fig. 53

the plane is divided by n lines can be properly colored, then so can the regions into which it is divided by n + 1 lines. The result then follows by mathematical induction.

Suppose that we are given n + 1 lines. Throw one of them away. The remaining n lines divide the plane into areas which by the induction hypothesis can be colored to suit the conditions of the problem (fig. 53a). Let us now reintroduce the (n + 1)st line and change all the colors on one side of it, replacing black by white and white by black, while leaving all the colors on the other side unchanged (fig. 53b). The plane is now properly colored. For if two of the regions into which the plane is divided by the n + 1 lines adjoin each other along one of the first n lines, then they must have different colors. (The reason is that they had opposite colors before, which have either remained unchanged or both been changed.) If two regions touch along the (n + 1)st line, then before this line was reintroduced they were part of the same region and thus had the same color. But we changed the colors on one side of the line and not on the other, so that now they have opposite colors. Thus the coloring we have constructed satisfies the conditions of the problem, and the theorem is proved.

115a. First solution. Let 1, 2, 3 denote three colors. Since at most two lines meet at any node, each connected part of the network is either an open or a closed polygonal path (fig. 54a). Any open path can be colored by painting its lines alternately 1 and 2.

The same rule applies to any closed path with an even number of sides. If P is a closed path with an odd number of sides, say 2m + 1, then we can color 2m of the sides by alternating the colors 1 and 2. Then the remaining side can be colored 3.



Fig. 54

This analysis shows that the necessary and sufficient condition that our network can be colored with only two colors is that it contain no closed paths with an odd number of sides.

Second solution. Choose some line of the network and color it 1. Then choose another line and color it 2. Proceed in this way, coloring one line after another. Suppose that at the *n*th stage of this process we have chosen a line L to be colored. By hypothesis there is at most one other line through each endpoint of L (fig. 54b). These other lines may have already been painted, but since there are altogether three colors, there is at least one color left for L. Thus the process can be continued until the entire network is colored.

b. Denote the four available colors by 1, 2, 3, 4. Figure 55a illustrates an example where all four colors must be used, since every line is adjacent to every other line.

We must now prove that four colors are always sufficient. As in the second solution to part a, start coloring one line after another. Suppose



Fig. 55

that at the *n*th stage of the process we have chosen the line AB to be colored. By hypothesis there are at most two other lines through each of the points A and B. Hence there is a color available for AB unless these lines have already been colored 1, 2, 3, and 4 as shown in fig. 53b.

Unless there are lines through C colored 1 and 2, we can change the color of BC to 1 or 2, thereby releasing 3 for use on AB. Similarly, we are in good shape unless there are lines through D colored 1 and 2. Hence we may suppose that the situation is as shown in fig. 55c.

Now let P be the longest possible path starting at A, with the property that its edges are alternately colored 1 and 3. There are three possibilities:

- (1) P ends at B.
- (2) P ends at D.
- (3) P does not end at B or D.

These three cases are illustrated in fig. 56.

In cases (2) and (3) we interchange the colors 1 and 3 along the path P. The result of this interchange is that adjacent lines are still colored differently, but now AB can be colored 1.

In case (1) let Q be the longest path through D whose edges are alternately colored 1 and 3. This path cannot end at any of the lettered vertices. We interchange the colors 1 and 3 on the edges of Q. Then the color of BD can be changed to 1, thus releasing 4 for use on AB.

Hence in all cases we can color AB, and so the process can be continued until the entire network is colored.

*Remark.* For another solution, see Ref. [13]. In the same way it can be shown that if at most m = 2k lines meet at each node, then the network can be painted with 3k colors, whereas if m = 2k + 1, then 3k + 1 colors are enough.

**116a.** We will prove that the number of triangles whose vertices are labeled 1, 2, 3 is odd (and therefore >0). Let the small triangles be  $T_1, T_2, \ldots, T_n$ , and denote by  $a_i$  the number of "12-edges" of  $T_i$  (that is, edges whose endpoints are labeled 1, 2. If the vertices of  $T_i$  are 1, 2, 3, then  $a_i = 1$ ; if the vertices of  $T_i$  are 1, 1, 2 or 1, 2, 2, then  $a_i = 2$ ; otherwise  $a_i = 0$ . The idea of the proof is to evaluate the sum  $a_1 + a_2 + \cdots + a_n$  in two different ways.

(1) Let X denote the number of triangles  $T_i$  whose vertices are labeled 1, 2, 3, and let Y be the number whose vertices are labeled 1, 1, 2 or 1, 2, 2. Then we have

$$a_1+a_2+\cdots+a_n=X+2Y.$$

(2) Let U be the number of 12-edges inside T, and let V be the number of 12-edges on the boundary of T. Every interior 12-edge lies in two triangles  $T_i$  and is therefore counted twice in the sum  $a_1 + a_2 + \cdots + a_n$ .



But the 12-edges on the boundary of T lie on only one triangle  $T_i$  and so are counted only once in the sum. Hence

 $a_1 + a_2 + \cdots + a_n = 2U + V.$ 

Comparing the two expressions, we get

$$X+2Y=2U+V.$$

It follows from this formula that X is even if V is even and odd if V is odd. It is therefore sufficient to show that V is always odd.

According to the conditions of the problem the side 13 cannot include any vertices numbered 2, and the side 23 cannot contain any vertices numbered 1, so that segments 12 can occur only on the side 12 of the large triangle T. Let us look at all such segments in the order in which they occur as we move from the endpoint 1 toward the endpoint 2. We first encounter a number (at least one) of vertices marked 1 (fig. 57). When we first pass a segment 12 we are at a vertex labeled 2. A number of 2's may now follow (that is, a number of segments 22): only after we have passed a segment 21 do we reach a vertex labeled 1. Passing the next segment 12 we again find ourselves at a vertex labeled 2; passing the next segment 21 we arrive at a 1 and so on.

Thus after an odd number of segments 12 we arrive at vertices labeled 2, and after an even number of segments at vertices labeled 1. But since the last vertex we come to is the vertex 2 of T, the total number of segments 12 lying on the side 12 of T must be odd. Thus the theorem is proved.



*Remark.* This result can be put in a more precise form. Let us distinguish between the 123-triangles for which the vertices labeled 1, 2, 3 go around the triangle in the same order in which they go around T, and those for which they go around the opposite way. It can be shown that the number of triangles of the first type is always exactly one larger than the number of the second type; the result that the total number of triangles numbered 123 is odd follows from this. The proof of this assertion is similar to the solution we have given of the main problem and is left to the reader.

**b.** For the formulation of the theorem see the hints at the end of the book. The proof is similar to that of part **a**. We count in two different ways the number of 123-faces of the small tetrahedra. Each small tetrahedron numbered 1234 (of which there are, say, X) has one such face, each tetrahedron numbered 1123 or 1223 or 1233 (a total of, say, Y tetrahedra) has two such faces, and all the other tetrahedra have no such faces. Thus the total number of 123-faces is

X + 2Y.

On the other hand, every 123-triangle inside the large tetrahedron (say there are U such triangles) is a face of two small tetrahedra, one lying on each side of it. Suppose there are V 123-triangles lying on the face 123 of the large tetrahedron. Note that there are no 123-triangles on any of the other faces of the tetrahedron, by the conditions of the problem. It follows that

$$X+2Y=2U+V.$$

But the division of the face 123 of the large tetrahedron satisfies all the conditions of part  $\mathbf{a}$ , and from the solution to that problem it follows that

V is odd. Hence X is also odd and therefore cannot be zero. Thus the theorem is proved.

*Remark*. This theorem can also be made more precise in the same way as the theorem of part **a** (see the note on the previous page). The formulation and proof of this refinement are left to the reader.

117. We shall prove more than is stated. We show that if an arbitrary polygon M is divided into triangles in accordance with the conditions of the problem (that no two triangles should adjoin along *part* of a side of one of them), and if an even number of triangles meet at each vertex of the decomposition D, then the vertices of D can be numbered 1, 2, or 3 in such a way that all the vertices lying on the boundary of M are numbered 1 or 2, and the three vertices of every triangle are numbered 123.



Fig. 58

The proof is by induction on the number of interior vertices.<sup>7</sup> Suppose first that there is only one vertex P inside M. By hypothesis, an even number of triangles meet at P, and therefore an even number of vertices lie on the boundary of M. Number the boundary vertices 1 and 2 alternately, and assign the number 3 to P (fig. 58).

Suppose next that there are *n* vertices inside *M*, and that the theorem holds for decompositions *D'* with fewer than *n* interior vertices. Let *AB* be one of the segments into which the vertices of *D* divide the boundary of *M*, and let *ABP* be one of the triangles of *D*. The vertex *P* must lie inside *M*; otherwise there would be only one triangle at one of the vertices *A*, *B*. By hypothesis, an even number of triangles meet at *P*: let us call the polygon composed of all these triangles  $\mu$  (see fig. 58b, in which  $\mu$  is shaded). Note that  $\mu$  might be concave.

We now remove  $\mu$  from M, thus obtaining a smaller polygon M', which clearly contains fewer interior vertices than M. Furthermore, the

<sup>7</sup> Since two or more triangles converge at each vertex of M, there must be at least one vertex inside M.

triangles into which M' is divided constitute a decomposition D' satisfying the conditions of the problem. For at every vertex of M' which is also a vertex of D, exactly two triangles have been removed; thus the number of triangles at each vertex of D' is even. By the induction hypothesis we can number all the vertices of D' so that the boundary vertices are all numbered 1 or 2 and so that every triangle is numbered 123. (We leave it to the reader to make the necessary changes in our argument if M' consists of a number of separate pieces.)

We now assign the number 3 to P and continue numbering the boundary of  $\mu$  with 1's and 2's alternately (some of the boundary vertices will already have been numbered in this way). Since there are an even number of triangles, and therefore an even number of vertices, we can carry this out successfully. We now have an enumeration of the vertices of D, and by mathematical induction our theorem is proved.



118. It may be that there are cavities between two adjacent polygons Mand M' of the decomposition D. Such cavities will, of course, be filled up by the other polygons of D (see fig. 59). In such a case the boundary between M and M' consists of a number of separate pieces. This phenomenon is inconvenient, and we proceed to construct a new decomposition of the square in which it does not take place. For this purpose we adjoin to M all the cavities between it and its neighbors; we obtain a larger polygon  $M_1$ . We then do the same with all the neighbors of  $M_1$ , and so on. Our new decomposition  $\overline{D}$  is such that the boundary between any two pieces is either a single point or a connected polygonal line. It is clear that if some polygon of the new decomposition has at least six neighbors, then the same must have been true of the original decomposition, for our construction can only decrease the number of neighbors a polygon has. We note that each polygon  $\overline{M}$  is contained within the polygon  $\overline{M}$ obtained by adjoining to M all its neighbors and all the gaps between it and its neighbors. Since by hypothesis both M and all its neighbors have diameter at most  $\frac{1}{30}$ ,  $\overline{M}$  has a diameter of at most  $\frac{3}{30} = \frac{1}{10}$  (fig. 60) and  $\overline{M}$ has a diameter no greater.

Consider the polygon  $M_0$  of the new decomposition which covers the center O of the square (if O lies on a boundary, choose any polygon that



covers it). We say that  $M_0$  has rank 1. All the polygons of the new decomposition adjacent to  $M_0$  we call polygons of rank 2; all other polygons adjacent to any polygon of rank 2 we call polygons of rank 3, and so on.

It is clear that the polygon  $M_O$  is contained inside a circle of radius  $\frac{1}{10}$  and center at O; that  $M_O$  and all the polygons of the second rank are contained inside a circle of radius  $\frac{2}{10}$  and center O, and, finally, that  $M_O$  and all polygons of the second, third, and fourth ranks are contained inside a circle of radius  $\frac{4}{10}$  with center at O. It follows in particular that no polygon of the first four ranks can touch the boundary of the square.

We note some simple properties of the classification of polygons by rank.

(1) Every polygon of rank n(n > 1) has at least one neighbor of rank n - 1.

(2) No polygon M of rank n has a neighbor of rank < n - 1 (otherwise M would have been assigned a rank < n). In other words, any two neighboring polygons have either the same rank or ranks differing by one.

(3) If the polygon M of rank n > 1 has less than two neighbors of rank n, then it has no neighbors of rank n + 1. For otherwise part of its boundary would be part of the boundary of a polygon of rank n + 1, while another part would be part of the boundary of a polygon of rank n - 1 [see property (1)]. These two polygons could not touch by property (2), and hence there would be at least two regions where M adjoined polygons of rank n, other ranks being impossible by property (2). But our decomposition is such that neighbors touch only along a single segment of a boundary, so that M must have at least two distinct neighbors of rank n.

We are now ready to prove that some polygon of D has at least six neighbors. The proof is by contradiction.

Suppose that every polygon of D has at most five neighbors. We will show that in that case no polygon of rank 4 can have neighbors of rank 5, or in other words, that there are no polygons of rank 5. This is a contradiction, for we have already seen that the square cannot be filled up by polygons of the first four ranks alone.

We consider separately two cases.

(a) If a polygon M of rank 4 has at most one neighbor of rank 4, then by property (3) it has no neighbors of rank 5.

(b) Suppose now the polygon M of rank 4 has at least two neighbors of rank 4. We show first that M has at least two neighbors of rank 3. For if not, and if M' is the single neighbor of rank 3, then M' has at least two neighbors of rank 4, apart from M: these two are the polygons  $M_1$ 



and  $M_2$  which border M at the ends of its common boundary with M' (fig. 61).  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  cannot be of rank 3, since by hypothesis M has no neighbors of rank 3 apart from M', and they cannot be of rank 5 by property (2). Moreover, M' has at least two neighbors of rank 3 [see property (3)] and at least one neighbor of rank 2 [see property (1)], a total of at least six neighbors, contrary to hypothesis.

We show next that M has at least *three* neighbors of rank 3. Suppose M' is any neighbor of M of rank 3 (we know there are at least two such). We show that M' has no neighbors of rank 4 apart from M. M' has at least two neighbors of rank 3 [see property (3)]. Moreover, it has at least two neighbors of rank 2. (This may be proved in exactly the same way as it was proved that M had at least two neighbors of rank 3.) And since the total number of neighbors of M is at most five by hypothesis, M must be the only neighbor of M' of rank 4. Now let  $M_1'$  and  $M_2'$  be the polygons which touch M' at the ends of the boundary it shares with M. These must be of rank 3 and are neighbors of M. So M has at least the three neighbors M',  $M_1'$ , and  $M_2'$ , or rank 3.

It is now clear that M cannot have neighbors of rank 5. For otherwise it would have at least two neighbors of rank 4 [by property (3)], and, as we have seen, three neighbors of rank 3, making a total of six neighbors, contrary to hypothesis. The theorem is proved.

*Remark.* It is easy to see that the square can be divided into arbitrarily small polygons, each of which has no more than six neighbors; the pattern of hexagons given in fig. 62 is an example.



### IV. A PROPERTY OF THE RECIPROCALS OF INTEGERS

119. Let K be a continuous curve joining the points A and B. We will show that if K contains no chord parallel to AB of length a or length b, then it has no such chord of length a + b. It follows from this that K has a chord of length 1/n. For otherwise it would have no chords of length

$$\frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} = \frac{2}{n}, \quad \frac{1}{n} + \frac{2}{n} = \frac{3}{n}, \quad \frac{1}{n} + \frac{3}{n} = \frac{4}{n}, \dots$$

and, finally, it would have no chord of length

$$\frac{1}{n}+\frac{n-1}{n}=1,$$

whereas we know that it does contain such a chord (the chord AB itself).

We proceed to prove our assertion. The statement that K contains no chord of length a is equivalent to the statement that the curve K'obtained from K by a parallel displacement through a distance a in the direction AB has no point in common with K (fig. 63). Next, the curve K' has by hypothesis no chord of length b, for it is congruent to K. Thus the curve K'', obtained by translating K' a distance b in the direction AB, has no points in common with K'. We next show that the curves K and K'' do not intersect: this will mean that the curve AB has no chord of



length a + b parallel to AB. (For K'' is obtained from K by translating it a distance a + b in the direction AB.) The curve K' contains points lying on or above AB (for example, A and B themselves). Among these points there is at least one whose distance from AB is maximal; denote it by M' (fig. 63). Similarly, among the points of K' lying on or below AB, let N' be one whose distance from AB is maximal.

Through M' and N' draw lines  $l_1$  and  $l_2$  parallel to AB. (One or both of these lines may coincide with AB.) It is clear that all three curves K, K', K'' lie inside the strip enclosed by  $l_1$  and  $l_2$ . The portion M'N' of the curve K' divides this strip into at least two parts; and since K and K'' do not intersect K', each must lie entirely inside one of the parts. We claim that. in fact, they lie in *different* parts of the strip and therefore do not intersect.

For if M and M'' are the points of K and K'' corresponding to the point M' of K', then M and M'' lie on opposite sides of M'. Therefore, because they are continuous, the entire curves K and K'' lie on opposite sides of the curve M'N' and so cannot intersect. This concludes the proof of the first half of the theorem.

We must now show that for each real a not of the form 1/n, there is a continuous curve joining A to B and having no chord of length a parallel to AB. If a > 1 this is obvious: it suffices to require that the curve remains inside the region bounded by perpendiculars to AB erected at A and B. (See, for example, fig. 64.) If  $1 > a > \frac{1}{2}$  we draw parallel lines through



A and B (neither of them the line AB itself), and an arbitrary line not parallel to these two through the midpoint C of AB. It is easy to check that the polygonal line  $AP_1CQ_1B$  (see fig. 64a) has no chord parallel to AB of length greater than  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

Suppose now that  $\frac{1}{3} < a < \frac{1}{2}$ . Divide AB into three equal parts  $AC_1 = C_1C_2 = C_2B$  and also into two equal parts AD = DB. We draw

three mutually parallel lines through A, D, and B, and through  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  two parallel lines not parallel to the first three. Then the polygonal line  $AP_1C_1Q_1DP_2C_2Q_2B$  (fig. 64c) has no chords parallel to AB and of length lying between  $\frac{1}{2}$  and  $\frac{1}{3}$ .

For if the ends of a chord lie on  $AP_1$  and  $P_1Q_1$ , or on  $P_1Q_1$  and  $Q_1P_2$ , or on  $Q_1P_2$  and  $P_2Q_2$ , or on  $P_2Q_2$  and  $Q_2B$ , then the chord is of length at most  $\frac{1}{3}$  (since in the notation of fig. 64  $AC_1 = P_2'P_2 = Q_1Q_1' = C_2B = \frac{1}{3}$ ). If the ends of the chord lie on the segments  $AP_1$  and  $Q_1P_2$  or  $Q_1P_2$  and  $Q_2B$ , then its length is  $\frac{1}{2}$ . Finally, in all other cases the length of a chord is greater than  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

In a completely analogous manner, we can construct a continuous curve having no chord parallel to AB and of length lying between 1/(n + 1)and 1/n. We divide AB into n + 1 equal parts  $AC_1 = C_1C_2 = \cdots = C_nB$ and independently into n equal parts  $AD_1 = D_1D_2 = \cdots = D_{n-1}B$ . We now draw arbitrary parallel lines through  $A, D_1, D_2, \ldots, D_{n-1}, B$ , and parallel lines intersecting these through  $C_1, C_2, \ldots, C_n$ . It is easy to see that the curve we obtain (see fig. 64d in which the case n = 5 is illustrated) satisfies the conditions: the proof is analogous to the one given for the case n = 3.

### **V. CONVEX POLYGONS**

120a. Let AB be one side of the convex polygon M of area 1, and C a point of M at maximum distance from the line containing AB (C may be a vertex, or it may be an arbitrary point of a side of M parallel to AB). We draw the straight line AC (fig. 65) dividing M into two parts  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  (one of these will not exist if AC is a side of M). Suppose next that  $D_1$  and  $D_2$  are points of M at maximum distances from AC on either side of AC. We draw through C the straight line l parallel to AB, and lines  $l_1$  and  $l_2$  through  $D_1$  and  $D_2$ , respectively, parallel to AC. The four lines AB,  $l_1$ ,  $l_2$  form a parallelogram P containing M.



Fig. 65

Since  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  are convex, they contain the entire triangles  $AD_1C$ and  $AD_2C$ , respectively. The line AC divides P into two smaller parallelograms  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . It is clear that

Area 
$$(AD_1C) = \frac{1}{2}$$
 area  $P_1$  and area  $(AD_2C) = \frac{1}{2}$  area  $P_2$ .

It follows from this that

Area 
$$P$$
 = area  $P_1$  + area  $P_2$  = 2 area  $(AD_1C)$  + 2 area  $(AD_2C)$   
 $\leq 2$  area  $M_1$  + 2 area  $M_2$   
= 2 area  $M$  = 2.

If the area of P is less than 2, we can increase its area to 2 by translating one of the sides through a suitable distance. This larger parallelogram will still contain M.

**b.** Let P be a parallelogram containing the triangle ABC of area 1 (fig. 66). We can shrink this parallelogram by moving its sides together



Fig. 66

parallel to themselves until each of them passes through a vertex of the triangle. Let A be the vertex (or one of the vertices) through which two sides of the parallelogram produced in this manner pass. Let the parallelogram be APQR, and let B and C lie on PQ and QR, respectively. Through C draw line CDE parallel to AR, meeting AB and AP in D and E, respectively. Denoting the area of any polygon M by S(M), it is clear that

$$S(CBD) \leq S(CBE) = \frac{1}{2}S(CQPE),$$

and

$$S(CAD) \leq S(CAE) = \frac{1}{2}S(CRAE),$$

whence it follows that

$$S(ABC) = S(CBD) + S(CAD)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2}S(CQRE) + \frac{1}{2}S(CRAE) = \frac{1}{2}S(APQR');$$

$$S(APQR) \geq 2S(ABC) = 2.$$

(If C is an interior point of QR, then S(APQR) = 2 if and only if P and B coincide.)



121a. Inscribe in the given polygon U a triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$  of maximum area<sup>8</sup> (fig. 67a). Through the vertices of the triangle draw lines parallel to the opposite sides. This gives a triangle T of area four times that of  $A_1A_2A_3$ . Suppose that the area of  $A_1A_2A_3$  is  $\leq \frac{1}{2}$ . Then the area of T is  $\leq 2$ .

We now show that the polygon U lies entirely within T. Suppose some point M of U lies outside T. Then M is further from one of the sides (say  $A_1A_2$ ) of the triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$  than the opposite vertex ( $A_3$ ). Hence the triangle  $A_1A_2M$  has a greater area than  $A_1A_2A_3$  (see fig. 67a), contrary to the hypothesis that  $A_1A_2A_3$  has the largest possible area for a triangle inscribed in U. Thus we have shown that U is enclosed within a triangle T of area not greater than 2, as required. (We could always expand T to obtain a triangle of area exactly 2, and it would also contain U.)

The case where the area of  $A_1A_2A_3$  is greater than  $\frac{1}{2}$  is slightly more complicated (fig. 67b). In each of the portions of U cut off by the sides of  $A_1A_2A_3$ , construct a triangle of maximum area with base a side of  $A_1A_2A_3$ . Through the other vertices  $B_1$ ,  $B_2$ ,  $B_3$  of these three triangles, draw lines parallel to their bases. We obtain a larger triangle  $C_1C_2C_3$ . In exactly the same way as before we see that U lies within  $C = C_1C_2C_3$ .

We will show that  $S(C_1C_2C_3) \leq 2S(A_1B_3A_2B_1A_3B_2)$ . Since

$$S(A_1B_3A_2B_1A_3B_2) \leq S(U) = 1,$$

the required inequality then follows. Now  $C_1C_2C_3$  is similar to  $A_1A_2A_3$ , so we can compute its area if we know the ratio  $C_1C_2/A_1A_2$ . To calculate this ratio, put

$$\frac{S(A_1A_2B_3)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} = \lambda_3, \quad \frac{S(A_1A_3B_2)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} = \lambda_2, \quad \frac{S(A_2A_3B_1)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} = \lambda_1.$$

<sup>8</sup> It can be shown that such a triangle is one of the triangles whose vertices are vertices of U. See, for example, Shklyarskii *et al.* Ref. [21], chap. II, problem 23.

Note that

$$egin{aligned} \lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \lambda_3 &= rac{S(A_1A_2B_3) + S(A_1A_3B_2) + S(A_2A_3B_1)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} \ &\leq rac{S(U) - S(A_1A_2A_3)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} &= rac{1 - S(A_1A_2A_3)}{S(A_1A_2A_3)} < 1, \end{aligned}$$

since by hypothesis  $S(A_1A_2A_3) > \frac{1}{2}$ . Hence

$$\frac{S(C)}{S(A)} = (\lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \lambda_3 + 1)^2,$$

and since also it is clear that

$$\frac{S(A_1B_3A_2B_1A_3B_2)}{S(A)} = \frac{S(A) + S(B_1A_2A_3) + S(B_2A_1A_3) + S(B_3A_1A_2)}{S(A)}$$
$$= 1 + \lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \lambda_3,$$

we finally arrive at the result

$$\frac{S(C)}{S(A_1B_3A_2B_1A_3B_2)}=1+\lambda_1+\lambda_2+\lambda_3<2,$$

since  $\lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \lambda_3 < 1$ . As explained above, this completes the proof.

**b.** We first show that a square of side 1 cannot be enclosed in a triangle of area less than 2. Let  $C = C_1 C_2 C_3$  be a triangle containing the square  $A = A_1 A_2 A_3 A_4$ . We may suppose that at least three vertices of A lie on sides (or at vertices) of C, for otherwise we can simply shrink C appropriately until this occurs. Consider now the case where three of the vertices  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ , and  $A_3$  lie on the sides of C opposite  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $C_3$ , respectively. We produce the sides  $A_4 A_1$  and  $A_4 A_2$  to meet  $C_3 C_1$  and  $C_3 C_2$  in F and D, respectively, and to meet  $C_1 C_2$  in G and E, respectively. Since the angles  $A_2 A_4 F$  and  $A_1 A_4 D$  are right angles, angles  $A_4 F C_3$  and  $A_4 D C_3$  are obtuse. Next,

It follows that either  $\angle A_2A_3E \leq \angle A_2EA_3$  or  $\angle A_1A_3G \leq \angle A_1GA_3$ . For definiteness suppose that the first of these inequalities holds. In that case we have

$$A_2E \leq A_2A_3 = A_2A_4 < A_2D,$$

and it follows from fig. 68a that

$$S(A_2DC_3) > S(A_2EC_1), \quad S(EDC_2) < S(C).$$

We have thus arrived at a circumscribed triangle  $EDC_2$  of area smaller than C, one of whose sides contains two vertices of A, and therefore the side joining them. If this was the case to start with for C and A, then the preceding argument can be omitted.



Denote the height of triangle  $A_1A_3C_2$  with base  $A_1A_3$  by h, and let H and H' be the points of intersection of the perpendicular from  $C_2$  with  $A_1A_3$  and  $A_2A_4$  (fig. 68b). Then HH' = 1 (the length of a side of the square) and

$$\frac{S(C_2HA_1)}{S(HA_1A_4H')} = \frac{h}{2}, \qquad \frac{S(C_2HA_1)}{S(A_1A_4D)} = h^2,$$

so that

$$\frac{S(A_1A_4D)}{S(HA_1A_4H')} = \frac{1}{2h}$$

and

$$\frac{S(C_2H'D)}{S(HA_1A_4H')} = \frac{S(C_2HA_1) + S(HA_1A_4H') + S(A_1A_4D)}{S(HA_1A_4H')} = 1 + \frac{h}{2} + \frac{1}{2h}.$$

In exactly the same way we may show that

$$\frac{A(C_2H'E)}{A(HA_2A_3H')} = 1 + \frac{h}{2} + \frac{1}{2h}.$$

It follows from this that

$$\frac{S(C_2ED)}{S(A)} = 1 + \frac{h}{2} + \frac{1}{2h} = 2 + \left(\frac{h}{2} - 1 + \frac{1}{2h}\right)$$
$$= 2 + \left(\sqrt{\frac{h}{2}} - \sqrt{\frac{1}{2h}}\right)^2 \ge 2,$$

that is,  $S(C_2ED) \ge 2$ , as was required.

We show now that if  $A = A_1A_2A_3A_4$  is any rectangle of area 1, then a circumscribing triangle  $C = C_1C_2C_3$  has area at least 2. This result follows easily from the corresponding result when A is a square. For given A and C in a plane P, let us project the whole configuration orthogonally onto a plane Q in such a way that the projection of A is a square (fig. 68a). If  $A_1A_2 < A_2A_3$  we take Q to intersect P along  $A_1A_2$ , and to make an angle  $\alpha$  with it, where  $\cos \alpha = A_1A_2/A_3A_3$ . The areas of  $A' = A_1A_2A_3A_4'$ 

and  $C' = C_1'C_2'C_3'$  are equal to the areas of A and C multiplied by the factor  $\cos \alpha$ , for this is a property of the areas of all figures under orthogonal projection. If, then, S(C) < 2 S(A), we shall also have S(C') < 2 S(A'), which is impossible, as we have seen.

From the result when A is a rectangle we can deduce the corresponding result when A is a parallelogram. Suppose the result is false for some parallelogram A and triangle C (fig. 69b). Construct a sphere whose diameter is equal to the longer diagonal  $A_1A_3$  of A, and let  $A_2'$  and  $A_4'$  be the points of intersection of this sphere with perpendiculars erected at  $A_2$  and  $A_4$  to the plane  $\pi$  of A, and lying on opposite sides of this plane. Set  $A' = A_1A_2'A_3A_4'$ , and let C' be the triangle in the plane of A' whose



Fig. 69

orthogonal projection onto  $\pi$  is C. It is clear that A' is a rectangle whose orthogonal projection onto  $\pi$  is simply A, and we complete the argument in the same way as before.

122a. Draw two lines parallel to l lying on either side of the convex polygon M, and move them in until they pass through extreme points A and B of M. It is possible that the two lines  $l_1$  and  $l_2$  meet M not merely in a point but in a whole side (fig. 70). M now lies in the strip between  $l_1$  and  $l_2$ ; denote the width of this strip by d, and draw lines  $l'_1$ ,  $l_0$ ,  $l'_2$  so as to divide it into four smaller strips of width d/4. Suppose the boundary of M meets  $l'_1$  in P and Q, and  $l'_2$  in R and S. (Note that these lines cannot intersect the boundary of M along a whole side of M because M is convex). Let p be the side of M passing through P (or one of the two such sides if P is a vertex), and, similarly, for q, r, and s. The area of the trapezoid  $T_1$  bounded by the lines  $l_0$ ,  $l_1$ , p, and q is  $PQ \cdot d/2$ ; similarly, the area of  $T_2$  bounded by  $l_0$ ,  $l_2$ , r, and s is  $RS \cdot d/2$ . Since  $T_1$  and  $T_2$  together contain the whole of M,

$$S(M) \leq S(T_1) + S(T_2) = PQ \cdot \frac{d}{2} + RS \cdot \frac{d}{2} = (PQ + RS)\frac{d}{2}.$$



Consider now the two triangles ARS and BPQ inscribed in M. Clearly  $S(ARS) = \frac{1}{2}RS \cdot \frac{3}{4}d$ ;  $S(BPQ) = \frac{1}{2}PQ \cdot \frac{3}{4}d$ , so that  $S(ARS) + S(BPQ) = (RS + PQ)\frac{3}{6}d = \frac{3}{4}(PQ + RS) d/2 \ge \frac{3}{4}S(M)$ . It follows from this that either  $S(ARS) \ge \frac{3}{8}S(M)$  or  $S(BPQ) \ge \frac{3}{8}S(M)$ , which proves the theorem.

**b.** Let M be the regular hexagon ABCDEF, and let I be a line parallel to the side AB (fig. 71). Let PQR be a triangle inscribed in M and of maximum possible area, with PQ parallel to AB. If P and Q lie on FA and BC, respectively, then clearly R must lie on DE (in fact, it makes no



Fig. 71

1

difference where it lies on *DE*). Let us take the length of a side of the hexagon as our unit and write AP = BQ = a. Then (see fig. 71) we easily see that

$$PQ = AB + PG + QH = 1 + \frac{a}{2} + \frac{a}{2} = 1 + a_{2}$$

and

$$h(PQR) = RS - AG = \sqrt{3} - \frac{a\sqrt{3}}{2} = (2-a)\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}.$$

Hence

$$S(PQR) = \frac{1}{2}(1+a)(2-a)\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} = \frac{\sqrt{3}}{4}(2+a-a^2)$$
$$= \frac{\sqrt{3}}{4}\left[2+\frac{1}{4}-\left(a-\frac{1}{2}\right)^2\right].$$

It follows at once from this formula that the triangle PQR has maximum area when  $a = \frac{1}{2}$ , and then

$$S(PQR) = \frac{9}{4} \cdot \frac{\sqrt{3}}{4} = \frac{9\sqrt{3}}{16}.$$

But the area of the hexagon is given by

$$6S(OAB) = 6\frac{\sqrt{3}}{4} = \frac{3\sqrt{3}}{2}.$$

(O is its center.) It follows that the largest area a triangle inscribed in M and with one side parallel to AB can have is  $\frac{2}{3}$  of the area of M.

## VI. SOME PROPERTIES OF SEQUENCES OF INTEGERS

123a. We are given n arithmetic progressions, whose terms are integers. Supposing that every pair of progressions has a term in common, we must show that all n progressions have a term in common. We shall give a proof by induction. For n = 2 the theorem is obvious.

Suppose the theorem has already been proved for n - 1 progressions, and consider a set of *n* progressions, each pair of which has a common term. By the inductive hypothesis, the first n - 1 of them have a common term *A*. Now subtract *A* from all the terms of all the progressions: we obtain *n* new progressions, the first n - 1 of which have the term 0 in common. It is clear that if we can prove the theorem for these *n* new progressions, then it is also true for the original ones.

Let us denote the common differences of the *n* progressions by  $d_1, d_2, \ldots, d_n$ , where all the  $d_i$  are integers. Then the first n-1 progressions consist of the multiples of  $d_1, d_2, \ldots, d_{n-1}$ , respectively, since they each contain the term 0. The general term of the *n*th progression is  $a + kd_n$ , where *a* is any one term and *k* is an integer which may be positive, negative, or zero.

#### SOLUTIONS

We must show that there is a term  $a + kd_n$  which belongs to all the other sequences, that is, that there exists an integer k such that  $a + kd_n$  is divisible by all of the numbers  $d_1, d_2, \ldots, d_{n-1}$ . Equivalently, we must show that there exists an integer k such that  $a + kd_n$  is divisible by the least common multiple N of the numbers  $d_1, d_2, \ldots, d_{n-1}$ .

Denote by D the greatest common divisor of the numbers N and  $d_n$ . Then there exist integers p and q (positive, negative, or zero) such that  $D = pN + qd_n$ . We leave the proof of this assertion to the end of the solution; meanwhile we assume its truth.

We prove now that a is divisible by D. Write D as a product of primes

$$D = p_1^{a_1} p_2^{a_2} \cdots p_r^{a_r}.$$

The fact that D is divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$  means that both  $d_n$  and N are divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$ . The fact that the least common multiple N of the numbers  $d_1, d_2, \ldots, d_{n-1}$  is divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$  means that some one of these numbers, say  $d_1$ , is divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$ . But, by hypothesis, the first and *n*th progressions have a term in common. In other words, there exist integers k' and k''such that

$$k'd_1 = a + k''d_n,$$

or

$$a = k'd_1 - k''d_n,$$

from which it follows that a is divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$  (since both  $d_1$  and  $d_n$  are divisible by  $p_i^{x_i}$ ). Since this is true for each *i*, *a* is divisible by the product  $D = p_1^{\alpha_1} p_2^{\alpha_2} \dots p_r^{\alpha_r}$ .

Multiply the equation  $D = pN + qd_n$  by m = a/D, we obtain

 $a = pmN + qmd_n$  or  $a - qmd_n = pmN$ ,

from which it follows that the term  $a - qmd_n$  of the *n*th progression is divisible by N, which is what we had to show.

It remains for us to prove the existence of integers p and q such that D = px + qy, where D is the greatest common divisor of x and y. Consider the set I of all integers of the form px + qy, where p and q are any integers—positive, negative, or zero. It is easy to check that the sum or difference of any two members of I is again a member of I. [For  $(p_1x + q_1y) + (p_2x + q_2y) = p_3x + q_3y$ , where  $p_3 = p_1 + p_2$ ;  $q_3 = q_1 + q_2$ ] It is also obvious that any multiple of a member of I is also a member of I. Now I has at least one positive member of I. We intend to show that E = D. We first show that I consists precisely of all the multiples (positive, negative, or zero) of E. Suppose t is an arbitrary member of I. On dividing t by E we obtain a remainder r lying between 0 and E - 1.

We may write

$$t = nE + r, \qquad 0 \leq r < E.$$

Now E is in I, so that nE is also, and t is in I, so that r = t - nE is also in I, by the remark above. But we chose E to be the smallest positive member of I, and r is smaller. This can only be true if r = 0. Thus every member t of I is of the form nE. In particular, E is a common factor of x and y, both of which lie in I, and so divides D. On the other hand, every number of the form px + qy is clearly divisible by D, and E is of this form (being a member of I). Since the two positive numbers D and E divide each other, they must be equal. We can therefore write

$$D=E=px+qy,$$

and equation (1) is proved.

Consider the two arithmetic progressions

and

$$P_2:\ldots, -2, -1, 0, 1, 2, \ldots$$

 $P_1:\ldots,-2\sqrt{2},-\sqrt{2},0,\sqrt{2},2\sqrt{2},\ldots$ 

These progressions have the common term 0, and no other common terms. For if  $k\sqrt{2} = k'$ , where k and k' are nonzero integers, we deduce that  $k'/k = \sqrt{2}$  is rational, a contradiction. We now construct a third progression having a term in common with each of the first two, but having no term equal to zero. Consider, for example, the progression

 $P_3:(1 + \sqrt{2}) + k(1 - \sqrt{2})$   $(k = \dots, -2, -1, 0, 1, 2, \dots).$ When k = -1 we get the term  $2\sqrt{2}$ , which is also in  $P_1$ . When k = 1 we get the term 2, which is in  $P_2$ . But no term of  $P_3$  is equal to zero, since if

$$(1 + \sqrt{2}) + k(1 - \sqrt{2}) = 0,$$

then

$$k = \frac{\sqrt{2} + 1}{\sqrt{2} - 1} = \frac{\sqrt{2} + 1}{\sqrt{2} - 1} \cdot \frac{\sqrt{2} + 1}{\sqrt{2} + 1} = 3 + 2\sqrt{2}$$

 $= 5.82 \dots$ , a contradiction.

*Remark.* It is easy to see that the first part of the problem remains true for arithmetic progressions of rationals (not necessarily integers). For one can find a number N such that when the progressions  $a_i + kd_i$  (i = 1, ..., n) are multiplied by N, they all become sequences of integers. We can take N, for example, to be the least common denominator of  $a_1, a_2, ..., a_n, d_1, d_2, ..., d_n$ . Neither the hypothesis nor the conclusion of the theorem is affected by multiplying or dividing all the progressions by the same number.

**b.** Suppose we are given *n* arithmetic progressions  $P_1, \ldots, P_n$  of real numbers, every three of which have a term in common. Consider any two of the progressions, say  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . If they have only one term in

### SOLUTIONS

common, then every other progression must also contain this term (for every other progression has a term in common with  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ ). If  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  have two or more terms in common, the difference between these terms can be written in either of the forms  $k'd_1$  or  $k''d_2$ , where k' and k'' are integers and  $d_1$ ,  $d_2$  are the common differences of  $P_1$ ,  $P_2$ . Thus

$$k' d_1 = k'' d_2, \qquad \frac{d_1}{d_2} = \frac{k''}{k'},$$

so that  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  are commensurable (that is, have a rational ratio).

Therefore if the common differences of any two of the progressions are incommensurable, they have only one term in common, and this term also belongs to all the other progressions. On the other hand, if the common differences of all the progressions are commensurable, we can multiply  $P_1, \ldots, P_n$  by a number so that the common differences of the resulting progressions  $P_1', \ldots, P_n'$  are integers. We now subtract from all the terms of  $P_1', \ldots, P_n'$  one of the terms of  $P_1'$ , obtaining progressions  $P_1'', \ldots, P_n''$ . The entire progression  $P_1''$  consists of integers (since the common difference is an integer and one of the terms is 0). Each of the other progressions  $P_2'', \ldots, P_n''$  also contains an integer (since it has a term in common with the first) and therefore consists entirely of integers. Moreover, every pair of the progressions  $P_1'', \ldots, P_n''$  has a term in common (since every three of them do), and therefore by the first part of the problem they all have a term in common. But this means that the original progressions also had a term in common, which is what we wanted to prove.

124a. The first part is nearly trivial. By symmetry, there is no loss of generality in assuming the first digit to be a 1. Then the second digit cannot be a 1, or 1 would be repeated, and therefore must be a 2. Our sequence thus starts with 12. The third digit must be 1 (since we cannot have two 2's in a row), and, similarly, the fourth must be 2. But then the sequence starts with 1212, and the subsequence 12 is repeated.

b. We show that each of the sequences  $I_n$  (n = 1, 2, ...), constructed by using the digits 1 and 2 in the manner explained in the hint at the end of the book, contains no digit or block of digits three times in succession. That  $I_n$  contains no three consecutive digits follows from the fact that it consists of a succession of 12's and 21's. In what follows we call the pairs 12 and 21 *links* of the sequences. It is harder to show that no block of digits in  $I_n$  can occur three times in a row. Our proof will be by the *method of descent:* we shall show that if  $I_n$  contains a block of digits repeated three times, then so does  $I_{n-1}$ . We thus see that  $I_n, I_{n-1}, \ldots, I_3, I_2$ and finally  $I_1$  contain such blocks, and this is obviously false, for  $I_1 = 12$ .

Case I. The block P, which is repeated three times, contains an even number of digits. There are two subcases:

(i) The first time it appears, P starts at the first digit of a link. In this case it will start at the first digit of a link on the second and third appearances also. This means that P consists of an integral number of links. On replacing each link 12 by a 1 and each link 21 by a 2, P is replaced by a block Q half as long, which occurs three times in succession in  $I_{n-1}$ . Thus  $I_{n-1}$  contains a sequence Q of digits repeated three times, as required.

(ii) At its first appearance P starts with the second digit of a link (and therefore also on the second and third appearances). Suppose for definiteness that the first digit of P is a 1 (the argument is unaffected if 1 and 2 are interchanged throughout). In this case P starts with the second digit of the link 21 at each appearance, and therefore the last digit of P is a 2. We arrive at the configuration 1. It is clear from the configuration that



 $I_n$  contains three successive blocks Q obtained by throwing away the final 2 of P and including an initial 2. But Q starts with the first digit of a link, so that case (ii) reduces to case (i).

Case 2. The block P contains an odd number of digits. Since  $I_n$  consists entirely of two-digit links, P contains an integral number of links plus one digit, and so must either begin or end in the middle of a link (but not both). If P begins in the middle of a link at its first appearance, then it begins at the beginning of a link at the second appearance, and therefore in the middle of a link at the third appearance; if it begins at the beginning of a link at the begins in the middle of a link at the second appearance. In either case we can find two successive appearances of P, the first beginning at the start of a link and the second in the middle. Call these two blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ .

Without loss of generality, we may suppose that  $P_1$  starts with the link 12; otherwise we can merely interchange the roles of 1 and 2 in the argument. Since  $P_2$  starts with the second digit of a link, and this digit is a 1, the link must be 21 and the last digit of  $P_1$  is a 2 (see Configuration 2). Since the second digit of  $P_1$  is a 2, so is the second digit of  $P_2$ , and this

$$\overbrace{\begin{array}{c}P_1\\12****\cdots\\1212\\Configuration\end{array}}^{P_1} P_2$$

means that the first link entirely inside  $P_2$  is 21. Thus we see that the third digit of  $P_2$ , and therefore also of  $P_1$ , is a 1. This means that the second link of  $P_1$  is a 12. We now see that the fourth digit of  $P_1$ , and therefore also of  $P_2$ , is a 2; this means that the second complete link of  $P_2$  is a 21. Continuing in this way, we see that the links of P are all 12; this means that the last digit of  $P_1$  must be a 1, for P contains an odd number of terms, and all the odd positions are occupied by 1's. This is a contradiction, and hence this case cannot occur. (We note, incidentally, that if P contained as many as six terms we would already have three successive links 12 in  $P_1$ .)

*Remark.* On writing out the sequences  $I_1, I_2, I_3, \ldots$  it is easy to see that each sequence is an initial segment of the following sequence. Using mathematical induction it can be shown that in general the first  $2^{n-1}$  digits of  $I_n$  constitute exactly  $I_{n-1}$ . It follows from this that we can not only write down arbitrarily long sequences of 1's and 2's in which no digit or block of digits occurs three times successively, but can actually write down an *infinite* sequence with this property.

125a. We construct sequences  $J_n$  (n = 0, 1, ...) in the manner described in the hints for this problem. The proof that none of these sequences contains a digit or block of digits twice in succession is analogous to that of problem 124b. First of all, we show that no sequence  $J_n$  can contain two successive equal digits. For  $J_n$  consists of links 02, 0121, 0131 and 03. Neither within one link, nor inside the sequence obtained by putting two links together, can two successive equal digits occur. For each link starts with a zero, whereas no link ends with a zero.

It remains to show that  $J_n$  contains no block of digits occurring twice in succession. The proof is by induction and follows closely the method used for problem 124b. It is clear that the sequence  $J_0 = 01$  contains no repeated digit or block of digits. Suppose now that the sequence  $J_{n-1}$  also satisfies this condition, and that the sequence  $J_n$  does contain two successive equal blocks of digits. We show that these assumptions lead to a contradiction. Let  $J_n$  contain two successive blocks P, which we shall denote by  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . We now consider several cases.

Case 1.  $P_1$  consists of an integral number of links. In this case it is clear that  $P_2$  also consists of an integral number of links. We now replace every link of  $J_n$  by the corresponding number, or, in other words, go back to  $J_{n-1}$ . Then  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  become equal consecutive blocks of digits in  $J_{n-1}$ , a contradiction, since we supposed that  $J_{n-1}$  contained no two such successive blocks.

Case 2. The blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  start with a digit *a* which in both cases occupies the same place in the same link. Suppose for definiteness that both blocks start with the 2 of the link 0121. In this case  $P_1$  ends with the digits 01, and therefore so does  $P_2$ . We thus obtain configuration

3, from which we see that  $J_n$  also contains two successive equal blocks  $Q_1$  and  $Q_2$ , each consisting of a number of complete links. We have already examined this case and shown that it is impossible.

Case 3. The blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  start with the same digit a, which either appears in different links in  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , or in different positions of the same link. The digit a must be followed by the same digit b in both  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . Examining all possible cases (here it is important to know the digits that follow every given digit of a link), and bearing in mind that the last digit of a link is always followed by a zero, we see that this case can only occur when a = 1, and in one of the P's it is the 1 standing at the end of the link 0121, whereas in the other it is the 1 at the end of the link 0131. Suppose for definiteness that  $P_1$  starts with the last digit of 0121, whereas  $P_2$  starts with the last digit of 0131. (This is no loss of generality, for we may, if necessary, reverse the roles of 2 and 3 in the following argument.) The block  $P_1$  ends in 013, the first three digits of the link 0131. Therefore  $P_2$  also ends with 013. It is easily seen that the digits 013 can only appear in a sequence  $J_n$  if they are the first three digits of the link 0131. We conclude that the first digit after the end of  $P_2$  is a 1, and we obtain configuration 4. We see from it that the sequence  $J_n$  contains two

$$0 1 2 1 \underbrace{\begin{array}{c} P_1 \\ 0 \\ P_2 \end{array}}_{Q_1} \underbrace{\begin{array}{c} P_2 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ Q_2 \end{array}}_{Q_2} \underbrace{\begin{array}{c} P_2 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ Q_2 \end{array}}_{Q_2}$$

successive equal blocks  $Q_1$  and  $Q_2$ , lying one digit to the right of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , and that these blocks consist of a number of complete links. Thus case (3) reduces to case (1).

*Remark.* In order to construct an *infinite* sequence from the digits 0, 1, 2, 3 satisfying the conditions of the problem (see the remark after the solution of 124b), we consider instead of the sequence  $J_n$  the sequence  $J_{n'}$  obtained from it by the rule

$$J_0' = 01, \qquad J_n' = 01\tilde{J}_{n-1}.$$

(Here the tilde  $\sim$  above a letter has the same significance as in the hint to this problem.) It is easy to check that the sequence  $J'_{n-1}$  constitutes the first part of the sequence  $J'_{n}$ .

### SOLUTIONS

b. The proof is similar to that of problems 124b and 125a, and like them, uses mathematical induction (the method of descent is really a type of inductive argument). It is clear that the sequence K = 123 contains no repeated digits or blocks of digits. Suppose now this is also true of the sequence  $K_{n-1}$  but false for the sequence  $K_n$ . We show that this leads to a contradiction. Suppose  $K_n$  contains two successive equal blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . To begin with, it is clear that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  cannot consist of a single digit. In fact, none of the individual links (that is, blocks 123, etc.) of K contains a repeated digit. Also, the last digit of one link cannot equal the first digit of the following link. Suppose, for example, that the links 231 and 123 stand next to each other. In that case, one of these links would occupy the place previously occupied by an odd-numbered term of  $K_{n-1}$ , and the other an even-numbered place, whereas they both have to occupy oddnumbered places. Next, suppose that the links 321 and 123 stand next to each other. Then they replace adjacent 1's in  $K_{n-1}$ , which is impossible by hypothesis. All other cases are argued in the same way as one or the other of these two.

We must now show that  $K_n$  cannot contain successive equal blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . We consider separately a number of distinct cases and show that none of them can take place.

Case 1. The blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  consist of complete links. In this case we replace all the links of  $K_n$  by the corresponding numbers, obtaining the sequence  $K_{n-1}$ , in which there will be two successive equal blocks (the replacements for  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ ), contrary to hypothesis.

Case 2. The number of digits in  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  is divisible by 3, but  $P_1$ and  $P_2$  do not consist of complete links. If  $P_1$  starts with the second digit of a link, then so does  $P_2$  (since the number of digits in  $P_1$  is divisible by 3). If the two last digits of the link which starts  $P_1$  are, say 12, then before them there stands a 3, and since  $P_2$  must also start with the last two digits 12 of a link, the last digit of  $P_1$  must be a 3. But then the last digit of  $P_2$ is also a 3, and we obtain configuration 5. We see that the blocks  $Q_1$ 



and  $Q_2$  lying one digit to the left of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , respectively, are repeated adjacent blocks consisting entirely of complete links. Thus this case is reduced to the previous one. The case in which  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  start with the third digit of a link is dealt with in exactly the same way. The corresponding blocks  $Q_1$  and  $Q_2$  will in this case lie one digit to the right of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . Case 3. The number of digits in  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  is not a multiple of 3. Also,  $P_2$  starts at the beginning of a link. We consider two subcases:

(i) The number of digits in the blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  is equal to 3k + 1. In this case  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  consist of an integral number of links plus one digit. The extra digits will be at the beginning of  $P_1$  and at the end of  $P_2$ . Suppose for the sake of definiteness that the first digit of  $P_2$  (and therefore also of  $P_1$ ) is a 3. (Clearly the argument is unchanged if in fact the digit is a 1 or a 2, because of the symmetric role the three digits play in our construction.) The next two digits of  $P_2$  will be a 2 and a 1, but we do not know in which order they occur. In the configuration 6 toward which we are working, the pair 12 or 21 (we do not know which) will be denoted by XX. It follows that the second and third digits of  $P_1$  are also 12 or 21. But they are the first two digits of a link, and the third digit can only be a 3. Thus the fourth digit of  $P_1$ , and therefore also of  $P_2$ , is a 3. Now this digit is the first digit of a new link in  $P_2$ , the other members of which must be 21 or 12. We put them in  $P_2$  and also in  $P_1$ . We can now argue as before that the next digit of  $P_1$  is a 3, and so on. We conclude that the figure 3 stands in the 1st, 4th, 7th, ... positions of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , and since the total number of digits in P is 3k + 1, both  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  must end with a 3. But then  $P_1$ ends with a 3 while  $P_2$  begins with one, so that we have two successive 3's, which is impossible, as we have shown.

$P_1$	P <sub>2</sub>
3 X X 3 X X 3 ····· X X 3	3 X X 3 X X 3 X X ····· 3
Configu	ration 6

(ii) The number of digits in  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  is equal to 3k + 2. In this case  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  consist of a number of complete links and two extra digits. These will stand at the beginning of  $P_1$  and at the end of  $P_2$ . Suppose the first two digits of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  are 1 and 2 in some order; then the third digit, being the third digit of a link, must be a 3 in  $P_2$ , and therefore also in  $P_1$ . But this means that the fourth and fifth digits of  $P_1$  must be a 1 and a 2 (since they are the last two digits of a link beginning with a 3). And so the sixth digit of  $P_2$  must be a 3, being the third digit of a link starting with 12 or 21, and so on.

We see (Configuration 7) that the blocks  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  have 3's in the

$$\begin{array}{c}
P_1 & P_2 \\
\hline
3 \overline{X X 3 X X 3 X X 3 X X \cdots 3 X X} \overline{X X 3 X X 3 X X 3 \cdots X X} \\
\hline
Configuration 7
\end{array}$$

3rd, 6th, 9th, ... places. It follows that  $P_1$  ends with a link starting with a 3, that is, either 321 or 312. The block  $P_2$  starts with a link whose third member is 3, that is, either 123 or 213. Thus the six middle digits of the block  $P_1 \cup P_2$  must have one of the four forms 312213, 321123, 312123,

321213. All these are impossible, the first two because the middle two digits are the same, and the last two because the two links of which they are composed must both have come from odd-(respectively, even-) numbered digits in  $K_{n-1}$ .

The cases where the first two digits of  $P_1$  are 1 and 3 or 2 and 3 are treated in the same way.

Case 4. The number of digits in  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  is not divisible by 3;  $P_2$  does not begin at the beginning of a link. There are four subcases to consider.

(i)  $P_2$  starts with the third digit of a link;  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  contain 3k + 1 digits. In this case  $P_1$  must start with the last two digits of a link and end with the first two digits of a link; and  $P_2$  must start with the last digit of a link and end with a complete link.

Suppose for the sake of definiteness that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  begin with a 3 (clearly this assumption involves no loss of generality). Then the last two digits of  $P_1$  must be a 1 and a 2 (in some order), and therefore, the last two digits of  $P_2$  must also be a 1 and a 2. Hence the third from last digit of  $P_2$  (and so also of  $P_1$ ) is a 3. But this means that the two digits before the 3 in  $P_1$  must be a 2 and a 1, since the 3 is the last digit of a link. The argument continues in exactly the way it proceeded in cases 3(i) and (ii), and we see that a 3 stands in the 3rd, 6th, 9th, ... positions from the end of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  (Configuration 8). Since  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  contain 3k + 1

$$\overbrace{3\ 3\ \cdots\ x\ X\ 3\ X\ 3\ X\ X\ X\ 3\ X\ X\ 3\$$

digits, a 3 must stand in the second place of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . But in  $P_1$  we have a 3 in position 1, so that in this case we would have two 3's next to each other.

(ii)  $P_2$  starts with the last digit of a link, and  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  contain 3k + 2 digits. In this case  $P_1$  must start with an entire link and  $P_2$  must end on the first digit of a link. We suppose again, without loss of generality, that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  start with a 3. Then the second and third places in  $P_1$  (and therefore also in  $P_2$ ) are occupied by a 1 and a 2 (in some order). But then the fourth position in  $P_2$  (and therefore also in  $P_1$ ) is occupied by a 3. Continuing the argument in exactly the same way as before, we conclude that the figure 3 stands in the 1st, 4th, ... positions of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  (Configuration 9). Since the number of digits is 3k + 2, a 3 must stand in the next to last position in the two blocks, which contradicts the fact that the last two digits of P are a 1 and a 2 (since they are the first two digits of a link ending with the 3 at the beginning of  $P_2$ ).

(iii)  $P_2$  starts with the last two digits of a link;  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  contain 3k + 1 digits. In this case  $P_1$  must start at the beginning of a link and  $P_2$  end with the first two digits of a link. Suppose for the sake of definiteness (and without loss of generality) that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  end with a 3. Then the first two digits of  $P_2$  (and  $P_1$ ) are a 1 and a 2. Arguing as in the preceding cases, we find that a 3 stands in the 3rd, 6th, 9th, ... positions of  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ . Since the total number of digits in these two blocks is 3k + 1, a 3 stands in the next to last place. Since there is also a 3 in the last place, we have two 3's next to each other, which is impossible.

$$\overbrace{X X 3 X X 3 X X 3 \cdots 3 3}^{P_1} \overbrace{X X 3 X X 3 X X 3 \cdots 3 3}^{P_2}$$
Configuration 10

(iv)  $P_2$  starts with the last two digits of a link, and  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  contain 3k + 2 digits. In this case  $P_1$  starts with the last digit of a link, and  $P_2$  ends with a complete link. Suppose once again that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  end with a 3. Then, arguing exactly as before, we find that  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  have a 3 in the 1st, 4th, 7th, ... places counting from the end (Configuration 11).

$$\begin{array}{c} P_1 \\ \hline P_2 \\ \hline X3 \cdots 3XX3XX3 \\ \hline X3 \cdots XX3XX3 \\ \hline Configuration 11 \\ \hline \end{array}$$

Since the number of digits in the blocks is 3k + 2, it follows in particular that there is a 3 in the second position of  $P_2$ . But this position is occupied by the last digit of the link whose first digit is the final 3 in  $P_1$ , and this is a contradiction.

We have now examined all possible cases, and proved that none of them can occur. The proof is thus complete.

*Remark.* Suppose we start with the sequence  $123 \cdots n$ , and construct further sequences by successively replacing the digits standing in odd-numbered places as follows:

1 by the block  $123 \cdot n$ 2 by the block  $234 \cdot n$ 

- 3 by the block  $345 \cdots n12$
- n by the block  $n123 \cdots (n-2)(n-1)$

and the digits standing in even-numbered places as follows:

- 1 by the block  $n(n-1)(n-2)\cdots 321$
- 2 by the block  $ln(n-1)(n-2) \cdots 432$
- 3 by the block  $21n(n-1)(n-2) \cdots 543$

*n* by the block  $(n - 1)(n - 2)(n - 3) \cdots 321n$ .

We can show by a proof analogous to 125b above that none of the sequences (of digits 1, 2, 3, ..., n) obtained in this way contains a repeated digit or block of digits.

126. We show that the number  $T = T_n$  constructed according to the rule given in the hints does in fact satisfy the conditions of the problem. From the construction of  $T_n$  we know that no two *n*-digit numbers selected from it are identical. Thus to complete the solution it suffices to show that any sequence S of n 0's and 1's occurs somewhere in T. The proof is by induction on the number of 1's at the end of S.

It follows from the construction of  $T_n$  that it contains *n* consecutive 1's, for that is the way it starts. The only sequence ending with exactly (n-1) ones is  $\underbrace{011\cdots 11}_{n-1 \text{ times}}$ . We claim that this number is to be found in

 $T_n$ , and in fact that it comprises the last *n* digits of  $T_n$ . For let us denote the last *n* digits of  $T_n$  by  $\alpha_1 \alpha_2 \alpha_3 \cdots \alpha_n = \alpha_1 \beta$ , say, where  $\beta$  is the sequence  $\alpha_2 \alpha_3 \cdots \alpha_n$ . By the definition of  $T_n$  the *n*-digit numbers  $\beta 0$  and  $\beta 1$  have already occurred as *n* successive digits of  $T_n$ . For otherwise we could write either a 1 or a 0 after  $\beta$ , and  $\beta$  would not lie at the end of  $T_n$ . Suppose now that not all the digits of  $\beta$  are 1's. Then neither of the sequences  $\beta 0$  and  $\beta 1$  can start *T*, for *T* starts with *n* 1's. It follows that the sequences  $\beta 0$  and  $\beta 1$  must both occur somewhere in the *interior* of *T*. Since no sequence of *n* digits can repeat itself in *T*,  $\beta$  must be preceded once by a 1 and once by a 0. But in that case  $\alpha_1$  cannot be either a 1 or a 0 (for in either case the final sequence,  $1\beta$  or  $0\beta$ , would already have occurred). This is a contradiction, and shows that  $\beta$  contains only 1's. Thus the last n - 1 digits of *T* are 1's, and the *n*th from the last digit must be a 0 (or the sequence  $1\beta$  would occur twice: once at the beginning and once at the end of *T*).

We have thus shown that the sequence  $011 \cdots 11$  does indeed occur in T.

Let us write  $\alpha(r)$  for a sequence of r zeros and 1's (about whose distribution we know nothing), and  $\beta(r)$  for a sequence of r ones. Let us suppose that every  $\alpha(n)$  of the form  $\alpha(n - i - 1)0\beta(i)$ , where i > m has already been shown to occur in T. We proceed to show that the number  $k = \gamma \delta 0\beta(m)$  also occurs in to T, where  $\gamma$  is an  $\alpha(1)$  and  $\delta$  an  $\alpha(n - m - 2)$ .

By our inductive hypothesis  $\delta 0\beta(m + 1)$  occurs somewhere in T. But by the construction of T this number can occur only if somewhere earlier in T there is the sequence  $\delta 0\beta(m)0$ . We see therefore that  $\theta = \delta 0\beta(m)$ occurs twice in T, and neither time at the beginning, since it contains a zero. And since no  $\alpha(n)$ 's can occur twice in T,  $\theta$  must be preceded on one occasion by a 1 and on the other occasion by a zero. Thus whatever the value of  $\gamma$ ,  $k = \gamma \theta$  occurs in T. The proof is thus complete. *Remark.* Since the number of distinct  $\alpha(n)$ 's is clearly  $2^n$ , it follows in particular from this solution that  $T_n$  contains  $(2^n + n - 1)$  digits. For if it contained any fewer, it would be missing at least one  $\alpha(n)$ , whereas if it contained any more, at least one  $\alpha(n)$  would occur more than once.

We note that one can use a similar construction to obtain a number  $L = L_n$ in the decimal system, such that every possible sequence of *n* successive digits chosen from it is different, and such that every sequence of *n* digits is found somewhere in it. We start  $L_n$  by writing down *n* 9's, and thereafter write in each position the smallest digit which will not introduce duplicated sequences of *n* digits in the part of *L* already written down, until we can go no further.

# **VII. DISTRIBUTION OF OBJECTS**

127. We prove a more general proposition: that if we are given n cookies of each of m different flavors, and if we put n cookies into each of m different boxes, then we can always take one cookie from each box so that no two of the cookies we take are of the same flavor (thus we have one cookie of each flavor). The assertion is clearly true when m = 1 (one box and one kind of cookie) and when n = 1 (one of each flavor and one cookie per box). We show now that the theorem is true for any value of n.

Consider first the case where n = 2 (two cookies per box). In this case it is easy to describe a process of selection satisfying the conditions of the problem. Select one of the cookies from the first box. Say this is a cookie of type 1, and say the other cookie in the first box is of type 2 (we shall deal with the case where this second cookie is also of type 1 shortly). Since we have two cookies of each kind, some box contains the second cookie of type 2. Say this is the second box, and the other cookie in it is of type 3. Then we take the cookie of type 2 from the second box, and find box 3, containing the second cookie of type 3. Say box 3 also contains a cookie of type 4: we take out the cookie of type 3 and look for a fourth box containing the second cookie of type 4. We continue in this way until we finally come to a box, say the kth, which contains the second cookie of type 1. If k = 1 we have the case (which we promised to deal with) where both cookies of the first type lie in the same box; if k = m then we have finished our process of selection. In any case we have found k boxes which contain cookies of the first k kinds, and no others, and none of the untouched boxes contain any of these types of cookies. So we forget about the first k types of cookies and the first k boxes, and start the whole process again on the remaining boxes (see Configuration 12). On this second attempt we may still fail to get one of every type of cookie, but in that case we merely have to start once more.
Sooner or later we will obtain one of every type of cookie. (We could have presented this proof more elegantly in the form of an argument by induction on m: when we have finished the first cycle we have again the situation we started with but a smaller m.)

$$\begin{array}{c|cccc} 1 & 2 & 3 & k \\ \hline 1 & 2 & 3 & 3 & 4 \\ \hline 1 & 2 & 3 & 3 & 4 \\ \hline \end{array} & & \hline k & k+1 & k+2 \\ \hline \hline k+1 & k+2 & \hline \hline k+2 & k+3 \\ \hline \end{array} \cdots$$
Configuration 12

For the cases with  $n \ge 3$  we shall give a proof by induction on n. Suppose that for all n smaller than some given value (greater than 2) we have already proved the theorem. Then we will show that the theorem holds for this value also.

We are given n cookies of each of m different types,  $m \cdot n$  cookies in all. Suppose for the moment that the arrangement of the cookies in boxes is such that it *is* possible to make a selection in accordance with the conditions of the problem. We show that if we interchange any two cookies, the new arrangement of cookies in the boxes is still such that we can make an admissible selection.

For by assumption we can select m cookies, one of each kind, from the m boxes. After that we have an arrangement of (n-1) cookies of each of m kinds, arranged so that (n-1) cookies lie in each of the mboxes. By our inductive hypothesis we may make a second selection of m cookies, one of each kind, and one from each box. After this there will be (n-2) cookies of each of m kinds lying in m boxes, (n-2) to a box. (Remember that  $n \ge 3$ .) By our inductive hypothesis we can make a *third* admissible selection. Suppose now that we change the initial arrangement by interchanging two of the cookies. In this process at least one of the three sets of m cookies that we could select will be undisturbed, so that every one of the m cookies in this selection remains in its original box. So we merely select this set.

We can now conclude that whatever the initial arrangement of the cookies in the boxes was, we can always make an admissible selection. For consider the arrangement in which each box is filled by all the cookies of some one sort. It is clear that we can make an admissible selection from it. (In fact we cannot *help* making an admissible selection if we take one cookie from each box.) Now *any* arrangement of the cookies in the boxes can be obtained from this arrangement by successive interchanges of pairs of cookies. Thus by the theorem we proved above, applied a sufficient number of times, we conclude that *any* arrangement permits an admissible selection. The general result now follows by mathematical induction.

*Remark.* This problem can also be stated in a geometrical form. Suppose we have two rows of m points (as in fig. 72, where m = 4).

Now suppose that lines are drawn, each of which connects a point of the



top row with a point of the bottom row. It is permitted that the same pair of points be connected by more than one line. We require, however, that the same number of lines, say n, pass through every point (in fig. 72, n - 3). We assert that it is then possible to choose m of the lines such that every point lies on exactly one of them (in fig. 72 the heavy lines form such a choice).

To see that this result is equivalent to problem 127, think of the points  $A_1, \ldots, A_m$  on the top row as the *m* flavors, and the points  $B_1, \ldots, B_m$  on the bottom row as the *m* boxes. The lines are the cookies. Whenever a line connects  $A_i$  to  $B_j$ , we put a cookie of flavor  $A_i$  in the box  $B_j$ . The fact that *n* lines meet at each  $A_i$  means that there are *n* cookies of each flavor, and that the fact that *n* lines meet at each  $B_j$  means that there are *n* cookies in each box. A choice of *m* lines such that each point lies on one of them is the same as a choice of *m* cookies, one of each flavor and one in each box.

In its geometrical form, problem 127 is a famous theorem of graph theory, due to König. For other proofs, see Ref. [16].

128. We note that the hypothesis of the problem is clearly necessary in order to marry off the boys (for if it is not satisfied, then there is some set of k boys who are collectively acquainted with fewer than k girls). To prove sufficiency we use induction on m. For m = 1 the result is trivial. Suppose that m > 1, and that the theorem has been proved when the number of boys is < m. We distinguish two cases:

- (1) Any k boys, where k < m, have at least k + 1 acquaintances.
- (2) There is a set S of k boys, k < m, who have exactly k acquaintances.

In case (1) pick one of the boys and marry him to one of his acquaintances. There remain m-1 boys, and any k of them have at least k acquaintances among the M-1 remaining girls. By induction these m-1 boys can be married off, and we are through.

In case (2) we can marry the boys of the set S by the induction hypothesis. There remain m - k boys, and we assert that they satisfy the conditions of the problem with respect to the set R of remaining girls. To see this, consider any subset T containing l of these boys, where  $1 \le l \le m - k$ . If the boys in T were acquainted with fewer than l girls of R, then the boys in  $S \cup T$  would be acquainted with fewer than k + lgirls, a contradiction to the hypothesis. Hence the boys in T are acquainted with at least l girls of R. By induction we can marry them off, and the proof is complete. *Remark.* The above result was first proved by P. Hall. The proof we have given here is due to P. Halmos and H. Vaughan, (Ref. [8]).

As in the remark following problem 127, we can formulate the marriage problem geometrically. Represent the girls by a row of points  $A_1, \ldots, A_M$ , and the boys by points  $B_1, \ldots, B_m$  as in fig. 73 (where m = 4, M = 6).

Connect  $A_i$  and  $B_j$  if the boy  $B_j$  is acquainted with the girl  $A_i$ . The hypothesis says that any k points on the bottom row are connected to at least k points on the top row. The conclusion is that m of the lines can be chosen so that each  $A_i$  is on at most one, and each  $B_j$  on exactly one of them. (In fig. 73, the heavy lines form such a choice.)

It is now easy to show that problem 127 is a special case of 128. Recall that in problem 127 we have M = m. Moreover, from each subset of k points on the bottom row there emanate exactly kn lines. These lines must terminate on at least k different points of the top row, since at most n of them can go through any given  $A_i$ . Thus the conditions of problem 127 imply those of 128. This gives us another solution to problem 127.



Fig. 73

# VIII. NONDECIMAL COUNTING

129. We will show that the number in the (A + 1)st row and (B + 1)st column is the Nim sum  $A \oplus B$  described in the hints at the back of the book. Before doing this, we will derive some properties of  $A \oplus B$ .

(1) The Nim sum is commutative, i.e.  $A \oplus B = B \oplus A$ . This follows at once from the definition.

(2) The Nim sum is associative, i.e.  $(A \oplus B) \oplus C = A \oplus (B \oplus C)$ . In fact if  $A = \langle a_n a_{n-1} \cdots a_1 \rangle$ ,  $B = \langle b_n b_{n-1} \cdots b_1 \rangle$ ,  $C = \langle c_n c_{n-1} \cdots c_1 \rangle$ , we easily see from the definition that both  $(A \oplus B) \oplus C$  and  $A \oplus (B \oplus C)$  are equal to  $\langle d_n d_{n-1} \cdots d_1 \rangle$ , where

$$d_i = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } a_i + b_i + c_i & \text{is even} \\ 1 & \text{if } a_i + b_i + c_i & \text{is odd} \end{cases}$$

(3)  $0 \oplus A = A$  for all A, i.e. 0 is an *identity element* under  $\oplus$ .

(4)  $A \oplus A = 0$  for all A (since if  $A = \langle a_n a_{n-1} \cdots a_1 \rangle$ , then  $a_i + a_i = 2a_i$ , which is even for all i). This means that each integer A is its own

*inverse* under  $\oplus$ . In the language of abstract algebra, properties (1)-(4) imply that the nonnegative integers form a *commutative group* under the Nim sum. In view of (2) we can simply write  $A \oplus B \oplus C$  to denote either of the numbers  $(A \oplus B) \oplus C$  or  $A \oplus (B \oplus C)$ .

We are now ready to prove that  $A \oplus B$  is the entry in the (A + 1)st row and (B + 1)st column of the array under consideration. To do this we have to check that  $A \oplus B$  has the following properties:

(a)  $0 \oplus 0 = 0$ .

(b)  $A \oplus B$  is different from all the numbers  $P \oplus B$  (P < A) and  $A \oplus Q$  (Q < B).

(c) Any nonnegative integer  $X < A \oplus B$  is equal to one of the numbers  $P \oplus B$  (P < A) or ( $A \oplus Q$ ) (Q < B).

Property (a) is clear. We proceed to prove (b). If  $A \oplus B = P \oplus B$ , where P < A, then  $A \oplus B \oplus B = P \oplus B \oplus B$  Since  $B \oplus B = 0$ , we have A = P, a contradiction. Similarly, the equation  $A \oplus B = A \oplus Q$ where Q < B leads to a contradiction.

To prove (c), let  $A = \langle a_n a_{n-1} \cdots a_1 \rangle$ ,  $B = \langle b_{n-1} \cdots b_1 \rangle$ ,  $A \oplus B = C = \langle c_n c_{n-1} \cdots c_1 \rangle$ , and suppose  $X = \langle x_n x_{n-1} \cdots x_1 \rangle$  is any nonnegative integer  $\langle C \rangle$ . Let k be the greatest integer such that  $c_k \neq x_k$ ; since C > X we must have  $c_k = 1$  and  $x_k = 0$ . Since  $c_k = 1$  we have either  $a_k = 1$ ,  $b_k = 0$  or  $a_k = 0$ ,  $b_k = 1$ . Suppose that  $a_k = 1$ ,  $b_k = 0$ . Then  $B \oplus X < B \oplus C$ , since  $b_k + x_k = 0 < b_k + c_k = 1$ , while all "higher" digits of  $B \oplus X$  and  $B \oplus C$  are the same. But  $B \oplus C = B \oplus B \oplus A = A$ ; thus,  $B \oplus X < A$ . Putting  $P = B \oplus X$ , we have  $P \oplus B = B \oplus B \odot X = X$ , which shows that X is of the desired form  $P \oplus B$  with P < A. Similarly the case  $a_k = 0$ ,  $b_k = 1$  leads to  $X = A \oplus Q$  where Q < B.

This concludes the proof. It remains only to observe that in binary notation,  $999 = \langle 1111100111 \rangle$  and  $99 = \langle 1100011 \rangle$ , and therefore the number at the intersection of the 1000'th row and the 100'th column is  $999 \oplus 99 = \langle 1110000100 \rangle = 900$ .

130. Suppose the three piles have a, b, c matches in them. We write the numbers to base 2 in the form

$$a = a_m 2^m + a_{m-1} 2^{m-1} + \dots + a_1 2 + a_0$$
  

$$b = b_m 2^m + b_{m-1} 2^{m-1} + \dots + b_1 2 + b_0$$
  

$$c = c_m 2^m + c_{m-1} 2^{m-1} + \dots + c_1 2 + c_0,$$

where each of the digits  $a_0$ ,  $b_0$ ,  $c_0$ ,  $a_1$ ,  $b_1$ ,  $c_1$ , ...,  $a_m$ ,  $b_m$ ,  $c_m$  is either 0 or 1. We have given a, b, and c the same number of digits; this is possible provided we allow an initial digit to be zero. We require one of the initial digits to be a 1, but not necessarily all of them. A player on making a move changes just one of the numbers a, b, c to a smaller number. In the process he must change at least one of the digits of this number. Thus, if he takes some matches from the first pile, he must change at least one of the digits  $a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_m$ . Note now that every change in a digit reverses its parity (that is, changes it from even to odd or odd to even). It follows that a player taking a match from the first pile necessarily changes the parity of at least one of  $a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_m$ . A similar conclusion holds if he takes matches from the second or third piles. Consider now the sums

$$a_m + b_m + c_m, a_{m-1} + b_{m-1} + c_m, \dots, a_1 + b_1 + c_1, a_0 + b_0 + c_0.$$

If at least one of these sums is odd, we assert that the first player can win, whatever his opponent does. Suppose, for example, that the first odd sum is  $a_k + b_k + c_k$ . Then at least one of the terms  $a_k$ ,  $b_k$ ,  $c_k$  is equal to 1; for the sake of definiteness let us suppose  $a_k = 1$ . Then by taking a suitable number of matches from the first pile the first player can make sure that none of the digits  $a_m, a_{m-1}, \ldots, a_{k-1}$  changes, while the digits  $a_{k-1}, \ldots, a_1, a_0$  assume any values he likes, and  $a_k$  changes from 1 to zero. This is so because any number satisfying all these conditions must be less than a, and therefore obtainable from a by the subtraction of a suitable number. In particular, the first player can make sure that all the sums

$$a_k + b_k + c_k, \ a_{k-1} + b_{k-1} + c_{k-1}, \dots, a_1 + b_1 + c_1, a_0 + b_0 + c_0$$

become even (whether or not they were even before). When the second player makes his move, he must alter the parity of at least one term, and therefore also of at least one of the sums

$$a_m + b_m + c_m, a_{m-1} + b_{m-1} + c_{m-1}, \ldots, a_1 + b_1 + c_1, a_0 + b_0 + c_0.$$

This means that after his turn there will once again be an odd sum for the first player, and he now moves as before. As the game continues in this manner, the number of matches continually decreases. Since at the moment when all the matches have gone, the sums are all zero, and hence even, the first player must have made the last move.

If in the initial position all of the sums

$$a_m + b_m + c_m, a_{m-1} + b_{m-1} + c_{m-1}, \ldots, a_1 - b_1 + c_1, a_0 + b_0 + c_0$$

are even, then the first player cannot guarantee a win; in fact the second player can win by playing in the manner described above. Of course, the first player can move at random, waiting for the second player to make a mistake: after a single mistake on the second player's part the first player can win.

*Remark 1.* Using the Nim sum which was discussed in problem 129, the strategy can be described as follows. Compute the Nim sum  $a \odot b + c$  of the three piles. If it is not zero, you can always move to a position where

it is zero. Then, no matter what your opponent does, he will leave you in a position where the Nim sum is *not* zero. Continue in this way, always leaving your opponent in a position where the Nim sum is zero. Finally he will be left in the position a = b = c = 0, and then you will have won the game. This is the reason for calling  $A \oplus B$  the "Nim sum" of A and B.

*Remark 2.* Note that the game has a bias in favor of the first player: losing positions for him are in a certain sense exceptional (since winning positions occur far more frequently, especially when the piles are large). Thus if two players who know how to take advantage of a winning position play each other, the first to play will win most of the time.

Let us also note that our argument did not depend at all on the number of piles: the first player can win in the manner described by the strategy described however many piles there are, provided the sums

$$a_m + b_m + c_m + \cdots + h_m, a_{m-1} + b_{m-1} + c_{m-1} + \cdots + h_{m-1}, \ldots,$$
  
 $a_1 + b_1 + c_1 + \cdots + h_1, a_0 + b_0 + c_0 + \cdots + h_0$ 

are not all even.

Instead of counting to base 2 we could have used base 4, 8, etc. We give (without proof) the results when a system to base 4 is used. Suppose a, b, and c are of the forms

$$a = a_m 4^m + a_{m-1} 4^{m-1} + \cdots + a_1 4 + a_0,$$
  

$$b = b_m 4^m + b_{m-1} 4^{m-1} + \cdots + b_1 4 + b_0,$$
  

$$c = c_m 4^m + c_{m-1} 4^{m-1} + \cdots + c_1 4 + c_0,$$

respectively (where all the  $a_i$ 's, etc., lie between 0 and 3). Then the initial position is a losing position if and only if every one of the sets  $\{a_0, b_0, c_0\}$ ,  $\{a_1b_1c_1\}, \ldots, \{a_m, b_m, c_m\}$  is equal to one of the sets  $\{0, 0, 0\}$ ,  $\{0, 1, 1\}$ ,  $\{0, 2, 2\}$ ,  $\{0, 3, 3\}$ ,  $\{1, 2, 3\}$ . If this is not the case, then the first player can win by correct play. He need only choose the matches he takes in such a way that afterwards all the sets *are* of this form. However, the easiest way of showing that this is always possible is to translate back to base 2.

131. The position of the game at any moment can be described by the or 'cred pair (x,y), where x is the number of matches in the first pile, and y is the number in the second pile. Thus the various possible positions can be represented geometrically by the points in the plane whose coordinates are nonnegative integers (fig. 74). When a player is at (x,y), he can move to any point on the horizontal line to the left of (x,y) (by taking matches from the first pile), or to any point on the vertical line below (x,y) (by taking matches from the southwest of (x,y) (by taking the same number of matches from both piles).



We now proceed to analyze the game, using the method explained on page 17. In the present case properties (1), (2), and (3) can be stated as follows:

- (1) (0,0) is a losing position.
- (2) If P is a losing position, then every point on the horizontal to the right of P, the vertical above P, or the diagonal to the northeast of P, is winning.
- (3) If every point on the horizontal to the left of P, the vertical below P, and the diagonal southeast of P is winning, then P is losing.

Applying property (2) with P = (0,0), we see that the points (other than (0,0)) on the three lines drawn in fig. 75 are winning positions. By property (3), the positions (1,2) and (2,1) are losing. Another application of (2) shows that all uncircled points on the lines drawn in fig. 76 are winning positions.





Using property (3) again, we see that (3,5) and (5,3) are losing positions. Hence by (2), all uncircled points on the lines drawn in fig. 77 are winning positions. We now use (3) again to conclude that (4,7) and (7,4) are losing positions.

Continuing in this way, we obtain at the *n*th stage of the process two losing positions  $(a_n, b_n)$  and  $(b_n, a_n)$ . The rule for finding  $(a_n, b_n)$  is the following:

Cross out the rows, columns, and  $45^{\circ}$  diagonals on which the points (0,0),  $(a_1,b_1), (b_1,a_1), \ldots, (a_{n-1},b_{n-1}), (b_{n-1},a_{n-1})$  lie. Then  $(a_n,b_n)$  is the leftmost point of the diagonal y = x + n which has not been crossed out.



Fig. 77

n	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	
a <sub>n</sub>	1	3	4	6	8	9	11	12	14	16	17	19	21	22	
$\overline{b_n}$	2	5	7	10	13	15	18	20	23	26	28	31	34	36	

Table 1

15

24

39

In the notation of analytic geometry, the columns crossed out are the lines x = 0,  $x = a_1$ ,  $x = b_1$ , ...,  $x = a_{n-1}$ ,  $x = b_{n-1}$ . Therefore

- (i) a<sub>n</sub> is the least positive integer which is not equal to a<sub>1</sub>, b<sub>1</sub>, a<sub>2</sub>, b<sub>2</sub>,..., a<sub>n-1</sub>, or b<sub>n-1</sub>.
- (ii)  $b_n = a_n + n$ .

Properties (i) and (ii) completely determine the sequence  $\{(a_n, b_n)\}$ , the first few terms of which are shown in table 1.

Remark. Our treatment has been designed to show how properties (i) and (ii) can be systematically derived from the general theory, as explained on page 17. If, however, one has somehow guessed (i) and (ii), it is easily verified that the pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$  and  $(b_n, a_n)$ , together with (0,0), are indeed the losing positions. It suffices to show that the set  $\mathfrak{L} = \{(0,0), (a_1,b_1), (b_1,a_1), (a_2,b_2), (b_2,a_2), \ldots\}$ satisfies the conditions of the theorem on page 19. Note first that every nonnegative integer is the x coordinate of exactly one point in  $\mathfrak{L}$  and is also the y coordinate of exactly one point in L. Moreover, every integer is the "coordinate difference" y - x of exactly one pair (x, y) in  $\mathfrak{L}$ . In particular, no two distinct points P, P' of L have the same x coordinate, y coordinate, or coordinate difference. This proves property (4) on page 19. To prove (5), suppose that (x,y) is not in  $\mathfrak{L}$ . If x = y, we can immediately play into the position (0,0). Therefore we may suppose without loss of generality that x < y. We know that there is a point of the form (x,z) in  $\mathfrak{l}$  (where  $z \neq y$ ). If y > z, we can play from (x,y) to (x,z) by removing y - z matches from the second pile. If y < z, z - x, the pair (a,b) precedes (x,z) in the list  $\{(a_n,b_n)\}$ . Hence a < x, so one can play from (x, y) to (a, b) by removing x - a matches from both piles.

In the course of this proof we have incidentally obtained an optimal strategy for actually playing the game (from any winning position).

We will now obtain an explicit formula for the pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ , namely  $a_n = [n\tau]$ ,  $b_n = [n\tau^2]$ , where  $\tau = (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$ , and where the brackets denote integer parts. The idea of the proof is to show that the pairs  $([n\tau], [n\tau^2])$  satisfy properties (i) and (ii). We begin by proving the following remarkable result.

**Theorem.** If  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are positive irrational numbers such that  $1/\alpha + 1/\beta = 1$ , then every positive integer occurs once and only once among the numbers  $[n\alpha]$  and  $[n\beta]$ , n = 1, 2, 3, ...

*Proof.* Let S be the set consisting of the numbers  $n\alpha$  and  $n\beta$ ,  $n = 1, 2, 3, \ldots$ . Since  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are irrational, the elements of S are also irrational. We want to show that there is exactly one element of S between 1 and 2, exactly one element between 2 and 3, etc. (For then, taking integer parts, we get every positive integer exactly once; see fig. 78.) In other words, we want to prove that if N is any positive integer, there are exactly N - 1 elements of S which are < N. Now  $n\alpha < N$  for  $n = 1, 2, \ldots, [N/\alpha]$ , and  $n\beta < N$  for  $n = 1, 2, \ldots, [N/\beta]$ . Hence the number of elements of S less than N is  $[N/\alpha] + [N/\beta]$ . We have  $N/\alpha - 1 < [N/\alpha] < N/\alpha$ , and  $N/\beta - 1 < [N/\beta] < N/\beta$ , since  $N/\alpha$  and  $N/\beta$  are irrational. Adding these inequalities, we get  $N/\alpha + N/\beta - 2 < [N/\alpha] + [N/\beta] < N/\alpha + N/\beta$ . Since  $1/\alpha + 1/\beta = 1$ , this says that  $N - 2 < [N/\alpha] + [N/\beta] < N$ . Since  $[N/\alpha] + [N/\beta]$  is an integer between N - 2 and N, it must = N - 1. This completes the proof.



Now put  $\alpha = \tau = (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$ , and  $\beta = \tau^2 = (3 + \sqrt{5})/2$ . Since  $\tau^2 = \tau + 1$ , we have  $1/\alpha + 1/\beta = 1/\tau + 1/\tau^2 = (\tau + 1)/\tau^2 = 1$ . Since  $\tau$  is irrational, our theorem tells us that every positive integer occurs exactly once among the numbers  $[n\tau]$  and  $[n\tau^2]$ , n = 1, 2, 3, ... This implies that  $[n\tau]$  is the least positive integer not equal to  $[\tau]$ ,  $[\tau^2]$ ,  $[2\tau^2]$ , ...,  $[(n-1)\tau]$ ,  $[(n-1)\tau^2]$ . Moreover,

$$[n\tau^2] = [n(\tau + 1)] = [n\tau] + n.$$

Thus properties (i) and (ii) are satisfied by the pairs  $([n\tau], [n\tau^2])$ . Since these properties characterize the sequence  $\{(a_n, b_n)\}$ , we have

$$a_n = [n\tau], \qquad b_n = [n\tau^2].$$

This formula can be used to express the optimal strategy we found for winning the game in a curious form. We will merely state the rules and leave their verification to the reader. If  $\theta$  is any real number, put  $\{\theta\} = \theta - [\theta]$ . We call  $\{\theta\}$  the *fractional part* of  $\theta$ ; it satisfies  $0 \le \{\theta\} < 1$ . Suppose the initial position of the game is (x,y), where x < y. Then

(1) If  $\{x\tau\} \leq 1/\tau^2$ , move to the position  $(x, [x\tau] - x)$ . (2) If  $\{x\tau\} > 1/\tau^2$  and  $y > [x\tau] + 1$ , move to  $(x, [x\tau] + 1)$ . (3) If  $\{x\tau\} > 1/\tau^2$  and  $y < [x\tau] + 1$ , move to  $([(y - x)\tau], [(y - x)\tau^2])$ . (4) If  $\{x\tau\} > 1/\tau^2$  and  $y = [x\tau] + 1$ , resign. You are in a losing position!

We wish now to give still another construction for the losing pairs, one which has the advantage that we can tell whether a given position is

#### SOLUTIONS

losing or not without having to calculate all previous losing pairs. For this purpose we use the number system known as the *F*-system (see pp. 15-16 for a description of it). Using the abbreviated notation, we list the F-expansions of the first few pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ .

n	$a_n$	$b_n$
1	1	10
2	100	1000
3	101	1010
4	1001	10010
5	10000	100000
6	10001	100010
7	10100	101000
8	10101	101010

We note that so far, every  $a_n$  ends in an even number of zeros (possibly none), and  $b_n$  is obtained from  $a_n$  by adding a zero at the end. We will now prove that these properties hold for all the pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ . For the moment, call (x, y) a distinguished pair if x ends in an even number of zeros, and y = x0 (that is, the F-expansion of y is obtained from that of x by adding a zero at the end). We wish to show that the distinguished pairs are precisely the pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ .

Every positive integer *n* belongs to exactly one distinguished pair. For if *n* ends in an even number of zeros, it belongs only to the pair (n,n0), and if *n* ends in an odd number of zeros, it belongs only to the pair (m,n), where n = m0.

We show next that every positive integer z occurs as the difference y - x of the members of a distinguished pair. Suppose

$$z = q_k q_{k-1} \cdots q_0 = q_k u_k + q_{k-1} u_{k-1} + \cdots + q_0 u_0.$$

If z ends with an odd number of zeros, let

$$x = z0 = q_k u_{k+1} + q_{k-1} u_k + \dots + q_0 u_1$$
  
$$y = z00 = q_k u_{k+2} + q_{k-1} u_{k+1} + \dots + q_0 u_2.$$

Then (x,y) is a distinguished pair, and

$$y - x = q_k(u_{k+2} - u_{k+1}) + q_{k-1}(u_{k+1} - u_k) + \dots + q_1(u_3 - u_2)$$
  
=  $q_ku_k + q_{k-1}u_{k-1} + \dots + q_0u_0 = z.$ 

If, on the other hand, z ends in an even number of zeros, say 2m, then

$$q_0 = q_2 = \cdots = q_{2m-1} = 0, \qquad q_{2m} = 1.$$

Let

$$x = q_k q_{k-1} \cdots q_{2m+1} \underbrace{0101 \cdots 01}_{2m+3 \text{ digits}},$$
  

$$y = x0 = q_k q_{k-1} \cdots q_{2m+1} \underbrace{0101 \cdots 010}_{0101 \cdots 010}.$$

Then 
$$(x,y)$$
 is a distinguished pair. Moreover,  
 $x = q_k u_{k+1} + q_{k-1} u_k + \dots + q_{2m+1} u_{2m+2} + u_{2m} + u_{2m-2} + \dots + u_2 + u_0,$   
 $y = q_k u_{k+2} + q_{k-1} u_{k+1} + \dots + q_{2m+1} u_{2m+3} + u_{2m+1} + u_{2m-1} + \dots + u_3 + u_1.$ 

Hence

$$y - x = q_k(u_{k+2} - u_{k+1}) + q_{k-1}(u_{k+1} - u_k) + \dots + q_{2m+1}(u_{2m+3} - u_{2m+2})$$

$$+ (u_{2m+1} - u_{2m}) + (u_{2m-1} - u_{2m-2}) + \dots + (u_3 - u_2) + (u_1 - u_0)$$

$$= q_k u_k + q_{k-1}u_{k-1} + \dots + q_{2m+1}u_{2m+1} + u_{2m-1}$$

$$+ u_{2m-3} + \dots + u_3 + u_1 + u_0$$
(noting that  $u_1 - u_0 = 1 = u_0$ ). Now

$$u_{2m-1} + u_{2m-3} + \cdots + u_3 + u_1 + u_0$$
  
=  $(u_{2m} - u_{2m-2}) + (u_{2m-2} - u_{2m-4})$   
+  $\cdots + (u_4 - u_2) + (u_2 - u_0) + u_0$   
=  $u_{2m}$ .

Therefore

$$y - x = q_k u_k + q_{k-1} u_{k-1} + \cdots + q_{2m+1} u_{2m+1} + u_{2m} = z.$$

This shows that every positive integer z occurs at least once as the difference of the members of an ordered pair (x,y). Now suppose (x,y) and (x',y') are two distinguished pairs with x < x'. We claim that y - x < y' - x'. To prove this, let the F-expansions of x and x' be

$$x = q_k u_k + q_{k-1} u_{k-1} + \dots + q_1 u_1 + q_0 u_0,$$
  
$$x' = q_k' u_k + q'_{k-1} u_{k-1} + \dots + q_1' u_1 + q_0' u_0,$$

where if necessary we adjoin enough zeros at the beginning of x so that both x and x' have the same number of digits. Then if l is the greatest integer such that  $q_i \neq q_i'$ , we must have  $q_i = 0$  and  $q_i' = 1$ . Note that  $l \neq 1$ , for then x' would end in one zero, contrary to the hypothesis that it ends in an even number of zeros. Hence  $l \ge 2$ . Now

$$y = x0 = q_k u_{k+1} + q_{k-1} u_k + \cdots + q_1 u_2 + q_0 u_1,$$

and therefore

$$y - x = q_k(u_{k+1} - u_k) + q_{k-1}(u_k - u_{k-1}) + \cdots + q_1(u_2 - u_1) + q_0(u_1 - u_0) = q_k u_{k-1} + q_{k-1}u_{k-2} + \cdots + q_1u_0 + q_0.$$

Similarly,

$$y' - x' = q_k' u_{k-1} + q'_{k-1} u_{k-2} + \cdots + q_1' u_0 + q_0'.$$

Hence

$$(y' - x') - (y - x) = u_{l-1} + (q'_{l-1} - q_{l-1})u_{l-2} + \dots + (q_1' - q_1)u_0 + (q_0' - q_0)$$

If *l* is odd, then

$$(y' - x') - (y - x) \ge u_{l-1} - (q_{l-1}u_{l-2} + \dots + q_1u_0) - q_0$$
  
 $\ge u_{l-1} - (u_{l-2} + u_{l-4} + \dots + u_1)$   
 $= u_{l-1} - (u_{l-1} - 1) = 1,$ 

using equation (6) on page 16 (with i = l - 1).

If *l* is even, then we must have  $q_i' = 1$  for at least one i < l; otherwise x' would end in an odd number of zeros. Hence in this case

$$(y' - x') - (y - x) > u_{l-1} - (q_{l-1}u_{l-2} + \dots + q_0u_0) - q_0$$
  

$$\geq u_{l-1} - (u_{l-2} + u_{l-4} + \dots + u_0) - 1$$
  

$$= u_{l-1} - (u_{l-1} - 1) - 1 = 0,$$

using equation (5) on page 16 (with i = l - 1).

Thus in all cases y' - x' > y - x.

We are now ready to prove that the distinguished pairs are precisely the losing pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ . Denote the distinguished pairs by  $(x_1, y_1)$ ,  $(x_2, y_2)$ ,  $(x_3, y_3), \ldots$ , where  $x_1 < x_2 < x_3 < \cdots$ . By what we have just shown,  $y_1 - x_1 < y_2 - x_2 < y_3 - x_3 < \cdots$ . But we saw earlier that every positive integer appears among the differences  $y_n - x_n$ . Therefore  $y_1 - x_1 = 1$ ,  $y_2 - x_2 = 2$ ,  $y_3 - x_3 = 3$ , and in general  $y_n - x_n = n$  for every *n* (since otherwise the differences would skip some integer). From the fact that every positive integer occurs exactly once among the x's and y's, it follows that  $x_n$  is the least positive integer not equal to  $x_1, y_1, x_2,$  $y_2, \ldots, x_{n-1}$  or  $y_{n-1}$ . Thus the pairs  $(x_n, y_n)$  satisfy properties (i) and (ii). Since these properties characterize the pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$ , we have  $x_n = a_n$ ,  $y_n = b_n$  for all *n*.

As an example of the use of this criterion for the losing pairs, let us determine whether the position (64,105) is winning or losing. The Fibonacci numbers  $\leq 105$  are 1, 2, 3, 5, 8, 13, 21, 34, 55, 89. Therefore

$$64 = 55 + 8 + 1 = 100010001$$

$$105 = 89 + 13 + 3 = 1000100100.$$

We see from this that (64,105) is not distinguished and therefore is a winning position. Our earlier methods would require the calculation of the first 40 pairs  $(a_n, b_n)$  to obtain this result.

# IX. POLYNOMIALS WITH MINIMUM DEVIATION FROM ZERO (TCHEBYCHEV POLYNOMIALS)

132. To obtain formulas a and b, we expand the left-hand side of De Moivre's formula

$$(\cos \alpha + i \sin \alpha)^n = \cos n\alpha + i \sin n\alpha$$

by the binomial theorem and then equate the real and imaginary parts of the resulting equation.

To prove c we divide the two sides of equation a by the corresponding sides of equation b, and then divide numerator and denominator of the quotient on the right-hand side of the resulting equation by  $\cos^n \alpha$ . Of course, we must assume that  $\cos \alpha \neq 0$ , but the formula is meaningless anyway when  $\cos \alpha = 0$ .

133. From problem 132b we have

$$\cos n\alpha = \cos^n \alpha - {n \choose 2} \cos^{n-2} \alpha \sin^2 \alpha + {n \choose 4} \cos^{n-4} \alpha \sin^4 \alpha - \cdots$$

Let us now write

$$\alpha = \cos^{-1} x.$$

Then

$$\cos \alpha = x$$
,  $\sin \alpha = \sqrt{1-x^2}$ 

and therefore

$$T_n(x) = \cos(n\cos^{-1}x)$$
  
=  $x^n - {n \choose 2} x^{n-2}(1-x^2) + {n \choose 4} x^{n-4}(1-x^2)^2 - \cdots,$ 

so that T(x) is indeed a polynomial of degree n. On removing the parentheses in this expression for  $T_n(x)$ , we find that the coefficient of  $x^n$  is

$$1+\binom{n}{2}+\binom{n}{4}+\cdots,$$

which is equal to  $2^{n-1}$  (see problem 58a of Volume 1).

Let us now find the roots of the equation

$$T_n(x) = 0$$

Since  $\cos \varphi = 0$  if and only if  $\varphi = \frac{1}{2}(2k-1)\pi$  (k an integer), we have  $T_n(x) = \cos(n \cos^{-1} x) = 0$ 

if and only if

$$n\cos^{-1}x = \frac{1}{2}(2k-1)\pi, \quad x = \cos\frac{1}{2n}(2k-1)\pi.$$

$$\alpha = \cos^{-1} x.$$



By assigning the values  $1, 2, 3, \ldots, n$  to k we find that the n roots of the equation  $T_{r}(x) = 0$  are

$$x_1 = \cos \frac{1}{2n} \pi$$
,  $x_2 = \cos \frac{3}{2n} \pi$ , ...,  $x_n = \cos \frac{2n-1}{2n} \pi$ 

Next, it is clear that if x lies between -1 and +1, then  $-1 \leq 1$  $\cos(n\cos^{-1}x) \le +1$  (since  $-1 \le \cos \varphi \le 1$  for any  $\varphi$ ). It is not difficult to find the values of x for which the polynomial  $T_n(x) =$  $\cos(n \cos^{-1} x)$  assumes the values +1 and -1. For  $\cos \varphi = \pm 1$  if and only if  $\varphi = k\pi$  (k an integer), and we deduce that

$$T_n(x) = \cos\left(n\cos^{-1}x\right) = \pm 1$$

if and only if

$$n\cos^{-1}x = k\pi, \qquad x = \frac{\cos k\pi}{n}.$$

Thus

$$T_n(\cos 0) = T_n(1) = 1, \qquad T_n\left(\cos\frac{\pi}{n}\right) = -1,$$
  
$$T_n\left(\cos\frac{2\pi}{n}\right) = 1, \qquad T_n\left(\cos\frac{3\pi}{n}\right) = -1, \dots$$
(1)

It is important to note that on the interval  $-1 \le x \le 1$  the maximum and minimum values of  $T_n(x)$  alternate. Thus at x = 1 the value of the polynomial is +1; it then drops to -1 (at the point  $x = \cos \pi/n$ ), then again increases to +1 at the point  $x = \cos 2\pi/n$ , then drops again to -1 at the point  $x = \cos 3\pi/n$ , and so on. (See fig. 79, in which we show the first six Tchebychev polynomials.) The solution to problem 135 below is based on this property of  $T_n(x)$ .

134. It is easy to see that the polynomial

$$P(x) = x^2 + px + q = \left(x + \frac{p}{2}\right)^2 + q - \frac{p^2}{4}$$

assumes its minimum value  $q - (p^2/4)$  when x = -p/2. We consider now two separate cases.

(1)  $|-p/2| \ge 1$  (fig. 80a). Suppose at x = 1 our polynomial assumes the value P(1) = a and at x = -1 the value P(-1) = b; the deviation from zero of the polynomial P is then equal to the greater of |a| and |b|. Consider now the polynomial

$$P_1(x) = x^2 + px + q - \frac{a+b}{2} = x^2 + px + q_1;$$

for this polynomial

$$P_1(1) = a - \frac{a+b}{2} = \frac{a-b}{2}$$
,  $P_1(-1) = b - \frac{a+b}{2} = \frac{b-a}{2}$ ,

so that P(1) = -P(-1). The deviation from zero of  $P_1$  is not greater than the deviation of the original polynomial P. For the graph of  $P_1$  is obtained from that of P by shifting it up or down such a distance that the two endpoints (where x = 1 and x = -1) are equally far from the x axis; see fig. 80a, where the graph of  $P_1$  is shown dotted. Thus the deviation of P from zero is not less than that of  $P_1$ , and the deviation of  $P_1$  is given by

$$\frac{|P_1(1) - P_1(-1)|}{2} = \frac{|(1 + p + q_1) - (1 - p + q_1)|}{2} = |p|.$$

Since by hypothesis  $|p/2| \ge 1$ , it follows that the deviation of P is at least 2.

(2) |-p/2| < 1 (fig. 80b). Let us suppose that the point x = -p/2



Fig. 80

is in the interval  $-1 < -p/2 \le 0$ , that is,  $0 \le p/2 < 1$ . (In the alternative case,  $0 \le -p/2 < 1$ , the argument needs only trivial alteration.) It is then clear that

$$\left| P(1) - P\left(-\frac{p}{2}\right) \right| \ge \left| P(-1) - P\left(-\frac{p}{2}\right) \right|$$

(see fig. 80b). As in case (1) we replace P(x) by a new polynomial

$$P_1(x) = x^2 + px + q_1,$$

for which  $P_1(-p/2) = -P_1(1)$ . The graph of  $P_1$  is obtained from that of P by shifting it vertically until the lowest point of the graph and the point with x = 1 are located at equal distances from the x axis (see fig. 90b). It is clear that the deviation from zero of  $P_1$  is less than or equal to that of P. Hence the deviation of P is at least

$$\frac{|P_1(1) - P_1(-p/2)|}{2} = \frac{|(1 + p + q_1) - (p^2/4 - p^2/2 + q_1)|}{2}$$
$$= \frac{|p^2/4 + p + 1|}{2} = \frac{|(p/2 + 1)^2|}{2}.$$

Since  $0 \le p/2 < 1$ , this deviation is a minimum when p = 0, and for this value of p we deduce from

$$P_1\left(-\frac{p}{2}\right) = -P_1(1)$$

that

$$q_1=-\frac{1}{2}$$

We conclude that the quadratic polynomial with minimum deviation on the interval  $-1 \le x \le +1$  is

$$P_0(x) = x^2 - \frac{1}{2}$$

(fig. 78c); its deviation is  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

135. Suppose that on the interval  $-1 \le x \le 1$  the polynomial

$$P_n(x) = x^n + a_{n-1}x^{n-1} + \cdots + a_1x + a_0$$

has deviation from zero less than  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$ . In other words, suppose that for  $-1 \le x \le 1$  we have

$$|P_n(x)| < \frac{1}{2^{n-1}}$$

We show that this supposition leads to a contradiction.

Consider the polynomial R, where

$$R(x) = P_n(x) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n(x).$$

Since the coefficients of the leading terms of  $P_n$  and  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n$  are equal to 1, they cancel out on subtraction. The degree of R is therefore at most n-1.

From (1) in the solution of problem 133, it follows that

$$R(1) = P_n(1) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n(1) < 0,$$

$$R\left(\cos\frac{\pi}{n}\right) = P_n\left(\cos\frac{\pi}{n}\right) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n\left(\cos\frac{\pi}{n}\right) > 0,$$

$$R\left(\cos\frac{2\pi}{n}\right) = P_n\left(\cos\frac{2\pi}{n}\right) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n\left(\cos\frac{2\pi}{n}\right) < 0,$$

$$R\left(\cos\frac{3\pi}{n}\right) = P_n\left(\cos\frac{3\pi}{n}\right) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n\left(\cos\frac{3\pi}{n}\right) > 0.$$

Thus R(x) is negative at x = 1, whereas it is positive for  $x = \cos \pi/n$ . It follows (by the continuity of R), that there is a value x between 1 and  $\cos \pi/n$  for which R(x) = 0. We see in exactly the same way that the equation R(x) = 0 has a root in each of the intervals ( $\cos 2\pi/n$ ,  $\cos \pi/n$ ), ( $\cos 3\pi/n$ ,  $\cos 2\pi/n$ ), ( $\cos 4\pi/n$ ,  $\cos 3\pi/n$ ), ..., (-1,  $\cos (n - 1)\pi/n$ ).

We conclude that the equation R(x) = 0 has at least *n* roots. But *R* is of degree at most n - 1, and this is a contradiction unless *R* is the zero polynomial.<sup>9</sup> Hence  $P_n = (\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n$ , contradicting the assumption that the deviation of *P* is less than  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$  (for the deviation of *T* is equal to  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$ , as we saw in the solution to problem 133.) We have thus reached a contradiction, and the first part of the problem is solved.

We can prove the second part—that  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n$  is the *only* polynomial of degree *n* with deviation equal to  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$  on the interval [-1,+1] by a refinement of the previous argument. Suppose  $P_n$  is a second such polynomial. As before, we consider the difference *R*, where

$$R(x) = P_n(x) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n(x).$$

Here R is a polynomial of degree at most n - 1. At the points x = 1,  $\cos 2\pi/n$ ,  $\cos 4\pi/n$ ,... the values of R are  $\leq 0$ , while at  $x = \cos \pi/n$ ,  $\cos 3\pi/n$ ,  $\cos 5\pi/n$ ,... they are  $\geq 0$ . It follows that in each of the intervals  $[\cos \pi/n, 1]$ ,  $[\cos 2\pi/n, \cos \pi/n]$ ,  $[\cos 3\pi/n, \cos 2\pi/n]$ , ...,  $[-1, \cos (n - 1)\pi/n]$  (possibly at their endpoints) R(x) has at least one zero. We will show that in this case R has at least n zeros. It then follows as before that R is the zero polynomial, and therefore that  $P_n = (\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> If a polynomial R(x) of degree < n has n roots  $x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots, x_n$ , then R(x) is divisible by the polynomial  $(x - x_1)(x - x_2) \cdots (x - x_n)$  of degree n. This is clearly impossible unless R(x) is identically zero.

Consider the graph y = R(x) near a point *a* at which R(a) = 0. This graph must either cross the *x* axis at the point x = a or touch it. If the graph touches the axis, then x = a is a double root of the equation R(x) = 0, in the sense that  $(x - a)^2$  is a factor of R(x). For the purposes of our argument such zeros must be counted twice.

Since a is a root of R(x) = 0, we can write  $R(x) = (x - a)R_1(x)$  (by the factor theorem for polynomials).

If R does not have a double zero at x = a, then  $R_1(a) \neq 0$ . Since  $R_1$  is continuous, this means that in a sufficiently small neighborhood of a,  $R_1$  does not change sign. But as we pass from points on the left of x = a to points on its right, the sign of the function (x - a) does change, and so the sign of  $(x - a)R_1(x)$  also changes. This means that the graph of y = R(x) crosses the x axis at the point x = a, contrary to our hypothesis that it touches.

In proving that R(x) = 0 has *n* roots, we must count double roots twice. To show that *R* does have at least *n* roots, we prove the following more general assertion:

Let F be any continuous function defined on an interval [a,b]. Suppose this interval is divided into n smaller intervals

 $[a_n, a_{n-1}], [a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}], \ldots, [a_2, a_1], [a_1, a_0]$   $(a_n = a, a_0 = b).$ 

Suppose that

$$F(a_i) \leq 0 \qquad (i \text{ even}),$$
  
$$F(a_i) \geq 0 \qquad (i \text{ odd}),$$

and that F has a zero in every interval (possibly at an end point). Then F has at least n zeros, provided double zeros are counted twice.

The proof is by mathematical induction. For n = 1 the theorem is trivial. Suppose we have proved it for all continuous functions and all intervals divided into fewer than n pieces. We then prove the result when there are n subintervals.

Consider first the case where *n* is even, so that  $F(a_n) \leq 0$ . Suppose  $F(a_n) < 0$ . If  $F(a_{n-1}) > 0$ , then the graph y = F(x) must cross the *x* axis at least once between  $x = a_n$  and  $x = a_{n-1}$ . Thus *F* has at least one zero in the interval  $[a_n, a_{n-1}]$  and, by the induction hypothesis, at least n - 1 zeros in the interval  $[a_{n-1}, a_0]$ , a total of at least *n* zeros, as required.

Suppose next that  $F(a_{n-1}) = 0$ , but  $F(a_{n-2}) \neq 0$ . Then  $F(a_{n-2}) < 0$ . We know that F has at least n - 2 zeros on the interval  $[a_{n-2}, a_0]$ , by the induction hypothesis. We must show that it has at least two zeros on the interval  $[a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}]$ . We have one zero at  $a_{n-1}$ . If there are no other zeros to the left of  $a_{n-1}$ , then the graph of the curve remains under the x axis to the left of  $a_{n-1}$  (see fig. 79a and b). If the zero at  $a_{n-1}$  is not a double zero, then the graph is above the axis immediately to the right of  $a_{n-1}$ , and since



it is below at  $a_{n-2}$ , it must cross the axis again somewhere in the interval  $[a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}]$  (see figs. 81c and d). Thus in every case there are at least two zeros (possibly a double zero at  $a_{n-1}$ ) in the interval, as required.

Suppose more generally that

$$F(a_{n-1}) = F(a_{n-2}) = \cdots = F(a_{k+1}) = 0$$

but that

 $F(a_k) \neq 0.$ 

By the induction hypothesis F has at least k zeros in the interval  $[a_k,a_0]$ . We must show that it has at least n - k zeros in the interval  $[a_n,a_k]$ . If k is even, then  $F(a_k) < 0$ . We already have n - k - 1 zeros  $a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}, \ldots, a_{k+1}$ . If there are no further zeros on the interval, then certainly all these zeros are simple (that is, not double) and there are no more zeros in the smaller interval  $[a_n,a_{k+1}]$ . But then the graph crosses the x axis n - k - 1 times by the time it gets just to the right of  $a_{k+1}$ . Since n - k - 1 is odd, the graph is above the x axis just to the right of  $a_{k+1}$ , and since it is below the x axis at  $a_k$ , it must cross the axis at least once in between. We thus have an (n - k)th zero (see fig. 82a).

The proof where k is odd is similar. The graph crosses the axis an even number of times if there are only n - k - 1 simple zeros in the interval  $[a_n, a_{k+1}]$ , and is therefore below the x axis just to the right of  $a_{k+1}$ , whereas  $F(a_k) > 0$ . Hence there is a further zero in the last interval (see fig. 82b).

If there is no k for which  $F(a_k) \neq 0$  (k = n - 1, n - 2, ..., 1, 0), then we already have n zeros  $a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}, ..., a_1, a_0$ .



Fig. 82

#### SOLUTIONS

If F(a) = 0, then by the induction hypothesis F has at least n - 1 zeros on the interval  $[a_{n-1}, a_0]$  and  $a_n$  is the required nth zero. Thus the proof is complete in this case. The case where n is odd is dealt with similarly.

Returning to the original problem we see that R satisfies all the conditions of the theorem and so has at least n zeros. The solution is now complete.

136. Let

$$P(x) = x^{n} + a_{n-1}x^{n-1} + \cdots + a_{1} + a_{0}$$

be a polynomial of degree *n* whose deviation from zero on the interval [-2,2] is equal to  $\delta$ . Consider the polynomial

$$P_{1}(x) = P(2x) = (2x)^{n} + a_{n-1}(2x)^{n-1} + \dots + a_{1}(2x) + a_{0},$$

Fig. 83

whose graph is obtained from that of P by compressing it uniformly to half its width (fig. 83). The deviation of  $P_1$  from zero on the interval [-1,+1] is equal to the deviation  $\delta$  of P on the interval [-2,+2]. Consider now the polynomial

$$\bar{P}(x) = \frac{1}{2^n} P_1(x)$$

$$= x^n + \frac{1}{2} a_{n-1} x^{n-1} + \frac{1}{4} a_{n-2} x^{n-2} + \dots + \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} a_1 x + \frac{1}{2^n} a_0,$$

with leading coefficient 1. Its deviation on the interval [-1,1] is clearly  $\delta = (\frac{1}{2})^n \delta$ . But by the result of problem 135 we know that  $\delta$  is at least  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$  and that  $\delta = (\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$  only if  $P = (\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n$ . Therefore we see that  $\delta = 2^n \delta$  is at least 2 and is equal to 2 if and only if

$$P_{1}(x) = P(2x) = 2^{n} \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_{n}(x) = 2T_{n}(x)$$
$$P(x) = 2T_{n}\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) = 2\cos\left(n\cos^{-1}\frac{x}{2}\right)$$

(where n is arbitrary).

Remark. It can be shown in exactly the same way that the deviation from zero of a polynomial  $P_n$  of degree *n* with leading coefficient 1 on the interval [a,b] (where *a* and *b* are arbitrary real numbers with a < b) is at least  $2\left(\frac{b-a}{4}\right)^n$ , and is equal to  $2\left(\frac{b-a}{4}\right)^n$  if and only if  $P_n(x) = \left(\frac{b-a}{2}\right)^n \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n \left[\frac{2}{b-a}(x-a) - 1\right]$  $= 2\left(\frac{b-a}{4}\right)^n T_n \left[\frac{2}{b-a}(x-a) - 1\right].$ 

It follows, in particular, that in order for there to exist monic polynomials whose deviation on a given interval is less than any preassigned positive number (such as 1/1000 or 1/1,000,000) it is necessary and sufficient that the interval be of length less than 4.

137. This problem looks similar to the previous one but is solved quite differently. Denote the values assumed by a given polynomial

$$P(x) = x^{n} + a_{n-1}x^{n-1} + \cdots + a_{1}x + a_{0}$$

at the points x = 0, 1, 2, ..., n by P(0), P(1), P(2), ..., P(n), respectively. Consider now the polynomial Q, where

$$Q(x) = P(0) \frac{(x-1)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(0-1)(0-2)(0-3)\cdots(0-n)} + P(1) \frac{(x-0)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(1-0)(1-2)(1-3)\cdots(1-n)} + P(2) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(2-0)(2-1)(2-3)\cdots(2-n)} + \cdots + P(n) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-2)\cdots[x-(n-1)]}{(n-0)(n-1)(n-2)\cdots[n-(n-1)]} = P(0) \frac{(x-1)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(-1)^n n!} + P(1) \frac{(x-0)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(-1)^{n-1}1!(n-1)!} + P(2) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{(-1)^{n-2}2!(n-2)!} + \cdots + P(n) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-2)\cdots[x-(n-1)]}{n!}$$

The polynomials P and Q clearly have the same values at x = 0, 1, 2, ..., n. Thus R(x) = P(x) - Q(x) has at least n + 1 zeros. Since R(x) is a polynomial of degree at most n, it vanishes identically. Hence P and Q coincide. In particular, the leading coefficient of Q is 1, that is,

$$\frac{P(0)}{(-1)^{n}n!} + \frac{P(1)}{(-1)^{n-1}1!(n-1)!} + \frac{P(2)}{(-1)^{n-2}2!(n-2)!} + \frac{P(3)}{(-1)^{n-3}3!(n-3)!} + \dots + \frac{P(n)}{n!} = 1.$$
 (1)

Let us denote the deviation from zero of P on the set  $\{0, 1, 2, \dots, n\}$  by  $\delta$ . Then the quantities  $|P(0)|, |P(1)|, |P(2)|, \dots, |P(n)|$  are  $\leq \delta$ , and hence

$$\delta\left[\frac{1}{n!} + \frac{1}{1!(n-1)!} + \frac{1}{2!(n-2)!} + \frac{1}{3!(n-3)!} + \cdots + \frac{1}{n!}\right] \ge 1.$$

Now

$$\frac{1}{n!} + \frac{1}{1!(n-1)!} + \frac{1}{2!(n-2)!} + \frac{1}{3!(n-3)!} + \dots + \frac{1}{n!}$$
$$= \frac{1}{n!} \left[ \binom{n}{0} + \binom{n}{1} + \binom{n}{2} + \binom{n}{3} + \dots + \binom{n}{n-1} + \binom{n}{n} \right] = \frac{2^n}{n!}$$

(compare problem 57a of Volume 1). It follows that

$$\delta \frac{2^n}{n!} \ge 1, \qquad \delta \ge \frac{n!}{2^n}.$$

From this solution it also follows that there is a unique monic polynomial of degree n whose deviation from zero on the set  $\{0, 1, 2, ..., n\}$  assumes the minimum value  $n!/2^n$ . It is the polynomial

$$P(x) = \frac{n!}{2^n} \left\{ \frac{(x-1)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{n!} + \frac{x(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{1!(n-1)!} + \frac{x(x-1)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{2!(n-2)!} + \cdots + \frac{x(x-1)(x-2)\cdots[x-(n-1)]}{n!} \right\},$$

for which

$$P(n) = -P(n-1) = P(n-2) = -P(n-3) = \cdots = (-1)^n P(0) = \frac{n!}{2^n}.$$

.

138. We use the geometric representation of complex numbers: the number

$$z = x + iy = r(\cos \theta + i \sin \theta)$$



is represented by the point of the plane with cartesian coordinates (x,y)and polar coordinates  $(r,\theta)$  (fig. 84). If the points  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  of the plane correspond to the complex numbers  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n$ , and the point M to the variable complex number z, then

$$MA_1 = |z - \alpha_1|$$
$$MA_2 = |z - \alpha_2|$$
$$\dots$$
$$MA_n = |z - \alpha_n|.$$

When complex numbers are multiplied, the absolute value of the product is equal to the product of the absolute values of the factors. Hence

$$\begin{aligned} MA_1 \cdot MA_2 \cdots MA_n &= |(z - \alpha_1)(z - \alpha_2) \cdots (z - \alpha_n)| \\ &= |z^n + a_{n-1}z^{n-1} + a_{n-2}z^{n-2} + \cdots + a_2z^2 + a_1z + a_0|, \end{aligned}$$

where

$$z^n + a_{n-1}z^{n-1} + \cdots + a_1z + a_0 = P(z)$$

is the polynomial  $(z - \alpha_1)(z - \alpha_2) \cdots (z - \alpha_n)$ . In general, P(z) has complex coefficients, and its roots are  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n$ .

It is now possible to see the connection between this problem and problem 136 on the deviation of polynomials from zero. Suppose we have selected our axes in the plane in such a way that the segment of length lis the section of the real axis between -l/2 and +l/2. Our problem can then be restated as follows: Given a polynomial P of degree n with leading coefficient 1 and complex coefficients, what is the minimum possible deviation of P on the real interval I = [-l/2, +l/2]? The deviation of a complex-valued function on an interval is defined as before; it is the maximum value of |P(z)| on the interval. The only difference is that it is no longer possible to draw the graph of P.

We now write P in the form

$$P(z) = P_1(z) + iP_2(z),$$

where  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  have real coefficients. The coefficients of  $P_1$  are the real parts of the corresponding coefficients of P, and those of  $P_2$  are the imaginary parts. Hence  $P_1$  is of degree n with leading coefficient 1, and

 $P_2$  is of degree at most n-1. Next,

$$|P(z)| = \sqrt{[P_1^2(z) + P_2^2(z)]} \ge |P_1(z)|.$$

The absolute value of P is therefore at least as great as that of  $P_1$ , and so its deviation on I is greater than or equal to that of  $P_1$ . But by the result of problem 136 (see especially the note at the end of the solution), the deviation of  $P_1$  on an interval of length l is at least  $2(l/4)^n$ . Hence the deviation of P on I is at least  $2(l/4)^n$ . This concludes the first part of the solution.

For the deviation of P on I to be equal to  $2(l/4)^n$  it is necessary that  $P_1(z) = 2(l/4)^n T_n(2z/l)$ , and that  $P_2$  vanishes at all the points where  $|P_1|$  assumes its maximum [that is,  $2(l/4)^n$ ]. But there are n + 1 such points

$$\frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{11\pi}{12} + \frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{9\pi}{12} + \frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{7\pi}{12} + \frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{5\pi}{12} + \frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{3\pi}{12} + \frac{1}{2} \cos \frac{\pi}{12} + \frac$$

(see the solutions to problems 133 and 135), and so the polynomial  $P_2$  of degree  $\leq n - 1$  must vanish at n + 1 distinct points and must therefore be the zero polynomial (compare the solution of 135). We thus have

$$P(z) = 2\left(\frac{l}{4}\right)^n T_n\left(\frac{2z}{l}\right).$$

Interpreting this result in terms of the original formulation, we have shown that the product  $MA_1 \cdot MA_2 \cdots MA_n$ , where  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  are fixed points of the plane and M ranges over a segment I of length l, must assume a value of at least  $2(l/4)^n$ . And if it is to assume no larger value, the points  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  must be on I, and, moreover, in the positions of the roots of the equation  $T_n(2z/l) = 0$  when we take I as part of the real axis and its midpoint as the origin. In other words, the distances of the points  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  from the center of I must be equal to

$$\frac{l}{2}\cos\frac{\pi}{2n}$$
,  $\frac{l}{2}\cos\frac{3\pi}{2n}$ ,  $\frac{l}{2}\cos\frac{5\pi}{2n}$ , ...,  $\frac{l}{2}\cos\frac{(2n-1)\pi}{2n}$ 

(fig. 85; see also the solution to problem 133).

### X. FOUR FORMULAS FOR $\pi$

**139a.** Denoting the area of any plane figure F by 
$$S(F)$$
, we have  

$$S(\triangle OAM) = \frac{1}{2}OA \cdot MP = \frac{1}{2} \cdot 1 \cdot \sin \alpha = \frac{1}{2} \sin \alpha$$

$$S(\text{sector } OAM) = \frac{\alpha}{2\pi} S(\text{circle}) = \frac{\alpha}{2\pi} \cdot \pi$$

$$S(\triangle OAO) = \frac{1}{2}OA \cdot AO = \frac{1}{2} \cdot 1 \cdot \tan \alpha = \frac{1}{2} \tan \alpha,$$



Fig. 86

The result now follows from the fact that

$$S(\triangle OAM) < S(\text{sector } OAM) < S(\triangle OAQ).$$

b. We have (fig. 86)

$$\alpha = 2S(\text{sector } OAM), \quad \sin \alpha = 2S(\triangle OAM),$$

$$n\alpha = 2S(\text{sector } OAS), \quad \sin n\alpha = 2S(\triangle OAS).$$

But clearly

$$\frac{\sin n\alpha}{n\alpha} = \frac{S(\triangle OAS)}{S(\text{sector } OAS)}$$

$$< \frac{S(\triangle OAM + \triangle OMN + \dots + \triangle ORS)}{S(\text{sector } OAM + \text{sector } OMN + \dots + \text{sector } ORS)}$$

$$= \frac{nS(\triangle OAM)}{nS(\text{sector } OAM)} = \frac{S(\triangle OAM)}{S(\text{sector } OAM)} = \frac{\sin \alpha}{\alpha}$$
while the sector of the sector

as required.

140. Multiply the expression to be simplified by  $\sin(\alpha/2^n)$ . We obtain

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cdots\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^{n-1}}\left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^{n}}\sin\frac{\alpha}{2^{n}}\right)$$

$$=\frac{1}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cdots\left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^{n-1}}\sin\frac{\alpha}{2^{n-1}}\right)$$

$$=\frac{1}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cdots\left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^{n-2}}\sin\frac{\alpha}{2^{n-2}}\right)$$

$$\vdots$$

$$=\frac{1}{2^{n-2}}\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\sin\frac{\alpha}{4}\right)$$

$$=\frac{1}{2^{n-1}}\left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\sin\frac{\alpha}{2}\right) = \frac{1}{2^{n}}\sin\alpha,$$

whence

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cdots\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^n}=\frac{1}{2^n}\frac{\sin\alpha}{\sin\frac{\alpha}{2^n}}\qquad (\alpha\neq k\pi).$$

141a. The formula of problem 132a can be written in the form

$$\sin n\alpha = \sin^n \alpha \left[ \binom{n}{1} \cot^{n-1} \alpha - \binom{n}{3} \cot^{n-3} \alpha + \binom{n}{5} \cot^{n-5} \alpha - \cdots \right].$$

Suppose now that n = 2m + 1 is odd. If  $\alpha$  has any of the values

$$\frac{\pi}{2m+1}$$
,  $\frac{2\pi}{2m+1}$ ,  $\frac{3\pi}{2m+1}$ ,  $\dots$ ,  $\frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$ ,

then  $\sin (2m + 1)\alpha = 0$  and  $\sin \alpha \neq 0$ , so that

$$\binom{2m+1}{1}\cot^{2m}lpha-\binom{2m+1}{3}\cot^{2m-2}lpha\ +\binom{2m+1}{5}\cot^{2m-4}lpha-\cdots=0.$$

We thus see that the equation

$$\binom{2m+1}{1}x^m - \binom{2m+1}{3}x^{m-1} + \binom{2m+1}{5}x^{m-2} \cdots = 0$$

has the roots

$$\cot^2\frac{\pi}{2m+1}$$
,  $\cot^2\frac{2\pi}{2m+1}$ ,  $\cot^2\frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$ .

b. We may rewrite the formula of 132c in the form

$$\frac{1}{\cot n\alpha} = \frac{\binom{n}{1}\frac{1}{\cot \alpha} - \binom{n}{3}\frac{1}{\cot^3 \alpha} + \binom{n}{5}\frac{1}{\cot^5 \alpha} - \cdots}{1 - \binom{n}{2}\frac{1}{\cot^2 \alpha} + \binom{n}{4}\frac{1}{\cot^4 \alpha} - \binom{n}{6}\frac{1}{\cot^6 \alpha} + \cdots}$$

or

$$\cot n\alpha = \frac{\cot^n \alpha - \binom{n}{2} \cot^{n-2} \alpha + \binom{n}{4} \cot^{n-4} \alpha - \cdots}{\binom{n}{1} \cot^{n-1} \alpha - \binom{n}{3} \cot^{n-3} \alpha + \binom{n}{5} \cot^{n-5} \alpha - \cdots}.$$

Suppose now that *n* is even. If  $\alpha$  is equal to any of the numbers

$$\frac{\pi}{4n}$$
,  $\frac{5\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\frac{9\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\ldots$ ,  $\frac{(4n-3)\pi}{4n}$ ,

then  $\cot n\alpha = 1$ ; so for such values of  $\alpha$ ,

$$\frac{\cot^{n}\alpha - \binom{n}{2}\cot^{n-2}\alpha + \binom{n}{4}\cot^{n-4}\alpha - \cdots}{\binom{n}{1}\cot^{n-1}\alpha - \binom{n}{3}\cot^{n-3}\alpha + \binom{n}{5}\cot^{n-5}\alpha - \cdots} = 1.$$

It follows from this that the equation

$$x^{n} - {\binom{n}{1}}x^{n-1} - {\binom{n}{2}}x^{n-2} + {\binom{n}{3}}x^{n-3} + {\binom{n}{4}}x^{n-4} - \cdots = 0 \quad (1)$$

has the roots

$$\cot\frac{\pi}{4n}$$
,  $\cot\frac{5\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\cot\frac{9\pi}{4n}$ ,  $\ldots$ ,  $\frac{\cot(4n-3)\pi}{4n}$ .

But

$$\frac{\cot{(4n-3)\pi}}{4n} = -\cot{\frac{3\pi}{4n}},$$
  
$$\cot{\frac{(4n-7)\pi}{4n}} = -\cot{\frac{7\pi}{4n}}, \dots, \cot{\frac{(2n+1)\pi}{4n}} = -\cot{\frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}},$$

and therefore the roots of equation (1) can also be written in the form

$$\cot \frac{\pi}{4n}, \quad -\cot \frac{3\pi}{4n}, \quad \cot \frac{5\pi}{4n}, \quad -\cot \frac{7\pi}{4n}, \dots, \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}, \dots, \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}, \dots, \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}$$

c, d. The formulas of 132a and b, for n = 2m, can be written in the following form:

$$\sin 2m\alpha = \cos \alpha \sin \alpha \left[ \binom{2m}{1} (1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^{m-1} - \binom{2m}{3} (1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^{m-2} \sin^2 \alpha + \binom{2m}{5} (1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^{m-3} \sin^4 \alpha - \cdots \right]$$

and

$$\cos 2m\alpha = (1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^m - {\binom{2m}{2}}(1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^{m-1} \sin^2 \alpha + {\binom{2m}{4}}(1 - \sin^2 \alpha)^{m-2} \sin^4 \alpha - \cdots$$

It follows in particular, as above, that the equations

$$\binom{2m}{1}(1-x)^{m-1}-\binom{2m}{3}(1-x)^{m-2}x+\binom{2m}{5}(1-x)^{m-3}x^2-\cdots=0$$

and

$$(1-x)^m - \binom{2m}{2}(1-x)^{m-1}x + \binom{2m}{4}(1-x)^{m-2}x^2 - \cdots = 0$$

have the roots

$$\sin^2\frac{2\pi}{m}, \quad \sin^2\frac{2\pi}{2m}, \quad \sin^2\frac{3\pi}{2m}, \ldots, \\ \sin^2\frac{(m-1)\pi}{2m}, \ldots$$

and

$$\sin^2 \frac{\pi}{4m}$$
,  $\sin^2 \frac{3\pi}{4m}$ ,  $\sin^2 \frac{5\pi}{4m}$ , ...,  $\sin^2 \frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m}$ ,

respectively.

142a. Since the roots of the equation

$$\binom{2m+1}{1}x^m - \binom{2m+1}{3}x^{m-1} + \binom{2m+1}{5}x^{m-2} - \cdots = 0$$

are

$$\cot^2\frac{\pi}{2m+1}$$
,  $\cot^2\frac{2\pi}{2m+1}$ ,...,  $\cot^2\frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$ 

(see problem 141a), the polynomial

$$\binom{2m+1}{1}x^m - \binom{2m+1}{3}x^{m-1} + \binom{2m+1}{5}x^{m-2} - \cdots$$

is divisible by each of

$$x - \cot^2 \frac{\pi}{2m+1}$$
,  $x - \cot^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m+1}$ , ...,  $x - \cot^2 \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$ 

We conclude that

$$\binom{2m+1}{1}x^m - \binom{2m+1}{3}x^{m-1} + \binom{2m+1}{5}x^{m-2} - \cdots$$
  
=  $A\left(x - \cot^2\frac{\pi}{2m+1}\right)\left(x - \cot^2\frac{2\pi}{2m+1}\right)\cdots\left(x - \cot^2\frac{m\pi}{2m+1}\right), (1)$ 

where A is a constant. On removing the parentheses on the right-hand side of this last equation and equating the coefficients of  $x^m$  and  $x^{m-1}$  on both sides, we find that

$$\binom{2m+1}{1} = A,$$

and

$$\binom{2m+1}{3} = A\left(\cot^2\frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^2\frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \cdots + \cot^2\frac{m\pi}{2m+1}\right).$$

128

Hence

$$\cot^{2} \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^{2} \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \dots + \cot^{2} \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$$
$$= \frac{\binom{2m+1}{3}}{\binom{2m+1}{1}} = \frac{m(2m-1)}{3},$$

as required.

**b.** Since  $\csc^2 \alpha = \cot^2 \alpha + 1$ , we deduce from part **a** that

$$\csc^{2} \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \csc^{2} \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \cdots + \csc^{2} \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$$
$$= \frac{m(2m-1)}{3} + m = \frac{2}{3}m(m+1).$$

c. It follows from the result of 141b that

$$x^{n} - {n \choose 1} x^{n-1} - {n \choose 2} x^{n-2} + {n \choose 3} x^{n-3} + \cdots$$
$$= \left(x - \cot \frac{\pi}{4n}\right) \left(x + \cot \frac{3\pi}{4n}\right) \left(x - \cot \frac{5\pi}{4n}\right) \left(x + \cot \frac{7\pi}{4n}\right) \cdots \left(x - \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}\right) \left(x + \cot \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}\right).$$

Equating the coefficients of  $x^{n-1}$  on both sides of this last equation, we find that

$$\cot \frac{\pi}{4n} - \cot \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \cot \frac{5\pi}{4n} - \cot \frac{7\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n} - \cot \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n} = \binom{n}{1} = n.$$

143. From the solution to 141c and d it follows that

$$\binom{2m}{1}(1-x)^{m-1} - \binom{2m}{3}(1-x)^{m-2}x + \binom{2m}{5}(1-x)^{m-3}x^2 - \cdots$$
$$= A\left(x - \sin^2\frac{\pi}{2m}\right)\left(x - \sin^2\frac{2\pi}{2m}\right) \cdots \left(x - \sin^2\frac{(m-1)\pi}{2m}\right)$$
and

anu

$$(1-x)^{m} - {\binom{2m}{2}}(1-x)^{m-1}x + {\binom{2m}{4}}(1-x)^{m-2}x^{2} - \cdots$$
$$= B\left(x - \sin^{2}\frac{\pi}{4m}\right)\left(x - \sin^{2}\frac{3\pi}{4m}\right) \cdots \left(x - \sin^{2}\frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m}\right).$$

Now equating coefficients of the leading terms on both sides of these equations, we find that

$$A = (-1)^{m-1} \left[ \binom{2m}{1} + \binom{2m}{3} + \binom{2m}{5} + \cdots \right],$$
$$B = (-1)^m \left[ 1 + \binom{2m}{2} + \binom{2m}{4} + \cdots \right],$$

whence (see problems 58a and b of Volume 1),

$$A = (-1)^{m-1} 2^{2m-1}, \qquad B = (-1)^m 2^{2m-1}.$$

We next equate the constant terms in the same two equations. This yields

$$2m = \binom{2m}{1} = (-1)^{m-1}A \cdot \sin^2 \frac{\pi}{2m} \sin^2 \frac{2\pi}{2m} \cdots \sin^2 \frac{(m-1)\pi}{2m},$$
$$1 = (-1)^m B \sin^2 \frac{\pi}{4m} \sin^2 \frac{3\pi}{4m} \sin^2 \frac{5\pi}{4m} \cdots \sin^2 \frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m},$$

from which the required identities follow.

144a. Consider the identity

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{8}\cdots\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^n}=\frac{1}{2^n}\frac{\sin\alpha}{\sin\left(\alpha/2^n\right)}\qquad (\alpha\neq 2^nk\pi)$$

obtained in problem 140. Take the limit as  $n \to \infty$ . We find

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{8}\cdots = \lim_{n \to \infty} \left(\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{8}\cdots\cos\frac{\alpha}{2^n}\right)$$
$$= \sin\alpha\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1/2^n}{\sin(\alpha/2^n)} \qquad \left(\alpha \neq \lim_{n \to \infty} 2^n k\pi\right).$$

But

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{\alpha/2^n}{\sin\left(\alpha/2^n\right)}=1$$

because

$$\lim_{x\to 0}\frac{x}{\sin x}=1;$$

this latter fact follows from the relation  $1 \le x/\sin x \le 1/\cos x$  ( $0 < x < \pi/2$ ), which in turn follows from the inequality of problem 139a. So

$$\sin \alpha \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1/2^n}{\sin (\alpha/2^n)} = \frac{\sin \alpha}{\alpha} \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\alpha/2^n}{\sin (\alpha/2^n)} = \frac{\sin \alpha}{\alpha} \qquad (\alpha \neq 0).$$

We thus obtain

$$\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{4}\cos\frac{\alpha}{8}\cdots=\frac{\sin\alpha}{\alpha} \qquad (\alpha\neq 0) \tag{1}$$

and

$$\alpha = \frac{\sin \alpha}{\cos (\alpha/2) \cos (\alpha/4) \cos (\alpha/8) \cdots} \qquad (\alpha \neq k\pi).$$

To complete the argument we put  $\alpha = \pi/2$  and use the relations  $\sin(\pi/2) = 1$ ,  $\cos(\pi/2) = 0$ , and

$$\cos\frac{\theta}{2} = \sqrt{\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\cos\theta\right)}.$$

**b.** Substituting  $\alpha = 2\pi/3$ , sin  $\alpha = \sqrt{3}/2$ , cos  $(\alpha/2) = \frac{1}{2}$  in the identity (1), we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}\right)}\sqrt{\left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}\right)}\right]} \\ \times \sqrt{\left\{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\left[\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}\right)}\right]}} \cdots = \frac{3\sqrt{3}}{4\pi}$$

145a. If the angle  $\alpha$  lies in the first quadrant, then  $\csc \alpha > \frac{1}{\alpha} > \cot \alpha$  (see problem 139a). It follows from the identities of problems 142a and b that

$$\frac{m(2m-1)}{3} < \left(\frac{2m+1}{\pi}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{2m+1}{2\pi}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{2m+1}{3\pi}\right)^2 + \cdots + \left(\frac{2m+1}{m\pi}\right)^2 < \frac{m(2m+2)}{3},$$

or

$$\frac{\pi^2}{6} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+1}\right) \left(1 - \frac{2}{2m+1}\right) < 1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \dots + \frac{1}{m^2}$$
$$< \frac{\pi^2}{6} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m+1}\right) \left(1 + \frac{1}{2m+1}\right).$$

Since the two outside terms of this double inequality both tend to the same limit  $\pi^2/6$  as  $m \to \infty$ , we have

$$\lim_{m \to \infty} \left\{ 1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \cdots + \frac{1}{m^2} \right\} = \frac{\pi^2}{6}$$

**b.** Let us find the sum of the squares of the roots of the equation in problem 141a. On equating the coefficient of  $x^{m-2}$  in the two sides of

equation (1) in the solution to problem 142a, we find that the sum of all products of two distinct roots of this equation is

$$\frac{\binom{2m+1}{5}}{A} = \frac{\binom{2m+1}{5}}{\binom{2m+1}{1}} = \frac{m(2m-1)(m-1)(2m-3)}{30}$$

Denoting the roots by  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ , ..., we have the identity

 $\alpha^2 + \beta^2 + \gamma^2 + \cdots = (\alpha + \beta + \gamma \cdots)^2 - 2(\alpha\beta + \alpha\gamma + \cdots + \beta\gamma + \cdots)$ 

where the last sum is taken over all possible distinct pairs. Applying this formula, we find that

$$\cot^4 \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^4 \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \cot^4 \frac{3\pi}{2m+1} + \dots + \cot^4 \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$$
$$= \frac{m^2(2m-1)^2}{9} - \frac{m(2m-1)(m-1)(2m-3)}{15}$$
$$= \frac{m(2m-1)(4m^2 + 10m - 9)}{45}.$$

Next.

$$\csc^4 \alpha = (\cot^2 \alpha + 1)^2 = \cot^4 \alpha + 2 \cot^2 \alpha + 1,$$

so that

. .

. ...

$$\csc^{4} \frac{\pi}{2m+1} + \csc^{4} \frac{2\pi}{2m+1} + \dots + \csc^{4} \frac{m\pi}{2m+1}$$
$$= \frac{m(2m-1)(4m^{2}+10m-9)}{45} + \frac{2m(2m-1)}{3} + m$$
$$= \frac{8m(m+1)(m^{2}+m+3)}{45}.$$

Now, as in the solution to part **a**, we obtain the double inequality  

$$\frac{m(2m-1)(4m^2+10m-9)}{45} < \left(\frac{2m+1}{\pi}\right)^4 + \left(\frac{2m+1}{2\pi}\right)^4 + \left(\frac{2m+1}{3\pi}\right)^4 + \cdots + \left(\frac{2m+1}{m\pi}\right)^4 < \frac{8m(m+1)(m^2+m+3)}{45}$$
or

. . .

.. . ..

...

OI

$$\frac{\pi^{2}}{90}\left(1-\frac{1}{2m+1}\right)\left(1-\frac{2}{2m+1}\right)\left(1+\frac{3}{2m+1}-\frac{13}{(2m+1)^{2}}\right)$$
  
<1+ $\frac{1}{2^{4}}+\frac{1}{3^{4}}+\cdots+\frac{1}{m^{4}}<\frac{\pi^{4}}{90}\left(1-\frac{1}{(2m+1)^{2}}\right)\left(1+\frac{11}{(2m+1)^{2}}\right),$ 

from which we deduce by letting  $m \to \infty$  that

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^4} + \frac{1}{3^4} + \frac{1}{4^4} + \cdots = \frac{\pi^4}{90}.$$

*Remark.* We may evaluate the sum of the cubes, fourth powers, and so on, of the roots of the equation in problem 141a in the same manner, and we can deduce the following sequence of formulas, first given by Euler:

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^6} + \frac{1}{3^6} + \frac{1}{4^6} + \dots = \frac{\pi^6}{945}$$

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^6} + \frac{1}{3^6} + \frac{1}{4^6} + \dots = \frac{\pi^8}{9450}$$

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^{10}} + \frac{1}{3^{10}} + \frac{1}{4^{10}} + \dots = \frac{\pi^{10}}{93,555}$$

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^{12}} + \frac{1}{3^{12}} + \frac{1}{4^{12}} + \dots = \frac{691\pi^{12}}{638,512,875}.$$

146a. We have the identity

$$\cot \alpha - \cot \beta = \frac{\sin (\beta - \alpha)}{\sin \alpha \sin \beta} = \sin (\beta - \alpha) \csc \alpha \csc \beta.$$

Using the identity of problem 142c we deduce from it that

$$\sin \frac{\pi}{2n} \left( \csc \frac{\pi}{4n} \csc \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \csc \frac{5\pi}{4n} \csc \frac{7\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \csc \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n} \csc \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n} \right) = n,$$

ог

$$\csc\frac{\pi}{4n}\csc\frac{3\pi}{4n} + \csc\frac{5\pi}{4n}\csc\frac{7\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \csc\frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n}\csc\frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}$$
$$= \frac{n}{\sin(\pi/2n)}$$

On the other hand,

$$\cot \alpha - \cot \beta = \tan (\beta - \alpha)(1 + \cot \alpha \cot \beta)$$

since  $\cot (\beta - \alpha) = (1 + \cot \alpha \cot \beta)/(\cot \alpha - \cot \beta)$ . It follows from the same identity that

$$\tan \frac{\pi}{2n} \left[ \cot \frac{\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \cot \frac{5\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{7\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n} + \frac{n}{2} \right] = n,$$

$$\cot \frac{\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \cot \frac{5\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{7\pi}{4n} + \dots + \cot \frac{(2n-3)\pi}{4n} \cot \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}$$
$$= \frac{n}{\tan(\pi/2n)} - \frac{n}{2}$$

Proceeding as in problem 145a we obtain the double inequality

$$\frac{n}{\sin(\pi/2n)} > \frac{4n}{\pi} \cdot \frac{4n}{3\pi} + \frac{4n}{5\pi} \cdot \frac{4n}{7\pi} + \dots + \frac{4n}{(2n-3)\pi} \cdot \frac{4n}{(2n-1)\pi} > \frac{n}{\tan(\pi/2n)} - \frac{n}{2},$$

$$\frac{\pi^2}{8n} \frac{1}{\sin(\pi/2n)} > \frac{2}{1\cdot 3} + \frac{2}{5\cdot 7} + \dots + \frac{2}{(2n-3)(2n-1)} > \frac{\pi^2}{8n} \frac{1}{\tan(\pi/2n)} - \frac{\pi^2}{16n},$$

or, finally,

$$\frac{\pi}{4} \frac{\pi/2n}{\sin(\pi/2n)} > 1 - \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} - \frac{1}{7} + \dots + \frac{1}{2n-3} - \frac{1}{2n-1} > \frac{\pi}{4} \Big( \frac{\pi/2n}{\tan(\pi/2n)} - \frac{\pi}{4n} \Big).$$

As  $n \rightarrow \infty$  the two outside terms of this double inequality tend to the same limit  $\pi/4$ . This is because

$$\lim_{\alpha\to\infty}\frac{\alpha}{\sin\alpha}=1,\qquad \lim_{\alpha\to0}\frac{\alpha}{\tan\alpha}=\lim_{\alpha\to0}\left(\frac{\alpha}{\sin\alpha}\cdot\cos\alpha\right)=1.$$

(See the solution of 144a.) It follows that

$$1-\frac{1}{3}+\frac{1}{5}-\frac{1}{7}+\cdots=\frac{\pi}{4}$$
,

as required.

b. Let us find the sum of the squares of the roots of the equation in problem 141b. As in problem 145b we see that the sum of the products of the roots taken two at a time is  $-\binom{n}{2} = -n(n-1)/2$ , and that the sum of the squares of the roots is  $n^2 + n(n-1) = n(2n-1)$ .

We deduce from the resulting identity

$$\cot^2 \frac{\pi}{4n} + \cot^2 \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \cot^2 \frac{5\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \cot^2 \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n} = n(2n-1),$$

~\*

or

that

$$\csc^{2} \frac{\pi}{4n} + \csc^{2} \frac{3\pi}{4n} + \csc^{2} \frac{5\pi}{4n} + \cdots + \csc^{2} \frac{(2n-1)\pi}{4n}$$
$$= n(2n-1) + n = 2n^{2},$$

from which, as in the solution to 145a, we conclude that

$$n(2n-1) < \left(\frac{4n}{\pi}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{4n}{3\pi}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{4n}{5\pi}\right)^2 + \cdots + \left(\frac{4n}{(2n-1)\pi}\right)^2 < 2n^2,$$

or

$$\frac{\pi^2}{8}\left(1-\frac{1}{2n}\right) < 1+\frac{1}{3^2}+\frac{1}{5^2}+\cdots+\frac{1}{(2n-1)^2} < \frac{\pi^2}{8},$$

and so that

$$1 + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{5^2} + \frac{1}{7^2} + \cdots = \frac{\pi^2}{8}.$$

This last formula is in fact equivalent to Euler's formula; for

$$1 + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{5^2} + \frac{1}{7^2} + \cdots$$
  
=  $\left(1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{4^2} + \cdots\right) - \left(\frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{4^2} + \frac{1}{6^2} + \frac{1}{8^2} + \cdots\right)$   
=  $\left(1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{4^2} + \cdots\right) - \frac{1}{4}\left(1 + \frac{1}{2^2} + \frac{1}{3^2} + \frac{1}{4^2} + \cdots\right)$   
=  $\frac{\pi^2}{6} - \frac{1}{4} \cdot \frac{\pi^2}{6} = \frac{\pi^2}{8}$ .

*Remark.* By determining the sums of the cubes, fourth powers, and so on, of the roots of the equation of problem 132b we may obtain the following sequence of formulas:

$$1 - \frac{1}{3^3} + \frac{1}{5^3} - \frac{1}{7^3} + \dots = \frac{\pi^3}{3^2},$$
  

$$1 + \frac{1}{3^4} + \frac{1}{5^4} + \frac{1}{7^4} + \dots = \frac{\pi^4}{96},$$
  

$$1 - \frac{1}{3^5} + \frac{1}{5^5} - \frac{1}{7^5} + \dots = \frac{5\pi^5}{1536},$$
  

$$1 + \frac{1}{3^6} + \frac{1}{5^6} + \frac{1}{7^6} + \dots = \frac{\pi^6}{960}.$$

These formulas were also first discovered by Euler.
147. We consider the following two expressions:

$$\frac{\sin (2\pi/4m)}{\sin (\pi/4m)} \frac{\sin (2\pi/4m)}{\sin (3\pi/4m)} \frac{\sin (4\pi/4m) \sin (4\pi/4m)}{\sin (3\pi/4m) \sin (5\pi/4m)} \cdots \frac{\sin ((2m-2)\pi/4m) \sin ((2m-2)\pi/4m)}{\sin ((2m-3)\pi/4m) \sin ((2m-1)\pi/4m)}$$
(1)

and

$$\frac{\sin (2\pi/4m) \sin (4\pi/4m)}{\sin (3\pi/4m) \sin (3\pi/4m)} \frac{\sin (4\pi/4m) \sin (6\pi/4m)}{\sin (5\pi/4m) \sin (5\pi/4m)} \cdots \frac{\sin ((2m-2)\pi/4m) \sin (2m\pi/4m)}{\sin ((2m-1)\pi/4m) \sin ((2m-1)\pi/4m)}.$$
 (2)

The consideration of these two expressions is suggested by the form of Wallis's formula. By the identity of problem 143 these two expressions are equal respectively to

$$\left(\frac{\sqrt{m}/2^{m-1}}{\sqrt{2}/2^m}\right)^2 \sin\frac{\pi}{4m} \sin\frac{(2m-1)\pi}{4m} = 2m\sin\frac{\pi}{4m} \cos\frac{\pi}{4m} = m\sin\frac{\pi}{2m}$$

and

$$\frac{\left(\frac{\sqrt{m}/2^{m-1}}{\sqrt{2}/2^m}\right)^2 \frac{\sin(2m\pi/4m)}{\sin(2\pi/4m)} \sin^2 \frac{\pi}{4m}}{2 \sin(\pi/4m) \cos(\pi/4m)} = m \tan \frac{\pi}{4m}.$$

We now show that the quantity (1) is decreased by substituting angles for their sines throughout, and, similarly, that (2) is increased by this substitution. We use the fact that

$$\sin^2 k\alpha - \sin^2 \alpha = (\sin k\alpha + \sin \alpha)(\sin k\alpha - \sin \alpha)$$

$$= 2 \sin \frac{(k+1)\alpha}{2} \cos \frac{(k-1)\alpha}{2} \cdot 2 \sin \frac{(k-1)\alpha}{2} \cos \frac{(k+1)\alpha}{2}$$
$$= 2 \sin \frac{(k-1)\alpha}{2} \cos \frac{(k-1)\alpha}{2} \cdot 2 \sin \frac{(k+1)\alpha}{2} \cos \frac{(k+1)\alpha}{2}$$

 $= \sin (k-1)\alpha \sin (k+1)\alpha.$ 

It follows from this that

$$\frac{\sin{(k-1)\alpha}}{\sin{k\alpha}}\frac{\sin{(k+1)\alpha}}{\sin{k\alpha}} = \frac{\sin^2{k\alpha} - \sin^2{\alpha}}{\sin^2{k\alpha}} = 1 - \left(\frac{\sin{\alpha}}{\sin{k\alpha}}\right)^2,$$

while

$$\frac{(k-1)\alpha}{k\alpha}\frac{(k+1)\alpha}{k\alpha}=\frac{(k^2-1)\alpha^2}{(k\alpha)^2}=1-\left(\frac{\alpha}{k\alpha}\right)^2.$$

From the result of problem 139b,  $\sin \alpha / \sin k\alpha > \alpha / k\alpha$  and therefore

$$1-\left(\frac{\sin\alpha}{\sin k\alpha}\right)^2 < 1-\left(\frac{\alpha}{k\alpha}\right)^2.$$

As a consequence of this,

$$\frac{\sin (k-1)\alpha}{\sin k\alpha} \frac{\sin (k+1)\alpha}{\sin k\alpha} < \frac{(k-1)\alpha}{k\alpha} \frac{(k+1)\alpha}{k\alpha},$$
$$\frac{\sin k\alpha}{\sin (k-1)\alpha} \frac{\sin k\alpha}{\sin (k+1)\alpha} > \frac{k\alpha}{(k-1)\alpha} \frac{k\alpha}{(k+1)\alpha}.$$

We thus have

$$\frac{2\pi/4m}{\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{2\pi/4m}{3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{4\pi/4m}{3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{4\pi/4m}{5\pi/4m}$$
$$\cdots \frac{(2m-2)\pi/4m}{(2m-3)\pi/4m} \frac{(2m-2)\pi/4m}{(2m-1)\pi/4m} < m \sin \frac{\pi}{2m}$$

and

$$\frac{2\pi/4m}{3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{4\pi/4m}{3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{4\pi/4m}{5\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{6\pi/4m}{5\pi/4m}$$
  
or  
$$\frac{(2m-2)\pi/4m}{(2m-1)\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{2m\pi/4m}{(2m-1)\pi/4m} > m \tan \frac{\pi}{4m}$$
  
$$\frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdots \frac{2m-2}{2m-3} \cdot \frac{2m-2}{2m-1} < m \sin \frac{\pi}{2m}$$

and

$$\frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdot \frac{6}{5} \cdots \frac{2m-2}{2m-1} \cdot \frac{2m}{2m-1} > m \tan \frac{\pi}{4m}$$

The last two inequalities can be combined in the following double inequality:

$$m \sin \frac{\pi}{2m} > \frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdots \frac{2m-2}{2m-3} \cdot \frac{2m-2}{2m-1} > \frac{2m-1}{2m} m \tan \frac{\pi}{4m},$$
  
or  
$$\frac{\pi}{2} \frac{\sin (\pi/2m)}{\pi/2m} > \frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdots \frac{2m-2}{2m-3} \cdot \frac{2m-2}{2m-1} > \frac{\pi}{2} \left(1 - \frac{1}{2m}\right) \frac{\tan (\pi/4m)}{\pi/4m}$$

The two outside terms of this double inequality tend to the same limit  $\pi/2$  as  $m \to \infty$ . (See the solution to problem 146a.) It follows that

$$\frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdot \frac{6}{5} \cdot \frac{6}{7} \cdots = \frac{\pi}{2}.$$

## XI. THE CALCULATION OF AREAS OF REGIONS BOUNDED BY CURVES

148. Divide the segment OD of length a into n equal parts and construct on each small segment  $M_{k-1}M_k$  a rectangle of the type described on p. 26 (fig. 87). The base of each rectangle is a/n, while the height of the kth rectangle is  $(ka/n)^2$ . The total area of all the rectangles is therefore

$$S_n = \frac{a}{n} \left[ \left( \frac{a}{n} \right)^2 + \left( 2 \frac{a}{n} \right)^2 + \dots + \left( n \frac{a}{n} \right)^2 \right]$$
$$= \frac{a^3}{n^3} (1^2 + 2^2 + \dots + n^2).$$

It is well known (and can be proved by induction, as in the footnote on page 105 of Volume 1) that

$$1^2 + 2^2 + \cdots + n^2 = \frac{n(n+1)(2n+1)}{6}$$

and so

$$S_n = \frac{a^3}{n^3} \frac{n(n+1)(2n+1)}{6}$$

The area S of the region bounded by the parabola is equal to the limit of  $S_n$  as the number of rectangles increases indefinitely. That is,

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} S_n = \lim_{n \to \infty} a^3 \frac{(2n^3 + 3n^2 + n)}{6n^3}$$
$$= \lim_{n \to \infty} a^3 \left(\frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{2n} + \frac{1}{6n^2}\right) = \frac{a^3}{3}.$$



149a. The required area is  $2\pi$ . The proof follows at once from fig. 88a, from which we see that the area is that of *AOBDC*, and that this figure has the same area as the rectangle *PQRS*. The two portions of the area which do not lie in the rectangle are congruent to the two portions (I and II) of the rectangle which do not lie inside our figure.

**b.** As in problem 148, choose bases of equal length for the *n* rectangles (fig. 88b). The sum  $S_n$  is given by

$$S_n = h(\sin h + \sin 2h + \cdots + \sin nh).$$

 $h=\frac{a}{2}$ .

where

$$Fig. 88$$

Using the identity<sup>10</sup>

$$\sin h + \sin 2h + \cdots + \sin nh = \frac{\sin \frac{1}{2}nh \sin \frac{1}{2}(n+1)h}{\sin \frac{1}{2}h}$$

<sup>10</sup> This formula can be easily derived as follows: since

$$\sin \alpha \sin \beta = \frac{1}{2} [\cos (\alpha - \beta) - \cos (\alpha + \beta)]$$

we have

$$(\sin h + \sin 2h + \dots + \sin nh) \sin \frac{n}{2}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \Big[ \Big( \cos \frac{h}{2} - \cos \frac{3h}{2} \Big) + \Big( \cos \frac{3h}{2} - \cos \frac{5h}{2} \Big) + \dots + \Big( \cos \frac{(2n-1)}{2}h - \cos \frac{(2n-1)h}{2} \Big) \Big]$   
=  $\frac{1}{2} \Big[ \cos \frac{h}{2} - \cos \Big( n + \frac{1}{2} \Big) h \Big],$ 

and so

$$\sin h + \sin 2h + \cdots + \sin nh = \frac{\frac{1}{2}\left[\cos \frac{h}{2} - \cos \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)h\right]}{\sin \frac{1}{2}h}$$

$$=\frac{\sin\frac{1}{2}nh\sin\frac{1}{2}(n+1)h}{\sin\frac{1}{2}h}.$$

1.

we deduce that

$$S_n = h \frac{\sin \frac{1}{2}nh \sin \frac{1}{2}(n+1)h}{\sin \frac{1}{2}h} = \frac{a}{n} \frac{\sin \frac{1}{2}a \sin ((n+1)a/2n)}{\sin (a/2n)}$$

But since  $\lim_{\alpha \to 0} (\sin \alpha)/\alpha = 1$ , we have

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{a/n}{\sin(a/2n)}=\lim_{n\to\infty}2\frac{a/2n}{\sin(a/2n)}=2$$

It follows that the required area is

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} S_n = 2 \lim_{n \to \infty} \sin \frac{a}{2} \sin \left[ \frac{a}{2} \left( 1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \right] = 2 \sin^2 \frac{a}{2}.$$

In particular, when  $\alpha = \pi$  we have S = 2; and when  $\alpha = \pi/2$ , S = 1. From these two results we can again show that the area of the figure *AOBDC* of fig. 88a is  $2\pi$ , since

$$S(OBD) = 2, \qquad S(ODSP) = \pi,$$

and

$$S(OAP) = S(DCS) = \frac{\pi}{2} - 1.$$

**150a.** In this problem the most convenient way to divide up the segment AD of the x axis (where OA = a, OD = b) is not by points chosen at equal intervals, but by points chosen so that

$$\frac{OM_1}{a} = \frac{OM_2}{OM_1} = \frac{OM_3}{OM_2} = \cdots = \frac{b}{OM_{n-1}}$$

(fig. 89). Let us denote the common value of these ratios by q. Then

$$\frac{OM_1}{a} = \frac{OM_2}{OM_1} = \frac{OM_3}{OM_2} = \dots = \frac{b}{OM_{n-1}} = q,$$
$$\frac{b}{a} = \frac{OM_1}{a} \frac{OM_2}{OM_1} \frac{OM_3}{OM_2} \dots \frac{b}{OM_{n-1}} = q^n,$$

so that  $q = \sqrt[n]{b/a}$ . Consequently, as  $n \to \infty$ ,  $q \to 1$ .<sup>11</sup> It is clear that

$$OM_1 = aq,$$
  
 $OM_2 = OM_1 \cdot q = aq^2,$   
 $OM_3 = OM_2 \cdot q = aq^3, \dots, b = OM_{n-1} \cdot q = aq^n.$ 

<sup>11</sup> Since q decreases as n increases, and  $q \ge 1$ , it follows that  $L = \lim_{n \to \infty} q$  exists, and  $L \ge 1$ . Since  $q \ge L$ , we have  $b/a \ge L^n$  for all n, which is impossible if L > 1. Hence L = 1.



Fig. 89

Hence

$$h_{1} = OM_{1} - OA = a(q - 1),$$

$$h_{2} = aq^{2} - aq = aq(q - 1),$$

$$h_{3} = aq^{3} - aq^{2} = aq^{2}(q - 1),$$

$$\dots$$

$$h_{n} = aq^{n} - aq^{n-1} = aq^{n-1}(q - 1).$$

We note here that the necessary condition described on p. 26 is fulfilled: as  $n \to \infty$ ,  $q = \sqrt[n]{b/a} \to 1$ , and the length  $h_k$  of each segment  $M_{k-1}M_k$ tends to zero. The area of the kth rectangle is clearly

$$h_k(OM_k)^m = aq^{k-1}(q-1)(aq^k)^m,$$

so that the sum of the areas of all n rectangles is

$$S_n = a(q-1)(aq)^m + aq(q-1)(aq^2)^m + aq^2(q-1)(aq^3)^m + \cdots + aq^{n-1}(q-1) \cdot (aq^n)^m = a^{m+1}q^m(q-1)[1+q^{m+1}+q^{2(m+1)}+\cdots+q^{(n-1)(m+1)}] = a^{m+1}q^m(q-1)\frac{q^{n(m+1)}-1}{q^{m+1}-1} = q^m \frac{1}{(q^{m+1}-1)/(q-1)} a^{m+1} \left[ \left(\frac{b}{a}\right)^{m+1} - 1 \right]$$

## SOLUTIONS

[since  $q^{n(m+1)} = (q^n)^{m+1} = (b/a)^{m+1}$ ]. As  $n \to \infty, q \to 1$ , so that  $\lim_{n \to \infty} q^m = 1$  for any fixed *m*. Thus in order to determine the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* it suffices to find the limit of the expression  $(q^{m+1} - 1)/(q - 1)$  as  $q \to 1$ .

We consider separately a number of cases.

(1) m is a positive integer. In this, the simplest case,

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{m+1} - 1}{q - 1} = \lim_{q \to 1} (q^m + q^{m-1} + \dots + q + 1)$$
$$= \underbrace{1 + 1 + \dots + 1}_{m+1 \text{ times}} = m + 1.$$

(2) m is a rational number greater than -1. We may write m + 1 = r/s, where r and s are positive integers. In this case

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1} = \lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{r/s}-1}{q-1} = \lim_{q \to 1} \left[ \frac{(q^{1/s})^r - 1}{q^{1/s}-1} \div \frac{(q^{1/s})^s + 1}{q^{1/s}-1} \right].$$

Now as  $q \to 1$ ,  $q_1 = \sqrt[s]{q} \to 1$ . It therefore follows from the result of case (1) that

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{(q^{1/s})^r - 1}{q^{1/s} - 1} = \lim_{q_1 \to 1} \frac{q_1^r - 1}{q_1 - 1} = r, \qquad \lim_{q \to 1} \frac{(q^{1/s})^s - 1}{q^{1/s} - 1} = s,$$

and hence

$$\lim_{q\to 1}\frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1}=\frac{r}{s}=m+1.$$

(3) *m* is rational and less than -1. Say m + 1 = -r/s, where *r* and *s* are positive integers. In this case, using the result of case (2), we find

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{m+1} - 1}{q - 1} = \lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{-r/s} - 1}{q - 1} = \lim_{q \to 1} \left( -q^{-r/s} \frac{q^{r/s} - 1}{q - 1} \right)$$
$$= -1 \cdot \frac{r}{s} = m + 1.$$

(4) If m is irrational, then  $q^{m+1}$  is defined as the limit of  $q^{r/s}$ , where r/s ranges through a set of rationals converging to m + 1. Since for any rational number  $m \neq 1$ ,  $\lim_{q \to 1} (q^{m+1} - 1)/(q - 1) = m + 1$ , it follows<sup>12</sup> that

<sup>12</sup> To prove this, suppose for definiteness that q > 1. Let a positive number  $\epsilon$  be given, and choose rational numbers  $r_1, r_2$  such that

$$r_1 < m + 1 < r_2, r_1 > m + 1 - \varepsilon, \text{ and } r_2 < m + 1 + \varepsilon.$$

Then

$$\frac{q^{r_1}-1}{q-1} < \frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1} < \frac{q^{r_2}-1}{q-1},$$

for irrational m as well

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{m+1} - 1}{q - 1} = m + 1.$$

Thus we see that for any  $m \neq -1$ ,  $\lim_{q \to 1} (q^{m+1} - 1)/(q - 1) = m + 1$ . It follows that for any such *m* the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* of fig. 89 is

$$1 \cdot \frac{1}{m+1} a^{m+1} \left[ \left( \frac{b}{a} \right)^{m+1} - 1 \right] = \frac{b^{m+1} - a^{m+1}}{m+1}$$

*Remark.* For m = -1 the formula for the area of *ABCD* is of an entirely different form; see problem 154 below.

**b.** To calculate the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the curve  $y = x^m$ , the x axis, and the line x = b, the method we used for the previous question is inapplicable. This is because OD = a cannot be divided into a finite number of segments in such a way that the coordinates

since q > 1. We have already shown that

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{r_1} - 1}{q - 1} = r_1$$

and

$$\lim_{q \to 1} \frac{q^{r_2} - 1}{q - 1} = r_2.$$

Hence, if q is sufficiently close to 1, we have

$$\frac{q^{r_1}-1}{q-1} > r_1 - \varepsilon, \qquad \frac{q^{r_2}-1}{q-1} < r_2 + \varepsilon.$$

Then

$$r_1 - \varepsilon < \frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1} < r_2 + \varepsilon.$$

Since  $r_1 > m + 1 - \varepsilon$  and  $r_2 < m + 1 + \varepsilon$ , it follows that

$$m+1-2\varepsilon < \frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1} < m+1+2\varepsilon.$$

(The same inequality is obtained for q < 1 by choosing  $r_1 > m + 1 > r_2$ ,  $r_1 < m + 1 + \epsilon$ ,  $r_2 > m + 1 - \epsilon$ .) Thus, if  $\epsilon > 0$  is given, we have

$$\left|\frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1}-(m+1)\right|<2\varepsilon$$

for all q sufficiently close to 1. This means by definition that

$$\lim_{q\to 1}\frac{q^{m+1}-1}{q-1}=m+1.$$



of the endpoints form a geometric progression. However, we can use the result of the previous problem. The area of the curvilinear triangle OCD (fig. 90) is the limit as  $a \rightarrow 0$  of the area of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD. The expression  $(b^{m+1} - a^{m+1})/(m+1)$  tends to  $b^{m+1}/(m+1)$  as a tends to zero; it follows that the area of OCD is  $b^{m+1}/(m+1)$ .

*Remark.* The result of part **b** remains valid even for negative values of m, provided they are greater than -1. For if m > -1 then  $\lim_{a \to 0} (b^{m+1} - a^{m+1})/(m+1) = b^{m+1}/(m+1)$ . In case m < 0 the curvilinear triangle OCD no longer exists, since the curve  $y = x^m$  has the form shown in fig. 91a. (The reader should examine for himself the intermediate case m = 0, and compare its graph with figs. 90 and 91.) The figure bounded by the curve, the x axis, the line x = 0, and x = b is unbounded for m < 0, but we may nevertheless speak of its area. We may, for example, define the area to be the limit of the sum of the areas of the rectangles shown in 91a as the length of the base of each of them tends to zero; this limit is equal to  $b^{m+1}/(m + 1)$ .



Fig. 91

In an analogous manner, when m < -1 we can speak of the area of the figure bounded by the curve  $y = x^m$ , the x axis, and the line x = a, although this figure is unbounded (fig. 91b). This area may be defined as the limit of the sum of the areas of the rectangles shown in fig. 91b as the number of rectangles tends to infinity and the length of the base of each rectangle tends to zero. The area so defined is equal to

$$\lim_{b\to\infty}\frac{b^{m+1}-a^{m+1}}{m+1}=\frac{a^{m+1}}{-(m+1)}.$$

151. Suppose  $OA_1 = a_1$ ,  $OD_1 = b_1$  and  $OA_2 = a_2$ ,  $OD_2 = b_2$ . Divide the segments  $A_1D_1A_2D_2$  into *n* equal parts and construct a rectangle on each part as base, as shown in fig. 92. Clearly the area of the *k*th rectangle



Fig. 92

of the first set is

$$A_k^{(1)} = \frac{b_1 - a_1}{n} \frac{1}{a_1 + k(b_1 - a_1)/n}$$
$$= \frac{b_1 - a_1}{(n - k)a_1 + kb_1} = \frac{b_1/a_1 - 1}{n - k + k(b_1/a_1)}$$

We can find the area of the kth rectangle of the second set in the same way; it is

$$A_k^{(2)} = \frac{b_2 - a_2}{n} \frac{1}{a_2 + k(b_2 - a_2)/n}$$
$$= \frac{b_2 - a_2}{(n - k)a_2 + kb_2} = \frac{b_2/a_2 - 1}{n - k + k(b_2/a_2)}$$

Since  $b_2/a_2 = b_1/a_1$ , we have  $A_k^{(1)} = A_k^{(2)}$ ; it follows that the sum  $S_n^{(1)}$  of the areas of the first *n* rectangles is equal to the sum  $S_n^{(2)}$  of the areas of the second *n* rectangles. Since *n* is arbitrary, the required result follows from the definition of the area under a curve (see p. 26).

152. We consider separately a number of cases.

(1)  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  are both greater than 1 (fig. 93a). Since  $(z_1z_2)/z_2 = z_1/1$  it follows from problem 151 that the areas of the two shaded trapezoids in fig. 93a are equal. Since the area of the trapezoid bounded by the x axis, the hyperbola y = 1/x, and the lines x = 1 and  $x = z_1z_2$  is equal to the sum of the areas of the two trapezoids bounded by the x axis and the curve, and the lines x = 1,  $x = z_2$  and  $x = z_2$  and  $x = z_1z_2$ , respectively,



(2)  $z_2 = 1/z_1$ ,  $z_1 > 1$  (fig. 93b). In this case the identity to be proved assumes the form

$$F(z_1) + F\left(\frac{1}{z_1}\right) = F(1) = 0$$

or

 $F\left(\frac{1}{z_1}\right) = -F(z_1).$ 

Since  $z_1: 1 = 1: 1/z_1$ , it follows from problem 151 that the areas of the trapezoids bounded by the curve, the x axis, and the pairs of lines x = 1,  $x = z_1$ , and  $x = 1/z_1$ , x = 1, respectively, have the same area. The equation  $F(1/z_1) = -F(z_1)$  follows immediately from this.

(3)  $z_1$  and  $z_2$  are both less than 1. In this case  $1/z_1$ ,  $1/z_2$ ,  $1/z_1z_2$  are all greater than 1, and from what we have already proved

$$F\left(\frac{1}{z_1}\right) = -F(z_1), \quad F\left(\frac{1}{z_2}\right) = -F(z_3), \quad F\left(\frac{1}{z_1z_2}\right) = -F(z_1z_2),$$

and

$$F\left(\frac{1}{z_1}\right) + F\left(\frac{1}{z_2}\right) = F\left(\frac{1}{z_1z_2}\right).$$

Multiplying both sides of this equality by -1, we arrive at the required identity

$$F(z_1) + F(z_2) = F(z_1 z_2).$$

(4)  $z_1 > 1$ ,  $z_2 < 1$  but  $z_1 z_2 \neq 1$ . Suppose for definiteness that  $z_1 > 1/z_2$ , so that

$$z_1 z_2 > 1.$$

Since  $1/z_2 > 1$  we may use the results already established to write

$$F(z_1z_2) + F\left(\frac{1}{z_2}\right) = F\left(z_1z_2 \cdot \frac{1}{z_2}\right) = F(z_1),$$

whence

$$F(z_1z_2) = F(z_1) - F\left(\frac{1}{z_2}\right) = F(z_1) + F(z_2).$$

The case where  $z_1 z_2 < 1$  is dealt with similarly.

We have thus solved the problem in all cases.

153. Note that by its definition the function F is *increasing*, that is, for  $z_2 > z_1$ ,  $F(z_2) > F(z_1)$ . Since F(1) = 0 and F increases continuously as z increases (and so cannot "skip" any values), in order to prove the existence of a real number e such that F(e) = 1, it is sufficient to show that there exist values z for which F(z) > 1.

We will show that F(3) > 1. Draw a tangent B'C' to the hyperbola at the point  $G(2,\frac{1}{2})$  (fig. 94a). The area of the trapezoid ABC'D (where OA = 1, OD = 3) is 1, since its midline  $HG = \frac{1}{2}$ , while its height ADis 2. It follows that the area F(3) of the curvilinear triangle ABCD is greater than 1, as required.

We note now that F(2) < 1. This follows from fig. 94b: the area of the curvilinear triangle *ABGH* (OA = 1; OH = 2) is equal to F(2), and is clearly less than the area of the square *ABG'* H, which is 1.



We thus conclude that

and so

2 < e < 3.

154. We first prove the following important property of the function F: for any  $\alpha$ ,

$$F(z^{\alpha}) = \alpha F(z).$$

We give the proof in a number of steps, each time extending the range of  $\alpha$  for which the theorem holds.

(1)  $F(z^n) = nF(z)$  when n is a positive integer. For by the result of problem 152,

$$F(z^{2}) = F(z \cdot z) = F(z) + F(z) = 2F(z),$$

$$F(z^{3}) = F(z^{2} \cdot z) = F(z^{2}) + F(z) = 2F(z) + F(z) = 3F(z),$$

$$F(z^{4}) = F(z^{3} \cdot z) = F(z^{3}) + F(z) = 3F(z) + F(z) = 4F(z),$$

$$\vdots$$

$$F(z^{n}) = F(z^{n-1} \cdot z) = F(z^{n-1}) + F(z) = (n-1)F(z) + F(z) = nF(z).$$

(2)  $F(z^k) = kF(z)$  when k is a negative integer. For let k = -n, where n is a positive integer. Then clearly  $F(z^k) = F(1/z^n) = -F(z^n)$  (see the solution to problem 142), and therefore

$$F(z^k) = -nF(z) = kF(z).$$

(3)  $F(z^{1/m}) = (1/m)F(z)$  for m an integer. For let us substitute  $z^{1/m}$  for  $z_1$  in the identity  $F(z_1^m) = mF(z_1)$ . Then we obtain

$$F(z) = mF(z^{1/m}),$$

whence

$$F(z^{1/m})=\frac{1}{m}F(z).$$

(4)  $F(z^{n/m}) = n/m F(z)$ , where n/m is any rational number. For

$$F(z^{n/m}) = F[(z^{1/m})^n] = nF(z^{1/m}) = \frac{n}{m}F(z).$$

[See cases (1), (2), and (3) above.]

(5)  $F(z^{\alpha}) = \alpha F(z)$ , where  $\alpha$  is any irrational number. Construct two sequences of rationals,

 $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n, \ldots$  and  $\alpha_1', \alpha_2', \ldots, \alpha_n', \ldots$ 

satisfying the following conditions:

$$\alpha_n < \alpha < \alpha_n', \qquad \lim_{n \to \infty} \alpha_n = \lim_{n \to \infty} \alpha_n' = \alpha$$

(We could, for example, choose  $\alpha_n$  and  $\alpha_n'$  as follows. Let the representation of  $\alpha$  in the decimal system be  $a_k a_{k-1} \cdots a_0 \cdot b_1 b_2 b_3 \ldots$ . Put  $\alpha_n = a_k a_{k-1} \cdots a_0 \cdot b_1 b_2 \cdots b_n$ , and  $\alpha_n' = \alpha_n + 10^{-n}$ . Then  $0 < \alpha - \alpha_n < 10^{-n}$ and  $0 < \alpha_n' - \alpha_n < 10^{-n}$ .)

Since F is clearly an increasing function, we have the inequalities

$$F(z^{\alpha_n}) < F(z^{\alpha}) < F(z^{\alpha_n'}),$$

or, since  $\alpha_n$  and  $\alpha_n'$  are rationals,

$$\alpha_n F(z) < F(z^{\alpha}) < \alpha_n' F(z).$$

[See case (4)]. Thus

$$\alpha_n < \frac{F(z^{\alpha})}{F(z)} < \alpha_n',$$

and therefore

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\alpha_n\leq \frac{F(z^{\alpha})}{F(z)}\leq \lim_{n\to\infty}\alpha_n'.$$

Since

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\alpha_n=\alpha=\lim_{n\to\infty}\alpha_n',$$

it follows from the last inequality that

$$\frac{F(z^{\alpha})}{F(z)} = \alpha, \qquad F(z^{\alpha}) = \alpha F(z),$$

as required.

It is now easy to show that

$$F(z) = \log_e z.$$

For by the above

$$F(z) = F(e^{\log_e z}) = \log_e zF(e) = \log_e z,$$

since F(e) = 1 by the definition of e.

155. In this problem the same experiment is considered as in problem 96 of Volume I. As in the second solution to that problem, we can characterize all possible outcomes to this experiment in terms of the two numbers AK = x and KL = z (see fig. 95). Then the set of all possible outcomes to the experiment can be represented as the set of all points in or on the



triangle OST bounded by the coordinate axes and the line x + z = l (fig. 97). The probability of any event is the ratio of the area of the part of OST corresponding to the points at which the event occurs to the area of the entire triangle OST.

We must now determine for which values of x and z an acute-angled triangle can be formed from three segments with lengths x, z, and l - x - z. A necessary and sufficient condition is that the square of each of these lengths be less than the sum of the squares of the other two lengths.<sup>13</sup> Therefore the unfavorable outcomes of the experiment correspond to the points of the triangle OST for which at least one of the following inequalities is fulfilled:

$$x^{2} \ge z^{2} + (l - x - z)^{2}, \qquad z^{2} \ge x^{2} + (l - x - z)^{2},$$

$$(l - x - z)^{2} \ge x^{2} + z^{2}.$$
(1)

Moreover, no two of the above inequalities can be satisfied simultaneously (for if r, s, t are three numbers with  $r \le s \le t$ , then  $r^2 \le s^2 + t^2$  and  $s^2 \le r^2 + t^2$ ). Consequently, no two of the three regions determined by these inequalities overlap. Furthermore, in splitting the rod at random into three pieces, the probability that the square of the length of a given piece is greater than or equal to the sum of the squares of the lengths of the other two pieces is the same for each of the three pieces of the rod<sup>14</sup>). It follows from this that the areas of the three regions of the triangle OST determined by the three inequalities (1) are the same. Hence in order to find the area of the region corresponding to all the unfavorable outcomes of the experiment, we need only compute the area of the region defined by one of the three inequalities (1) and multiply it by 3.

<sup>13</sup> The necessity of this condition follows from the law of cosines. For if a, b, c are the sides of an acute triangle (fig. 96), then  $a^2 = b^2 + c^2 - 2bc \cos A < b^2 + c^2$ , since  $\cos A > 0$ . Similarly,  $b^2 < a^2 + c^2$  and  $c^2 < a^2 + b^2$ . Conversely, if a, b, c are any three positive numbers satisfying  $a^2 < b^2 + c^2$ ,  $b^3 < a^2 + c^2$ ,  $c^2 < a^2 + b^2$ , then  $a^2 < b^2 + 2bc + c^2 = (b + c)^2$ , so that a < b + c. Similarly, b < a + c and c < a + b. Hence there is a triangle ABC with sides a, b, c. From the law of cosines for ABC we find that  $\cos A$ ,  $\cos B$ ,  $\cos C$  are positive, so that A, B, C are acute.

<sup>14</sup> As we saw in the solution to problem 98 of Volume I, the problem of breaking a rod into three pieces is equivalent to the problem of dividing a circle into three pieces, and in the division of the circle the three pieces obtained are obviously interchangeable.



Let us now find the area of the part of the triangle OST for which the inequality

$$(l-x-z)^2 \ge x^2+z^2$$

is satisfied. Removing parentheses, this inequality can be rewritten in the form

$$l^2+2xz-2lx-2lz\geq 0.$$

Adding  $l^2$  to each side of the inequality and dividing by 2, we obtain:

$$(l-x)(l-z)\geq \frac{l^2}{2}.$$

But the equation  $(l - x)(l - z) = l^2/2$  defines a hyperbola which passes through the points  $x = \frac{1}{2}l$ , z = 0 (the point N) and x = 0,  $z = \frac{1}{2}l$  (the point M); the inequality  $(l - x)(l - z) \ge l^2/2$  is satisfied by all points of the curved region ONRM (the shaded part of fig. 97) and only by those points.

It remains for us to determine the area of the region ONRM. Introduce a new coordinate system by taking for coordinate axes the lines  $O_1T$  and  $O_1S$  (that is, the lines l - z = 0 and l - x = 0; see fig. 97); in this coordinate system our hyperbola will have the equation  $x'z' = l^2/2$ . Now take as a new unit of length  $l/\sqrt{2}$ . Then the abscissa  $O_1K$  of the point N in the new units is  $(l/2)/(l/\sqrt{2}) = \sqrt{2}/2$ , and the abscissa  $O_1T$  of the point M is  $l/(l/\sqrt{2}) = \sqrt{2}$ . By the result of problem 154, the area of the hyperbolic trapezoid KNMT in the new units is  $\ln(\sqrt{2}/(\sqrt{2}/2)) = \ln 2$ . Passing back to the old unit of area, we find that the area of the hyperbolic trapezoid KNMT is  $(\ln 2)(l^2/2) = (l^2 \ln 2)/2$ . Hence for the area of the shaded region ONRM of fig. 97, we obtain

$$\frac{l^2}{2} - \frac{l^2 \ln 2}{2} = \frac{l^2}{2} (1 - \ln 2).$$

The total area of the part of the triangle OST corresponding to the unfavorable outcomes of the experiment is three times this expression, and the area of the part corresponding to the favorable outcomes is

$$\frac{l^2}{2} - 3\frac{l^2}{2}(1 - \ln 2) = \frac{l^2}{2}(3 \ln 2 - 2).$$

Therefore the probability to be computed has the following value:

$$\frac{(l^2/2)(3\ln 2 - 2)}{l^2/2} = 3\ln 2 - 2 = 0.082\cdots$$

**156.** Suppose for simplicity that the length of the rod is 2 (this is no restriction, since we can always take half the length of the rod as the unit



of length). Let AB be the rod, and K and L the first and second break points. The outcome of the experiment in this problem is completely determined by the numbers x = AK and z = KL, where x is chosen at random from the interval  $0 \le x \le 1$  (x is the length of the smaller of the two segments formed after breaking the rod the first time, whence  $x \leq 1$ ) and z is chosen at random from the interval  $0 \le z \le 2 - x$ . If we take x and z as coordinates in the plane, then the set of all possible outcomes to the experiment is represented by the set of all points on or inside the trapezoid OMNP (fig. 98). However, the probability that (x,z) falls within some small rectangle located within the trapezoid does not depend only on the area of this rectangle: the probability that x falls within a given segment of the x axis is the length of that segment, but the probability that z falls within any segment of the z axis for given x is the ratio of the length of that segment to 2 - x, and hence depends on x. Therefore the probability that a point (x,z) falls within any part of the trapezoid OMNP depends not only on the area of that part but also on its location

within OMNP; accordingly, the representation of all possible outcomes of the experiment as the points on or in the trapezoid OMNP is inconvenient for computing probabilities.

It is more convenient to characterize all possible outcomes to the experiment in terms of the numbers x and y = z/(2 - x). The selection of the two break points amounts to a random selection of x and y from between 0 and 1; consequently, if we take x and y as coordinates in the plane, then the possible outcomes to the experiment are represented by the points of the unit square OUVW (fig. 99), and the probability that a point



(x,y) falls within some part of this square is the area of that part (since the area of the entire square OUVW is 1). Hence we need only determine the area of the part of the square OUVW which corresponds to the favorable outcomes of the experiment.

In this problem the favorable outcomes are those in which a triangle can be formed from segments of lengths x, z, and 2 - x - z. In order that this be possible, it is necessary and sufficient that none of these lengths exceed 1. Since x is by hypothesis at most 1, the favorable outcomes are those in which z < 1 and 2 - x - z < 1, that is,

$$z < 1$$
 and  $z > 1 - x$ .

Since y = z/(2 - x), we find by dividing the above inequalities by 2 - x that the favorable outcomes correspond to the points (x,y) for which y < 1/(2 - x) and y > (1 - x)/(2 - x), that is,

$$y < \frac{1}{2-x}, \quad y > 1 - \frac{1}{2-x}.$$
 (1)

We now have to determine what the region in fig. 99 defined by these inequalities looks like.

In place of the coordinates (x,y) let us introduce coordinates (x',y'), where

$$y = y'$$
 and  $x' = 2 - x$ .

This change of coordinates amounts to a translation of the origin to the point O' located on the x axis at a distance of 2 from O, and a reversal of the direction of the x axis (see fig. 99). In the new coordinates the inequalities (1) assume the form:

$$y' < \frac{1}{x'}, \quad y' > 1 - \frac{1}{x'}.$$
 (2)

The first of these inequalities shows that all points which correspond to favorable outcomes lie below the hyperbola

$$y'=\frac{1}{x'}.$$

Now consider the curve

$$y' = 1 - \frac{1}{x'} = \frac{1}{2} - \left(\frac{1}{x'} - \frac{1}{2}\right);$$
$$y' - \frac{1}{2} = -\left(\frac{1}{x'} - \frac{1}{2}\right);$$

this curve is the one obtained by reflecting the curve y' = 1/x' over the line  $y' = \frac{1}{2}$  (see fig. 99). The second of the inequalities (2) shows that all points which correspond to favorable outcomes are located below the curve

$$y'=1-\frac{1}{x'}.$$

Therefore the favorable outcomes correspond to the points of the shaded region in fig. 99. We must determine the area of this region.

Note first that by virtue of the symmetry of the curves

$$y' = \frac{1}{x'}$$
 and  $y' = 1 - \frac{1}{x'}$ 

about the line  $y' = \frac{1}{2}$ , the areas of the hyperbolic triangles OTW and TUV are equal. Therefore the required area is 1 - 2 area (TUV). But by problem 154, the area of the hyperbolic trapezoid OTVW is  $\ln 2$ . It follows from this that area  $TUV = 1 - \ln 2$ , and, consequently, the area of the hyperbolic triangle TVW is

$$1 - 2(1 - \ln 2) = 2 \ln 2 - 1 = 0.388 \dots$$

This expression is the probability that a triangle can be formed from the segments x, z, and 2 - x - z.



Fig. 100

157. The location of a needle *AB* after it lands on the plane is determined by the distance y from its center to the nearest of the parallel rulings and the angle x between *AB* and the rulings (fig. 100). It is clear that  $0 \le y \le a, 0 \le x \le \pi$ ; the possible outcomes to the experiment are determined by pairs of numbers (x,y), where x is chosen at random from between 0 and  $\pi$ , and y is chosen from between 0 and a. The set of all outcomes can be represented as the set of all points in or on a rectangle *OMNP* with sides OM = a and  $OP = \pi$  (fig. 101). The probability of the point (x,y) lying within any region of this rectangle is the ratio of the area of that region to the area of the entire rectangle *OMNP*. We therefore need only determine the area of the part of *OMNP* which corresponds to the favorable outcomes of the experiment.



It is apparent from fig. 100 that in order for the needle AB to lie across one of the rulings, it is necessary and sufficient that  $y \leq a \sin x$ . Hence the favorable outcomes to the experiment correspond to the points located under this sinusoid. By problem 149b, the area under the sinusoid is 2a. Since the area of the entire rectangle OMNP is  $a\pi$ , the required probability is

$$\frac{2a}{a\pi}-\frac{2}{\pi}\approx 0.637.$$

**158a.** We know that the quantity  $\ln (1 + 1/n)$  is equal to the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = 1 + 1/n (see fig. 102). Since the area of



this trapezoid is less than the area of the rectangle ABED and greater than that of the rectangle AFCD,

$$\frac{1}{n} > \ln\left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right) > \frac{1}{n} \cdot \frac{1}{1 + \frac{1}{n}} = \frac{1}{n+1}$$

Hence

$$1 > n \ln \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right) > \frac{n}{n+1} = 1 - \frac{1}{n+1},$$

and therefore

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}n\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)=1.$$

*Remark.* The result of this problem is equivalent to  $\lim_{n\to\infty} (1 + 1/n)^n = e$ . (See the end of problem 162.)

b. We know that  $\log_a x = (\log_e x)/(\log_e a) = (\ln x)/\ln a$ . (See footnote on p. 159.) Hence

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}n\log_a\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)=\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{n\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)}{\ln a}=\frac{1}{\ln a}$$

c. Recall that the area of the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and  $x = \sqrt[n]{a}$  is equal to

$$\ln \sqrt[n]{a} = \frac{1}{n} \ln a.$$

The area of the trapezoid with sides x = 1 and  $x = 1 + (1/n) \ln a$  is clearly less than the area of the rectangle with base  $(1/n) \ln a$  and height 1 (see fig. 103a), that is, less than  $(1/n) \ln a$ . It follows that

$$\sqrt[n]{a} > 1 + \frac{1}{n} \ln a$$





In the same way we can show that the area of the trapezoid with sides x = 1 and  $x = \frac{1}{1 - (1/n) \ln a}$  is greater than the area of the rectangle with base  $\frac{1}{1-(1/n)\ln a}$ -1 and height  $1 - (1/n) \ln a$  (fig. 103b), that is, greater than  $(1/n) \ln a$ . It follows that

$$\sqrt[n]{a} < \frac{1}{1 - (1/n) \ln a}$$

Thus

$$\frac{1}{n}\ln a < \sqrt[n]{a} - 1 < \frac{1}{1 - (1/n)\ln a} - 1 = \frac{(1/n)\ln a}{1 - (1/n)\ln a},$$

that is.

$$\ln a < n(\sqrt[n]{a} - 1) < \frac{\ln a}{1 - (1/n) \ln a},$$

Hence

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}n(\sqrt[n]{a}-1)=\ln a.$$

159a. Divide the segment OD of the x axis, where OD = b, into n equal parts (fig. 104). The length of each part is b/n, and the heights of the rectangles having these parts as bases and inscribed in the curve  $y = a^x$ are equal to 1,  $a^{b/n}$ ,  $a^{2b/n}$ , ...,  $a^{(n-1)b/n}$ . It follows that the total area of all these rectangles is

$$S_n = \frac{b}{n} (1 + a^{b/n} + a^{2b/n} + \dots + a^{(n-1)b/n})$$
  
=  $\frac{b}{n} \frac{a^b - 1}{a^{b/n} - 1}.$ 

The area S of the curvilinear trapezoid OBCD is the limit of  $S_n$  as  $n \rightarrow \infty$ . Thus

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{b}{n} \cdot \frac{(a^b - 1)}{(a^{b/n} - 1)} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{a^b - 1}{(n/b)(a^{b/n} - 1)}.$$



Fig. 104

But by the result of problem 158c,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{n}{b} (a^{n/b} - 1) = \frac{1}{b} \lim_{n \to \infty} n(\sqrt[n]{a^b} - 1) = \frac{1}{b} \ln a^b = \ln a.$$
$$S = \frac{a^b - 1}{\ln a}.$$

Thus

(In particular, if a = e we obtain the simple expression  $S = e^b - 1$ .) **b.** First solution. We use part **a** and the fact that the equation  $y = \log_a x$  can also be written in the form  $x = a^v$ . We must find the area of the curvilinear triangle *ABC*, where OA = 1 and OB = b (fig. 105).

We first calculate the area of the curvilinear trapezoid OACD. The equation of our curve is  $y = \log_a x$  or  $x = a^y$ . It follows that the curvilinear trapezoid OACD is congruent to the curvilinear trapezoid OBCD in fig. 104, whose area we calculated in the previous problem.<sup>15</sup> The trapezoid OACD is bounded by the curve  $x = a^y$  and the straight lines



<sup>15</sup> More precisely, these trapezoids are symmetric (since looking toward the positive direction of the x axis, the positive direction of the y axis is to the left, whereas looking toward the positive direction of the y axis, the positive direction of the x axis is to the right).

y = 0 and  $y = \log_a b$ . It follows from the result of part **a** that its area is

$$S(OACD) = \frac{a^{\log_a b} - 1}{\ln a} = \frac{b - 1}{\ln a}.$$

But the area of the curvilinear triangle can be found by subtracting this area from that of OBCD. We obtain<sup>16</sup>

$$S = b \log_{a} b - \frac{b-1}{\ln a} - \frac{b \log_{a} b \ln a - b + 1}{\ln a} = \frac{b \ln b - b + 1}{\ln a}$$

In particular, the area  $S_0$  of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the x axis, the curve  $y = \ln x$ , and the straight line x = b is given by

$$S_0 = b \ln b - b + 1,$$

and the area  $S_1$  of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the x axis, the curve  $y = \log x$ , and the line x = b is given by

$$S_1 = \frac{b \ln b - b + 1}{\ln 10} = \frac{\ln 10 \cdot b \log b - b + 1}{\ln 10} \approx \frac{2.3b \log b - b + 1}{2.3}$$

Second solution. Let OA = 1, OB = b. Divide AB into n parts by points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}$  so that

$$\frac{OM_1}{1} = \frac{OM_2}{OM_1} = \frac{OM_3}{OM_2} = \cdots = \frac{b}{OM_{n-1}}$$

We have

$$OM_1 = q, \qquad OM_2 = q^2,$$
  
 $OM_3 = q^3, \ldots, OM_{n-1} = q^{n-1}, \qquad OM_n = q^n = b,$ 

where  $q = \sqrt[n]{b}$  (compare the solution of problem 150). It follows from this that the lengths of the bases of the rectangles in fig. 106 are

$$(q-1), q(q-1), q^{2}(q-1), \ldots, q^{n-1}(q-1)$$

and the heights are

$$\log_a q, \log_a q^2 = 2 \log_a q, \log_a q^3 = 3 \log_a q, \ldots, \log_a q^n = n \log_a q.$$



Fig. 106

<sup>16</sup> We use here the identity  $\log_a b \ln a = \ln b$ . It can be deduced from the following chain of identities:  $e^{\ln b} - b - a^{\log_a b} - (e^{\ln a})^{\log_a b} - e^{\ln a \log_a b}$ . Thus the area of the curvilinear triangle ABC is equal to the limit as  $n \rightarrow \infty$  of the sum

$$S_n = (q-1)\log_a q + q(q-1) \cdot 2\log_a q + q^2(q-1) \cdot 3\log_a q + \cdots + q^{n-1}(q-1) \cdot n\log_a q$$

$$= (q-1)(1+2q+3q^2+\cdots+nq^{n-1})\log_a q^{n-1}$$

Rut17

$$1 + 2q + 3q^{2} + \cdots + nq^{n-1} = \frac{nq^{n}}{q-1} - \frac{q^{n}-1}{(q-1)^{2}},$$

so that

$$S_n = nq^n \log_a q - \frac{q^n - 1}{q - 1} \log_a q,$$

or, since  $q = \sqrt[n]{b}$ ,  $\log_a q = (1/n) \log_a b$ ,

$$S_n = b \log_a b - \frac{(b-1) \log_a b}{n(\sqrt[n]{b-1})}$$

Since  $\lim n(\sqrt[n]{b} - 1) = \ln b$  (see problem 158c), we have

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} S_n = b \log_a b - (b-1) \frac{\log_a b}{\ln b}$$
$$= \frac{b \ln b}{\ln a} - \frac{b-1}{\ln a} \text{ (see footnote 16).}$$

Remark. If we determine the area in part b without using the solution to part a, as we did in our second solution, then one can use the resulting formula to find the result of part a.

160. The solution to this problem is analogous to the second solution of problem 159b. Suppose OA = 1, OB = b. We divide the segment AB into *n* parts by points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_n$  so that  $OM_1/1 = OM_2/OM_1 = \cdots$  $= OM_{n-1}/b$  (fig. 107). Then the lengths of the bases of the rectangles shown in the figure are

$$(q-1), q(q-1), q^2(q-1), \ldots, q^{n-1}(q-1),$$

17 For  $1 + 2q + 3q^{2} + \cdots + nq^{n-1} = (1 + q + q^{2} + \cdots + q^{n-1}) + (q + q^{2} + \cdots + q^{n-1})$  $+ (q^{2} + \cdots + q^{n-1}) + \cdots + (q^{n-2} + q^{n-1}) + q^{n-1}$  $=\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1}+\frac{q^{n}-q}{q-1}+\frac{q^{n}-q^{2}}{q-1}+\cdots+\frac{q^{n}-q^{n-1}}{q-1}$  $=\frac{nq^n}{q-1}-\frac{1+q+\cdots+q^{n-1}}{q-1}$  $=\frac{nq^n}{q-1}-\frac{q^n-1}{(q-1)^2}$ . Another proof of this identity is given in problem 172b.



Fig. 107

where  $q = \sqrt[n]{b}$ , while their heights are

$$\frac{\log_a q}{q}, \quad \frac{2\log_a q}{q^2}, \quad \frac{3\log_a q}{q^3}, \dots, \frac{n\log_a q}{q^n}$$

(See the solution to 163b.) It follows that the area S of the curvilinear triangle ABC is the limit as  $n \to \infty$  of the sum

$$S_n = \frac{(q-1)\log_a q}{q} + \frac{2(q-1)\log_a q}{q} + \dots + \frac{n(q-1)\log_a q}{q}$$
$$= \frac{q-1}{q}(1+2+\dots+n)\log_a q = \frac{n(n+1)}{2}\frac{q-1}{q}\log_a q.$$

Since

$$q = \sqrt[n]{b}, \qquad \log_a q = \frac{1}{n} \log_a b,$$

we have

$$S_n = \frac{n+1}{2} \frac{\sqrt[n]{b}-1}{\sqrt[n]{b}} \log_a b = \frac{1}{2} n(\sqrt[n]{b}-1) \frac{n+1}{n} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{b}} \log_a b.$$

Now by the result of problem 158c,

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}n(\sqrt[n]{b}-1)=\ln b,$$

and clearly (see footnote, page 140)

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{n+1}{n}=\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)=1,\qquad \lim_{n\to\infty}\sqrt[n]{b}=1.$$

Thus (see footnote, page 159)

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} S_n = \frac{1}{2} \ln b \log_a b = \frac{1}{2} \ln a (\log_a b)^2$$

In particular, the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the x axis, the curve  $y = (\ln x)/x$ , and the line x = b is equal to  $\frac{1}{2} \ln^2 b$ , and the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the same lines and the curve  $y = (\log x)/x$  is equal to

$$\frac{1}{2}\ln 10\log^2 b \approx 1.15\log^2 b.$$

## **XII. SOME REMARKABLE LIMITS**

161. Let us determine the area of the figure bounded by the curve  $y = x^k$ , the x axis, and the line x = b. We choose the points  $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{n-1}$  (see p. 26) so as to divide *OD* into *n* equal parts. The sum  $S_n$  is calculated as in the solution to problem 148: it is

$$S_n = h[h^k + (2h)^k + \cdots + (nh)^k] = h^{k+1}(1^k + 2^k + \cdots + n^k),$$

where h = b/n. Thus the required area is

$$S = \lim_{n \to \infty} b^{k+1} \frac{1^k + 2^k + \dots + n^k}{n^{k+1}}$$

But from the solution to problem 150b we know that  $S = b^{k+1/2}$  (k + 1). It follows that if k > -1 (see the note to the solution of 150b), then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1^k + 2^k + \cdots + n^k}{n^{k+1}} = \frac{1}{k+1}.$$

*Remark.* When k is a positive integer, this result can be proved more easily. We give a proof by induction. For k = 0 we have

$$\frac{1^0+2^0+\cdots+n^0}{n}=1-\frac{1}{0+1},$$

for all *n*, so that the result certainly holds. Let us write  $S_r(n)$  for the sum  $1^r + 2^r + \cdots + n^r$ . We assume that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{S_r(n)}{n^{r+1}}=\frac{1}{r+1} \qquad (0 \le r \le k-1),$$

and must then prove that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{S_k(n)}{n^{k+1}}=\frac{1}{k+1}\,.$$

Consider the expression  $(n + 1)^{k+1} - n^{k+1}$ . By the binomial theorem we have

$$(n + 1)^{k+1} - n^{k+1} = (k + 1)n^k + {\binom{k+1}{2}}n^{k-1} + \cdots + (k + 1)n + 1.$$

Similarly, replacing n by n - 1, n - 2, ..., 0, we have

$$n^{k+1} - (n-1)^{k+1} = (k+1)(n-1)^k + \binom{k+1}{2}(n-1)^{k-1} + \cdots + (k+1)(n-1) + 1$$

$$(n-1)^{k+1} - (n-2)^{k+1} = (k+1)(n-2)^k + \binom{k+1}{2}(n-2)^{k-1} + \cdots + (k+1)(n-2) + 1$$

$$\vdots$$

$$1^{k+1} - (0)^{k+1} = (k+1) \cdot 0^k + \binom{k+1}{2} 0^{k-1} + \cdots + (k+1) \cdot 0 + 1.$$

On adding all these equations, we obtain

$$(n+1)^{k+1} = (k+1)S_k(n) + {\binom{k+1}{2}}S_{k-1}(n) + (k+1)S_1(n) + S_0(n).$$

Now divide through by  $n^{k+1}$ , getting

$$\left(\frac{n+1}{n}\right)^{k+1} = (k+1)\frac{S_k(n)}{n^{k+1}} + \binom{k+1}{2}\frac{S_{k-1}(n)}{n^k} \cdot \frac{1}{n} + \cdots + (k+1)\frac{S_1(n)}{n^2} \cdot \frac{1}{n^{k-1}} + \frac{S_0(n)}{n} \cdot \frac{1}{n^k}.$$

Let  $n \to \infty$ , and use the induction hypothesis, that  $\lim_{n \to \infty} S_r(n)/n^{r+1} = 1/(r+1)$  $(0 \le r \le k - 1)$ . We obtain

$$1 - \lim_{n \to \infty} \left( \frac{n+1}{n} \right)^{k+1} - (k+1) \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{S_k(n)}{n^{k+1}} + 0 + 0 + \cdots + 0,$$

or

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{S_k(n)}{n^{k+1}}=\frac{1}{k+1},$$

as required.

162a. First solution. It is sufficient to prove the inequality

$$\log\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n}\right] > \log\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right)^{m}\right]$$
$$n\log\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right) > m\log\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right)$$

or

$$n\log\left(1+\frac{1}{n}
ight)>m\log\left(1+\frac{1}{m}
ight)$$

whenever n > m. We take logarithms to base *e* (see problems 151 to 154 above). Then  $\ln (1 + 1/n)$  is the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABDC* bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the *x* axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = 1 + 1/n;  $\ln (1 + 1/m)$  is defined similarly (fig. 108).

Let ABNK be the rectangle with base AB and area equal to that of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD; then



and therefore

$$\frac{1}{n} \cdot AK = S(ABDC) = \ln\left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right), \quad AK = n\ln\left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right)$$

Next, using the notation of fig. 108, S(ABNK) = S(ABDC) and  $S(BB_1MN) > S(BB_1D_1D)$ , so that  $S(AB_1MK) > S(AB_1D_1C)$ . But

$$S(AB_1MK) = AB_1 \cdot AK = \frac{1}{m}AK$$
$$= \frac{1}{m}n\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right), \quad S(AB_1D_1C) = \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right),$$

so that

$$\frac{1}{m}n\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) > \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right),$$
$$n\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) > m\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{m}\right),$$

as required.

Second solution. We use the inequality between the arithmetic and geometric means,<sup>18</sup> which states that if  $a_1, a_2, \ldots, a_n$  are all  $\ge 0$ , then

$$\sqrt[n]{a_1a_2\cdots a_n} \le \frac{a_1+a_2+\cdots+a_n}{n},\tag{1}$$

with strict inequality unless  $a_1 = a_2 = \cdots = a_n$ . Suppose n > 1, and put

$$a_1 = a_2 = \cdots = a_{n-1} = 1 + \frac{1}{n-1}, \quad a_n = 1.$$

Since the  $a_i$  are not all equal, the strict inequality holds, and we get

$$\sqrt[n]{\left(1+\frac{1}{n-1}\right)^{n-1}} < \frac{(n-1)\left(1+\frac{1}{n-1}\right)+1}{n} = 1+\frac{1}{n}.$$

Raising both sides to the nth power, it follows that

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n-1}\right)^{n-1} < \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n,$$

which is what we wanted to prove.

Third solution. Expand  $\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n$  by the binomial theorem; we get

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n = 1+1+\frac{n(n-1)}{2}\frac{1}{n^2}+\frac{n(n-1)(n-2)}{6}\frac{1}{n^3}+\cdots+\frac{1}{n^n}.$$

The number of terms is n + 1, and thus increases with n. Moreover, the individual terms increase with n, since

$$\frac{n(n-1)(n-2)\cdots(n-k+1)}{k!}\frac{1}{n^k}$$
$$=\frac{1}{k!}\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\right)\left(1-\frac{2}{n}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{k-1}{n}\right),$$

and each factor 1 - j/n is an increasing function of *n*. Hence  $\left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right)$  increases with *n*.

<sup>18</sup> The left-hand side of (1) is the geometric mean of the numbers  $a_1, a_2, \ldots a_n$ , while the right side is their arithmetic mean. For a proof of the inequality, see for example, Ref. [3].

**b.** First solution. It is sufficient to show that for any positive integer n

$$\ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1}\right] > \ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)^{n+2}\right].$$

Form the difference

$$\ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1}\right] - \ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)^{n+2}\right]$$
  
=  $(n+1)\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) - (n+2)\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)$   
=  $(n+1)\left[\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) - \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)\right] - \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)$ .

But  $\ln (1 + 1/n) - \ln (1 + 1/(n + 1))$  is the area of the curvilinear trapezoid  $BB_1D_1D$  bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 + 1/n, x = 1 + 1/(n + 1), and  $\ln (1 + 1/(n + 1))$  is the area of



the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the same curve, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = 1 + 1/(n + 1) (fig. 109). The area of the curvilinear trapezoid  $BB_1D_1D$  is greater than the area of the rectangle  $BB_1D_1K$ , whose area is

$$BB_1 \cdot B_1D_1 = \left(\frac{1}{n} - \frac{1}{n+1}\right)\frac{1}{1+1/n} = \frac{1}{n(n+1)}\frac{n}{n+1} = \left(\frac{1}{n+1}\right)^2.$$

Thus

$$(n+1)\left[\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) - \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)\right] > (n+1) \cdot \frac{1}{(n+1)^2} = \frac{1}{n+1}.$$

The area of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD is less than the area of the rectangle ABLC, which is equal to

$$AB \cdot AC = \frac{1}{n+1} \cdot 1 = \frac{1}{n+1}$$

Thus

$$\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right) < \frac{1}{n+1}.$$

On comparing the two inequalities, we find that

$$\ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1}\right] - \ln\left[\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)^{n+2}\right]$$
  
=  $(n-1)\left[\ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right) - \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right)\right] - \ln\left(1+\frac{1}{n+1}\right) > 0,$ 

as required.

Second solution. As in the second solution to part  $\mathbf{a}$ , we can use the inequality between the arithmetic and geometric means. Take

$$a_1 = a_2 = \cdots = a_n = 1 - \frac{1}{n}$$
,  $a_{n+1} = 1$ , where  $n > 1$ .

Then we have the strict inequality, so

$$\sqrt[n+1]{\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\right)^n} < \frac{n\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\right)+1}{n+1} = \frac{n}{n+1}.$$

Hence

$$\left(\frac{n-1}{n}\right)^n < \left(\frac{n}{n+1}\right)^{n+1}.$$

Inverting both sides, we reverse the inequality; thus

$$\left(\frac{n}{n-1}\right)^n > \left(\frac{n+1}{n}\right)^{n+1}.$$

In other words,

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{n-1}\right)^n > \left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1},$$

which is what we wanted to prove.

Remark. In later problems it will be important to know that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n = e = \lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^{n+1},$$

where e is the number defined geometrically in problem 153. This follows at once from either problem 158a or problem 163 (with z = 1).

163. First suppose that z is positive. Consider the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = 1 + z/n (fig. 110a). The area of this trapezoid lies between the areas of the rectangles *ABED* and *AFCD*, that is, between  $z/n \cdot 1$  and  $z/n \cdot 1/(1 + z/n) = z/(n + z)$  (see the end of the solution of 159). It follows that

$$\frac{z}{n} > \ln\left(1 + \frac{z}{n}\right) > \frac{z}{n+z}$$
$$> \ln\left[\left(1 + \frac{z}{n}\right)^n\right] > \frac{z}{1+z/n}.$$

or

Passing to the limit<sup>19</sup> as  $n \rightarrow \infty$ , we see that

z

$$\ln\left[\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n\right]=z,$$
(2)

(1)

from which it follows that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n=e^z.$$

The case where z is negative is handled similarly (fig. 110b). Here S(ABED) = -z/n,  $S(AFCD) = \left(-\frac{z}{n}\right) \frac{1}{1+\frac{z}{n}} = \frac{-z}{n+z}$ , S(ABCD) =

 $-\ln(1 + (z/n))$ . (Remember that z is negative; see p. 31.) It follows from fig. 110b that

$$-\frac{z}{n}<-\ln\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)<\frac{-z}{n+z},$$

or

$$\frac{z}{n} > \ln\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right) > \frac{z}{n+z},$$

or finally,

$$z > \ln\left[\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n\right] > \frac{z}{1+z/n}.$$

<sup>19</sup> The details are as follows. From (1) we see that  $(1 + z/n)^n < e^z$ , so the sequence  $(1 + z/n)^n$  is bounded from above. As in problem 162, it can be shown that the sequence  $(1 + z/n)^n$  is increasing. Hence  $\lim (1 + z/n)^n$  exists. Since  $\ln x$  is continuous, we have  $\lim_{n \to \infty} \ln (1 + z/n)^n = \ln \lim_{n \to \infty} (1 + z/n)^n$ . Since the first and last members of (1) tend to z as  $n \to \infty$ , so must its middle member, i.e.,  $\lim_{n \to \infty} \ln (1 + z/n)^n = z$ . Equation (2) follows at once from these facts.

168



Letting 
$$n \to \infty$$
, we find once again

$$\ln\left[\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n\right]=z,$$
$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n=e^z.$$

and so

164. Expand  $(1 + z/n)^n$  by the binomial theorem:

$$\left(1 + \frac{z}{n}\right)^n = 1 + \frac{z}{n} \cdot \frac{n}{1} + \frac{z^2}{n^2} \cdot \frac{n(n-1)}{2!} + \dots + \frac{z^n}{n^n} \frac{n(n-1)(n-2) \cdots (n-n-1)}{n!} = 1 + z + \frac{z^2}{2!} \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) + \frac{z^3}{3!} \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) \left(1 - \frac{z}{n}\right) + \dots + \frac{z^n}{n!} \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) \left(1 - \frac{2}{n}\right) \cdots \left(1 - \frac{n-1}{n}\right).$$

We can write

$$\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n=1+u_1+u_2+\cdots+u_n,$$

where

$$u_k = \frac{z^k}{k!} \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) \left(1 - \frac{2}{n}\right) \cdots \left(1 - \frac{k-1}{n}\right) \qquad (k = 1, 2, \ldots, n).$$

The terms  $u_k$  of this sum clearly satisfy the inequalities

$$|u_k| \le \frac{|z|^k}{k!},$$
$$\frac{u_{k+1}}{u_k} \bigg| = \frac{|z| [1 - (k/n)]}{k+1} \le \frac{|z|}{k+1}.$$

From the second of these inequalities it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} |u_{k+1}| &\leq |u_k| \cdot \frac{|z|}{k+1} ; \qquad |u_{k+2}| < |u_{k+1}| \cdot \frac{|z|}{k+2} \leq |u_k| \cdot \frac{|z|^2}{(k+1)^2} ; \\ |u_{k+3}| &\leq |u_{k+2}| \frac{|z|}{k+3} \leq |u_k| \cdot \frac{|z|^3}{(k+1)^3} , \ldots \end{aligned}$$

Now choose k so that k + 1 > |z|. This is permissible, since we shall later let  $n \to \infty$ , and our sums can therefore be assumed to have sufficiently many terms. For such k

$$\begin{aligned} |u_{k+1} + u_{k+2} + \cdots + u_n| &\leq |u_{k+1}| + |u_{k+2}| + \cdots + |u_n| \\ &\leq |u_k| \left[ \frac{|z|}{k+1} + \left( \frac{|z|}{k+1} \right)^2 + \cdots + \left( \frac{|z|}{k+1} \right)^{n-k} \right] \\ &\leq |u_k| \frac{|z|/(k+1)}{1 - |z|/(k+1)} = |u_k| \frac{|z|}{k+1 - |z|} \\ &\leq \frac{|z|^{k+1}}{k! (k+1 - |z|)}. \end{aligned}$$

But

$$\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n-(1+u_1+u_2+\cdots+u_k)=u_{k+1}+u_{k+2}+\cdots+u_n,$$

so that

$$\left|\left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n-(1+u_1+u_2+\cdots+u_k)\right|\leq \frac{|z|^{k+1}}{k!\,(k+1-|z|)}\,.$$

It follows that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \left| \left(1+\frac{z}{n}\right)^n - (1+u_1+u_2+\cdots+u_k) \right| \leq \frac{|z|^{k+1}}{k! (k+1-|z|)}.$$

Now  $\lim_{n \to \infty} u_k = z^k/k!$  and  $\lim_{n \to \infty} (1 + z/n)^n = e^z$  (see problem 163). Hence

$$\left|e^{z}-\left(1+z+\frac{z^{2}}{2!}+\cdots+\frac{z^{k}}{k!}\right)\right|\leq \frac{|z|^{k+1}}{k!(k+1-|z|)}.$$

But clearly

$$\lim_{k\to\infty}\frac{|z|^{k+1}}{k!\,(k+1-|z|)}=0.$$

Thus

$$\lim_{k\to\infty} \left[ e^{z} - \left( 1 + z + \frac{z^{2}}{2!} + \frac{z^{3}}{3!} + \cdots + \frac{z^{k}}{k!} \right) \right] = 0,$$

and this is exactly what is meant by the equation

$$e^{z} = 1 + \frac{z}{1!} + \frac{z^{2}}{2!} + \frac{z^{3}}{3!} + \cdots + \frac{z^{n}}{n!} + \cdots$$

165. Consider the sum of the areas of the n - 2 trapezoids and the triangle inscribed in the curve  $y = \ln x$  in fig. 111a. Since the bases of the kth trapezoid are  $\ln k$  and  $\ln (k + 1)$ , this sum is equal to

$$\frac{\ln 2}{2} + \frac{\ln 3 + \ln 2}{2} + \frac{\ln 4 + \ln 3}{2} + \dots + \frac{\ln n + \ln (n-1)}{2}$$
$$= \ln 2 + \ln 3 + \ln 4 + \dots + \ln (n-1) + \frac{1}{2} \ln n$$

The area  $S_n$  bounded by the curve  $y = \ln x$ , the x axis, and the line x = n is clearly greater than the area of the inscribed figure. That is,

$$S_n > \ln 2 + \ln 3 + \cdots + \ln (n-1) + \frac{1}{2} \ln n$$

Moreover,

$$K_n = S_n - [\ln 2 + \ln 3 + \ln 4 + \dots + \ln (n-1) + \frac{1}{2} \ln n]$$

is an increasing function of n, since this difference is equal to the sum of the areas of the n - 1 segments cut from the curve by the upper boundaries of the trapezoids, and as n increases new segments are added.

Let us now construct n-2 trapezoids, bounded by lines  $x = k - \frac{1}{2}$ and  $x = k + \frac{1}{2}$ , the tangent to the curve at the point x = k and the x axis (k = 2, 3, 4, ..., n-1). Add a further trapezoid bounded by the lines x = 1 and  $x = \frac{3}{2}$ , the tangent to the curve at  $x = \frac{5}{4}$  and the x axis, and a



Fig. 111
rectangle of height  $\ln n$  with sides on  $x = n - \frac{1}{2}$  and x = n (fig. 111b). Since the midline of the kth trapezoid is of length  $\ln (k + 1)$ , and the midline of the small added trapezoid of length  $\ln \frac{5}{4}$ , the area of the entire figure is

$$[\ln 2 + \ln 3 + \dots + \ln (n-1)] + \frac{1}{2} \ln n + \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}$$
  
= [ln 2 + ln 3 + \dots + ln (n-1) + \frac{1}{2} \ln n] + \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}.

But this area is greater than that of  $S_n$ , so that

 $[\ln 2 + \ln 3 + \cdots + \ln (n-1) + \frac{1}{2} \ln n] + \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4} > S_n.$ 

It follows that for any n,

$$K_n < \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}$$
.

In the solution of problem 159b we showed that

$$S_n = n \ln n - n + 1.$$

On the other hand,

$$\ln 2 + \ln 3 + \dots + \ln (n-1) + \ln n = \ln (2 \cdot 3 \cdots n) = \ln n!$$

Using these relations, we can rewrite the expression for  $K_n$  in the following form:

$$K_n = (n \ln n - n + 1) - \left(\ln n! - \frac{1}{2} \ln n\right)$$
  
=  $\ln n^n - \ln e^n + 1 - \ln n! + \ln\sqrt{n} = \ln \frac{n^n \sqrt{n}}{n! e^n} + 1.$ 

Since  $0 < K_n < \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}$  for all n,

$$0 < \ln \frac{n^n \sqrt{n}}{n! e^n} + 1 < \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4},$$

that is,

$$-1 < \ln \frac{n^n \sqrt{n}}{n! \ e^n} < -1 + \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4},$$

or

$$1 > \ln \frac{n! e^n}{n^n \sqrt{n}} > \ln \sqrt{\frac{4}{5}} e$$

or

$$e\sqrt{n}\left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n > n! > \sqrt{\frac{4}{5}} e\sqrt{n}\left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n,$$

as required.

166a. We continue the argument used in the solution of problem 165. Since  $K_n$  increases with increasing n, yet always remains less than  $\frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}$ ,

it must have a limit, also not exceeding  $\frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}$ , but necessarily positive, since  $K_2$  is positive, and all subsequent K's are larger. Thus

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} K_n = K, \quad \text{where } 0 < K \leq \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{5}{4}.$$

But in the solution to 165 we showed that

$$K_n = \ln \frac{n^n \sqrt{n}}{n! e^n} + 1.$$

Since the limit  $K = \lim_{n \to \infty} K_n$  exists, so does the limit

$$C = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{n! e^n}{n^n \sqrt{n}},$$

and moreover,

$$e > C \geq \sqrt{\frac{5}{4}} e,$$

as required.

**b.** In order to determine the numerical value of the limit C as  $n \to \infty$  of the quantity

$$\frac{n!}{\sqrt{n}\left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n} = C_n,$$

we use Wallis's formula (problem 147):

$$\frac{\pi}{2} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{2}{1} \cdot \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{3} \cdot \frac{4}{5} \cdots \frac{2n}{2n-1} \cdot \frac{\cdot 2n}{2n+1},$$

which may be written in the form

$$\frac{\pi}{2} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{(2 \cdot 4 \cdot 6 \cdots 2n)^4}{(1 \cdot 2 \cdot 3 \cdot 4 \cdot 5 \cdots 2n)^2 (2n+1)} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{[2^n (n!)]^4}{[(2n)!]^2 (2n+1)},$$

$$\sqrt{\pi} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{2^{2n} (n!)^2}{(2n)! \cdot \sqrt{\frac{2n+1}{2}}}.$$

In this last equality we substitute

$$n! = C_n \sqrt{n} \left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^n, \qquad (2n)! = C_{2n} \sqrt{2n} \left(\frac{2n}{e}\right)^{2n}$$

and obtain

$$\sqrt{\pi} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{2^{2n} C_n^{2n} \left(\frac{n}{e}\right)^{2n}}{C_{2n} \sqrt{2n} \left(\frac{2n}{e}\right)^{2n} \sqrt{\frac{2n+1}{2}}} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{C_n^{2n}}{C_{2n} \sqrt{\frac{2n+1}{n}}}$$

But

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} C_n = \lim_{n \to \infty} C_{2n} = C,$$
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sqrt{\frac{2n+1}{n}} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \sqrt{2 + \frac{1}{n}} = \sqrt{2},$$

so that

$$\sqrt{\pi}=rac{C^2}{C\sqrt{2}}$$

whence

$$C=\sqrt{2\pi}$$

as required.

167a. In *n* is equal to the area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = n.

Construct *n* rectangles, all of base 1 and heights  $1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{3}, \ldots, 1/(n-1)$ , as in fig. 112a. The area of the curvilinear trapezoid *ABCD* is less than



Fig. 112

the total area of these rectangles. Hence

$$1+\frac{1}{2}+\frac{1}{3}+\cdots+\frac{1}{n-1}>\ln n,$$

that is,

$$\gamma_n = 1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \cdots + \frac{1}{n-1} - \ln n > 0.$$

We now inscribe in the same curvilinear trapezoid *n* rectangles with unit bases and heights  $\frac{1}{2}$ ,  $\frac{1}{3}$ ,  $\frac{1}{4}$ , ..., 1/n (fig. 112b). Since the total area of these rectangles is less than that of *ABCD*,

$$\ln n > \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{4} + \dots + \frac{1}{n}$$

Therefore

$$\gamma_n = 1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \dots + \frac{1}{n-1} - \ln n < 1 - \frac{1}{n} < 1.$$

Thus for any  $n, 0 < \gamma_n < 1$ .

**b.** As *n* increases, so does  $\gamma_n$ , for it is equal to the sum of the shaded areas in fig. 112a. Since with increasing *n*,

$$\gamma_n = 1 + \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \dots + \frac{1}{n-1} - \ln n$$

increases, yet always remains less than 1, it must have a limit  $\gamma$ , satisfying  $0 < \gamma \leq 1$ .

168a. The sum

$$\frac{\log 1}{1} + \frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \dots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1}$$

is equal to the area of the shaded figure shown in fig. 113. For large n this area does not differ greatly from the area of the curvilinear triangle ABC, which by problem 160 is



Fig. 113

It is therefore natural to suppose that the required number C is  $(\ln 10)/2$ . We consider, then, the difference

$$\frac{\log 1}{1}+\frac{\log 2}{2}+\cdots+\frac{\log n}{n}-C\log^2 n,$$

where  $C = (\ln 10)/2$ , but first let us examine in greater detail the form of the curve  $y = (\log x)/x$ .

Clearly, as  $x \to 0$  the quantity  $(\log x)/x$  tends to  $-\infty$ , for x = 1 it is zero, and as  $x \to \infty$  it tends to zero. This last follows from the fact that the ratio of the number of digits in a number *n* (written out in the usual way to base 10) and *n* itself tends to zero as *n* increases, since the number of digits in *n* does not differ from log *n* by more than 1. Now we use the fact that

$$\frac{{}^{n+1}\sqrt{n+1}}{\sqrt[n]{n}} = \sqrt[n(n+1)]{(n+1)^n} = \sqrt[n(n+1)]{\left(1+\frac{1}{n}\right)^n \frac{1}{n}} < \sqrt[n(n+1)]{\frac{e}{n}}$$

(see problem 162). It follows for  $n \ge 3$  that  ${}^{n+1}\sqrt{n+1} < \sqrt[n]{n}$ . But  $\sqrt{2} = 1.41$ , and  $\sqrt[3]{3} = 1.44...$ , so that  $\sqrt{2} < \sqrt[3]{3}$  and  $\sqrt[3]{3} > \sqrt[4]{4} > \sqrt[5]{5} > \sqrt[6]{6} > \ldots$ . On taking logarithms, we find that

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} < \frac{\log 3}{3} \text{ and } \frac{\log 3}{3} > \frac{\log 4}{4} > \frac{\log 5}{5} > \frac{\log 6}{6} > \cdots.$$

We see therefore that as x increases, the quantity  $(\log x)/x$  at first increases, then somewhere between x = 2 and x = 3 assumes a maximum value, and then decreases. To locate the maximum more closely, we must do a little more calculating.

Let us compare  $(\log 2.5)/2.5$  with  $(\log 3)/3$ . We have

$$\frac{\log 2.5}{2.5} = \frac{\log 10/4}{10/4} = \frac{4(1-2\log 2)}{10} = \frac{4(1-0.6026\cdots)}{10} = 0.15917\cdots$$

and

$$\frac{\log 3}{3} = \frac{0.47712\cdots}{3} = 0.15904\cdots$$

Hence  $(\log 2.5)/2.5 > (\log 3)/3$ , and so the maximum value of  $(\log x)/x$  occurs at some value of x between 2 and 3. It can be shown that the maximum value occurs precisely at  $x = e \approx 2.718$ . However, we shall not need this fact in the argument. We have thus established that the curve  $y = (\log x)/x$  has the form shown in fig. 26. The maximum value of the function  $(\log x)/x$  cannot be greater than  $(\log 3)/2$ , for  $\log x < \log 3$  for 2 < x < 3.



Fig. 114

The area of the curvilinear figure ABC is less than that of the shaded polygon in fig. 114. The area of this shaded figure is less than

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 4}{4} + \dots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1}$$

[For the area of the first rectangle is  $(\log 2)/2$ , that of the second, less than  $(\log 3)/2$ , while the areas of the third, fourth, ... rectangles are  $(\log 3)/3$ ,  $(\log 4)/4$ , ....] Since  $(\log 1)/1 = 0$ , we have

$$\frac{\log 1}{1} + \frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} + \frac{\log 3}{2} > C \log^2 n,$$

that is,

$$\delta_n = \frac{\log 1}{1} + \frac{\log 2}{2} + \dots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} - C \log^2 n > -\frac{\log 3}{2}$$

On the other hand, the area of the curvilinear triangle ABC is greater than the area of the curvilinear trapezoid MDEN; it is therefore still greater than the area of the shaded figure in fig. 115. The area of this figure is

$$\frac{\log 2}{2}+\frac{\log 4}{4}+\frac{\log 5}{5}+\cdots+\frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1}.$$

Thus

$$\frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \frac{\log 4}{4} + \cdots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} - \frac{\log 3}{3} < C \log^2 n$$

where  $C = (\ln 10)/2$ , that is,

$$\delta_n = \frac{\log 1}{1} + \frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 3}{3} + \dots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} - C \log^2 n < \frac{\log 3}{3}.$$



Since  $(-\log 3)/2 = -0.238 \dots$  and  $(\log 3)/3 = 0.159 \dots$ , we find that  $-0.239 < \delta_n < 0.16$ 

and so certainly

$$-\frac{1}{4} < \delta_n < \frac{1}{4}.$$

b. The difference

$$\varepsilon_n = \frac{\log 2}{2} + \frac{\log 4}{4} + \frac{\log 5}{5} + \cdots + \frac{\log (n-1)}{n-1} - (C \log^2 n - C \log^2 2),$$

where  $C = (\ln 10)/2$  and  $n \ge 3$  is equal to the area of that part of the curvilinear trapezoid *MBCN* which is not shaded in fig. 115. Hence this difference increases with *n*. By the result of part **a**,

$$\varepsilon_n = \delta_n - \frac{\log 3}{3} + C \log^2 2 < \frac{1}{4} - \frac{\log 3}{3} + C \log^2 2$$

for any value of *n*. Hence as  $n \to \infty$ ,  $\varepsilon_n$  tends to a limit  $\varepsilon$ . Therefore the sequence  $\{\delta_n\}$ , where  $\delta_n = \varepsilon_n + (\log 3)/3 - C \log^2 2$  also tends to a limit  $\delta = \varepsilon + (\log 3)/3 - C \log^2 2$ .

169. The solution to this problem is analogous to that of 167a. Let ABCD be the curvilinear trapezoid bounded by the curve  $y = 1/x^s$ , the x axis, and the lines x = 1 and x = n. Consider the polygon consisting of n - 1 rectangles, with base 1 inscribed in the trapezoid, and the polygon consisting of n - 1 rectangles of base 1 circumscribed about it (see figs. 122a and b). The areas of these polygons are

$$1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \cdots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s}$$
 and  $\frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \cdots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s} + \frac{1}{n^s}$ ,

and the area of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD is  $(1 - 1/n^{s-1})/(s - 1)$ . (See the solution to 150a.) Therefore,

$$\frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \dots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s} + \frac{1}{n^s} < \frac{1 - (1/n^{s-1})}{s-1} < 1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \dots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s}$$

or

$$\frac{1-(1/n^{s-1})}{s-1} < 1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \cdots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s} < \frac{1-(1/n^{s-1})}{s-1} + 1 - \frac{1}{n^s},$$

or, finally,

$$\frac{1}{s-1} - \frac{1}{s-1} \frac{1}{n^{s-1}} < 1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \cdots + \frac{1}{(n-1)^s} < \frac{s}{s-1} - \frac{s}{s-1} \frac{1}{n^{s-1}}.$$

Since  $1/n^s \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ , the assertion of the problem follows from this inequality. That the sum  $1 + \frac{1}{2^s} + \frac{1}{3^s} + \cdots + \frac{1}{n^s}$  does tend to a definite limit as  $n \to \infty$  follows from the fact that it increases with increasing *n*, yet remains bounded above by s/(s-1).

## **XIII. THE THEORY OF PRIMES**

170. Consider the expression

$$\binom{2n}{n}=\frac{(2n)!}{(n!)^2}.$$

We shall estimate its value by two different methods.

First, by the binomial theorem,

$$1 + \binom{2n}{1} + \binom{2n}{2} + \cdots + \binom{2n}{n} + \cdots + \binom{2n}{2n-1} + 1 = (1+1)^{2n} = 2^{2n},$$

and therefore

$$\binom{2n}{n} < 2^{2n}.$$

Next,

$$\binom{2n}{n} = \frac{2n(2n-1)(2n-2)\dots(n+1)}{1\cdot 2\cdot 3\dots n} = \frac{2n}{n} \cdot \frac{2n-1}{n-1} \cdot \frac{2n-2}{n-2} \cdots \frac{n+1}{1}$$
$$\geq \underbrace{2\cdot 2\cdot 2\cdots 2}_{n \text{ times}} = 2^n$$

so that

$$2^n \leq \binom{2n}{n} < 2^{2n}.$$
 (1)

Second, let us consider the prime factorization of  $\binom{2n}{n}$ . The prime p appears in the factorization of the number k! to the power

$$\left[\frac{k}{p}\right] + \left[\frac{k}{p^2}\right] + \left[\frac{k}{p^3}\right] + \cdots,$$

where brackets indicate integral parts. To see this, observe that among the k factors of  $k! = 1 \cdot 2 \cdot 3 \cdots k$ , there are [k/p] divisible by p; of these,  $[k/p^2]$  are divisible by  $p^2$  (and therefore have to be counted twice);  $[k/p^3]$ 

## SOLUTIONS

are divisible by  $p^3$  (and therefore have to be counted three times), and so on. Thus only the primes  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_r$ , where  $p_r \leq 2n < p_{r+1}$ , appear in the prime decomposition of  $\binom{2n}{n} = (2n)!/(n!)^2$ , and each  $p_i$  appears to the power

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i} \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i^2} \end{bmatrix} + \dots + \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i^{a_i}} \end{bmatrix} - 2\left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i} \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i^2} \end{bmatrix} + \dots + \begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i^{a_i}} \end{bmatrix} \right\}$$
$$= \left( \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i} \end{bmatrix} - 2\begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i} \end{bmatrix} \right) + \left( \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i^2} \end{bmatrix} - 2\begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i^2} \end{bmatrix} \right)$$
$$+ \dots + \left( \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2n}{p_i^{a_i}} \end{bmatrix} - 2\begin{bmatrix} \frac{n}{p_i^{a_i}} \end{bmatrix} \right),$$

where  $q_i$  is the largest integer such that  $p_i^{q_i} \leq 2n$ . But by the definition of the integral part of a number,

$$2\begin{bmatrix} \underline{a} \\ \underline{2} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{cases} [a] & \text{if } \frac{a}{2} - \begin{bmatrix} \underline{a} \\ \underline{2} \end{bmatrix} < \frac{1}{2}, \\ [a] - 1 & \text{if } \frac{a}{2} - \begin{bmatrix} \underline{a} \\ \underline{2} \end{bmatrix} \ge \frac{1}{2}, \end{cases}$$

that is, [a] - 2[a/2] = 0 or 1, whatever the value of a. It follows that the sum

$$\left(\left[\frac{2n}{p_i}\right] - 2\left[\frac{n}{p_i}\right]\right) + \left(\left[\frac{2n}{p_i^2}\right] - 2\left[\frac{n}{p_i^2}\right]\right) + \dots + \left(\left[\frac{2n}{p_i^{q_i}}\right] - 2\left[\frac{n}{p_i^{q_i}}\right]\right)$$

does not exceed  $1+1+\cdots+1+1 = q_i$ . Hence  $p_i$  appears in the prime decomposition of  $\binom{2n}{n}$  to a power  $\leq q_i$ , and so

$$\binom{2n}{n} \leq p_1^{a_1} p_2^{a_2} \cdots p_r^{a_r} \leq (2n)(2n) \cdots (2n) = (2n)^r.$$

Here  $r = \pi(2n)$ , the number of primes not exceeding 2n. We may therefore write the last inequality in the form

$$\binom{2n}{n} \leq (2n)^{r(2n)}.$$

On the other hand,

$$\binom{2n}{n} = \frac{2n(2n-1)\cdots(n+1)}{1\cdot 2\cdot 3\cdots n}$$

is divisible by the product of all the primes  $p_{s+1}, p_{s+2}, \ldots, p_r$  greater than n but  $\leq 2n$ . (We denote the primes  $\leq n$  by  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_s$ .) So

$$\binom{2n}{n} \geq p_{s+1}p_{s+2}\cdots p_r$$

On replacing each of these primes by the smaller number n, we find that

$$\binom{2n}{n} > n \cdot n \cdots n = n^{r-s},$$

where  $r = \pi(2n)$  and  $s = \pi(n)$ . Thus we obtain the result

$$n^{\pi(2n)-\pi(n)} < {\binom{2n}{n}} \leq (2n)^{\pi(2n)}.$$
 (2)

Comparing the inequalities (1) and (2), we see that

 $2^n \leq (2n)^{\pi(2n)}.$ 

Taking logarithms, we find that

$$\pi(2n)\log(2n)\geq n\log 2,$$

or

$$\pi(2n) \ge \frac{\log 2}{2} \frac{2n}{\log (2n)} = 0.1501 \cdots \frac{2n}{\log (2n)}$$

Thus for N even (N = 2n) we have already obtained one of the required inequalities. We can deduce a similar inequality for odd N > 1 by noting that  $2n/(2n + 1) \ge \frac{2}{3}$ . It follows from this inequality that

$$\pi(2n+1)\log(2n+1) > \pi(2n)\log(2n) \ge \frac{\log 2}{2}(2n)^{n}$$
$$\ge \frac{2}{3} \cdot \frac{\log 2}{2}(2n+1),$$

so that

$$\pi(2n+1) > \frac{\log 2}{3} \frac{2n+1}{\log (2n+1)} = 0.10034 \cdots \frac{2n+1}{\log (2n+1)}$$

Thus for all N > 1,

$$\pi(N) > 0.1 \, \frac{N}{\log N} \, .$$

The proof of the second of the required inequalities is somewhat more complicated. First of all, on comparing (1) and (2), we find that

 $n^{\pi(2n)-\pi(n)} < 2^{2n}$ .

Taking logarithms, we obtain  $[\pi(2n) - \pi(n)] \log n < 2n \log 2$ , so that

$$\pi(2n)-\pi(n)<2\log 2\frac{n}{\log n}=0.60206\cdots\frac{n}{\log n}.$$

Suppose x is an arbitrary number >1 (not necessarily an integer). As before, we denote by  $\pi(x)$  the number of primes  $\leq x$ . Let n = [x/2]; then

clearly [x] = 2n or 2n + 1, and

$$\pi(x) - \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) \le \pi(2n) - \pi(n) + 1$$
  
<  $2 \log 2 \frac{n}{\log n} + 1 < (2 \log 2 + 1) \frac{n}{\log n}$   
=  $1.60206 \cdots \frac{n}{\log n}$ 

(since  $n/(\log n) > 1$ ). It is not hard to show that for  $n \ge 3$  and n < x,  $n/(\log n) < x/(\log x)$ . (See, for example, the solution to problem 168a.) It follows that for  $[x/2] \ge 3$ ,

$$\pi(x) - \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) < (2\log 2 + 1)\frac{x}{\log x}$$

The last inequality also holds for [x/2] < 3, that is, for x < 6. For if x < 10, then  $\log x < 1$ , and therefore  $\pi(x) - \pi(x/2) \le \pi(x) < x < x/(\log x) < (2\log 2 + 1)x/(\log x)$ . Thus for arbitrary x > 1 (integral or not) we have

$$\pi(x) - \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) < (2\log 2 + 1)\frac{x}{\log x}$$

From this we obtain the inequality

$$\pi(x) \log x - \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) \log \frac{x}{2}$$

$$= \left[\pi(x) - \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right)\right] \log x + \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) \left(\log x - \log \frac{x}{2}\right)$$

$$< (2 \log 2 + 1) \frac{x}{\log x} \log x + \pi\left(\frac{x}{2}\right) \log 2$$

$$< \left(2 \log 2 + 1 + \frac{\log 2}{2}\right) x = 1.75257 \cdots x.$$

[Here we have used the obvious fact that  $\pi(x/2) < x/2$ .]

Suppose that N is an arbitrary positive integer. Then by what we have proved,

$$\begin{aligned} \pi(N)\log N &- \pi\left(\frac{N}{2}\right)\log\frac{N}{2} < 1.75257\cdots N, \\ \pi\left(\frac{N}{2}\right)\log\left(\frac{N}{2}\right) &- \pi\left(\frac{N}{4}\right)\log\frac{N}{4} < 1.75257\cdots\frac{N}{2}, \\ \pi\left(\frac{N}{4}\right)\log\frac{N}{4} &- \pi\left(\frac{N}{8}\right)\log\frac{N}{8} < 1.75257\cdots\frac{N}{4}, \\ \vdots \\ \pi\left(\frac{N}{2^{k-1}}\right)\log\frac{N}{2^{k-1}} &- \pi\left(\frac{N}{2^{k}}\right)\log\frac{N}{2^{k}} < 1.75257\cdots\frac{N}{2^{k-1}}. \end{aligned}$$

Choose k so that  $2^k > N$ , and add all these inequalities. This gives

$$\pi(N) \log N - \pi\left(\frac{N}{2^{k}}\right) \log \frac{N}{2^{k}} < 1.75257 \cdots \left(N + \frac{N}{2} + \frac{N}{4} + \cdots + \frac{N}{2^{k-1}}\right)$$
$$= 1.75257 \cdots \frac{N - N/2^{k}}{1 - 1/2} < 3.50514 \cdots N < 4N.$$

By the choice of k,  $N/2^k < 1$  and therefore  $\pi(N/2^k) = 0$ . Thus we find that

$$\pi(N) < 4 \frac{N}{\log N},$$

as required.

171. We start from the decomposition of  $N! = 1 \cdot 2 \cdot 3 \cdots N$  into its prime factors:

$$N! = p_1^{\alpha_1} p_2^{\alpha_2} \cdots p_r^{\alpha_r}.$$

Here  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_r$  are all the primes not exceeding N, and  $\alpha_i (i = 1, 2, \ldots, r)$  is equal to

$$\left[\frac{N}{p_i}\right] + \left[\frac{N}{p_i^2}\right] + \left[\frac{N}{p_i^3}\right] + \cdots + \left[\frac{N}{p_i^{q_i}}\right].$$

The square brackets denote integral parts, and  $q_i$  is the largest integer such that  $p_i^{a_i} \leq N$  (compare the solution to problem 170). On taking logarithms, we find that

$$\log N! = \alpha_1 \log p_1 + \alpha_2 \log p_2 + \cdots + \alpha_r \log p_r.$$

We now estimate  $\log N!$  in two different ways. The right-hand side of the last equation is of the form

$$\left( \left[ \frac{N}{p_1} \right] + \left[ \frac{N}{p_1^2} \right] + \dots + \left[ \frac{N}{p_1^{q_i}} \right] \right) \log p_1$$

$$+ \left( \left[ \frac{N}{p_2} \right] + \left[ \frac{N}{p_2^2} \right] + \dots + \left[ \frac{N}{p_2^{q_2}} \right] \right) \log p_2$$

$$+ \dots + \left( \left[ \frac{N}{p_r} \right] + \left[ \frac{N}{p_r^2} \right] + \dots + \left[ \frac{N}{p_r^{q_r}} \right] \right) \log p_r.$$

Let us throw away all the square brackets in this expression, that is, let us replace  $[N/p_i^k]$  by  $N/p_i^k$ . In the process we introduce an error at most 1 into each term. Thus the total error introduced is at most

$$q_1 \log p_1 + q_2 \log p_2 + \dots + q_r \log p_r$$

$$= \log p_1^{q_1} + \log p_2^{q_2} + \dots + \log p_r^{q_r}$$

$$\leq \underbrace{\log N + \log N + \dots + \log N}_{r \text{ times}} = r \log N.$$

By the result of the previous problem, r is less than  $B(N/\log N)$ , where B is a constant (in fact, we could take B = 4). Thus

$$r\log N < B\frac{N}{\log N}\log N = BN.$$

So we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{N}{p_1} + \frac{N}{p_1^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_1^{q_1}} \end{pmatrix} \log p_1 + \left( \frac{N}{p_2} + \frac{N}{p_2^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_2^{q_2}} \right) \log p_2 + \dots + \left( \frac{N}{p_r} + \frac{N}{p_r^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_r^{q_r}} \right) \log p_r \ge \log N! > \left( \frac{N}{p_1} + \frac{N}{p_1^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_1^{q_1}} \right) \log p_1 + \left( \frac{N}{p_2} + \frac{N}{p_2^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_2^{q_2}} \right) \log p_2 + \dots + \left( \frac{N}{p_r} + \frac{N}{p_r^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_r^{q_r}} \right) \log p_r - BN.$$

We now use the inequalities

$$\frac{N}{p_i} + \frac{N}{p_i^2} + \cdots + \frac{N}{p_i^{q_i}} \ge \frac{N}{p_i}$$

and

$$\frac{N}{p_i} + \frac{N}{p_i^2} + \dots + \frac{N}{p_i^{q_i}} = \frac{(N/p_i) - (N/p_i^{q+1})}{1 - (1/p_i)} < \frac{N/p_i}{1 - (1/p_i)} = \frac{N}{p_i - 1}$$

Thus we find that

$$\frac{N}{p_i - 1} \log p_1 + \frac{N}{p_2 - 1} \log p_2 + \dots + \frac{N}{p_r - 1} \log p_r > \log N!$$
$$> \frac{N}{p_2} \log p_1 + \frac{N}{p_2} \log p_2 + \dots + \frac{N}{p_r} \log p_r - BN.$$
(1)

From this one can deduce the inequalities

$$N\left\{\frac{\log p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\log p_{2}}{p_{2}} + \dots + \frac{\log p_{r}}{p_{r}} + K\right\} > \log N!$$
$$> N\left\{\frac{\log p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\log p_{2}}{p_{2}} + \dots + \frac{\log p_{r}}{p_{r}} - B\right\}, \quad (2)$$

where K is a positive constant. For

$$\frac{\log p_i}{p_i - 1} - \frac{\log p_i}{p_i} = \frac{\log p_i}{p_i(p_i - 1)} \qquad (i = 1, 2, \dots, r),$$

so that the left-hand side of (1) differs from

$$N\left(\frac{\log p_1}{p_1}+\frac{\log p_2}{p_2}+\cdots+\frac{\log p_r}{p_r}\right)$$

by the quantity

$$N\left\{\frac{\log p_i}{p_i(p_i-1)}+\frac{\log p_2}{p_2(p_2-1)}+\cdots+\frac{\log p_r}{p_r(p_r-1)}\right\}.$$

We show that for all r the sum inside the braces is bounded. Note that for each integer  $a \ge 2$ 

$$\frac{\log a}{a(a-1)} < \frac{1}{a\sqrt{a}}$$
, that is,  $\log a < \frac{a-1}{\sqrt{a}}$ .

For if  $a \ge 2$ , then

$$2\left(\frac{a-1}{\sqrt{a}}\right) = 2\left(\sqrt{a} - \frac{\sqrt{a}}{a}\right) \ge 2\left(\sqrt{a} - \frac{\sqrt{a}}{2}\right) = \sqrt{a},$$

while

 $2 \log a < \sqrt{a}$ , since  $10^{2 \log a} = a^2 < 10^{\sqrt{a}}$ 

To see why this last inequality holds, note that if  $a^2$  lies between  $10^k$  and  $10^{k+1}$ , then the number of digits in  $10^{\sqrt{a}}$  is the integral part of  $\sqrt{a}$  plus 1. This is clearly greater than k + 1. It follows from this inequality that

$$\frac{\log p_1}{p_1(p_1-1)} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2(p_2-1)} + \dots + \frac{\log p_r}{p_r(p_r-1)}$$

$$< \frac{1}{p_1\sqrt{p_1}} + \frac{1}{p_2\sqrt{p_2}} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_r\sqrt{p_r}}$$

$$< 1 + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{3}} + \frac{1}{4\sqrt{4}} + \dots + \frac{1}{N\sqrt{N}}$$

But this last sum remains bounded for all N:

$$1 + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{3}} + \frac{1}{4\sqrt{4}} + \dots + \frac{1}{N\sqrt{N}} < \frac{3/2}{3/2 - 1} = 3$$

(see problem 169). Thus in the inequality (2), K can be taken equal to 3.

In order to obtain another estimate for  $\log N!$  we use the fact that for any N

$$C_1\sqrt{N}\left(\frac{N}{e}\right)^N > N! > C_2\sqrt{N}\left(\frac{N}{e}\right)^N,$$

where  $C_1 = e$ ,  $C_2 = \sqrt{\frac{4}{5}}e$  (see problem 165). On taking logarithms we find that

$$N\{\log N - \log e\} + \frac{1}{2}\log N + \log C_1 > \log N!$$
  
>  $N\{\log N - \log e\} + \frac{1}{2}\log N + \log C_2.$ 

We use the facts that  $\frac{1}{2}(\log N)/N \leq \frac{1}{2}(\log 3)/3 < 0.08$  for  $N \geq 3$  (see the solution to 168a) and that  $(\log C_1)/N \leq (\log e)/3 < 0.15$ , to write this inequality in the form

 $N\{\log N - \log e + 0.23\} > \log N! > N\{\log N - \log e\}.$ 

On comparing this with the inequality (2) on p. 184, we find that

$$\frac{\log p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \dots + \frac{\log p_r}{p_r} + K < \log N - \log e,$$
  
$$\frac{\log p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \dots + \frac{\log p_r}{p_r} - B < \log N - \log e + 0.23,$$

whence we obtain the required result:

$$\log N + R > \frac{\log p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \cdots + \frac{\log p_r}{p_r} > \log N - R,$$

where we can take for R the larger of the numbers  $B - \log e + 0.23$  and  $K + \log e$ . Since the constants B and K can be given the values 4 and 3, respectively, and since  $\log e \approx 0.4343$ , we can take R = 4.

**172a.** From the definition of  $B_1, B_2, \ldots, B_n$  we have  $b_1 = B_1, b_2 = B_2 - B_1$ ,  $b_3 = B_3 - B_2, \ldots, b_n = B_n - B_{n-1}$ . Thus

$$a_1b_1 + a_2b_2 + a_3b_3 + \cdots + a_nb_n$$
  
=  $a_1b_1 + a_2(B_2 - B_1) + a_3(B_3 - B_2) + \cdots + a_n(B_n - B_{n-1}),$ 

or, regrouping terms,

$$a_1b_1 + a_2b_2 + \cdots + a_nb_n$$
  
=  $(a_1 - a_2)B_1 + (a_2 - a_3)B_2 + \cdots + (a_{n-1} - a_n)B_{n-1} + a_nB_n$ 

as required.

**b.** (1) If we substitute

$$a_1 = 1, a_2 = 2, a_3 = 3, \dots, a_n = n;$$
  
 $b_1 = 1, b_2 = q \ b_3 = q^2, \dots, b_n = q^{n-1}$ 

in the formula of part a, we find that

$$B_{1} = 1\left(=\frac{q-1}{q-1}\right), \qquad B_{2} = 1 + q = \frac{q^{2}-1}{q-1},$$
$$B_{3} = 1 + q + q^{2} = \frac{q^{3}-1}{q-1}, \dots,$$
$$B_{n-1} = 1 + q + q^{2} + \dots + q^{n-2} = \frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1},$$
$$B_{n} = 1 + q + q^{2} + \dots + q^{n-1} = \frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1},$$

and

$$a_1 - a_2 = a_2 - a_3 = a_3 - a_4 = \cdots = a_{n-1} - a_n = -1.$$

Thus we find that

$$1 + 2q + 3q^{2} + \dots + nq^{n-1}$$

$$= -\left(\frac{q-1}{q-1} + \frac{q^{2}-1}{q-1} + \dots + \frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1}\right) + n\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1}$$

$$= \frac{-1}{q-1}\left(\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} - n\right) + n\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} = \frac{nq^{n}}{q-1} - \frac{q^{n}-1}{(q-1)^{2}}.$$

(2) If we substitute

$$a_1 = 1, a_2 = 4, a_3 = 9, \dots, a_n = n^2;$$
  
 $b_1 = 1, b_2 = q, b_3 = q^2, \dots, b_n = q^{n-1}$ 

in the formula of part **a**, then  $B_1, B_2, \ldots, B_n$  have the same values as before, and

$$a_1 - a_2 = -3, a_2 - a_3 = -5, a_3 - a_4 = -7, \ldots,$$
  
 $a_{n-1} - a_n = (n-1)^2 - n^2 = -(2n-1).$ 

Thus we find that

$$\begin{split} 1 + 4q + 9q^{2} + \dots + n^{2}q^{n-1} \\ &= -\left(3\frac{q-1}{q-1} + 5\frac{q^{2}-1}{q-1} + 7\frac{q^{3}-1}{q-1} + \frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} + \dots + (2n-1)\frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1}\right) + n^{2}\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} \\ &+ \dots + (2n-1)\frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1}\right) + n^{2}\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} \\ &= \left(\frac{q-1}{q-1} + \frac{q^{2}-1}{q-1} + \frac{q^{3}-1}{q-1} + \dots + n\frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1}\right) \\ &- 2\left(2\frac{q-1}{q-1} + 3\frac{q^{2}-1}{q-1} + \dots + n\frac{q^{n-1}-1}{q-1}\right) + n^{2}\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} \\ &= \frac{1}{q-1}\left(1 + q + q^{2} + \dots + q^{n-1} - n\right) \\ &- \frac{2}{q-1}\left(1 + 2q + 3q^{2} + \dots + nq^{n-1} - \frac{n(n+1)}{2}\right) + n^{2}\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} \\ &= \frac{1}{q-1}\left(\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} - n\right) \\ &- \frac{2}{q-1}\left[\frac{nq^{n}}{q-1} - \frac{q^{n}-1}{(q-1)^{2}} - \frac{n(n+1)}{2}\right] + n^{2}\cdot\frac{q^{n}-1}{q-1} \\ &= \frac{n^{2}q^{n}}{q-1} - \frac{(2n-1)q^{n}+1}{(q-1)^{2}} + \frac{2q^{n}-2}{(q-1)^{3}}. \end{split}$$

Here we have used the fact that by part 1,

$$1 + 2q + 3q^{2} + \cdots + nq^{n-1} = \frac{nq^{n}}{q-1} - \frac{q^{n}-1}{(q-1)^{2}}.$$

173a. In order to evaluate

$$\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \cdots + \frac{1}{p_n}$$

where  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_n$  are all the prime numbers not exceeding some given integer N, we substitute

$$a_{1} = \frac{1}{\log p_{1}}, \quad a_{2} = \frac{1}{\log p_{2}}, \quad a_{3} = \frac{1}{\log p_{3}}, \dots, a_{r} = \frac{1}{\log p_{r}},$$
$$b_{1} = \frac{\log p_{1}}{p_{1}}, \quad b_{2} = \frac{\log p_{2}}{p_{2}}, \quad b_{3} = \frac{\log p_{3}}{p_{2}}, \dots, b_{r} = \frac{\log p_{r}}{p_{r}}$$

in the formula of problem 172a.

Put

$$\frac{\log p_2}{p_1} = B_1$$

$$\frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \frac{\log p_1}{p_1} = B_2$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\frac{\log p_r}{p_r} + \dots + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \frac{\log p_1}{p_1} = B_r.$$

 $\log p_1$ 

We find that

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_r} \\ &= \left(\frac{1}{\log p_1} - \frac{1}{\log p_2}\right) B_1 + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_2} - \frac{1}{\log p_3}\right) B_2 \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_3} - \frac{1}{\log p_4}\right) B_3 + \dots + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\log p_r}\right) B_{r-1} + \frac{1}{\log p_r} B_r \\ &= \left(\frac{1}{\log p_1} - \frac{1}{\log p_2}\right) B_1 + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_2} - \frac{1}{\log p_3}\right) B_2 \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_3} - \frac{1}{\log p_4}\right) B_3 + \dots + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\log p_r}\right) B_{r-1} \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_r} - \frac{1}{\log N}\right) B_r + \frac{1}{\log N} B_r. \end{aligned}$$

Let us now estimate this last expression. We first use the fact that by Mertens' first formula (problem 171),

$$B_1 < \log p_1 + R,$$

$$B_2 < \log p_2 + R,$$

$$\vdots$$

$$B_{r-1} < \log p_{r-1} + R$$

$$B_r < \log p_r + R \text{ and } B_r < \log N + R$$

Here R is a constant (which can be taken equal to 4). From this it follows that

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \cdots + \frac{1}{p_r} &< \left(\frac{1}{\log p_1} - \frac{1}{\log p_2}\right) (\log p_1 + R) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_2} - \frac{1}{\log p_3}\right) (\log p_2 + R) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_3} - \frac{1}{\log p_4}\right) (\log p_3 + R) \\ &+ \cdots + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\log p_r}\right) \cdot (\log p_{r-1} + R) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_r} - \frac{1}{\log N}\right) (\log p_r + R) + \frac{1}{\log N} (\log N + R) \\ &= 1 + \left[-\frac{1}{\log p_2} \log p_1 + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_2} - \frac{1}{\log p_3}\right) \log p_2 \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_r} - \frac{1}{\log p_4}\right) \log p_3 + \cdots + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\log p_r}\right) \log p_{r-1} \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_r} - \frac{1}{\log N}\right) \log p_r + \frac{1}{\log N} \log N \right] + R \frac{1}{\log p_1}, \end{split}$$

since the terms having R as a factor cancel out in pairs (except for  $R/\log p_1$ ).

It remains only to estimate the sum inside the brackets. This may easily be done geometrically. Write the sum in the form

$$(\log p_2 - \log p_1) \frac{1}{\log p_2} + (\log p_3 - \log p_2) \frac{1}{\log p_3} + (\log p_4 - \log p_3) \frac{1}{\log p_4} + \cdots + (\log p_r - \log p_{r-1}) \frac{1}{\log p_r} + (\log N - \log p_r) \frac{1}{\log N}$$

Now look at fig. 116a, in which the hyperbola y = 1/x is shown. It is clear that the expression in which we are interested is the area of the shaded part of the figure and is therefore less than the area bounded by the hyperbola, the x axis, and the lines  $x = \log p_1$  and  $x = \log N$ . But this area is  $\ln(\log N) - \ln(\log p_1)$  (see problem 154).

Thus we obtain, finally, the inequality



Fig. 116

We have now found an upper bound for our sum. To obtain a lower bound, we start by transforming Mertens' first formula somewhat. It follows from the formula that

$$B_{i} = \frac{\log p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\log p_{2}}{p_{2}} + \dots + \frac{\log p_{i}}{p_{i}}$$

$$> \frac{\log p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\log p_{2}}{p_{2}} + \dots + \frac{\log p_{i}}{p_{i}} + \frac{\log p_{i+1}}{p_{i+1}} - a$$

$$> \log p_{i+1} - R - a \quad (i = 1, 2, \dots, r),$$

where a is a constant chosen greater than  $(\log p_{i+1})/p_{i+1}$  (i = 1, 2, ..., r). (We could, for example, take  $a = (\log 3)/3$  or  $a = 0.16 > (\log 3)/3$ ; see the solution to problem 171.) We also use the fact that

$$\frac{\log p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \frac{\log p_3}{p_3} + \cdots + \frac{\log p_r}{p_r} > \log N - R - a.$$

(According to Mertens' first formula the summand -a is actually unnecessary, but we shall find it convenient to include it.) We obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_n} > \left(\frac{1}{\log p_1} - \frac{1}{\log p_2}\right) (\log p_2 - R - a) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_2} - \frac{1}{\log p_3}\right) (\log p_3 - R - a) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_3} - \frac{1}{\log p_4}\right) (\log R_4 - R - a) \\ &+ \dots + \left(\frac{1}{\log p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\log p_r}\right) (\log p_r - R - a) \\ &+ \left(\frac{1}{\log p_r} - \frac{1}{\log N}\right) (\log N - R - a) \\ &+ \frac{1}{\log N} (\log N - R - a) \\ &= \left[ (\log p_2 - \log p_1) \frac{1}{\log p_1} + (\log p_3 - \log p_2) \frac{1}{\log p_2} \\ &+ (\log p_4 - \log p_3) \frac{1}{\log p_r} \right] + 1 - (R + a) \frac{1}{\log p_1}. \end{aligned}$$

In the last expression we have omitted the term  $-(1/\log N)\log N$  from the quantity inside the brackets and included the extra term  $-(1/\log p_1)\log p_1$ . It is easy to see that the sum inside the brackets is greater than the area bounded by the hyperbola y = 1/x, the x axis, and the lines  $x = \log N$  and  $x = \log p_1$ . (See fig. 116b, in which the shaded area is equal to this sum.) Thus

$$\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_r} > \ln \log N - \ln \log p_1 - (R+a) \frac{1}{\log p_1} + 1.$$
(2)

To avoid using logarithms to two different bases in the same formula, let us change to natural logarithms throughout. To transform common logarithms to natural logarithms, we use the formula

$$\log N = M \ln N,$$

where  $M = \log e = 0.434...$  (See footnote on page 159.)

Thus our estimates (1) and (2) for the sum

$$S = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_r}$$

assume the form

$$\ln \ln N + \ln M - \ln \log 2 + \frac{R}{\log 2} + 1$$
  
>  $\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \frac{1}{p_3} + \dots + \frac{1}{p_r}$   
>  $\ln \ln N + \ln M - \ln \log 2 - \frac{R+a}{\log 2} + 1$ 

(recalling that  $p_1$  is the first prime, so that  $p_1 = 2$ ). It follows from this double inequality that there is a constant T such that S lies between  $\ln \ln N + T$  and  $\ln \ln N - T$ . For T we may take the larger of the numbers  $R/(\log 2) + 1 + \ln M - \ln \log 2$  and  $(R + a)/(\log 2) - 1 - \ln M + \ln \log 2$ ; since the constants  $R/(\log 2)$ ,  $(R + a)/(\log 2)$ ,  $\ln M$  and  $\ln \log 2$  may be assigned the values  $4/0.301 \cdots < 13\frac{1}{2}$ ,  $4.16/0.301 \cdots < 14$ ,  $\ln 0.434 \cdots = -0.833 \cdots$  and  $\ln 0.301 \cdots = -1.20 \ldots$ , respectively, we can take T = 15.

b. Let us use natural logarithms from the beginning. We write

$$B_{1} = \frac{\ln p_{1}}{p_{1}}, \qquad B_{2} = \frac{\ln p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\ln p_{2}}{p_{2}}, \dots,$$
$$B_{r} = \frac{\ln p_{1}}{p_{1}} + \frac{\ln p_{2}}{p_{2}} + \dots + \frac{\ln p_{r}}{p_{r}},$$

and introduce the differences

$$\alpha_1=B_1-\ln p_1, \alpha_2=B_2-\ln p_2, \ldots, \alpha_r=B_r-\ln p_r.$$

Let us also write

$$\alpha^{(N)}=B_r-\ln N,$$

where  $p_r$  is the largest prime  $\leq N$ .

It follows from Mertens' first formula (problem 171) that all these differences are bounded. In absolute value they are all less than  $4/0.434 \cdots < 10^{20}$  Using the result of problem 172 in the same way as in the solution to part **a**, we find that

$$\varepsilon^{(N)} = \frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \cdots + \frac{1}{p_n} - \ln \ln N = \varepsilon_1^{(N)} + \varepsilon_2^{(N)},$$

20 Since

$$\frac{\ln p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\ln p_2}{p_2} + \cdots + \frac{\ln p_k}{p_k} - \ln p_k = \frac{1}{M} \Big( \frac{\log p_1}{p_1} + \frac{\log p_2}{p_2} + \cdots + \frac{\log p_k}{p_k} - \log p_k \Big),$$

where  $M = 0.434 \cdots$  (see the footnote on p. 159), and

$$\left|\frac{\log p_1}{p_1}+\frac{\log p_2}{p_2}+\cdots+\frac{\log p_k}{p_k}-\log p_k\right|<4.$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} \varepsilon_{1}^{(N)} &= \alpha_{1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} \right) + \alpha_{2} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{3}} \right) \\ &+ \cdots + \alpha_{r-1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} \right) + \alpha_{r} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} - \frac{1}{\ln N} \right) + \alpha^{(N)} \frac{1}{\ln N}, \end{aligned}$$

and

$$\varepsilon_{2}^{(N)} = \ln p_{1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} \right) + \ln p_{2} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{3}} \right)$$

$$+ \dots + \ln p_{r-1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} \right) + \ln p_{r} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} - \frac{1}{\ln N} \right)$$

$$+ \ln N \frac{1}{\ln N} - \ln \ln N$$

$$= 1 + (\ln p_{2} - \ln p_{1}) \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} + (\ln p_{3} - \ln p_{2}) \frac{1}{\ln p_{3}}$$

$$+ \dots + (\ln p_{r} - \ln p_{r-1}) \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} + (\ln N - \ln p_{r}) \frac{1}{\ln N} - \ln \ln N$$

In the solution to part a we showed that  $|\varepsilon^{(N)}| < 15$  for any value of N. Here we must show that as  $N \to \infty$  the sequence  $\{\varepsilon^{(N)}\} = \{\varepsilon_1^{(N)} + \varepsilon_2^{(N)}\}$ tends to a limit. To do this it is sufficient to show that each of the sequences  $\{\varepsilon_1^{(N)}\}\$  and  $\{\varepsilon_2^{(N)}\}\$  tends to a limit as  $N \to \infty$ .

As far as the sequence  $\{\varepsilon_2^{(N)}\}$  is concerned, the proof is very simple. We need only use the fact that

$$-\varepsilon_{2}^{(N)} - \ln \ln 2 + 1 = \ln \frac{\ln N}{\ln 2} - \left[ (\ln p_{2} - \ln p_{1}) \frac{1}{\ln p_{2}} + (\ln p_{3} - \ln p_{2}) \frac{1}{\ln p_{3}} + \dots + (\ln p_{r} - \ln p_{r-1}) \right]$$
$$\times \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} + (\ln N - \ln p_{r}) \frac{1}{\ln N}$$

is equal to the sum of the areas of the curvilinear triangles not shaded in fig. 116a. We see from this that  $-\varepsilon_2^{(N)} - \ln \ln 2 + 1$  increases monotonically as N increases; and since the terms of the sequence remain bounded above, it must have a limit as  $N \to \infty$ . And since  $-\varepsilon_2^{(N)}$  - $\ln \ln 2 + 1$  tends to a limit, so does  $\varepsilon_{2}^{(N)}$ .

We show now that the sequence  $\varepsilon_1^{(N)}$  also tends to some limit as  $N \rightarrow \infty$ . Let us write

$$\alpha_1\left(\frac{1}{\ln p_1}-\frac{1}{\ln p_2}\right)+\alpha_2\left(\frac{1}{\ln p_2}-\frac{1}{\ln p_3}\right)+\cdots\\+\alpha_{k-1}\left(\frac{1}{\ln p_{k-1}}-\frac{1}{\ln p_k}\right)=d_k.$$

Then it is clear that if  $N > p_k$ ,

$$\varepsilon_{1}^{(N)} = d_{k} + \alpha_{k} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{k}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{k+1}} \right) + \alpha_{k+1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{k+1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{k+2}} \right) + \cdots \\ + \alpha_{r-1} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r-1}} - \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} \right) + \alpha_{r} \left( \frac{1}{\ln p_{r}} - \frac{1}{\ln N} \right) + \alpha^{(N)} \frac{1}{\ln N} .$$

But all the terms  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_r$ ;  $\alpha^{(N)}$  lie between -10 and +10. On substituting -10 and +10 for the  $\alpha_i$  in the appropriate parts of the last formula, we find that

$$d_k - \frac{10}{\ln p_k} < \varepsilon_1^{(N)} < d_k + \frac{10}{\ln p_k}$$

Thus all the numbers  $\varepsilon_1^{(N)}$  for which  $N > p_k$  are included within a segment of the real line of length 20/(ln  $p_k$ ). On choosing l > k we can find a



Fig. 117

segment of still smaller length within which all the  $\varepsilon_1^{(N)}$  with  $N > p_i$  are confined; then we choose a segment of length 20/(ln  $p_m$ ), m > l, which is smaller still, and within which all the  $\varepsilon_1^{(N)}$  with  $N > p_m$  lie, and so on. We obtain a system of nested intervals of length tending to zero (fig. 117). The left-hand endpoints of these intervals form an increasing sequence of numbers, which remains bounded; the right-hand endpoints form a decreasing sequence which is bounded below. Thus these sequences tend to limits  $\overline{\varepsilon}_1$  and  $\overline{\varepsilon}_1$ . Now there exist intervals of arbitrarily small length in our system, and the limit points must both lie inside all of them. It follows that the two limit points must coincide:  $\overline{\varepsilon}_1 = \overline{\varepsilon}_1 = \varepsilon_1$ . It is easy to see that  $\varepsilon_1$  is also the limit of the sequence  $\{\varepsilon_1^{(N)}\}$ .

174. We need to evaluate the product

$$\Pi^{(N)} = \left(1 - \frac{1}{p_1}\right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{p_2}\right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{p_3}\right) \cdots \left(1 - \frac{1}{p_r}\right),$$

where  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_r$  are all the prime numbers not exceeding the integer N. Taking natural logarithms, we find

$$\ln \Pi^{(N)} = \ln \left( 1 - \frac{1}{p_1} \right) + \ln \left( 1 - \frac{1}{p_2} \right) + \dots + \ln \left( 1 - \frac{1}{p_r} \right).$$



The natural logarithm  $\ln (1 - (1/p_i))$  is equal to the area of the curvilinear trapezoid  $APM_iQ_i$  taken with a negative sign (fig. 118). It is bounded by the x axis, the hyperbola y = 1/x, and the lines  $x = 1 - (1/p_i)$ and x = 1 (see the definition of the function F on p. 30 and problem 154). But the area of the curvilinear trapezoid  $APM_iQ_i$  lies between the areas of the rectangles  $APM_i'Q_i$  and  $AP_i'M_iQ_i$ . Now

$$S(APM_i'Q_i) = AP \cdot Q_i A = 1 \cdot \frac{1}{p_i} = \frac{1}{p_i},$$

and

$$S(AP_iM_iQ_i) = Q_iM_iQ_iA = \frac{1}{1 - (1/p_i)} \cdot \frac{1}{p_i} = \frac{1}{p_i - 1}$$

so that

$$\frac{1}{p_i} < -\ln\left(1-\frac{1}{p_i}\right) < \frac{1}{p_i-1}$$

Let us write

$$-\ln\left(1-\frac{1}{p_i}\right)=\frac{1}{p_i}+\beta_i,$$

where

$$0 < \beta_i < \frac{1}{p_i - 1} - \frac{1}{p_i} = \frac{1}{p_i(p_i - 1)}$$

The formula for  $\ln \Pi^{(N)}$  now assumes the form

$$\ln \Pi^{(N)} = -\left(\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} + \cdots + \frac{1}{p_r}\right) - (\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \cdots + \beta_r),$$

or, if we write  $1/p_1 + 1/p_2 + \cdots + 1/p_r - \ln \ln N = \varepsilon^{(N)}$  (see 173b),

 $\ln \Pi^{(N)} = -\ln \ln N - \varepsilon^{(N)} - (\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \cdots + \beta_r).$ 

As  $N \to \infty$ , the number  $\varepsilon^{(N)}$  tends to a limit  $\varepsilon$  (see Mertens' second formula, problem 173). We show that the sum  $\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \cdots + \beta_r$ , also tends to a limit as  $N \to \infty$ . Since every  $\beta_i$  is positive, the sums increase with *r*. Therefore, to show that the sums tend to a limit, it is sufficient to show that they are bounded above. But

$$\beta_i < \frac{1}{p_i(p_i-1)} < \frac{1}{(p_i-1)^2}$$

so that

$$\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \dots + \beta_r < \frac{1}{(p_1 - 1)^2} + \frac{1}{(p_2 - 1)^2} + \dots + \frac{1}{(p_r - 1)^2} < \frac{1}{1^2} + \frac{1}{2^2} + \dots + \frac{1}{N^2} < 2.$$

(See problem 169.) So  $\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \cdots + \beta_r$  does tend to a limit as  $N \to \infty$ . Thus as  $N \to \infty$ , the sum

 $\ln \Pi^{(N)} + \ln \ln N = -\epsilon^{(N)} - (\beta_1 + \beta_2 + \cdots + \beta_r)$ 

tends to a limit a:

 $\ln \Pi^{(N)} + \ln \ln N \to a.$ 

On eliminating the logarithms, we find that

 $\Pi^{(N)} \ln N \to e^a,$ 

from which the required result follows on writing c for  $e^a$ :

 $\Pi^{(N)} \sim c/\ln N.$ 

## HINTS AND ANSWERS

## HINTS AND ANSWERS

101. Yes.

**102.** A network can be constructed which contains seven lines and satisfies the conditions of the problem.

103a. Select a line a, and suppose it contains n + 1 stops. Show that (1) there are exactly n + 1 lines through every stop not lying on a; (2) every line contains exactly n + 1 stops; (3) there are exactly n + 1 lines through each stop on the line a.

**b.** Use the result of part a.

104b. Show first that *every* point of intersection of two of the seven lines must be one of the seven points (and that every line joining two of the seven points must be one of the given lines).

105. The proof is by contradiction: suppose that the conclusion is false and that outside one of the n lines (say MN) there exist other points of intersection of the lines. Show that, given any one such point of intersection, it is always possible to find another, lying closer to MN. This will imply that there are an infinity of points of intersection, and this clearly cannot happen.

106. If the points are not all collinear, consider a triangle T with minimal altitude formed by them. By hypothesis there are at least three points of S on the line containing the base of T. Using this fact, derive a contradiction by showing that there is a triangle with an altitude smaller than that of T.

107. Use mathematical induction, making use of the result of problem 106.

**108.** There are six possible configurations consisting of four points which satisfy the conditions of the problem. These are

- (1) The vertices of a rhombus, one of whose diagonals has the same length as a side.
- (2) and (3) The vertices of a deltoid (a quadrilateral having two pairs of adjacent equal sides), the two diagonals of which are equal in length to one of the pairs of sides. The deltoid may be convex or concave.

- (4) The vertices of a square.
- (5) The three vertices and the center of an equilateral triangle.
- (6) The vertices of an isosceles trapezoid whose sides are equal in length to the shorter base and whose diagonals are equal to the longer.

The possible values of the ratio b/a are

 $\sqrt{3}, \sqrt{2+\sqrt{3}}, \sqrt{2}$  and  $\frac{1}{2}(1+\sqrt{5})$ .

(Here b is the greater of the two distances.)

b. The possible values of n are

- n = 3: the vertices of an isosceles triangle;
- n = 4: the six configurations of part a;

n = 5: the vertices of a regular pentagon.

109a. One can give many examples of configurations of N points satisfying the conditions of the problem. In finding some of these, it is convenient to use the fact that if u and v are positive integers, then

$$x = 2uv, \quad y = |u^2 - v^2|, \quad z = u^2 + v^2$$

are the sides of a right triangle.

b. Show that if O, P,  $\overline{Q}$  are three noncollinear points of the plane, then there are at most two possible positions for a point A such that the differences AP - AO and AQ - AO have preassigned values. It follows that there exist only a finite number of points whose distances from O, P, and Q are all integral.

110. The lattice squares decompose M into pieces. Translate these pieces so that they all lie in one lattice square and use the fact that their total area is >1.

**111a.** Starting with the given parallelogram, construct an infinite network of congruent parallelograms, including the given one, and covering the whole plane without overlapping. Then show that the parallelograms of this network can be divided into pieces which can be rearranged to form the squares of the original network.

**b.** Show that if a polygon with vertices at lattice points is divided into two smaller polygons, whose vertices are also lattice points and for which the formula holds, then it holds for the large polygon as well. Then divide the given polygon into triangles which contain no lattice points except their vertices. By the result of part **a**, the formula holds for each of them.

112. Shrink the set K to half its linear dimensions by applying the transformation  $(x,y) \rightarrow (x/2,y/2)$ . Apply problem 110 to the set K' thus obtained.

113. Suppose the radius  $\rho$  of the trees is greater than  $\frac{1}{50}$ . Draw through the center of the orchard an arbitrary straight line cutting the boundary in M and N, and construct a rectangle of width  $2\rho$  having MN as the longer midline. By Minkowski's theorem (see problem 112) it follows that within this rectangle there are at least two points at which trees are planted, and these trees will block the view from the center in each of the directions OM and ON.

If the radius of all the trees is less than  $1/\sqrt{2501}$ , then we can actually construct a ray through O not blocked by a tree.

114. Use mathematical induction.

115. Start coloring the lines in accordance with the conditions of the problem. In part a, no trouble can ever arise. In part b, we may come to a line l whose four neighbors have already been colored, each with a different color. Show that in that case we can recolor some of the lines so as to release a color for l.

116. It is not hard to show that there are an odd number of 12-segments on the 12-side of T: on the remaining sides of T there are no such segments. Next, count the number of 12-sides of the small triangles. The number of such sides which belong to 123-triangles has the same parity as the number of 12-sides on a side of T. Since the latter is odd, so also is the former (and therefore certainly not zero).

b. The theorem is formulated as follows:

Suppose a tetrahedron T, with vertices marked 1, 2, 3, 4, is divided into a number of smaller tetrahedra in such a way that any two of the small tetrahedra do not touch at all, or touch at a common vertex, or along a common edge (but not part of an edge), or on a common face (but not part of a face). Suppose further that all the vertices of the small tetrahedra are numbered 1, 2, 3, or 4, in such a way that every vertex on the *ijk*-face of T is numbered *i*, *j*, or *k*, and every vertex on the *ij*-edge of T is numbered *i* or *j*. Then at least one of the small tetrahedra is numbered 1234.

117. Use mathematical induction to prove the following somewhat stronger assertion: If an arbitrary polygon M is divided into triangles in such a way that no two triangles touch along part of a side of one of them, and if an even number of triangles converges at each vertex, then all the vertices may be numbered 1, 2, or 3 in such a way that the vertices on the boundary of M are all numbered 1 or 2 and the small triangles are all numbered 1, 2, 3.

118. First of all, if there are gaps between two neighboring polygons (filled up by other polygons), then attach the gaps to the polygons. This will give a new decomposition of the square in which the boundary between

neighboring polygons consists of a single line. Then consider the polygon  $M_0$  containing the center of the square (the polygon of rank one), the polygons neighboring  $M_0$  (polygons of rank two), the polygons neighboring polygons of rank two (polygons of rank three), and so on. Show that if all the small polygons have no more than five neighbors, then there are no polygons of the fifth or higher ranks. This is impossible, since polygons of the first four ranks cannot touch the sides of the square.

119. Show that if the curve has no chord parallel to AB and of length either a or b, then it has no chord parallel to AB of length a + b. For the proof, use the fact that the hypothesis is equivalent to the statement that the curve has no point in common with the congruent curve obtained by a parallel displacement a distance a or b to the right.

For the proof of the second half, suppose *a* lies between 1/n and 1/(n + 1) (where *n* is some integer). Construct a continuous curve having no chord parallel to *AB* and of length lying strictly between 1/n and 1/(n + 1). (For the construction of an example the reader should first try small values of *n*.)

**120a.** Let AB be a side of the convex polygon M of unit area, and C a point of the polygon at maximal distance from AB. Show that M is contained in a parallelogram of area  $\leq 2$ , one of whose sides contains AB and two of whose sides are parallel to AC.

**b.** Consider a parallelogram APQR circumscribed about the triangle ABC of area one, so that B lies on PQ and C on RQ: show that its area is  $\geq 2$ .

121a. Inscribe in the given polygon a triangle  $A_1A_2A_3$  of maximum possible area, and consider separately the cases where the area of this triangle is  $>\frac{1}{2}$  and  $\leq \frac{1}{2}$ .

**b.** Show first that it is impossible to circumscribe a triangle of area less than two about a square of area 1. Then show successively that the result continues to hold for a rectangle as well as the square, and a parallelogram as well as a rectangle. Use the fact that under orthogonal projection all areas are changed in the same ratio.

122a. Suppose the line *l* does not intersect *M*. Let *A* be a vertex of *M* as near as possible to *l*, and *B* a vertex as far as possible from *l*. Let  $l_1'$ ,  $l_0$ , and  $l_2'$  be lines parallel to *l* dividing *AB* into four equal parts. Let  $l_1'$  (nearest to *A*) intersect *M* in *P* and *Q*, and let  $l_2'$  intersect *M* in *R* and *S*. Show that the area of one of the triangles *ARS* and *BPQ* is at least  $\frac{3}{8}$  the area of *M*.

**b.** Find a triangle inscribed in a regular hexagon, one of whose sides is parallel to the side AB of the hexagon, and of maximum area.

123a. Use induction on the number n of progressions. In the proof, it is useful to know that the greatest common divisor d of two integers a

and b can be written in the form d = pa + qb, where p and q are integers (not necessarily positive). The second assertion is proved by producing three progressions, each pair of which has a term in common, but such that all three do not have a term in common.

**b.** Show that if the common differences of two of the given progressions are incommensurable, then they have only one term in common (which therefore must belong to all the other progressions). If the common differences are all commensurable, then the problem can be reduced to one in which all the progressions consist of integers. The result of part a can then be applied.

124a. Direct attempts to construct sequences of 1's and 2's without repetitions will rapidly lead to a contradiction.

**b.** We introduce the following notation. Let A be some sequence of 1's and 2's. Then  $\overline{A}$  is the sequence obtained from A by replacing each 1 by the pair 12 and each 2 by the pair 21. Consider now the following sequences of 1's and 2's:

$$\begin{split} I_1 &= 12, \\ I_2 &= I_1 = 12 \ 21, \\ I_3 &= I_2 = 12 \ 21 \ 21 \ 12, \\ I_4 &= I_3 = 12 \ 21 \ 21 \ 12 \ 21 \ 12 \ 12 \ 21$$

Show that none of the sequences  $I_n$  contains a block of digits occurring three times in a row.

125a. As in the solution to problem 124b, construct sequences  $J_0, J_1 = J_0, \ldots$  in which  $\tilde{J}_n$  is obtained from  $J_n$  by substituting blocks of digits for the digits of  $J_n$  as follows:

$$0 \rightarrow 02$$
  

$$1 \rightarrow 0121$$
  

$$2 \rightarrow 0131$$
  

$$3 \rightarrow 03.$$

Thus

 $\begin{array}{c} J_0 = 01, \\ J_1 = \tilde{J}_0 = 02 \quad 0121, \\ J_2 = \tilde{J}_1 = 02 \quad 0131 \quad 02 \quad 0121 \quad 0131 \quad 0121, \\ J_3 = \tilde{J}_2 = 02 \quad 0131 \quad 02 \quad 0121 \quad 03 \quad 0121 \quad 02 \quad 0131 \quad 02 \quad 0121, \\ \quad & \quad 0131 \quad 0121 \quad 02 \quad 0121 \quad 03 \quad 0121 \quad 02 \quad 0121 \quad 0131 \quad 0121, \\ & & \cdot \end{array}$ 

Show that none of the sequences  $J_n$  contains a block of digits occurring twice in a row.

**b.** We introduce the following notation. For any sequence A of digits 1, 2, 3 we denote by  $\hat{A}$  the sequence obtained from A by substituting certain blocks of digits for the digits of A as follows:

If in A a 1 stands in an odd-numbered position, replace it by 123, and if in an even position, by 321. Similarly, if 2 stands in an odd position, replace it by 231; otherwise replace it by 132. If 3 stands in an odd position, replace it by 312; if in an even position, by 213. Consider now the following sequences:

 $K_1 = 123,$   $K_2 = \hat{K}_1 = 123 \quad 132 \quad 312,$   $K_3 = \hat{K}_2 = 123 \quad 132 \quad 312 \quad 321 \quad 312 \quad 132 \quad 312 \quad 321 \quad 231,$   $\vdots$ 

Prove that none of the sequences  $K_1, K_2, K_3, \ldots$  contains a digit or block of digits occurring twice in a row.

126. Define the number  $T = T_n$  by the following construction. First write down *n* 1's in a row. Since we are not allowed to have two identical sequences of *n* digits in *T*, the next digit must be a 0. Now continue writing zeros as long as this is possible, that is, until a further zero would introduce two identical sequences of *n* digits. At this stage write a 1. Now continue writing zeros for as long as possible. Continue in this way, always writing zeros if possible and ones if not, until we are stuck (that is, until we reach a point where whatever we write we obtain two identical *n*-sequences). At this stage we have completed the construction of  $T_n$ .

For clarity we give a number of examples.

$$T_2 = 11001.$$

After the two initial 1's we write two zeros, after which we cannot write any more zeros, and so write a 1. At this stage  $T_2$  stops; we cannot write a zero (or we get two sequences 10), and we cannot write a 1 (or we get two sequences 11). In exactly the same way we can construct the sequences

> $T_3 = 1110001011,$  $T_4 = 1111000010011010111,$

and so on.

It is not difficult to check that every pair (triple, quadruple) occurs once in  $T_2(T_3, T_4)$ . The proof of the corresponding property of  $T_n$  is by induction on the number of 1's at the end of the *n*-sequence which we are considering. 127. It is convenient to prove the following more general theorem: if there are mn cookies, n each of m different flavors, and if they are put into m boxes so that each box contains n cookies, then it is possible to choose one cookie from each box so that the chosen cookies all have different flavors. For n = 1 and n = 2 this theorem is almost obvious. Prove it by induction on n.

128. Assume that the theorem is true for < m boys. Now consider separately the following two cases:

- (1) Any k boys, where k < m, have at least k + 1 acquaintances.
- (2) There is a set of k boys (k < m) who have exactly k acquaintances.

In each case use the induction hypothesis.

129. Let A and B be two nonnegative integers. We write them to base 2 in the form  $A = \langle a_n a_{n-1} \cdots a_0 \rangle$ ,  $B = \langle b_n b_{n-1} \cdots b_0 \rangle$ . This means that  $A = a_n 2^n + a_{n-1} 2^{n-1} + \cdots + a_0$ , and  $B = b_n 2^n + b_{n-1} 2^{n-1} + \cdots + b_0$ , where the digits  $a_i$  and  $b_i$  are either 0 or 1 (we can suppose that at least one of the "leading digits"  $a_n$ ,  $b_n$ , is equal to 1, but they need not both be 1). We define the Nim sum  $A \oplus B$  to be the integer  $C = \langle c_n c_{n-1} \cdots c_0 \rangle$ , where  $c_i$  is 0 or 1 according as  $a_i + b_i$  is even or odd. For example, if A = 27, B = 13, then  $A = \langle 11011 \rangle$ ,  $B = \langle 01101 \rangle$ , so  $C = \langle 10110 \rangle = 22$ . The Nim sum is obtained by adding A and B in the base 2, but without "carrying".

Show that if the squares of the board are numbered as described in the problem, then the number in the (A + 1)st row and the (B + 1)st column is  $A \oplus B$ .

130. Suppose the three piles contain a, b, and c matches, respectively. Write these numbers to base 2 and consider the sum of the last digits, the sum of the next to last digits, etc. If at least one of these sums is odd, then the first player can win. If not, then he loses to correct play by his opponent.

131. Let x be the number of matches in the first pile and y the number in the second pile. Suppose for definiteness that  $x \le y$ . Expand x and y in the F-system as explained on pp. 15–16. Then the first player loses if and only if x ends in an even number of zeros (possibly none), and y = x 0 (meaning that the expansion of y is obtained from that of x by adding a zero at the end). For example, the first few losing positions are

x	1	3	4	6
<u>у</u>	2	5	7	10

x	1	100	101	1001
у	10	1000	1010	10010.

or in the F-system,

132. Use De Moivre's formula

 $(\cos \alpha + i \sin \alpha)^n = \cos n\alpha + i \sin n\alpha.$ 

133. Use the formula of problem 132b.

To solve the second part of the problem, use the fact that  $\cos \varphi$  assumes its maximum and minimum values when  $\varphi$  is a multiple of  $\pi$ , and the value 0 when  $\varphi = \pi/2 + k\pi$ , where k is any integer (not necessarily positive).

134. The polynomial  $x^2 - \frac{1}{2}$ , whose deviation from zero is  $\frac{1}{2}$ .

135. Consider the polynomial

$$R(x) = P_n(x) - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}} T_n(x),$$

where  $P_n(x)$  is any polynomial of degree *n* with leading coefficient 1 whose deviation from zero on the segment [-1,+1] does not exceed  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$ . *R* is a polynomial of degree  $\leq n-1$ . Find points where *R* must be positive and points where it must be negative, and deduce that the curve y = R(x)cuts the *x* axis at least *n* times. This means that the polynomial *R* of degree less than *n* has at least *n* roots. It follows that R = 0, that is,  $P_n(x) =$  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}T_n(x)$ . Examine separately the cases where the deviation from zero of  $P_n(x)$  is less than  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$  and equal to  $(\frac{1}{2})^{n-1}$ .

136. The required polynomials are  $2T_n(x/2)$ , where *n* is arbitrary and  $T_n$  are the Tchebychev polynomials (see problem 133); the deviation from zero of all of them on the interval [-2,+2] is 2. The result of problem 135 is used in the solution.

137. The polynomial

$$\frac{n!}{2^n} \left\{ \frac{(x-1)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{n!} + \frac{(x-0)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{1!(n-1)!} + \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{2!(n-2)!} + \cdots + \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-2)\cdots(x-n-1)}{n!} \right\},$$

whose deviation from zero is  $n!/2^n$ .

For the proof, use the formula

$$P(x) = (-1)^{n} P(0) \frac{(x-1)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{n!} + (-1)^{n-1} P(1) \frac{(x-0)(x-2)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{1!(n-1)!} + (-1)^{n-2} P(2) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-3)\cdots(x-n)}{2!(n-2)!} + \cdots + P(n) \frac{(x-0)(x-1)(x-2)\cdots(x-n-1)}{n!},$$

where P is an arbitrary polynomial of degree n, and  $P(0), P(1), P(2), \dots, P(n)$ are the values it assumes at the points 0, 1, 2, 3, ..., n, respectively.

138. If there is no point M on a line segment of length / such that  $MA_1 \cdot MA_2 \cdots MA_n > 2(l/4)^n$ , then  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  all lie on the segment, at distances  $(l/2) \cos \pi/2n$ ,  $(l/2) \cos 3\pi/2n$ ,  $(l/2) \cos 5\pi/2n$ , ...,  $(l/2) \cos (2n-1)\pi/2n$  from its center.

For the solution, use the geometric representation of complex numbers: if the points  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n$  correspond to the complex numbers  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_n$  and M to the complex number z, then the product  $MA_1 \cdot MA_2 \cdots MA_n$  is equal to the absolute value of the polynomial  $(z - \alpha_1)(z - \alpha_2)(z - \alpha_3) \cdots (z - \alpha_n)$  of degree *n* with leading coefficient 1. Now use the result of 136.

139. Use the geometric interpretation of the sine and the tangent as twice the area of certain triangles connected with the unit circle.

140.  $(\frac{1}{2})^n \sin \alpha / \sin (\alpha / 2^n)$ . Multiply the expression by  $\sin (\alpha / 2^n)$ .

**141a.** 
$$\binom{2m+1}{1}x^m - \binom{2m+1}{3}x^{m-1} + \binom{2m+1}{5}x^{n-2} - \cdots = 0.$$

Use the formula of 132a, taking n = 2m + 1.

**b.** 
$$x^n - {n \choose 1} x^{n-1} - {n \choose 2} x^{n-2} + {n \choose 3} x^{n-3} + {n \choose 4} x^{n-4} - \cdots = 0.$$

Use the formula for  $\cot n\alpha$  which follows from the formula of problem 132c.

c, d. The equations

$$\binom{2m}{1}(1-x)^{m-1} - \binom{2m}{3}(1-x)^{m-2}x + \binom{2m}{5}(1-x)^{m-3}x^2 - \cdots = 0$$
  
and

2

$$(1-x)^m - {\binom{2m}{2}}(1-x)^{m-1}x + {\binom{2m}{4}}(1-x)^{m-2}x^2 - \cdots = 0$$

respectively. Use the formulas of problem 132a and b, putting n = 2m.
142a. Use the result of 141a.

- b. Follows from the identity of part a.
- c. Use the result of problem 141b.

143. Use the results of problems 141c and d.

144a. In the identity of problem 140 put  $\alpha = \pi/2$  and let  $n \to \infty$ 

**b.** 
$$\frac{3\sqrt{3}}{4\pi}$$

145a. Use the result of problem 139a, together with 142a and b.

**b.**  $\pi^4/90$ . Determine the sum of the fourth powers of the cotangents and cosecants of the angles  $\pi/(2m + 1)$ ,  $2\pi/(2m + 1)$ , ...,  $m\pi/(2m + 1)$ .

146a. The solution is similar to that of problem 145a.

$$\mathbf{b}\cdot\frac{\pi^2}{8}.$$

147. Consider the following two expressions, which are suggested by Wallis' formula:

$$\frac{\sin 2\pi/4m}{\sin \pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 2\pi/4m}{\sin 3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 4\pi/4m}{\sin 3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 4\pi/4m}{\sin 5\pi/4m} \cdots \frac{\sin (2m-2)\pi/4m}{\sin (2m-3)\pi/4m} \times \frac{\sin (2m-2)\pi/4m}{\sin (2m-1)\pi/4m}$$

and

 $\frac{\sin 2\pi/4m}{\sin 3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 4\pi/4m}{\sin 3\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 4\pi/4m}{\sin 5\pi/4m} \cdot \frac{\sin 6\pi/4m}{\sin 5\pi/4m} \cdots \frac{\sin (2m-2)\pi/2m}{\sin (2m-1)\pi/4m}$ 

$$\times \frac{\sin 2m\pi/4m}{\sin (2m-1)\pi/4m}$$

Then use the result of problem 139b.

148.  $\frac{a^3}{3}$ .

**149a.** 2π.

**b.**  $2\sin^2\frac{a}{2}$ .

150a.  $(b^{m+1} - a^{m+1})/(m+1)$ . Divide the side AD of the curvilinear trapezoid ABCD (where OA = a, OD = b) into segments  $AM_1$ ,  $M_1M_2$ ,

 $M_2M_3, \ldots, M_{n-1}D$  in such a way that

$$\frac{OM_1}{a} = \frac{OM_2}{OM_1} = \frac{OM_3}{OM_2} = \dots = \frac{b}{OM_{n-1}}.$$
  
b.  $\frac{b^{m+1}}{m+1}$ .

**151.** If  $OA_1 = a_1$ ,  $OD_1 = b_1$ ,  $OA_2 = a_2$ ,  $OD_2 = b_2$ , divide the segments  $A_1D_1$  and  $A_2D_2$  into *n* equal parts and replace the curvilinear trapezoid by a stepped figure.

152. Use the result of problem 151.

153. Use the fact that F(z) is a continuous and increasing function of its argument z.

154. Show first that for any  $\alpha$ ,  $F(z^{\alpha}) = \alpha F(z)$ .

**155.**  $3 \ln 2 - 2$  (use problem 154).

156.  $2 \ln 2 - 1$ . The outcome of the experiment can be described by the point (x,y), where x is the smaller of the two segments obtained by breaking the rod the first time, and y is the fraction then broken off from the bigger segment. (Thus  $0 \le y \le 1$ .) The possible outcomes (x,y) form a rectangle R, and the problem is to find the area of the subset of R formed by the favorable outcomes.

157. Apply the result of problem 149b.

158a. Use the result of problem 154.

**b.** 1/ln *a*. Use the result of part **a**.

c. ln a. Use the result of problem 154.

159a.  $(a^b - 1)/(\ln a)$ . The proof requires the result of problem 158c.

b.  $(b \ln b - b + 1)/(\ln a)$ . This result may be deduced from the formula of part a or established independently by the method used for the solution of 150a. (See the hint to that problem.) If the second method is used, the result of problem 158c will be needed.

160.  $\frac{1}{2} \ln a (\log_a b)^2$ . The solution to this problem is analogous to the second solution of problem 159b.

161. Use the result of problem 150b.

162a. It is sufficient to show that if n > m, then  $n \ln (1 + 1/n) > m \ln (1 + 1/m)$ . Use the result of problem 154.

**b.** Show that  $(n + 1) \ln (1 + 1/n) > (n + 2) \ln (1 + 1/(n + 1))$ ; use the result of problem 154.

163. Consider separately the cases where z is positive and negative; use the result of problem 154.

164. Use the result of problem 163.

165. Evaluate the area of the curvilinear triangle bounded by the x axis, the curve  $y = \ln x$ , and the line x = n using two different methods. In one case start by considering the area of a trapezoid inscribed in the curve, in the other, circumscribed. Use the result of problem 159b.

166a. The solution is based on that of 165.

b. Use Wallis' formula (problem 147).

167. Use the result of problem 154.

168. Use the result of problem 160.

169. Use the result of problem 150a.

170. Estimate by two different methods the value of the quantity  $\binom{2n}{n} = \frac{(2n)!}{(n!)^2}$ . Specifically, show that

$$2^n \leq \binom{2n}{n} < 2^{2n}$$

and

$$n^{\pi(2n)-\pi(n)} < \binom{2n}{n} \leq (2n)^{\pi(2n)}.$$

171. Let  $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_r$  be all the primes not exceeding the integer N; suppose the prime decomposition of N! is of the form  $N! = p_1^{\alpha_1} p_2^{\alpha_2} \cdots p_r^{\alpha_r}$ . Then, as may easily be shown,

 $\alpha_i = \left[\frac{N}{p_i}\right] + \left[\frac{N}{p_i^2}\right] + \left[\frac{N}{p_i^3}\right] + \ldots,$ 

where [x] is the integer part of x. Using this expression, we may obtain an estimate for log N! in which the sum  $(\log 2)/2 + (\log 3)/3 + (\log 5)/5 + \cdots + (\log p)/p$  required by the problem appears. It will also be necessary to use Tchebychev's theorem (problem 170).

The second estimate for  $\log N!$  may be obtained from the result of problem 165. Finally, compare the two estimates obtained for  $\log N!$ .

**172a.** Express the numbers  $b_1, b_2, \ldots, b_n$  in terms of the numbers  $B_1, B_2, \ldots, B_n$  and substitute for them in the sum S.

**b.** (1) 
$$\frac{nq^n}{q-1} - \frac{q^n - 1}{(q-1)^2}$$
;  
(2)  $\frac{n^2q^n}{q-1} - \frac{(2n-1)q^n + 1}{(q-1)^2} + \frac{2q^n - 2}{(q-1)^3}$ .

173. Apply the formula of problem 172a to the sum  $\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{5} + \frac{1}{7} + \cdots + \frac{1}{p}$  and use Mertens' first theorem (problem 171). It will also prove necessary to use certain estimates similar to those of problem 167.

174. Clearly,

$$\ln\left[\left(1-\frac{1}{2}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{3}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{5}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{7}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{11}\right)\cdots\left(1-\frac{1}{p}\right)\right]$$
  
=  $\ln\left(1-\frac{1}{2}\right) + \ln\left(1-\frac{1}{3}\right) + \ln\left(1-\frac{1}{5}\right) + \ln\left(1-\frac{1}{7}\right)$   
+  $\ln\left(1-\frac{1}{11}\right) + \cdots + \ln\left(1-\frac{1}{p}\right)$ 

To obtain an estimate for the right-hand side, use the geometric definition of the natural logarithm (see problems 151–154). Finally, use Mertens' second theorem (problem 173).

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- 1 Abel'son, I. B., Rozhdenie logarifmov (transl: The Birth of Logarithms), Gostekhizdat, Moscow and Leningrad, 1948.
- 2 Alexsandrov, P. S., Elementary Concepts of Topology, Dover, New York, 1961.
- 3 Beckenbach, E. and R. Bellman, An Introduction to Inequalities, Random House, New York, 1961.
- 4 Coxeter, H. S. M., The Real Projective Plane, Cambridge, London, 1960.
- 5 Coxeter, H. S. M., Scripta Math. 19, 135 (1953).
- 6 Coxeter, H. S. M., Am. Math. Monthly 55, 26 (1948).
- 7 Dynkin, E. B. and V. A. Uspenskii, Mathematical Conversations, Vol. I, Heath, Boston, 1962.
- 8 Halmos, P. and H. Vaughan, Am. J. Math. 72, 214 (1950).
- 9 Hardy, G. H., and E. M. Wright, An Introduction to the Theory of Numbers, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1954, chap. XIII.
- 10 Hilbert, D. and S. Cohn-Vossen, Geometry and the Imagination, Chelsea, New York, 1952.
- 11 Hobson, E. W., Squaring the Circle, a History of the Problem, Cambridge University Press, London, 1913.
- 12 Ingham, A. E., The Distribution of Prime Numbers, Stechert-Hafner, New York, 1964.
- 13 Johnson, E. L., Am. Math. Monthly 73, 52 (1966).
- 14 Kelly, L. M. and W. O. J. Moser, Can. J. Math. 2, 210 (1958).
- 15 Knopp, K., Theory of Functions, Dover, New York, vol. 1, p. 17.
- 16 Konig, D., Theorie der Endlichen und Unendlichen Graphen, Chelsea, New York, 1950, pp. 171–174.
- 17 Krechmar, V. A., Zadachnik po algebre (transl: Problem Book in Algebra), Gostekhizdat, Moscow and Leningrad, 1950, chap. X.
- 18 Le Veque, W. J., Topics in Number Theory, Addison-Wesley, Reading, 1956.
- 19 Lyusternik, L. A., Convex Figures and Polyhedra, Dover, New York, 1963.
- 20 Markushevich, A. I., Areas and Logarithms, Heath, Boston, 1963.
- 21 Shklyarskii, D. O., N. N. Chentsov, and I. M. Yaglom, Izbrannye zadachi i teoremy elementarnoi (transl: Selected Problems and Theorems in Elementary Mathematics), Gostekhizdat, Moscow, 1954, chap. I, cycle 6.
- 22 Valentine, F., Convex Sets, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1964.
- 23 Vinogradov, I. M., An Introduction to the Theory of Numbers, Pergamon Press, London, 1955.
- 24 Yaglom, I. M. and G. Boltyanskii, Convex Figures, Holt, Rinehart and Winston, New York, 1961.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 25 Wythoff, I. I., Nieuw Arch. v. Wisk. 7, 199 (1907).
- 26 Hopf, H., Comm. Math. Helv. 9, 303 (1937).
- 27 Levi, F. W., J. Indian. Math. Soc. 15, 65 (1951).